

Keratinocyte carcinoma in Iceland Epidemiology and risk in association with medication

Jónas A. Aðalsteinsson

Thesis for the degree of Philosophiae Doctor

Supervisor:

Jón Gunnlaugur Jónasson

Advisor: Laufey Tryggvadottir

Doctoral committee:

Jón Gunnlaugur Jónasson Laufey Tryggvadottir Þórunn Rafnar Árni Kjalar Kristjánsson Desirée Ratner

September 2021



UNIVERSITY OF ICELAND SCHOOL OF HEALTH SCIENCES

FACULTY OF MEDICINE

Keratinocyte krabbamein á Íslandi Faraldsfræði og lyfjanotkun

Jónas A. Aðalsteinsson

Ritgerð til doktorsgráðu

Umsjónarkennari:

Jón Gunnlaugur Jónasson

Leiðbeinandi: Laufey Tryggvadóttir

Doktorsnefnd:

Jón Gunnlaugur Jónasson Laufey Tryggvadóttir Þórunn Rafnar Árni Kjalar Kristjánsson Desirée Ratner

September 2021



UNIVERSITY OF ICELAND SCHOOL OF HEALTH SCIENCES

FACULTY OF MEDICINE

Thesis for a doctoral degree at the University of Iceland. All rights reserved. No part of this publication may be reproduced in any form without the prior permission of the copyright holder.

© Jónas A. Aðalsteinsson 2021

ISBN: 978-9935-9586-7-9

Printing by Háskólaprent.

Reykjavik, Iceland 2021

Ágrip

Vitað er að mikil aukning hefur verið á grunnfrumu og flöguþekjumeinum í húð síðustu ár í vestrænum löndum en ekki er alveg skýrt hvers vegna svo er. Helstu áhættuþættir þessara meina eru ljós húð og útfjólublá geislun, og einnig hafa sum lyf verið bendluð við aukina áhættu með því að valda ónæmisbælingu eða auknu næmi fyrir útfjólublárri geislun í húð. Ekki er mikið til af rannsóknum sem skoða faraldsfræði og áhættuþætti þessara húðmeina, og það er óljóst hvort sum þessara lyfja sem auka þessa áhættu myndu gera það á Íslandi þar sem er lítil útfjólublá geislun miðað við flest önnur lönd. Helstu markmið þessarar rannsóknarar var að athuga sérstaklega tíðni þessara meina á Íslandi og einnig skoða hvaða áhrif ákveðin lyf gætu verið að hafa á áhættu íslendinga að fá þessi mein. Við skoðuðum sérstaklega hydrochlorothiazide (HCTZ), TNF-alpha hindra og statín, sem hafa í sumum rannsóknum verið bendluð við aukna áhættu á húðmeinum. Einnig þá skoðuðum við hugsanleg tengsl metformin við húðmein, en metformin hefur sýnt að lækki áhættu á krabbameinum í sumum rannsóknum. Gagnagrunnur hjá krabbameinsskrá var notaður til þess að reikna tíðnitölur, og var lyfjagrunnur landlæknisembættis notaður til þess að skoða tengsl við lyf. Niðurstöður okkar sýndu að þrátt fyrir það að útfjólublá geislun á Íslandi sé lág hefur tíðni grunn- og flöguþekjumeina aukist til muna, og Ísland er eina landið þar sem að tíðni grunnfrumumeins og grunns flöguþekjumeins er hærra í konum heldur en körlum. Þetta kann að skýrast af því konur virðast vera líklegri til þess að nota ljósabekki og stunda sólböð þegar þær eru erlendis heldur en karlmenn. Karlmenn vinna oftar úti heldur en konur en erlendis þá eru þeir því í hárri áhættu að fá húðkrabbamein vegna mikillrar geislunar. Á Íslandi er þessi geislun heldur minni. Einnig sáum við að þessi aukning á húðmeinum er mest á búk og fótleggjum kvenna, sem bendir enn frekar til ljósabekkja eða sólarlandafera sem orsök. Varðandi lyf, þá var HCTZ tengt við aukna áhættu á bæði grunn- og flöguþekjuæxlum. HCTZ eykur næmi fyrir útfjólubláum geislum og því var ekki endilega viðbúist að lyfið auki áhættu í landi með svo litla bakgrunns geislun. TNF-alpha hindrar og statín voru bæði tengt við aukna áhættu á flöguþekjumeinum, en ekki grunnfrumukrabbameini. Læknar sem skrifa út þessi lyf þurfa að vera meðvitaðir um þessa tengingu. Metformín var tengt við lægri áhættu á grunnfrumukrabbameini en ekki flöguþekjukrabbameini, en þörf er á frekari rannsóknum til þess að staðfesta þessa tengingu.

Lykilorð:

Flöguþekjukrabbamein, grunnfrumukrabbamein, faraldsfræði, lyf, áhættuþættir

Abstract

An epidemic of basal cell carcinoma (BCC) and squamous cell carcinoma (SCC) has led to a significant healthcare burden in white populations. The incidence of both cancers is on the rise, the reasons for which are unclear. While the principal risk factors for these cancers are fair skin and ultraviolet radiation (UVR) exposure, certain medications have also been implicated in increased skin cancer risk through immunosuppression, immunomodulation, or UVR sensitization. Whole population studies assessing the epidemiology of and risk factors for BCC and SCC are lacking, and it is unclear whether medications significantly increase the risk of BCC and SCC development in the low UV radiation environment that Iceland provides. The primary objective of this study was to establish incidence rates and tumor burden in an unselected, geographically isolated population that is exposed to low levels of UVR. The secondary objective was to delineate the relationship between SCC/BCC and hydrochlorothiazide (HCTZ), TNF-alpha inhibitors (TNFi), and statins. These medications have, in some studies, been associated with increased risk of BCC and SCC development through UV sensitization, immunosuppression, and immunomodulation, respectively. Lastly, the relationship between metformin, which has been shown in some studies to decrease cancer risk, and BCC and SCC development was investigated.

To accomplish our goals, we undertook a whole-population study based on the Icelandic cancer registry. We assessed incidence according to age, residence, and multiplicity and assessed trends using joinpoint analysis. Age-standardized (World) and age-specific incidence rates were calculated along with cumulative and lifetime risks. To assess the relationship between medication and skin cancer, we used a population-based case-control study design. The group of cases consisted of all individuals diagnosed for the first time with SCCis, invasive SCC, and BCC of the skin. For each case, ten unaffected population controls, matched by year of birth and sex, were randomly selected from the National Register of Iceland. We employed conditional logistic regression analysis to calculate multivariate odds ratios (ORs).

During the study period, the incidence for all subtypes of KC increased, despite Iceland's low background UVR. This increase was most prominent in women on sites not generally exposed to UV radiation in Iceland: the trunk and

legs. Joinpoint analysis showed the fastest increase in SCCis incidence to be in women. Women with SCCis also had a higher likelihood of developing new lesions than men, with a multiplicity of 1.71. Men are more likely than women to develop invasive SCCs, which occur almost exclusively in the head and neck. Lip SCCs were much more likely to be invasive than in situ. HCTZ was associated with all subtypes of KC. TNFis and statins were associated with SCC but not BCC.

Cutaneous KC is becoming a significant public health problem worldwide. Iceland is the only reported population, to our knowledge, in which the incidence of BCC and SCCis is significantly higher in women than in men. While in most countries, men have a higher incidence of BCC and SCC, Iceland's low UV radiation environment might protect men, as women may be more likely to engage in high-risk tanning behaviors. Despite the low background UV radiation in Iceland, high cumulative exposure to the UV sensitizing medication HCTZ was associated with the development of BCC, SCCis, and invasive SCC, suggesting that sun-protective behaviors alone may not eliminate the carcinogenic potential of HCTZ in high UV countries. TNFis and statins increased individual risk for SCC, but not BCC, a phenomenon also seen in organ transplant recipients and patients on immunosuppressive medications such as cyclosporine. These associations require further study. Public health efforts (focusing on the potentially harmful effects of UVR) and physician education will be essential to counteract the increasing skin cancer incidence in Iceland as its population ages. Since metformin use was associated with decreased BCC development, it is possible that metformin might be a reasonable option for patients at high risk for developing BCC, or used to slow the rate of BCC development in patients with multiple skin cancers. This requires further study using prospective design models.

Keywords:

Squamous cell carcinoma, basal cell carcinoma, epidemiology, medication, risk factors

Acknowledgments

Finishing a Ph.D. thesis alongside a postdoctoral fellowship, intern year, and a busy dermatology residency has been far from an easy task, but I've been lucky enough to have been surrounded by incredible people on this journey whom I cannot thank enough. First, I want to thank my supervisor, Jón Gunnlaugur Jónasson for being so supportive when I approached him with the idea of doing this project. It's been a priviledge having had the chance to work under his guidance. His insight and great attitude are an inspiration to me. Next I want to thank Árni Kjalar Kristjánsson, who was supportive not only when working on this thesis, but also showed me incredible support when I applied for dermatology residency. Me successfully landing a position at a competitive program is in big part thanks to him. My advisor, Laufey Tryggvadóttir, for the opportunity to work with the Icelandic Cancer Registry, her great attention to detail when it comes to epidemiological concepts and for always answering my endless flow of questions. Elínborg Ólafsdóttir and Guðríður Helga Ólafsdóttir, I will be forever grateful to have had their assistance with data management and analysis. I want to thank Desirée Ratner for encouraging me to take on this project, her passion for the field of skin cancer is inspirational. During my postdoctoral fellowship at Mount Sinai Hospital in New York, I had tremendous support from my mentor, Jonathan Ungar, and I would never have been able to start this project without his blessing and support. During my dermatology residency at UCONN I was lucky enough to have Jane Grant-Kels as my mentor. She was immensely supportive throughout the residency and helped me through some tough times. And finally, Nína Guðrún Geirsdóttir, my wife, I want to thank for her endless patience and positivity throughout this journey. Without her, this project would've simply been impossible.

Contents

Ágrip	3
Abstract	5
Acknowledgments	7
Contents	9
List of abbreviations	11
List of figures	13
List of original papers	19
Declaration of contribution	20
1 Introduction	21
1.1KC pathogenesis, genetics, and mortality	22
1.1.1 BCC 22	
1.1.2 SCC 22	
1.2KC incidence and healthcare costs	25
1.2.1 BCC incidence rates	25
1.2.2 SCC incidence rates	26
1.2.3 Increasing health system costs	27
1.3Risk factors and chemoprevention	29
1.3.1 UVR 29	
1.3.2 Immunosuppressive and immunomodulatory states	33
1.3.3 KC Chemoprevention and other protective agents	36
1.4What does this study add?	37
2 Aims	39
3 Materials and methods	41
3.1The epidemiology of basal cell carcinoma and squamous cel	I
carcinoma (Studies I and II)	41
3.2 Medication as risk factors (Studies III, IV, V and VI)	42
3.3Ethics	44
4 Results	45
4.1 Epidemiology of Keratinocyte carcinoma	45
4.1.1 Basal cell carcinoma (Study I)	45
4.1.2 Squamous cell carcinoma (Study II)	55
4.2Medications as risk factors	68
4.2.1 Hydrochlorothiazide (Study III)	68
4.2.2 Statins (Study IV)	73

4.2.3	TNF-inhibitors (Study V)	76
4.2.4	Metformin (Study VI)	78
5 Discuss	ion	81
5.1Maiı	n findings	81
5.2Epic	demiology of keratinocyte carcinoma (Studies I-II)	83
5.2.1	The relationship between sex and anatomic site	84
5.2.2	Artificial tanning and travel abroad	85
5.2.3	Occupational exposure and rural areas	87
5.2.4	Multiplicity and cumulative risk	89
5.2.5	The relationship between BCC, SCCis, and invasive SCC 9	90
5.2.6	Prevention methods	92
5.3Risk	in association with medication (Studies III-VI)	04
5.3.1	Hydrochlorothiazide (Study III)10	04
5.3.2	Statins (Study IV) 10	09
5.3.3	TNF alpha inhibitors (Study V)1	11
5.3.4	Metformin (Study VI) 1	13
5.4Stre	ngths and weaknesses1	16
Conclusion	s 1'	19
References		20
Original pu	blications14	49

List of abbreviations

- BCC: Basal cell carcinoma
- SCC: Squamous cell carcinoma
- KC: Keratinocyte carcinoma
- ICR: Icelandic Cancer Registry
- NMSC: Non-melanoma skin cancer
- SMO: Smoothened
- UVR: Ultraviolet radiation
- SCCis: Squamous cell carcinoma in-situ
- ICR: Icelandic cancer registry
- APC: Antigen-presenting cell
- PUVA: Psoralen UVA
- nbUVB: Narrow-band UVB
- HTCZ: Hydrochlorothiazide
- CNI: Calcineurin inhibitor
- CsA: Cyclosporine
- TNFi: TNF α inhibitor
- NSAID: Non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs
- ASR: Age-standardized rates
- APC: Annual percentage change
- DDU: Daily dose units
- IQR: Interquartile range
- OR: Odds ratio
- CI: Confidence interval
- UPF: Ultraviolet protection factor
- SPF: Sun protection factor

FDA: Food and drug administration

Shh: Sonic hedgehog

List of figures

Figure 1: Histopathologically confirmed BCC, age-standardized (world) incidence (5-year moving averages) from 1981-2017 for men (blue line) and women (red line), with 95% CIs. This figure has been previously published by Adalsteinsson et al. in the British Journal of Dermatology (Paper I. J. A. Adalsteinsson et al., 2020)	-6
Figure 2: Trends in age-standardized (world) incidence (5-year moving averages) of BCC according to sex, anatomical location, and time. A. In men. B. In women. This figure has been previously published by Adalsteinsson et al. as Paper I in the British Journal of Dermatology (Paper I. J. A. Adalsteinsson et al., 2020)	-8
Figure 3: BCC age distribution of incidence over time, stratified by ten-year study periods for men (above) and women (below) 4	.9
Figure 4: Trends in age-standardized (world) incidence (5-year moving averages) of BCC according to time-period, sex, and residence (Reykjavik vs. rural areas). A. In men. B. In women. This figure has been previously published by Adalsteinsson et al. as Paper I in the British Journal of Dermatology (Paper I. J. A. Adalsteinsson et al., 2020)	50
Figure 5: Joinpoint analysis of BCCs of the head and neck for men (blue) and women (orange) <50 (4A) and >=50 (4B), using age-standardized rates (world) per 100.000. This figure has been previously published by Adalsteinsson et al. as Paper I in the British Journal of Dermatology (Paper I. J. A. Adalsteinsson et al., 2020)	52
Figure 6 : Joinpoint analysis of BCCs of the trunk for men (blue) and women (orange) <50 (5A) and >=50 (5B), using age- standardized rates (World) per 100.000. This figure has been previously published by Adalsteinsson et al. as Paper I in the British Journal of Dermatology (Paper I. J. A. Adalsteinsson et al., 2020)	3
Figure 7. The WSR per 100,000 person-years of histologically confirmed in-situ and invasive cutaneous squamous cell carcinoma in Iceland for men and women from 1981 to 2017 (5-year averages). This figure has been previously	

published by Dermatolog	y Adalsteinsson et al. in the British Journal of y (Paper II. J. A. Adalsteinsson et al., 2021)	57
Figure 8: Age-specifi women, for incidence ra This figure h et al. in the Adalsteinsse	c incidence rates per 100,000 for men and both in-situ and invasive SCC. Age-specific ites are on the y-axis, and age is on the x-axis. has been previously published by Adalsteinsson British Journal of Dermatology (Paper II. J. A. on et al., 2021)	58
Figure 9: Trends in a moving aver 1981-2017 a Men (above previously p Journal of D 2021)	ge-standardized (world) incidence (5-year rages) of in-situ squamous cell carcinoma from according to sex, anatomical location, and time.) and women (below). This figure has been ublished by Adalsteinsson et al. in the British rermatology (Paper II. J. A. Adalsteinsson et al.,	59
Figure 10: Trends in moving aver from 1981-2 time. Men (a been previo British Jourr et al., 2021)	age-standardized (world) incidence (5-year rages) of invasive squamous cell carcinoma 017 according to sex, anatomical location, and above) and women (below). This figure has usly published by Adalsteinsson et al. in the nal of Dermatology (Paper II. J. A. Adalsteinsson	60
Figure 11. Joinpoint a for SCCis (u and neck ca invasive SC (world) per published by Dermatology	analysis for men and women. All anatomic sites upper left) and invasive SCC (upper right). Head uncer incidence for SCCis (bottom left) and C (bottom right), using age-standardized rates 100,000. This figure has been previously y Adalsteinsson et al. in the British Journal of y (Paper II. J. A. Adalsteinsson et al., 2021)	64
Figure 12. Joinpoint a (above), true lesions of th rates (world published by Dermatology	analysis in men and women. Truncal SCCis ncal invasive SCC (bottom left), and in-situ e legs (bottom right) using age-standardized) per 100,000. This figure has been previously y Adalsteinsson et al. in the British Journal of y (Paper II. J. A. Adalsteinsson et al., 2021)	65
Figure 13: Dose-resp dosage and III. Jonas A.	onse relationships between cumulative HCTZ risk of BCC, SCCis, and invasive SCC (Paper Adalsteinsson et al., 2020)	72

Figure 14: Data summarizing melanoma age-standardized incidence in Iceland for all ages from 1990 until 2018 (Nordcan, 2021)	94
Figure 15: The percentage of adults in Iceland having used a tanning bed in the previous 12 months according to yearly Gallup questionnaires (Andradottir, 2019)	95
Figure 16: The percentage of adolescents and young adults in Iceland having used a tanning bed in the previous 12 months according to yearly Gallup questionnaires, stratified by age (20-23 in red, 16-19 in green, 12-15 in blue) (Andradottir, 2019).	95
Figure 17: The number of tanning beds in Iceland from 2005 until 2020. The whole country (green), Reykjavik (orange), and rural areas (yellow) (Geislavarnir rikisins, 2020)	96

List of tables

Table 1:	BCC age-specific incidence rates (ASR) per 100.000 1981- 2017, stratified by sex and age. The WSR is reported at the bottom for each sex in each category. This table has been previously published by Adalsteinsson et al. as Paper I in the British Journal of Dermatology (Paper I. J. A. Adalsteinsson et al., 2020)	4
Table 2:	Frequency of SCCis and invasive SCC among men and women for different anatomic locations for the study period, 1981 to 2017. This table has been previously published by Adalsteinsson et al. in the British Journal of Dermatology (Paper II. J. A. Adalsteinsson et al., 2021)	1
Table 3:	Trends in age-standardized (World) incidence (10-year averages) of in-situ and invasive squamous cell carcinoma from 1981-2017 according to sex, geographical area, and time per 100.000. This table has been previously published by Adalsteinsson et al. in the British Journal of Dermatology (Paper II. J. A. Adalsteinsson et al., 2021)	2
Table 4:	Single and multiple SCCis and invasive SCC age-specific incidence rates per 100,000 during 1981-2017, stratified by sex and age. Age-standardized (world) incidence rate per 100,000 is reported for each sex in each category. This table has been previously published by Adalsteinsson et al. in the British Journal of Dermatology (Paper II. J. A. Adalsteinsson et al., 2021)	7
Table 5:	Characteristics of patients with BCC, in SCCis and invasive SCC, and age and sex-matched controls (Paper III. Jonas A. Adalsteinsson et al., 2020)	Э
Table 6:	Association between HCTZ use and risk of BCC, SCCis, and invasive SCC (Paper III. Jonas A. Adalsteinsson et al., 2020))
Table 7:	Associations of HCTZ use and KC by subgroup (Paper III. Jonas A. Adalsteinsson et al., 2020)	1
Table 8:	Demographics of patients with BCC, SCCis, and invasive SCC and age and sex-matched controls (Paper IV. Jonas A. Adalsteinsson, Muzumdar, Waldman, Hu, Wu, Ratner, Feng, et al., 2021)	3

Table 9: Association between statin exposure and risk of BCC, SCCis, and invasive SCC with subgroup analysis (Paper IV. Jonas A. Adalsteinsson, Muzumdar, Waldman, Hu, Wu, Ratner, Feng, et al., 2021).	74
Table 10: Summary of patients with SCC, SCCis, and BCC and age and sex-matched controls (Paper V. Jonas A. Adalsteinsson, Muzumdar, Waldman, Hu, Wu, Ratner, Ungar, et al., 2021).	76
Table 11: Association between TNFi exposure and incidence of BCCand SCC with subgroup analysis. (Paper V. Jonas A.Adalsteinsson, Muzumdar, Waldman, Hu, Wu, Ratner,Ungar, et al., 2021).	77
Table 12: Characteristics of individuals with BCC, SCCis, and SCC and age and sex-matched controls (Paper VI. Jonas A. Adalsteinsson, Muzumdar, Waldman, Wu, et al., 2021)	78
Table 13: Association between metformin and BCC, SCCis, andSCC. Doses are depicted in grams (g) (Paper VI. Jonas A.Adalsteinsson, Muzumdar, Waldman, Wu, et al., 2021)	79
Table 14: Associations of metformin use and KC risk by subgroup (Paper VI. Jonas A. Adalsteinsson, Muzumdar, Waldman, Wu, et al., 2021)	80

List of original papers

This thesis is based on the following original publications, which are referred to in the text by their Roman numerals (I-VI):

I. Adalsteinsson, J.A., Ratner, D., Olafsdottir, E., Grant-Kels, J., Ungar, J., Silverberg, J.I., Kristjansson, A.K., Jonasson J.G., Tryggvadottir, L. Basal cell carcinoma: an emerging epidemic in women in Iceland. Br J Dermatology. February 2020. DOI: 10.111/bjd.18937.

II. Adalsteinsson, J.A., Olafsdottir, E., Ratner, D., Feng, H., J., Ungar, J., Silverberg, J.I., Kristjansson, A.K., Jonasson J.G., Tryggvadottir, L. Invasive and in situ squamous cell carcinoma of the skin: a nationwide study in Iceland. Br J Dermatology. February 2021. DOI: 10.1111/bjd.19879.

III. Adalsteinsson, J.A., Muzumdar S., Waldman, R., Hu, C., Wu, R., Ratner, D., Ungar, J., Silverberg, J.I., Olafsdottir, G., Kristjansson, A.K., Tryggvadottir, L., Jonasson J.G. Association between hydrochlorothiazide and the Risk of In-Situ and Invasive Squamous Cell Skin Carcinoma and Basal Cell Carcinoma: A Population-Based Case-Control Study. Journal of the American Association of Dermatology. March 2021. DOI: 10.1016/j.jaad.2020.08.025.

IV. Adalsteinsson, J.A., Muzumdar S., Waldman, R., Hu, C., Wu, R., Ratner, D., Feng, H., Ungar, J., Silverberg, J.I., Olafsdottir, G., Kristjansson, A.K., Tryggvadottir, L., Jonasson J.G. Statins are associated with increased risk of squamous cell carcinoma of the skin: a whole-population study from Iceland. Arch Dermatol Res. March 2021. DOI: 10.1007/s00403-021-02227-w

V. Adalsteinsson, J.A., Muzumdar S., Waldman, R., Hu, C., Wu, R., Ratner, D., Ungar, J., Silverberg, J.I., Olafsdottir, G., Kristjansson, A.K., Tryggvadottir, L., Jonasson J.G. Anti-Tumor Necrosis Factor Therapy is Associated with Increased In-Situ Squamous Cell Carcinoma of the Skin: A Population-Based Case-Control Study. Journal of the American Association of Dermatology. June 2021. DOI: 10.1016/j.jaad.2020.11.029.

VI. Adalsteinsson, J.A., Muzumdar S., Waldman, R., Hu, C., Wu, R., Ratner, D., Feng, H., Ungar, J., Silverberg, J.I., Olafsdottir, G., Kristjansson, A.K., Tryggvadottir, L., Jonasson J.G. Metformin is associated with decreased risk of basal cell carcinoma: A whole-population case-control study from Iceland. Journal of the American Association of Dermatology. February 2021. DOI: 10.1016/j.jaad.2021.02.042.

All papers are reprinted by kind permission of the publishers Wiley (Papers I and II), Springer (Paper IV) and Elsevier (Papers III, V and VI).

Declaration of contribution

The doctoral student, Jónas Aðalsteinsson (JA), planned the structure and design for all studies in co-operation with Jón Gunnlaugur Jónasson (JGJ), Laufey Tryggvadóttir (LT), and Desirée Ratner. JA prepared and submitted all necessary study approvals with assistance from JGJ and LT. JA planned the statistical analysis for studies I and II with assistance from LT and Elínborg Ólafsdóttir. JA planned the statistical analysis for studies III-V with assistance from LT, Guðríður Ólafsdóttir, Chaoran Hu and Rong Wu. JA analyzed the data from all studies, drafted the papers and conclusions, submitted the papers for review and acted as the corresponding author for all papers. JA completed critical revisions for all papers alongside the doctoral committee and other co-authors. Finally, JA wrote the thesis under guidance from his doctoral committee.

1 Introduction

Keratinocytes comprise the majority of the cells in the top layer of the skin or the epidermis. Basal cell carcinoma (BCC) and squamous cell carcinoma (SCC) of the skin are both cancers of keratinocytes. They together form a category of tumors known as keratinocyte carcinoma (KC) (M. R. Albert & Weinstock, 2003). These are more often referred to as non-melanoma skin cancer (NMSC), although this term is not as accurate, as NMSC can also refer to other skin cancers such as Merkel cell carcinoma or adnexal tumors (Eisemann, 2016). KC is the most common cancer in Caucasian populations, whose associated healthcare costs have increased significantly in recent years (Michael R Albert & Weinstock, 2003; Cameron et al., 2018; Joseph et al., 2001). The major risk factors for KC are fair skin and ultraviolet radiation (UVR) exposure (Didona, 2018). However, certain medications have also been implicated in increased skin cancer risk through immunosuppression (Dreyer et al., 2013), immunomodulation (Yang et al., 2017a), or UVR sensitization (Shin et al., 2019).

Iceland provides a unique environment in which to study KC epidemiology and risk factors as its population is homogeneous (Helgason et al., 2003; Vidarsdottir et al., 2008), and Reykjavik, Iceland's capital, is the northernmost capital in the world with low levels of daily ambient UVR; (Hery et al., 2010). Many national cancer registries have limitations when it comes to KC registration. First, BCCs are often not documented, and squamous cell carcinoma in situ (SCCis) is in most cases lumped together with invasive SCC (Lomas, 2012a). This is not the case in the Icelandic Cancer Registry (ICR), which provides histologic verification of all KCs diagnosed in Iceland since 1981 with separate classifications for BCC, SCCis, and invasive SCC (Sigurdardottir et al., 2012). The ICR can be linked to The Icelandic Prescription Medicine Register, a population-based registry that records all outpatient prescriptions (*The Icelandic Directorate of Health Web Site, Https://Www.Landlaeknir.Is/English*, 2020).

The incidence of KC in Caucasian populations is on the rise worldwide. However, there are apparent epidemiologic differences between BCC and SCC that can be detected when analyzed separately. Many studies lump these tumors together in their analysis, which is suboptimal, considering the differences in their pathogenesis and biological behaviors (Lomas, 2012a).

1.1 KC pathogenesis, genetics, and mortality

1.1.1 BCC

BCC pathogenesis is thought to start with UVA and UVB radiation exposure, whose effects are most prominent in Fitzpatrick types I and II skin, combined with certain genetic predispositions. UV exposure generates cyclobutane pyrimidine dimers, which in turn inhibit the function of the tumor suppressor gene TP53 within keratinocytes (Montagna & Lopes, 2017). Sporadic mutations in the PTCH receptor within the Hedgehog (Hh) pathway are also important to BCC pathogenesis. Mutations in this receptor lead to dysregulation of smoothened (SMO) with subsequently increased transcription of GLI genes, leading to cellular growth (Gailani et al., 1996). Of note, an autosomal dominant mutation in PTCH leads to Gorlin syndrome, which is characterized by multiple BCCs and other cancers such as medulloblastoma. Other syndromes that increase BCC risk include Rombo syndrome and Bazex-Dupré-Christol syndrome (Nikolaou, 2012). Vismodegib is a recently developed targeted therapy that inhibits SMO, allowing it to function as an "artificial PTCH" (Montagna & Lopes, 2017). In addition, loss of function in germline PTPN14 has recently been described as a high risk for BCC pathogenesis in the Icelandic population (O. T et al., 2021). BCC has also been attributed to single-nucleotide polymorphisms (SNPs) in pigment genes such as MC1R and EXOC2 (Nan, 2011). The TYR, MC1R, and OCA pigment genes have also been strongly associated with fair skin type and increased risk of KC, especially in patients with the red hair phenotype (Box et al., 2001; Nan, 2009; Tagliabue et al., 2015). While BCCs can be locally destructive, they rarely metastasize, with reported metastatic rates ranging from 0.0025% to 0.55% of cases (McCusker et al., 2014). BCC is associated with low mortality, and it has even been shown that BCC might be associated with a survival advantage, possibly linked to health-promoting factors such as changes to a healthier lifestyle or diagnosis in wealthier populations (Eisemann, 2016).

1.1.2 SCC

Similar to BCC pathogenesis, UVR exposure and skin type play a significant role in SCC pathogenesis via the formation of cyclodipyrimidine dimers within keratinocyte DNA. Having a sun-sensitive phenotype is a well-established risk factor for SCC (DR et al., 1998; F & B, 1985; Grodstein, 1995). Acquired mutations within SCCs have a major role in its pathogenesis such as *TP53, NOTCH, CDKN2A*, and *PI3K/AKT* (Yilmaz et al., 2017). Although these two different tumors have many distinguishing features, they also have genetic similarities. As in BCC, variations in genes associated with pigmentary

characteristics are also strongly associated with SCC risk, including MC1R (Box et al., 2001; Tagliabue et al., 2015), tyrosinase (TYR) (Nan, 2009), and interferon regulatory factor 4 (Han et al., 2011). Similar loci have been identified as important in both SCC and BCC formation, such as 6p25 (near EXOC2) and 13q32 (near UBAC2) (Nan, 2011). Other more recently identified susceptibility loci include 16q24.3 (intronic in the DEF8 pigmentation trait gene), 11g23.3, 2p22.3; 7p21.1 and 9g34.3 (Chahal et al., 2016; S. J. Siiskonen et al., 2016). Furthermore, a stop-gain mutation in the BRCA2 gene, BRCA2 K3326*, has been shown to increase risk of SCC (R. T et al., 2018) SCCs are associated with multiple genetic syndromes such as xeroderma pigmentosum, with its associated mutations caused by erroneous DNA repair of pyrimidine dimers (XPA-XPg and XPV genes); Ferguson-Smith syndrome, where a mutation occurs in TGFBR1, impairing its function as a tumor suppressor; oculocutaneous albinism, which has a mutation in the melanin production pathway; and epidermodysplasia verruciformis, whose mutations in EVER 1 or EVER 2, lead to HPV susceptibility and subsequent SCC formation (Jaju, 2016).

SCC formation is frequently thought to start with a precursor lesion known as an actinic keratosis (AK), defined histologically as partial-thickness epidermal dysplasia. AKs are known to be a marker of increased risk for developing both SCC and BCC. A small proportion of AKs undergo malignant transformation, but the actual transformation rate is unknown (Adèle C. Green, 2015). A recent study by Madani et al. showed that among patients with AKs, the risk of SCC increased 1.92% each year, as opposed to 0.83% yearly in controls (Madani et al., 2021). The transformation rate has been reported to be between 0.025%-20% per AK per year, but a more recent systematic review reported a range from 0% to 0.53% per AK per year (A.C. Green & Olsen, 2017; Adèle C. Green, 2015). Once full-thickness epidermal dysplasia has developed, the lesion is categorized as a SCCis, which, if untreated, can eventually progress to invasive SCC with subsequent lymphatic spread and metastasis. It is estimated that 3900-8800 individuals in the United States die of metastatic cutaneous SCC each year (Yilmaz et al., 2017). Clinicopathological features associated with higher recurrence rates and reduced survival include thick, deeply invasive lesions, perineural involvement, and head and neck location (Kyrgidis et al., 2010).

Mortality rates for SCC are poorly documented but are higher than those associated with BCC. Global mortality rates for KCs have been estimated to be 0.52 per 100,000 in developed countries and 0.41 per 100,000 in developing countries (Boyers et al., 2014). Higher mortality is associated with male sex and Caucasian ethnicity (Wu & Weinstock, 2014). While localized cutaneous SCC carries a relatively high 5-year survival rate, advanced disease was reported in Norway to carry a 64% 5-year survival for men and 51% for women. (Robsahm et al., 2015). Organ transplant status is a known risk factor for SCC formation and is also associated with a worsened prognosis, with mortality rates of 4.94 per 100,000 reported in the U.S. transplant population (Garrett, 2016). The most powerful independent predictors of nodal metastasis and death from SCC have been determined to be a tumor diameter of > 2 cm, followed by invasion beneath the subcutaneous layer, poor differentiation, location on the ear or temple, and lastly, perineural invasion (Schmults, 2013).

1.2 KC incidence and healthcare costs

1.2.1 BCC incidence rates

Basal cell carcinoma (BCC) is the most common cancer in Caucasian populations, whose incidence is reported to be increasing worldwide (Michael R Albert & Weinstock, 2003; Cameron et al., 2018; Lomas, 2012a). In almost all cases, BCC is more common in males than in females, but recent population-based studies from Denmark and the Netherlands have reported a rapid increase in the incidence among young women (Birch-Johansen, 2010; Flohil et al., 2013). This is concerning since BCCs can be locally destructive and have a high healthcare cost (Cameron et al., 2018; Joseph et al., 2001).

BCC epidemiology has been studied most extensively in Australia, where it has by far the highest incidence reported; the incidence rate of 884/100,000 person-years (both sexes combined) reported in 2002 was ten times that recorded in the U.K the same year (Bath-Hextall, 2007). A recent systematic review showed that twelve BCC incidence studies were based on Australian populations, more than any other country (Lomas, 2012a). In Australia, KC causes more than 95,000 hospital admissions (the highest for any cancer in Australia) and more than 500 deaths each year, as noted in a report which combined BCC and SCC in their analysis (Pandeya, 2017). After multiple national public health efforts, BCC incidence has been noted to be reaching a plateau (Giles, 1988; Marks, 1993b; Staples, 1998) or even an incidence decrease (PG & BA, 1998; Raasch & Buettner, 2002; Richmond-Sinclair et al., 2009), showing that public health efforts may be worth pursuing in other countries to lower population morbidity and health-care costs.

BCC incidence increases in Europe by about 20/100,000 person-years every 15 years (5.5% increase per year) (Hannuksela-Svahn, 1999; Lomas, 2012a). Of all countries in Europe, the U.K. might be facing the most significant challenge regarding the increase in BCC incidence. When looking at individual areas in the U.K., Northern England (104.12/100,000 person-years) seems to have a slightly higher incidence compared to Scotland (90.4/100,000 personyears) and Northern Ireland (86.8/100.000 person-years) (Lomas, 2012a). Two Wales-based studies showed a higher BCC incidence in the U.K. compared to the rest of Europe (Holme, 2000; Lloyd Roberts, 1990), and another study showed that the incidence rate could be increasing considerably faster in the U.K. than in the rest of Europe, as it increased from 38.8/100,000 person-years in 1978 to 115.6/100,000 person-years in 1991 (KO, 1994). After the U.K., the countries with the highest BCC incidence in Europe are the Netherlands (87.5/100,000 person-years in 2003) (Holterhues et al., 2010), Denmark (91.2/100,000 person-years in 2007) (Birch-Johansen et al., 2010), Switzerland and Italy (around 70/100,000 person-years in 1995 for both countries) (Boi, 2003) (Levi, 1995). The lowest rates in Europe have been observed in Croatia (33.6/100,000 person-years between 2003 and 2005. (Lipozenčić, 2010) and Slovakia (38/100,000 person-years in 1994) (Plesko, 2000).

The incidence rates in North America are much higher than in Europe, although direct comparison is often difficult because of varying standardization methods. A steady increase in incidence has been observed both in Canada and the United States. In Canada, incidence rates have been reported in Manitoba (the male incidence was 93.9/100,000 person-years in 2000) (Demers, 2005) and Alberta (147/100,000 person-years in 2006) (Jung, 2010a). The fact that higher incidence rates are now being seen in Canada compared to Europe is interesting, considering their similar latitudes. In North America, there is a much clearer relationship between skin cancer incidence and latitude than in Europe.

As expected, much lower incidence rates have been observed in the northern United States compared to the Southern states. Similar rates have been reported in New Hampshire and Minnesota (170/100,000 person-years) (Harris, 2001; M R Karagas, 1999; Serrano, 1991), compared to much higher rates in Arizona and New Mexico (about 900/100,000 person-years) (Athas, 2003; Harris, 2001).

1.2.2 SCC incidence rates

SCC is the second most common cancer in humans after BCC (Michael R Albert & Weinstock, 2003) (Cameron et al., 2018) (Kallini et al., 2015). As with BCC, the statistics on the incidence of cutaneous SCC are severely limited by registration worldwide, with many simply reporting the first diagnosis of SCC per patient, which has made it impossible to accurately estimate the actual burden of KC (A.C. Green & Olsen, 2017). In addition, most databases do not differentiate between in-situ and invasive forms of SCC, which is significant, as the two carry very different prognoses and are even thought by some to be separate entities rather than existing on a spectrum. This distinction is based on the fact that the age of onset for invasive and in situ SCC is similar, rather than SCCis exhibiting a lower age of onset as expected with actual precursor lesions (K Hemminki, 2003; Kari Hemminki & Dong, 2000). The highest incidence rates of SCC are seen in fair-skinned populations in geographic areas with high UVR. A recent review confirmed this, showing a considerably lower incidence in dark-skinned populations compared to fair-skinned populations (Lomas et al., 2012). As with BCC, SCC incidence rates are increasing worldwide, which is especially concerning considering that SCC has greater potential to metastasize (A.C. Green & Olsen, 2017).

Australia has the highest SCC incidence globally, with rates of up to 1035/100,000 person-years being reported in some areas (Adèle Green et al., 1996; PG & BA, 1998). As with BCC, SCC incidence in Australia had gradually increased after 1985, with a slow downward trend observed after 2002. Public health efforts in Australia thus might be helping to decrease the incidence of KC (Giles, 1988; Adèle Green et al., 1996; Marks, 1993a; PG & BA, 1998; Raasch & Buettner, 2002; Staples, 1998).

As in Australia, most European studies show an increase in SCC incidence over time, and, as with BCC, the incidence is higher in the U.K. than in continental Europe. The lowest rates in the U.K. have been reported in Yorkshire (14.98/100,000 person-years) as opposed to South-Wales (31.7/100,000 person-years) (Lloyd Roberts, 1990; Lomas, 2012a). The highest overall incidence in continental Europe has been reported in Switzerland (28.9/100,000 in 1997) (Levi, 1995, 2001), with the lowest rates reported in Croatia (8.9/100,000 person-years) (Lipozenčić, 2010). Scandinavian countries have also reported low incidence rates as well as a gradual increase in incidence over time. Norway, Finland, and Denmark have reported rates of less than 10/100,000 person-years (Birch-Johansen, 2010; Hannuksela-Svahn, 1999; Iversen & Tretli, 1999; Østerlind et al., 1988). The highest rates in Scandinavia have been reported in Sweden, with rates of 34.4/100,000 person-years for males and 15.4/100,000 person-years for females (Hussain, 2010; Wassberg et al., 2001).

The SCC incidence trends in North America are less clear. While rates have increased in Canada and the northern United States (Jung, 2010b), in some areas such as Arizona, the incidence has been steady (290/100,000 person-years from 1985-1991) (Harris, 2001), while an increase has been reported in New Mexico and New Hampshire (Athas, 2003; K. MR, 1999).

1.2.3 Increasing health system costs

The increased KC incidence observed worldwide is concerning not only on an individual level but also on a population-wide level since a high disease burden translates into increased healthcare costs. The main costs related to BCC treatment include the following: surgical biopsy and histologic review for diagnosis, surgical treatment (most often excision, Mohs micrographic surgery, or electrodesiccation and curettage), and follow-up care. SCC also has

potential for metastasis, potentially requiring sentinel lymph node biopsy for staging, complete lymph node dissection, imaging, radiation, chemotherapy, and immunotherapy, and can thus be considerably more expensive than BCC treatment. However, what causes BCC treatment to be expensive for healthcare systems is not the individual tumor but rather the enormous potential cost of the total tumor burden. In addition to health-care costs, SCC and BCC treatments can lead to personal direct patient costs, personal income loss, cosmetic and functional impairment, and emotional distress with a reduction in quality of life (A.C. Green & Olsen, 2017).

The United States spends the most on KC treatment each year, followed by Australia, Germany, and the UK (Gordon & Rowell, 2015). In a study conducted over four years, the cost of KC treatment in the Medicare population was \$1.7 billion. It was estimated that physician in-office procedures were responsible for 76% of the cost (including biopsies and treatment), with ambulatory surgery accounting for 14% and inpatient expenses representing 9.6% of the whole (J. G. Chen et al., 2001). Another study showed that skin cancer was the most costly of all cancers in the Medicare population, with the five most costly cancers being lung and bronchus, prostate, colon and rectum, breast, and KC (Housman et al., 2003). When specifically looking at skin cancer cost relative to population size, Australia and New Zealand have the greatest associated cost, with Brazil and Canada having the lowest associated cost. Interestingly, Denmark and Sweden had high costs relative to their size, after Australia and New Zealand (Gordon & Rowell, 2015). While melanomas have higher associated mortality and morbidity, studies have shown that in many countries such as the USA, New Zealand, Australia, UK, and Germany, KC costs are higher than the costs for melanoma (Gordon & Rowell, 2015).

1.3 Risk factors and chemoprevention

BCC and SCC have been associated with multiple possible risk factors. These risk factors can roughly be categorized into carcinogens (e.g., UV radiation), genetic susceptibility (e.g., fair skin), and immunosuppression/modulation (e.g., organ transplant status and immunosuppressive medication). Genetic predisposition was reviewed in the previous section on pathogenesis. Some of the less established risk factors for KC include smoking, HPV, and hormonal medications. Two systematic reviews reported an increased risk of SCC, but not BCC, with cigarette smoking (Leonardi-Bee, 2012; F. Song, 2012), while another study did show an increased risk of both SCC and BCC among eversmokers (F. Song, 2012). Human papilloma virus (HPV) is ubiquitous and is strongly associated with mucosal SCC, but the relationship is less clear with through immortalization of keratinocytes following UVR exposure (de Villiers, 2013; Margaret R. Karagas, 2006), but studies demonstrating HPV DNA within AKs and SCCs have been inconsistent (Andersson et al., 2008; Margaret R. Karagas, 2006). One study showed an association between HPV 5 seropositivity and SCC risk (OR 1.8) (Margaret R. Karagas, 2006). β HPV has a well-established role in producing cutaneous KC in epidermodysplasia verruciformis, but its causal effect in a non-affected population has not been proven (McLaughlin-Drubin, 2015). Regarding hormonal use, studies have been inconsistent, with some reporting an increased risk while others have failed to demonstrate any risk (Birch-Johansen et al., 2012) (Applebaum et al., 2009; Asgari, 2010). In two extensive cohort studies, total alcohol and white wine consumption were associated with increased risk of SCC, although no relationship with BCC was reported (Ansems et al., 2008; S. Siiskonen et al., 2016). Consumption of dietary omega-3 polyunsaturated fatty acids has been reported to have a possible protective effect concerning the development of AKs (Hughes, 2009), and interestingly, obesity was inversely associated with SCC in two studies (Pothiawala, 2012; Zhou, 2016). One explanation for this inverse association is that physical activity has been shown to increase SCC risk, likely because physical activity often directly correlates with increased sun exposure (Lahmann, 2011).

In the following three subsections, we will review the two major established risk factors for KC, UVR, and immunosuppression, as well as the potential for KC chemoprevention and the protective effects of those agents that may work against KC formation.

1.3.1 UVR

UVR is a type of electromagnetic radiation known to have carcinogenic effects in humans. The most relevant types are UVB and UVA since all UVC is blocked by diatomic oxygen or the ozone layer before reaching the Earth's surface. UVA and UVB are used to treat a wide variety of dermatological conditions, such as eczematous dermatoses and psoriasis, mainly by suppressing the function of antigen-presenting cells (APCs) and T cells in the skin (Rangwala & Tsai, 2011). UVB has a wavelength of 280-320nm, while UVA is 320-400nm (S. Q. Wang et al., 2001). Since UVA has a longer wavelength, it penetrates more deeply into the skin compared to UVB. In addition, UVA penetrates glass while UVB does not (Bruls, 1984; S. Q. Wang et al., 2001). UVR carcinogenesis is due to the formation of pyrimidine dimers, most notably in the TP53 tumor suppressor gene in KC (Brash, 2015) and AKs (W. S. Park et al., 1996). In the past, it was thought that UVA played only a minimal role in skin cancer formation and that UVB was the main culprit since it had been established that UVB induces cellular damage by directly damaging keratinocyte DNA. It is now known that UVA also causes DNA damage, but through a different mechanism. UVA indirectly causes DNA damage by forming radical oxygen species that produce mitochondrial damage with subsequent apoptosis or single stand DNA breaks (S. Q. Wang et al., 2001). While a strong relationship has been shown to exist between individual cumulative sun exposure and KC risk, it is also known that UV exposure does not equally increase the risks of developing BCC and SCC (A.C. Green & Olsen, 2017; Ramos, 2004; Rosso et al., 1996). One study showed that individuals exposed to low doses of UVR over a six-year period developed a BCC/SCC ratio of 4.2, while those individuals exposed to very high levels had a ratio of 2.1, suggesting that high UV doses increased SCC risk more significantly than BCC risk (Ramos, 2004).

The following section will review the potential KC risk effect of different types of UVR exposure, including artificial tanning and UVR used for medical purposes.

1.3.1.1 Psoralen-UVA

Psoralen UVA (PUVA) has been used since 1974 to treat psoriasis and other dermatological conditions (Archier et al., 2012). It has been well established that PUVA increases the risk of AKs and SCC, with some studies also demonstrating an increased risk of melanoma (Tsu Yi Chuang et al., 1992; B. Lindelöf et al., 1991; Olsen, 1992; Reshad, 1984; Stern et al., 1984). BCC risk has been less studied, but one study demonstrated a five-fold increased risk after 100 PUVA treatments. The same study showed that the average period

between PUVA initiation and SCC development was six years, and 4.7 years for BCC (Bernt Lindelöf et al., 1999). PUVA might confer less of an increase in risk in darker skin, including Asian populations, as one study from Japan showed that PUVA poses a lower skin cancer risk in the Japanese population (Torinuki & Tagami, 1988).

1.3.1.2 Narrow-band UVB

Narrow-band UVB (nbUVB) has largely replaced PUVA for the treatment of psoriasis, as it is both safer and more convenient, although probably not as effective (Archier et al., 2012). Interestingly, despite the evidence for in vitro cellular damage following UVB exposure, whether nbUVB actually increases skin cancer risk is not yet certain. Two small studies have demonstrated increased BCC risk using nbUVB (Man, 2005; Raone, 2018), but other studies have not demonstrated an increased risk (Black & Gavin, 2006; Hearn, 2008b; Weischer, 2004). The most extensive study looked at skin cancer risk among 3867 patients receiving nbUVB treatment with 22 years of follow-up and did not demonstrate an increased risk of skin cancer (Hearn, 2008a).

1.3.1.3 Artificial tanning

Tanning beds were first introduced in Iceland in 1973 and the United States in the 1970s and became increasingly widespread and popular in the 1980s and 1990s in both countries (Helgadottir, 2002) (Geislavarnir rikisins, 2020). Approximately 160,000 people are employed in 19,000 such businesses in the United States (Pan & Geller, 2015). The use of indoor tanning beds is highest among adolescents and young adults, with estimated use by 30 million Americans every year, including 2.3 million adolescents. One study from the United States showed that 10.8% of children ages 11-18 use sunless tanners, in addition to avoiding sunscreens and seeking to become tanned (Pan & Geller, 2015). In 2010, the CDC reported that 5.6% of US adults had used an indoor tanning bed within the previous year (Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC), 2012). In Europe and the United States, it has been shown that tanning bed users are most often adolescents or young adults and more often females than males. One Swedish study reported that more than half of all teenagers had used a tanning bed at least four times within 12 months (Bulman, 1995; Helgadottir, 2002; Swerdlow & Weinstock, 1998). In Iceland, tanning bed use surged from the 1980s until 2004 but has since rapidly declined (Helgadottir, 2002) (Geislavarnir rikisins, 2020). About 70% of all Icelandic women have used a tanning bed compared to 35% of men. Individuals between 20-29 years of age were much more likely to actively use tanning beds than those aged 40-49 (Helgadottir, 2002).

Tanning bed use is associated with potential adverse effects ranging from sunburns, photoaging, and cataracts to increased melanoma and KC risk (Spencer & Amonette, 1995; Swerdlow & Weinstock, 1998). Before the 1980s, artificial tanning devices emitted mainly UVB, producing more long-lasting tanning effects than UVA-based devices. During that timeframe, it was thought that UVB was more carcinogenic compared to UVA. It is now known that UVA also induces DNA damage via indirect mechanisms (Swerdlow & Weinstock, 1998). UVA provides an immediate tanning effect, mainly from the redistribution and oxidation of pre-existing melanin. Contrary to UVB, UVA does not cause increased long-term melanin production and thus does not provide any long-term UV protective effects. Many patients inappropriately "pre-tan" before traveling to develop UV protection, using mainly UVAproducing tanning beds (Miyamura et al., 2011). As discussed earlier, the emergence of PUVA and nbUVB for psoriasis and other skin conditions has shown that UVA is far from safe and that UVB might be safer. It has also been demonstrated that PUVA increases the risk of SCC, with some studies also showing increased risk of melanoma, suggesting that artificial tanning might also increase the risk of developing both types of skin cancer (Tsu Yi Chuang et al., 1992; B. Lindelöf et al., 1991; Olsen, 1992; Reshad, 1984; Stern et al., 1984; S. Q. Wang et al., 2001). More recent studies have demonstrated that artificial tanning beds are associated with an increased risk of SCC, especially in individuals exposed before age 25 (Wehner et al., 2012). An extensive systematic review of more than 9300 cases showed a 67% higher risk of SCC and 29% higher risk for BCC with indoor tanning exposure, with tanning at a young age significantly associated with BCC, concluding that it is critical to prevent young individuals from using tanning beds (Adele Green, 2007). It has been demonstrated that there is a relative risk of developing melanoma of 1.2 in people who had ever used tanning beds, with that risk increasing to 1.87 if tanning beds were used before the age of 35 (Boniol, 2012). Another group reported that 76% of melanomas in people 18-29 years of age could be attributed to prior use of tanning beds (NTP 12th Report on Carcinogens -PubMed, 2011).

It has also been shown that cities with a largely white population and a low UV index have a paradoxically high incidence of melanoma (Pan & Geller, 2015). Reykjavik, Iceland's capital, is one such city whose incidence of melanoma has risen and declined in recent years. Travel to more southern countries and diagnostic activity might explain these trends, but the question has been posed whether Iceland's increase in melanoma incidence might also be attributed to tanning bed use (Hery et al., 2010).

1.3.1.4 Hydrochlorothiazide

Hydrochlorothiazide (HCTZ) is a photosensitizer and thus increases the amount of keratinocyte DNA damage caused by UVA and UVB exposure (Shin et al., 2019). This medication is used worldwide to treat hypertension as well as heart failure, and there is an increasing body of evidence showing a possible relationship between HCTZ and KC risk (Pedersen et al., 2018; Shin et al., 2019). This is of great concern, as certain individuals who might already be at an increased risk of developing KC (fair-skinned individuals in high UVR environments) might unknowingly be predisposed to an even higher level of risk. It is unclear whether this photosensitizing effect is of concern in low UV environments such as Iceland.

1.3.2 Immunosuppressive and immunomodulatory states

One of the immune system's primary functions is to halt the progression and development of cancer. T cells and APCs play a significant role in hindering cancer development. This is evidenced by the increased SCC risk seen with cyclosporine, which shuts down T cell function. Many forms of immunosuppression also increase SCC risk, with the major causes being organ transplants, immunosuppressive medication, and immunosuppressive diseases. Other causes include non-Hodgkins lymphoma, chronic lymphocytic leukemia, HIV, autoimmune disease, and potentially the newer biologic agents (Brewer et al., 2015; Levi, 1996). A review article looking at KC risk with HIV showed that the risk was about 3.63 for men and 2.18 for women, with ART therapy lowering the risk of KC (Zhao, 2016). Other studies looking at autoimmune diseases such as rheumatoid arthritis and inflammatory bowel disease have also shown an association of KC with these diseases (Euvrard, 2003; Huizinga, 2011). In contrast, imiquimod activates T cells and APCs and is effective in the topical treatment of AKs, SCCis, and BCC (Rangwala & Tsai, 2011).

1.3.2.1 Organ transplants and immunosuppressive agents

KC has been associated with a mortality of about 5-8% in organ transplant recipients (Mudigonda et al., 2013), with these cancers accounting for over 90% of all skin cancers in this group. 50% of white transplant recipients develop a KC at some point during their lifetime. KC risk increases with the duration and magnitude of immunosuppressive therapy (Euvrard, 2003). SCC is more common than BCC, with transplant patients having up to 250-fold SCC

risk compared to the general population (Euvrard, 2003). In addition, SCCs appear to be considerably more aggressive in the transplant population, having both a 13.4% local recurrence rate and a 5-8% chance of metastasis (Euvrard, 2003). BCC risk in transplant recipients has been less studied, mainly due to the paucity of data in cancer registries. While it has been shown that BCC risk is increased, it does not seem to increase as much as SCC risk, with the usual SCC/BCC incidence of 1:4 in the general population being reversed in severely immunocompromised organ transplant recipients (Berg & Otley, 2002; Euvrard, 2003).

UVR exposure is the essential KC risk factor in organ transplant recipients, initiating carcinogenesis and causing further immune suppression through APC suppression. Thus, UVR avoidance is the primary preventive measure for organ transplant recipients to reduce KC risk (Berg & Otley, 2002). Skin with clinically evident actinic damage in renal transplant recipients has a 4-fold increased risk for SCC development, compared to areas with AKs but without confluent actinic damage (A.C. Green & Olsen, 2017; Adèle C. Green, 2015). Areas of AK in renal transplant recipients had an 18-fold increased risk of developing SCC compared to areas with no AKs, showing the importance of appropriate skin cancer screening in these patients (Wallingford, 2015). In addition to UVR exposure, other important KC risk factors in this population include male sex, older age at transplantation, level of immunosuppression, and Fitzpatrick skin type (Mudigonda et al., 2013).

Organ-specific differences in KC incidence have been noted, with the risk being directly proportional to lower CD4 counts (Euvrard, 2003). Heart transplant recipients seem to be at the highest risk in almost all studies, mostly attributed to the increased immunosuppression required for these patients. Liver transplant patients have the lowest risk, probably because they need lower immunosuppression than kidney and heart transplant recipients (Berg & Otley, 2002).

Many different types of immunosuppressive therapy have been associated with increased KC risk. However, most of the available data pertains to the immunosuppressive agents specifically used to prevent organ transplant rejection, such as prednisone, azathioprine, and cyclosporine, which were used in the protocols of the 1970s. In the 1990s, mycophenolate mofetil, tacrolimus and sirolimus became increasingly popular (Berg & Otley, 2002). Glucocorticoids have a wide variety of immunosuppressive effects and have been reported to increase SCC risk by roughly 2-fold (A. Jensen, 2009; M. R. Karagas, 2001), and the risk of BCC by about 1.25-fold (A. Jensen, 2009).
Calcineurin inhibitors (CNIs) are medications that include cyclosporine (CsA). tacrolimus, and sirolimus. CNIs inhibit Langerhans cells, dermal dendritic cells, and T-cell signaling and proliferation through decreased IL-2 function (Rangwala & Tsai, 2011). CsA might also have carcinogenic effects independent of its immunosuppressive effects, as was suggested in a study looking at mice with severe combined immunodeficiency, in whom CsA enhanced tumor development independent of its immunosuppressive effects (Berg & Otley, 2002). Of the three agents, sirolimus has the lowest risk of KC development (Guba et al., 2002; Luan, 2002), although tacrolimus might be associated with lower KC risk compared to CsA, but this is debatable (Berg & Otley, 2002). In order to lower KC risk for patients on CsA therapy, the dose can be lowered, although this has been associated with more frequent organ rejections (Dantal et al., 1998). Azathioprine is both a mutagen and a photosensitizer (Berg & Otley, 2002) and has been shown to increase KC risk for SCC in particular (Rangwala & Tsai, 2011). This risk might be higher than the risk seen with CsA (Berg & Otley, 2002), and the combination of the two agents has been shown to exponentially increase SCC risk (P. Jensen, 2000).

1.3.2.2 TNF α-inhibitors

Etanercept was the first TNF α inhibitor (TNFi) approved by the FDA; today, there are five different TNFis used for various diseases (Gerriets, 2004). TNF is produced chiefly by macrophages, with downstream effects ultimately being T and B cell activation, followed by the secretion of various cytokines, which play a role in diseases such as psoriasis, rheumatoid arthritis, and Crohn's disease. TNFis have revolutionized the treatment of these diseases, providing an alternative to more toxic and less effective medications such as methotrexate, cyclosporine, and azathioprine, among others (Gerriets, 2004). Their exorbitant cost, however, severely limits their use (Schabert et al., 2013). TNFis are not without risk and have been shown to suppress T-cell responses in a way that can predispose individuals to develop infections such as tuberculosis, herpes zoster, and hepatitis B. Infliximab, which is more potent than adalimumab and etanercept, might increase this risk more than other TNFi agents (Murdaca et al., 2015). Despite the increased risk of infection, TNFis have not been shown to increase the risk of solid organ malignancy (Drever et al., 2013; Rangwala & Tsai, 2011). It is unclear whether TNFis directly increase the risk of KC, as there have been conflicting study results; some studies have shown an increased risk of both SCC and BCC, especially in patients with psoriasis. Some have postulated that increased tumor development might be related to the increased PUVA or nbUVB exposure in these patients (Raaschou, 2016; Van Lümig et al., 2015).

1.3.2.3 Statins

Statins are cholesterol-lowering medications, which produce their effect by inhibiting HMG-CoA reductase. These drugs may potentially increase CD4+CD25+ regulatory T cell activity, thereby impairing the host antitumor Th1 response, which could theoretically increase the risk of developing KC (Yang et al., 2017a). While some studies have shown an association between statins and KC risk, reports in the literature have been inconsistent (Yang et al., 2017a).

1.3.3 KC Chemoprevention and other protective agents

Certain medications have been hypothesized to lower KC risk. Metformin, a drug used widely to treat type II diabetes (Saraei, 2019), has been shown to decrease skin cancer risk in some populations (C. H. Tseng, 2018). Metformin activates the *TP53* tumor suppressor gene and inhibits mTOR, thereby arresting the cell cycle and cellular growth. As a result, metformin can directly inhibit the mutations that cause the rapid cell growth seen with SCC and BCC and could theoretically decrease the risk of these cancers (Saraei, 2019).

Another group of drugs that may lower KC risk are non-steroidal antiinflammatory drugs (NSAID) and aspirin. Summary estimates from nine studies in a systematic review showed significantly reduced risk of SCC and BCC among NSAID users but not aspirin users (Muranushi, 2015). Topical diclofenac has also been shown to be effective in treating AKs (Nelson, 2011). NSAIDs and prostaglandins (Muranushi, 2015) inhibit COX-2, which has consistently been shown to be overexpressed in SCC tumor cells. Another agent that has shown chemopreventive effects for KC is nicotinamide, which has been shown to reduce the incidence of BCC, SCC, and AKs (A. C. Chen et al., 2015). Nicotinamide acts as a precursor for NAD+, an essential cofactor for ATP production, thereby enhancing DNA repair and lowering the amount of immunosuppression caused by UVR (A. C. Chen et al., 2015). Finally, retinoids have also been shown to decrease KC risk, especially SCC. Retinoids induce growth arrest of keratinocytes, leading to normal cellular differentiation, thereby significantly reducing SCC burden, especially in organ transplant recipients (Harwood, 2005).

1.4 What does this study add?

We know that SCC and BCC incidence are on the rise worldwide, although the exact reasons are unclear. The wide variety of risk factors and behavioral patterns seen in different populations make it difficult to tease out the exact reasons for the rise in skin cancer. However, the Icelandic population is unique in many ways, and studying the epidemiology of KCs in this population can shed new light on our understanding of the behavior of these cancers. There is no capital in the world further north than Reykjavik, which has low daily ambient UV radiation levels and a homogeneous fair-skinned population. In addition to this, the island is small, with minimal variation in daily ambient UV exposure (Helgason et al., 2003; Vidarsdottir et al., 2008). Since BCC and SCC have been shown to have relationships with fair skin and high UVR environments, Iceland provides an interesting contrast to Australia's population, which has the highest reported rates of KC in the world (Pandeya et al., 2017b).

Alarmingly, the rates of melanoma have also increased in Iceland through the 1980s and 1990s, mostly in young women, although this incidence increase later declined. (Helgadottir, 2002). In 1986-1990, 10-20% of women diagnosed with melanoma were younger than 45 years of age, but in 1996-2000, the proportion increased to 50-65%. It is unclear what caused this increase in incidence, but background UVR has been determined to be an unlikely factor, with high-risk behaviors among women being a more likely explanation (Helgadottir, 2002).

The Icelandic Cancer Registry (ICR) is a high-quality registry that documents all histologically confirmed skin cancers in that country from 1981 onward. Unlike many other population-based cancer registries, it includes cutaneous BCC. In addition, the ICR separately classifies SCCis from invasive SCC, allowing more detailed epidemiologic analysis. (Sigurdardottir et al., 2012). Furthermore, only the first BCC and SCC cases are reported in many registries, and subsequent tumors are excluded. Consequently, true BCC incidence and tumor burden remain unknown and are probably underestimated (Lomas, 2012b). In order to look at KC relationships with different medications, it is possible to link the ICR to the Icelandic Prescription Medicine Register, held by the Icelandic Directorate of Health, a population-based registry that records all outpatient prescriptions, to look at relationships between different medications and cancer. This is possible due to unique personal identification numbers that are assigned to every Icelandic-born individual. This can be used to connect various databases and virtually

eliminates loss of follow-up in retrospective studies (The Icelandic Directorate of Health Web Site, Https://Www.Landlaeknir.Is/English, 2020).

In addition to ascertaining the actual tumor burden of KC in the Icelandic population, studying epidemiological trends in this low UVR setting will provide important information regarding the behavior of KC in a genetically predisposed population in a low risk environment. It is unknown whether many reported risk factors, such as exposure to HCTZ and immunosuppressive therapies, are relevant in a low UVR environment. We have the unique opportunity to combine histological confirmation of keratinocyte cancers with tumor registry verification over an extensive time period for an entire population while simultaneously looking at multiplicity to calculate total tumor burden, so as to gain further understanding of the potential risk factors for KC.

2 Aims

The aims of this study were to provide an update on keratinocyte cancer incidence rates and tumor burden in an unselected, geographically isolated population that is exposed to a low level of ultraviolet radiation.

In addition, we aimed to further delineate the relationship between SCC/BCC and hydrochlorothiazide (HCTZ), TNF-alpha inhibitors (TNFi), metformin and statins. These four medications have in some studies been associated with altering the risk of BCC and SCC through UV sentization, immunosuppression and immunomodulation (respectively).

Study 1. Assess the incidence trends and total tumor burden of BCC in a whole population using joinpoint analysis.

Study 2. Assess the individual incidence and total tumor burden of in-situ and invasive SCC, using joinpoint analysis.

Study 3. Assess the association between the photosensitizer HCTZ, and invasive SCC, SCCis and BCC in a low UV environment.

Study 4. Assess the association between statins, and invasive SCC, SCCis and BCC in a low UV environment.

Study 5. Assess the association between TNFis, and invasive SCC, SCCis and BCC in a low UV environment.

Study 6. Assess metformin's potential as a chemoprotective agent for BCC, SCCis and invasive SCC.

Future studies

Using the information from the above studies, we further potentially aim to assess the effect of public health efforts such as increased tanning bed regulation and physician education on the incidence of keratinocyte carcinoma.

3 Materials and methods

3.1 The epidemiology of basal cell carcinoma and squamous cell carcinoma (Studies I and II)

The Icelandic Cancer Registry (ICR) contains comprehensive records of all cases of pathologically confirmed KC in Iceland from 1981 (Sigurdardottir et al., 2012). We included all patients diagnosed with first and subsequent KC between 1981-2017, with an associated ICD code and pathologic diagnosis. Iceland was divided into two regions: 1) Reykjavik and the adjacent Reykjanes peninsula, and 2) all other areas in Iceland, mainly small towns and rustic countryside. KC diagnosed in individuals under 30 years of age was reanalyzed by an Accreditation Council for Graduate Medical Education accredited dermatopathologist (Arni Kjalar Kristjansson) before being included in the dataset.

All KCs between January 1981 and December 2017 were included after reviewing all tumors in individuals \leq 30 years of age. World standardized rates (WSR) were used to present incidence rates of confirmed malignancies for the 37-year period (Segi M, 1960), expressed per 100,000 person-years. The cumulative risk of KC occurrence before ages 40 and 65 was calculated and before 80 years, which was defined as lifetime risk. This was done using age-specific rates, multiplied by the proportion of survivors and expressed as a percentage, cumulative risk=1-exp (-cumulative rate) (Muir C, Waterhouse J, 1987). Due to Iceland's small population (357,000 individuals), random variation was expected. Therefore we used moving averages with 5-year intervals when showing changes with time instead of looking at individual years. For both single and multiple KC, we also present age-specific incidence rates.

To account for the fact that the same KC might be histologically diagnosed multiple times in multiplicity calculations, all records of KC diagnosed within four months in the same anatomic location in the same individual were excluded. In addition, we calculated the median interval between the 1st and 2nd KC and the median interval between all KCs that occurred.

Trends and joinpoints were calculated when plausible. It was not always possible for all anatomic sites due to low case numbers. Joinpoint version 4.6.0.0 was used (Kim et al., 2000). Joinpoint regression is a valuable

tool for analyzing changes over time. It has widely been used to estimate rate changes of skin cancer incidence but has also been shown to have practical implications in other fields, such as implementing new traffic laws (Gillis & Edwards, 2019). Joinpoint analysis assumes that data can be divided into smaller segments, with each segment having unique properties. A linear slope is calculated for each segment, which can be compared to the linear slopes of other segments of the dataset (Gillis & Edwards, 2019). In addition, non-linear models can be calculated using annual percent change calculations in joinpoint. These can be used to measure a trend over a pre-specified fixed interval, allowing the calculation of a single number to describe the average incidence change over a period spanning multiple years (AAPC Definition -Joinpoint Help System, n.d.). We assessed trends using this method by calculating the annual percentage change (WAPC) and the corresponding 95% CI (Kim et al., 2000). In our joinpoint analysis, we stratified according to age (< 50 years and \geq 50 years) so that we could compare our analysis with a previous Icelandic study on melanoma (Hery et al., 2010).

In the very early years of the study period, KC did not have a chance of being registered as second or third lesions, as KC registration started first in 1981. We, therefore, conducted a sensitivity analysis by looking at the proportion of multiple tumors in the first few years of the study to see whether the early years differed significantly from subsequent years.

3.2 Medication as risk factors (Studies III, IV, V and VI)

We used a population-based nested case-control design for this study, which has several advantages over traditional case-control studies. With a nested case-control design, there is a predetermined clearly defined cohort, in this case, the Icelandic population. Using a nested case-control design while linking nationwide health registries, the typical limitations for most case-control studies, such as the risks of having a non-representative control group or information bias, are eliminated (Ernster, 1994). With traditional case-control design, there is always the possibility that the control group does not belong to the same underlying population, with an increased risk of residual confounding variables. (*9.2 - Comparison of Cohort to Case/Control Study Designs with Regard to Sample Size | STAT 507*, n.d.).

Cases consisted of all individuals diagnosed for the first time with KC of the skin with histological confirmation in Iceland in the years 2003-2017. Ten unaffected population controls were linked to each case, matched by year of

birth and sex. These were randomly selected from the National Register of Iceland.

In order to extract data about KC diagnosis and prescription drug utilization, two nationwide databases were used. First, as discussed earlier, the ICR records all skin cancer cases diagnosed with histologic verification (Sigurdardottir et al., 2012). The Directorate of Health runs The Icelandic Prescription Medicine Register and records all electronic outpatient prescriptions from 2002 onward (*The Icelandic Directorate of Health Web Site, Https://Www.Landlaeknir.Is/English*, 2020). Due to the retrospective nature of the data, smoking status, information regarding underlying comorbidities, and socioeconomic status were not available for analysis. Record linkage between databases was possible by using the unique Icelandic personal identification number.

The date of KC diagnosis served as the index date. Patients were considered exposed if they had filled one or more prescriptions at a minimum of two years before this date. To account for possible lag time, prescriptions filled less than two years before the index date were disregarded. This was not done in the TNFi analysis, as there were too few recorded prescriptions, which would have resulted in the study being underpowered. Optimally a lag time should be used when conducting such an analysis, as the formation or prevention of cancer is not immediate after immunomodulation. In similar studies, it has been shown that increased lag time is associated with increasing KC risk (A. Ø. Jensen et al., 2008). Cancer formation early after the index date is less likely to result from the immunomodulatory effect and more likely to be a coincidental occurrence. This applies especially to HCTZ, as photosensitization is a chronic process that takes years (S. Q. Wang et al., 2001).

Cumulative exposure was recorded in milligrams and daily dose units (DDUs) for all patients. A DDU is defined by the average daily maintenance dose of a medication used for its primary indication (*The Defined Daily Dose System (DDD) for Drug Utilization Review - PubMed*, n.d.). BCC, Invasive SCC, and SCCis were evaluated separately in all studies. Never-users served as controls. For HCTZ and metformin, a trend analysis was performed to assess a dose-response relationship for each tumor sub-type. This was not done for TNFis due to low case numbers, nor was it done for statins since the overall association with KC was weak. Interquartile ranges (IQR) were calculated and reported in tables.

In all studies, patients taking azathioprine, mycophenolate mofetil, and

cyclosporine were subsequently excluded as these immunosuppressive medications dramatically increase the risk of keratinocyte carcinoma (Berg & Otley, 2002) (Wisgerhof et al., 2010). For all medications, we adjusted for the use of tetracyclines, and topical and oral retinoids as these medications can theoretically modify the potential risk of KC (Harwood, 2005). Of note, various other medications have been reported to have possible associations with KC. We decided against excluding multiple patient groups, and we also emphasized avoiding the inclusion of too many covariates in the multivariate models, as this could have harmed the generalizability of the data and resulted in overfitting (Z. Zhang, 2014). After calculating the results of our HCTZ analysis (Study III), all subsequent studies (studies IV, V, and VI) included HCTZ in the multivariate model. After the statin and TNFis analysis (studies IV and V), those medications were included in the multivariate model for the metformin analysis (Study VI). This inconsistency of the multivariate models between studies was unavoidable due to the chronological order of our analysis.

The dose-response trend tests' P values were calculated using weighted linear regression, which regressed ORs based on median dosage for each dose category (1-500, 501-1500, and >1500 DDUs). The inversed variance of the log-effect size was used as weight. For incidence trends, p-values were calculated using the chi-square test, which met all assumptions. A p-value of <0.05 was considered statistically significant. Conditional logistic regression analyses were performed with 95% confidence intervals (CI) to calculate multivariate odds ratios (ORs).

3.3 Ethics

The studies were approved by: The National Bioethics Committee (VSNb2018030013/03.03), The Icelandic Cancer Registry (ICR), The Landspitali University Hospital medical director, the medical director of Akureyri Hospital, and the Directorate of Health (1802220/5.6.1/gkg).

4 Results

4.1 Epidemiology of Keratinocyte carcinoma

4.1.1 Basal cell carcinoma (Study I)

The results in this chapter have been previously published by Adalsteinsson et al. as Paper I in the British Journal of Dermatology (Paper I. J. A. Adalsteinsson et al., 2020). The total number of first diagnosed BCCs, after excluding 32 cases diagnosed outside of the country, was 7,226. No cases diagnosed in individuals <30 years of age were excluded after review. The sensitivity analysis did not show a significant difference in multiplicity proportions according to how early the lesions were diagnosed after KC registration. Therefore, no years were excluded from the analysis. There were 3,100 cases in men (42.9%) and 4,126 (57.1%) in women. The average age at diagnosis of the first diagnosed tumor for the study period was 67.2 for men and 65.2 for women (p<0.001). The Reykjavik area had more tumors than rural areas, or 71% of all BCCs in men and 72% in women (p=0.21). The most common anatomical location was head/neck for both men and women (62% and 55% respectively) (p<0.01). The second most common was the trunk (29% for men and women) (p=0.56), and the third was legs (3% for men, 8% for women) (p<0.01) (Paper I. J. A. Adalsteinsson et al., 2020).

4.1.1.1 Age-standardized incidence rates – Stratified by sex

In the first year of the study period, 1981, the age-standardized incidence rates (per 100,000) were 22.2 for women and 25.7 for men (difference not statistically significant). By the end of 2017, the rates had increased approximately 2.33 fold for men and 3.74 fold for women (**figure 1**). The incidence difference between the sexes became statistically significant after the 1998-2002 time period, as **figure 1** demonstrates from the non-overlapping 95% CIs. At the end of the study period, the WSR was 1.39-fold higher for women than for men (83.1 and 59.9 respectively). Women demonstrated the most significant increase in WSR between 1995 – 2004, or 1.49 fold (39.8 to 59.2). The increase in WSR was more stable over time for men, increasing 1.19 fold during the same period (35.5 to 42.4) (Paper I. J. A. Adalsteinsson et al., 2020).



Figure 1: Histopathologically confirmed BCC, age-standardized (world) incidence (5-year moving averages) from 1981-2017 for men (blue line) and women (red line), with 95% CIs. This figure has been previously published by Adalsteinsson et al. in the British Journal of Dermatology (Paper I. J. A. Adalsteinsson et al., 2020).

4.1.1.2 Age-standardized incidence rates – Stratified by anatomic location

The WSR increased for both men and women from 1981 until 2017 for all body sites (**figure 2**). Women had a higher number of total BCCs than men, mostly due to a rapid increase in truncal and leg lesions than head and neck lesions. 72% of BCCs were located on the head and neck in both men and women in the 1981-1990 period. In 2009-2017 this percentage had decreased to 49% for women and 57% for men (p<0.01) primarily due to a proportional increase in leg and truncal lesions in women (Paper I. J. A. Adalsteinsson et al., 2020).

4.1.1.3 Age distribution

Looking at **Figure 3**, we can see how the KC incidence changed in various age groups throughout the study period. The incidence increase mainly was accounted for by men >70 years of age, but women also accounted for the incidence increase even in the 25-40 year age group (Paper I. J. A. Adalsteinsson et al., 2020).

4.1.1.4 Reykjavik and rural areas

BCC age-standardized rates for both Reykjavik and rural areas increased over time. In rural areas, rates were lower for both sexes (**figure 4**). The difference in incidence between rural men (50.0, 95% CI [44.7-55.3]) and Reykjavik men (62.2, 95% CI [58.2-66.2]) was statistically significant in the 2009-2017 period. There was a marginally significant difference between Reykjavik women (83.8, 95% CI [79.0-88.5]) and rural women (72.4, 95% CI [65.7-79.2]) (Paper I. J. A. Adalsteinsson et al., 2020).



Figure 2: Trends in age-standardized (world) incidence (5-year moving averages) of BCC according to sex, anatomical location, and time. A. In men. B. In women. This figure has been previously published by Adalsteinsson et al. as Paper I in the British Journal of Dermatology (Paper I. J. A. Adalsteinsson et al., 2020).



BCC - Women



Figure 3: BCC age distribution of incidence over time, stratified by ten-year study periods for men (above) and women (below).



Figure 4: Trends in age-standardized (world) incidence (5-year moving averages) of BCC according to time-period, sex, and residence (Reykjavik vs. rural areas). A. In men. B. In women. This figure has been previously published by Adalsteinsson et al. as Paper I in the British Journal of Dermatology (Paper I. J. A. Adalsteinsson et al., 2020).

4.1.1.5 Joinpoint analysis

The WAPC was 2.99% for men and 4.12% for women for the entire study period. Slopes for BCCs of the head and neck for the <50 and \geq 50 years of age groups are depicted in **figure 4**. No joinpoints occurred. There was a marginally significant difference between the slopes in the <50 years of age group, 0.11 (95% CI [0.05-0.17]) for males and 0.24 (95% CI [0.17-0.31]) for females. In the \geq 50 group, there was no significant difference between the slopes, 2.89 (95% CI [2.38-3.40]) for males and 3.26 (95% CI [2.66-3.86]) for females (Paper I. J. A. Adalsteinsson et al., 2020).

Lesions of the trunk in the <50 years of age group are depicted in **figure 5.** Joinpoints occurred for men in 1988 and women in 1993. Joinpoints were not observed in the ≥50 years of age group. A more notable difference between the sexes was observed for the age <50 category compared to age ≥50, similar to head/neck lesions. A statistically significant joinpoint occurred for women <50 years of age in 2004 for leg lesions (slope increased from 0.0 to 0.36) and for women ≥ 50 years of age in 1992 (slope increased from 0.00 to 1.34). There was no corresponding increase in the number of leg lesions in men (Paper I. J. A. Adalsteinsson et al., 2020).

4.1.1.6 Multiplicity

The total number of BCCs during the entire study period was 12,432 lesions in 7,226 individuals when accounting for multiple tumors. On average, a similar number of lesions were diagnosed in men and women (1.7 and 1.73 respectively). Most individuals (92%) had between 1 and 3 lesions (men and women). During the first period of the study (1981-1990), a slightly higher proportion of men had multiple lesions, or 35%, than women (33%) (p=0.74). During the last period (2009-2017), the multiplicity proportions had decreased to 25% for both sexes (Paper I. J. A. Adalsteinsson et al., 2020).

The range is depicted in brackets. The median interval between 1st and 2nd BCC was 2.2 years for women [0-34] and 2.1 years [0-30] for men. The overall median interval between all developed BCCs was 1.4 years [0-34] for women and 1.3 years [0-30] for men. This difference was not statistically significant. **Table 1** demonstrates age-specific rates (ASR) analyzed by age group and sex. Overall, women had higher ASR for both single and multiple tumors, the exception being the 65+ years of age single BCC category, where men had the higher ASR (Paper I. J. A. Adalsteinsson et al., 2020)







Figure 5: Joinpoint analysis of BCCs of the head and neck for men (blue) and women (orange) <50 (4A) and >=50 (4B), using age-standardized rates (world) per 100.000. This figure has been previously published by Adalsteinsson et al. as Paper I in the British Journal of Dermatology (Paper I. J. A. Adalsteinsson et al., 2020).



^ Indicates that the Slope is significantly different from zero at the alpha = 0.05 level. Final Selected Model: Male - 1 Joinpoint, Female - 1 Joinpoint. Rejected Parallelism



Figure 6: Joinpoint analysis of BCCs of the trunk for men (blue) and women (orange) <50 (5A) and >=50 (5B), using age-standardized rates (World) per 100.000. This figure has been previously published by Adalsteinsson et al. as Paper I in the British Journal of Dermatology (Paper I. J. A. Adalsteinsson et al., 2020).

Table 1: BCC age-specific incidence rates (ASR) per 100.000 1981-2017, stratified by sex and age. The WSR is reported at the bottom for each sex in each category. This table has been previously published by Adalsteinsson et al. as Paper I in the British Journal of Dermatology (Paper I. J. A. Adalsteinsson et al., 2020).

	All BCCs		Single E	BCC	Multiple BCCs	
Male	(n)	Rate [95% CI]	(n) Rate [95% CI]		(n)	Rate [95% CI]
<40	139	4.3 [3.6-5.0]	109	3.4 [2.7-4,0]	30	0.9 [0.6-1.3]
40-64	1049	72.5 [68.1-76.9]	712	49.2 [45.6-52.8]	337	23.3 [20.8-25.8]
65+	1912	347.0 [331.5-362.6]	1352	245.4 [232.3-258.5]	560	101.6 [93.2-110.1]
WSR	3100	42.4 [40.8-43.9]	2173	29.5 [28.2-30.8]	927	12.9 [12.0-13.7]
Female	(n)	Rate [95% CI]	(n)	Rate [95% CI]	(n)	Rate [95% CI]
<40	278	8.9 [7.9-10.0]	211	6.8 [5.9-7.7]	67	2.2 [1.6-2.7]
40-64	1528	108.0 [102.6-113.4]	1024	72.4 [67.9-76.8]	504	35.6 [32.5-38.7]
65+	2320	351.0 [336.7-365.3]	1604	242.7 [230.8-254.6]	716	108.3 [100.4-116.3]
WSR	4126	53.9 [42.2-55.7]	2839	36.7 [35.2-38.1]	1287	17.3 [16.3-18.3]

4.1.1.7 Lifetime- and Cumulative risk

In the 2009-2017 time period, the lifetime risk for women is 10.1%, compared to 7.3% in men (p<0.01). This is an increase from the 1981-1990 period when the lifetime risk was 3.2% for women and 2.8% for men (p=0.1). The risk for women <40 years of age had the highest proportional increase, 6-fold (from 0.1% to 0.6%). In comparison, the increase was 3-fold for men (from 0.1% to 0.3%) (J. A. Adalsteinsson et al., 2020).

4.1.2 Squamous cell carcinoma (Study II)

The results in this chapter have been previously published by Adalsteinsson et al. as Paper II in the British Journal of Dermatology (Paper II. J. A. Adalsteinsson et al., 2021). During the study period, there were 1,471 first diagnosed invasive SCCs and 1,534 first diagnosed SCCiss. No cases diagnosed in individuals <30 years of age were excluded after histopathologic review. During this period, first diagnosed SCCis WSR increased from 2.0 to 22.3 in women and from 1.2 to 19.1 in men; first diagnosed invasive SCC WSR increased from 0.3 to 13.2 in women and 4.6 to 14 in men (per 100,000). There were 560 first diagnosed SCCiss in men (36.5 %) and 974 in women (63.5%) (male/female ratio = 0.57), with 70% of male and 75% of female cases diagnosed in the Reykjavik area (p=0.035). There were 769 first diagnosed invasive SCCs in men (52.3%) and 702 in women (47.7%) (male/female ratio = 1.1). 67% and 70% of male and female cases, respectively, were diagnosed in the Reykjavik area (p=0.22). The median age at diagnosis was similar in men and women for SCCis (76 [IQR: 15] vs. 75 [IQR: 18], p>0.05) and invasive SCC (77 [IQR: 15] vs. 78 [IQR: 16], p>0.05). The median age at diagnosis for in-situ was lower than for invasive SCC among both males (p<0.01) and females (p<0.01) (J. A. Adalsteinsson et al., 2021).

The frequencies of in-situ and invasive SCC arising at different anatomic locations in both sexes are summarized in table 1. Head and neck was the most common location for both invasive (74% males, 53% females, p<0.01) and SCCis (54% males, 45% females, p<0.01). Women had invasive (14%) and in-situ (20%) leg lesions more frequently than men (2% and 6%, respectively, p<0.01). Lip lesions were more likely to be invasive than in-situ. Invasive lip lesions accounted for 6% of invasive SCC in men and 4% in women, with 1% of in-situ lesions occurring on the lip in both men and women (p<0.01).

4.1.2.1 Age-standardized incidence rates – Stratified by sex

SCCis WSR consistently increased, from 1.2 to 11.6 in men and from 2.7 to 18.9 in women per 100,000 (**figure 7**). Women had a higher SCCis WSR than men from 1981, but it was not until 1999-2003 that the differences became statistically significant (J. A. Adalsteinsson et al., 2021).

Looking at invasive SCC, men had a higher WSR throughout most of the study period. However, the sex difference was only statistically significant in 1993-1997. During this time, the WSR increased from 4.3 to 13.2 for men and from 2.3 to 11.0 for women. By the end of the study period, men had a

similar incidence of invasive and SCCis (13.2 [11.8-14.6] and 11.6 [10.2-12.9], p>0.05), while women have a higher WSR of in-situ than invasive SCC (18.9 [17.1-20.6]) and 11.0 [9.7-12.2], p<0.05) (J. A. Adalsteinsson et al., 2021).

4.1.2.2 Age distribution

Figure 8 demonstrates how SCC incidence changed in various age groups throughout the study period. The incidence increase in younger women with in-situ or invasive SCC was the same as that of BCC. The highest incidence increase for SCCis was accounted for by women >75 years of age. In contrast, the highest incidence increase for invasive SCC was accounted for by men >75 years of age (J. A. Adalsteinsson et al., 2021).

4.1.2.3 Age-standardized incidence rates – Stratified by anatomic location

Figure 9 summarizes SCCis incidence trends. Head and neck was the most common location in men and women. Head/neck proportion of all lesions increased from 47% to 56% in men and decreased in women from 57% to 43%. This was mainly because of increased truncal, leg, and arm lesions (J. A. Adalsteinsson et al., 2021).

Figure 10 summarizes incidence trends for invasive SCC. Similarly to what was seen for SCCis The head and neck was the most commonly affected location in men and women. However, the proportional increase of head and neck invasive SCC in men was much lower than that of SCCis. Head and neck lesions accounted for 83% of all lesions in the 1981-1985 period, decreasing to 74% by the study's end. In contrast, the proportion of head and neck SCCis in men increased over the same period. In women, the proportion of invasive head and neck SCC also decreased from 67% in 1981-1985 to 46% in 2013-2017 (J. A. Adalsteinsson et al., 2021).



Figure 7. The WSR per 100,000 person-years of histologically confirmed in-situ and invasive cutaneous squamous cell carcinoma in Iceland for men and women from 1981 to 2017 (5-year averages). This figure has been previously published by Adalsteinsson et al. in the British Journal of Dermatology (Paper II. J. A. Adalsteinsson et al., 2021).



Figure 8: Age-specific incidence rates per 100,000 for men and women, for both in-situ and invasive SCC. Age-specific incidence rates are on the y-axis, and age is on the x-axis. This figure has been previously published by Adalsteinsson et al. in the British Journal of Dermatology (Paper II. J. A. Adalsteinsson et al., 2021).



Figure 9: Trends in age-standardized (world) incidence (5-year moving averages) of in-situ squamous cell carcinoma from 1981-2017 according to sex, anatomical location, and time. Men (above) and women (below). This figure has been previously published by Adalsteinsson et al. in the British Journal of Dermatology (Paper II. J. A. Adalsteinsson et al., 2021).



Figure 10: Trends in age-standardized (world) incidence (5-year moving averages) of invasive squamous cell carcinoma from 1981-2017 according to sex, anatomical location, and time. Men (above) and women (below). This figure has been previously published by Adalsteinsson et al. in the British Journal of Dermatology (Paper II. J. A. Adalsteinsson et al., 2021).

Table 2: Frequency of SCCis and invasive SCC among men and women for different anatomic locations for the study period, 1981 to 2017. This table has been previously published by Adalsteinsson et al. in the British Journal of Dermatology (Paper II. J. A. Adalsteinsson et al., 2021).

SCCis frequency						
Anatomic location	Men (n=560)	Women (n=974)	p-value			
Lip	5 (1%)	9 (1%)	0.95			
Head/neck	304 (54%)	438 (45%)	<0.01			
Trunk	122 (22%)	194 (20%)	0.38			
Arms	79 (14%)	120 (12%)	0.31			
Legs	32 (6%)	195 (20%)	<0.01			
Other and unknown	18 (3%)	18 (2%)	0.09			
Invasive SCC frequency						
Lip	44 (6%)	27 (4%)	0.11			
Head/neck	566 (74%)	372 (53%)	<0.01			
Trunk	63 (8%)	100 (14%)	<0.01			
Arms	71 (9%)	87 (12%)	0.06			
Legs	18 (2%)	98 (14%)	<0.01			
Other and unknown	7 (1%)	18 (3%)	0.01			

Table 3: Trends in age-standardized (World) incidence (10-year averages) of in-situ and invasive squamous cell carcinoma from 1981-2017 according to sex, geographical area, and time per 100.000. This table has been previously published by Adalsteinsson et al. in the British Journal of Dermatology (Paper II. J. A. Adalsteinsson et al., 2021).

SCCis incidence						
Time-period	I	Men	Women			
	Reykjavik- Reykjanes	Outside capital area	Reykjavik- Reykjanes	Outside capital area		
1981-1990	1.3 [0.5-2.1]	1.0 [0.3-1.6]	3.2 [2.1-4.3]	1.7 [0.7-2.8]		
1991-1999	4.1 [2.8-5.4]	3.6 [2.1-5.1]	5.0 [4.2-5.8]	3.2 [2.1-4.3]		
2000-2008	7.5 [5.9-9.0]	6.2 [4.4-8.0]	12.9 [10.9-14.8]	8.8 [6.4-11.2]		
2009-2017	13.3 [11.6-15.1]	8.0 [6.1-9.8]	20.5 [18.4-22.7]	15.2 [12.4-18.0]		
Invasive SCC incidence						
1981-1990	3.8 [2.5-5.0]	5.0 [3.2-6.9	2.7 [1.7-3.7]	1.4 [0.7-2.1]		
1991-1999	6.0 [4.5-7.5]	5.9 [4.0-7.7]	3.6 [2.5-4.7]	3.6 [2.1-5.1]		
2000-2008	9.3 [7.6-10.9]	9.7 [7.4-12.1]	8.5 [6.1-10.8]	8.4 [6.1-10.8]		
2009-2017	14.5 [12.7-16.3]	10.9 [8.7-13.2]	11.5 [9.9-13.0]	9.9 [7.7-12.1]		

4.1.2.4 Reykjavik and rural areas

SCCis WSR increased for all geographical areas in men and women (**table 2**). Although slightly higher overall in Reykjavik, this difference was generally insignificant. However, by the end of the study period, SCCis WSR were higher in Reykjavik than in rural areas for men and women (**table 3**) (Paper II. J. A. Adalsteinsson et al., 2021).

4.1.2.5 Joinpoint analysis

The AAPC was 7.1% (95% CI [5.9-8.4]) for SCCis in males, 7.0% (95% CI [5.8-8.2]) for SCCis in females, 3.8% (95% CI [3.1-4.6]) for invasive SCC in males and 5.2% (95% CI [4.0-6.4]) for invasive SCC in females. We saw a higher increase in in-situ incidence than invasive SCC (Paper II. J. A. Adalsteinsson et al., 2021).

Figure 11 summarizes joinpoint analysis for all sites as well as head and neck lesions. SCCis joinpoints occurred in 1987 for men and 1995 for women. After the joinpoints, the slope was 0.76 (95% CI [0.60-0.93]) for women and 0.41 (95% CI [0.36-0.47]) for men, which was statistically significant. For invasive SCC, a joinpoint occurred in 1994 for women, changing the slope from 0.15 (95% CI [0.03-0.28]) to 0.44 (95% CI [0.32-0.55]). The slope for men was 0.31 (95% CI [0.26-0.37]) throughout the study period. For SCCis, joinpoints occurred in 1991 for men and 1994 for women, but the slopes [95% CI] were similar (0.25 [0.18-0.31]) and 0.29 [0.22-0.36], respectively). For invasive SCC, no joinpoints occurred, with the slope steeper for men (0.21 [0.17-0.26]) than for women (0.15 [0.12-0.17]) (Paper II. J. A. Adalsteinsson et al., 2021).

Figure 12 summarizes joinpoint analysis for the trunk and legs. For SCCis, joinpoints occurred in 1994, 2009, and 2012 for men and 1997 for women. Notably, 2009 and 2012 joinpoints for men occurred because of a single year with a low incidence. For invasive SCC, joinpoints occurred in 2006 for women and 1998 for men. After the joinpoint occurred, the slopes were 0.08 [0.05-0.11] for men and 0.26 [0.12-0.40] for women, which was statistically significant. The incidence of SCCis leg lesions was stable throughout the study period for men. However, a steep increase in leg lesions was noted for women after a joinpoint occurred in 1997 (Paper II. J. A. Adalsteinsson et al., 2021).



Figure 11. Joinpoint analysis for men and women. All anatomic sites for SCCis (upper left) and invasive SCC (upper right). Head and neck cancer incidence for SCCis (bottom left) and invasive SCC (bottom right), using age-standardized rates (world) per 100,000. This figure has been previously published by Adalsteinsson et al. in the British Journal of Dermatology (Paper II. J. A. Adalsteinsson et al., 2021).



Figure 12. Joinpoint analysis in men and women. Truncal SCCis (above), truncal invasive SCC (bottom left), and in-situ lesions of the legs (bottom right) using age-standardized rates (world) per 100,000. This figure has been previously published by Adalsteinsson et al. in the British Journal of Dermatology (Paper II. J. A. Adalsteinsson et al., 2021).

4.1.2.6 Multiplicity

The total number of SCCis lesions during the study period was 2,443 in 1,534 cases. The median interval between 1st and 2nd SCCis was 1.3 for women and 1.5 years for men. The median interval between 1st and 2nd invasive SCC was 1.6 for women and 2.3 years for men. Women had 1.71 [1-20] lesions on average compared to 1.39 [1-15] (p<0.01) in men. 29% of women and 19% of men had \geq 2 lesions (p<0.01). The total number of invasive SCC during the study period was 2,144 lesions in 1,471 cases. Women and men had a similar number of lesions on average, or 1.49 [1-29] and 1.43 [1-13], respectively (p=0.45). 22% of men and 18% of women had \geq 2 lesions (p=0.09). Women had a significantly higher number of in-situ lesions on average compared to invasive lesions (p=0.24) (Paper II. J. A. Adalsteinsson et al., 2021).

Table 2 shows age-specific incidence rates by sex and age. Women had higher SCCis age-specific rates for single and multiple lesions for all ages. Invasive SCC age-specific rates were similar between sexes for ages < 65 years, whereas in the 65+ category, men had significantly higher age-specific rates for developing single or multiple invasive SCCs (Paper II. J. A. Adalsteinsson et al., 2021).

4.1.2.7 Lifetime- and Cumulative risk

The lifetime invasive SCC risk (95% CI) in the 2009-2017 period was similar in men (1.7% [1.5-1.9]) and women (1.6% [1.4-1.8]). SCCis lifetime risk in women (2.8% [2.6-3.0]) was significantly higher than in men (1.6% [1.4-1.8]). SCCis lifetime risk for women increased 9.3 fold since 1981-1990 when it was 0.3%. The cumulative invasive SCC risk was 0.3% for both men and women <65 years. The cumulative SCCis risk was 0.7% for women <65 years of age and 0.4% for men <65. This was an increase from 0.0% in men and 0.1% in women during the 1981-1990 (Paper II. J. A. Adalsteinsson et al., 2021).

Table 4: Single and multiple SCCis and invasive SCC age-specific incidence rates per 100,000 during 1981-2017, stratified by sex and age. Age-standardized (world) incidence rate per 100,000 is reported for each sex in each category. This table has been previously published by Adalsteinsson et al. in the British Journal of Dermatology (Paper II. J. A. Adalsteinsson et al., 2021).

	All SCCis		Single SCCis		Multiple SCCis	
	(n)	Rate [95% CI]	(n)	Rate [95% CI]	(n)	Rate [95% CI]
Male						
<40	7	0.1 [0.0-0.3]	6	0.1 [0.0-0.2]	1	0.0 [0.0-0.1]
40-64	100	6.9 [5.6-8.3]	77	5.4 [4.2-6.6]	23	1.6 [0.9-2.2]
65+	453	69.5 [62.8-76.2]	373	56.9 [50.9-62.9]	80	12.6 [9.7-15.5]
WSR	560	6.7 [6.1-7.3]	456	5.4 [4.9-5.9]	104	1.3 [1.0-1.6]
Female						
<40	21	0.5 [0.3-0.8]	18	0.5 [0.2-0.7]	3	0.1 [0.0-0.2]
40-64	214	15.0 [13.0-17.1]	155	10.8 [9.1-12.5]	59	4.2 [3.1-5.3]
65+	739	91.0 [83.8-98.2]	519	62.3 [56.4-68.1]	220	28.7 [24.6-32.9]
WSR	974	10.5 [9.8-11.2]	692	7.4 [6.8-8.0]	282	3.1 [2.7-3.5]
	-					
		All invasive SCCs	Sing	gle invasive SCCs	Mu	Itiple invasive SCCs
	(n)	All invasive SCCs Rate [95% Cl]	Sing (n)	gle invasive SCCs Rate [95% CI]	Mu (n)	Itiple invasive SCCs Rate [95% CI]
Male	(n)	All invasive SCCs Rate [95% Cl]	Sing (n)	gle invasive SCCs Rate [95% CI]	Mu (n)	Itiple invasive SCCs Rate [95% Cl]
Male <40	(n) 6	All invasive SCCs Rate [95% Cl] 0.1 [0.0-0.3]	Sing (n)	gle invasive SCCs Rate [95% CI] 0.1 [0.0-0.2]	Mu (n)	Itiple invasive SCCs Rate [95% Cl] 0.0 [0.0-0.1]
Male <40 40-64	(n) 6 114	All invasive SCCs Rate [95% Cl] 0.1 [0.0-0.3] 7.9 [6.4-9.3]	Sing (n) 5 91	gle invasive SCCs Rate [95% CI] 0.1 [0.0-0.2] 6.3 [5.0-7.6]	Mu (n) 1 23	Itiple invasive SCCs Rate [95% CI] 0.0 [0.0-0.1] 1.6 [0.9-2.2]
Male <40 40-64 65+	(n) 6 114 649	All invasive SCCs Rate [95% Cl] 0.1 [0.0-0.3] 7.9 [6.4-9.3] 98.0 [90.2-105.8]	Sing (n) 5 91 507	gle invasive SCCs Rate [95% CI] 0.1 [0.0-0.2] 6.3 [5.0-7.6] 76.8 [69.9-83.8]	Mu (n) 1 23 142	Itiple invasive SCCs Rate [95% CI] 0.0 [0.0-0.1] 1.6 [0.9-2.2] 21.2 [17.6-24.8]
Male <40 40-64 65+ WSR	(n) 6 114 649 769	All invasive SCCs Rate [95% Cl] 0.1 [0.0-0.3] 7.9 [6.4-9.3] 98.0 [90.2-105.8] 8.9 [8.3-9.6]	Sing (n) 5 91 507 603	Je invasive SCCs Rate [95% CI] 0.1 [0.0-0.2] 6.3 [5.0-7.6] 76.8 [69.9-83.8] 7.0 [6.4-7.6]	Mu (n) 1 23 142 166	Itiple invasive SCCs Rate [95% CI] 0.0 [0.0-0.1] 1.6 [0.9-2.2] 21.2 [17.6-24.8] 1.9 [1.6-2.2]
Male <40 40-64 65+ WSR Fema	(n) 6 114 649 769	All invasive SCCs Rate [95% Cl] 0.1 [0.0-0.3] 7.9 [6.4-9.3] 98.0 [90.2-105.8] 8.9 [8.3-9.6]	Sing (n) 5 91 507 603	Je invasive SCCs Rate [95% CI] 0.1 [0.0-0.2] 6.3 [5.0-7.6] 76.8 [69.9-83.8] 7.0 [6.4-7.6]	Mu (n) 1 23 142 166	Itiple invasive SCCs Rate [95% CI] 0.0 [0.0-0.1] 1.6 [0.9-2.2] 21.2 [17.6-24.8] 1.9 [1.6-2.2]
Male <40 40-64 65+ WSR Fema <40	(n) 6 114 649 769 Ie 7	All invasive SCCs Rate [95% Cl] 0.1 [0.0-0.3] 7.9 [6.4-9.3] 98.0 [90.2-105.8] 8.9 [8.3-9.6] 0.2 [0.0-0.3]	Sing (n) 5 91 507 603 6	Image: system size sector Rate [95% CI] 0.1 [0.0-0.2] 6.3 [5.0-7.6] 76.8 [69.9-83.8] 7.0 [6.4-7.6] 0.2 [0.0-0.3]	Mu (n) 1 23 142 166	Itiple invasive SCCs Rate [95% CI] 0.0 [0.0-0.1] 1.6 [0.9-2.2] 21.2 [17.6-24.8] 1.9 [1.6-2.2] 0.0 [0.0-0.1]
Male <40 40-64 65+ WSR Fema <40 40-64	(n) 6 114 649 769 Ile 7 118	All invasive SCCs Rate [95% Cl] 0.1 [0.0-0.3] 7.9 [6.4-9.3] 98.0 [90.2-105.8] 8.9 [8.3-9.6] 0.2 [0.0-0.3] 8.2 [6.7-9.6]	Sing (n) 5 91 507 603 6 91	gle invasive SCCs Rate [95% CI] 0.1 [0.0-0.2] 6.3 [5.0-7.6] 76.8 [69.9-83.8] 7.0 [6.4-7.6] 0.2 [0.0-0.3] 6.3 [5.0-7.6]	Mu (n) 1 23 142 166 1 27	Itiple invasive SCCs Rate [95% Cl] 0.0 [0.0-0.1] 1.6 [0.9-2.2] 21.2 [17.6-24.8] 1.9 [1.6-2.2] 0.0 [0.0-0.1] 1.9 [1.2-2.6]
Male <40 40-64 65+ WSR Fema <40 40-64 65+	(n) 6 114 649 769 1 le 7 118 577	All invasive SCCs Rate [95% Cl] 0.1 [0.0-0.3] 7.9 [6.4-9.3] 98.0 [90.2-105.8] 8.9 [8.3-9.6] 0.2 [0.0-0.3] 8.2 [6.7-9.6] 67.6 [61.6-73.7]	Sing (n) 5 91 507 603 6 91 1604	Je invasive SCCs Rate [95% CI] 0.1 [0.0-0.2] 6.3 [5.0-7.6] 76.8 [69.9-83.8] 7.0 [6.4-7.6] 0.2 [0.0-0.3] 6.3 [5.0-7.6] 56.0 [50.5-61.5]	Mu (n) 1 23 142 166 1 27 99	Itiple invasive SCCs Rate [95% CI] 0.0 [0.0-0.1] 1.6 [0.9-2.2] 21.2 [17.6-24.8] 1.9 [1.6-2.2] 0.0 [0.0-0.1] 1.9 [1.2-2.6] 11.6 [9.1-14.1]

4.2 Medications as risk factors

4.2.1 Hydrochlorothiazide (Study III)

The results in this chapter have previously been published as paper III in the Journal of the American Academy of Dermatology (Paper III. Jonas A. Adalsteinsson et al., 2020). 1,013 patients with invasive SCC, 1,167 with SCCis, and 4,700 with BCC were identified and age- and sex-matched with 10,367, 11,961 and 47,292 controls respectively. **Table 5** contains patient characteristics. Females constituted 58%, 64%, and 49% of patients with BCC, SCCis, and invasive SCC, respectively.

The relationship between HCTZ exposure and KC risk is reported in **table 6** and **figure 13**. Of individuals with invasive SCC, 8.9% were users of HCTZ as compared to 8.6% of controls. There was no difference in invasive SCC risk between HCTZ users and controls at low and moderate doses. Cumulative HCTZ doses greater than 1,500 DDUs (37,500 mg) were associated with an increased risk of invasive SCC (OR [95% CI]: 1.69 [1.04 – 2.74]. Of individuals diagnosed with SCCis, 10.0% were users of HCTZ compared to 8.2% of controls. HCTZ users demonstrated a significant increase in SCCis risk as compared to controls (OR [95% CI]: 1.24 [1.01 – 1.52]). Of individuals diagnosed with BCC, 7.4% were users of HCTZ compared to 6.5% of controls. HCTZ use was associated with an increased risk of developing BCC (OR [95% CI]: 1.14 [1.02 – 1.29]). Dose-response relationship was statistically significant for BCC (p = 0.02) but not for SCCis (p = 0.64) or invasive SCC (p = 0.1) (**figure 13**).

With subgroup analysis (**table 7**), HCTZ use was associated with a significant increase in the risk of SCCis in males and people aged 50 and above (OR [95% CI]: 1.45 [1.03 - 2.04] and (OR [95% CI]: 1.23 [1.00 - 1.52], respectively). HCTZ use was also associated with a significant increase in BCC risk in people >50 (OR [95% CI]: 1.15 [1.02 - 1.30]) (Paper III. Jonas A. Adalsteinsson et al., 2020).

	BCC		SCCis		Invasive SCC		
	Case	Control	Case	Control	Case	Control	
	(n = 4,700)	(n = 47,292)	(n = 1,167)	(n = 11,961)	(n = 1,013)	(n = 10,376)	
Age, Median (IQR)	69 (56- 79)	69 (56- 79)	77 (67 - 84)	77 (67 - 84)	79 (71 - 85)	79 (70 - 85)	
Male sex	1,988 (42.3%)	20,022 (42.3%)	425 (36.4%)	4368 (36.5%)	521 (51.4%)	5309 (51.2%)	
HCTZ Never use	4,354 (92.6%)	44,226 (93.5%)	1051 (90.1%)	10982 (91.8%)	923 (91.1%)	9473 (91.4%)	
HCTZ Ever use	346 (7.4%)	3,066 (6.5%)	116 (10.0%)	979 (8.2%)	90 (8.9%)	894 (8.6%)	

Table 5: Characteristics of patients with BCC, in SCCis and invasive SCC, and age and sexmatched controls (Paper III. Jonas A. Adalsteinsson et al., 2020).

	Cases	Controls	OR (95% CI)	Adjusted OR (95% CI)*		
BCC						
Never Use	4,354	44,226	1.00	1.00		
Ever Use	346	3,066	1.15 (1.02 - 1.30)	1.14 (1.02 - 1.29)		
Cumulative Dosage						
1-500 DDU (25-12,500 mg)	210	1,981	1.08 (0.93 - 1.25)	1.07 (0.93 - 1.24)		
501-1500 DDU (12,525-37,500 mg)	87	734	1.22 (0.97 - 1.53)	1.21 (0.97 - 1.52)		
>1500 DDU (>37,500 mg)	49	351	1.43 (1.06 - 1.94)	1.42 (1.05 - 1.92)		
Trend Test	p=0.02					
SCCis	1					
Never Use	1051	10,982	1.00	1.00		
Ever Use	116	979	1.24 (1.01 - 1.53)	1.24 (1.01 - 1.52)		
Cumulative Dosage						
1-500 DDU (25-12,500 mg)	68	639	1.12 (0.86 - 1.45)	1.11 (0.86 - 1.45)		
501-1500 DDU (12,525-37,500 mg)	32	215	1.55 (1.06 - 2.26)	1.55 (1.06 - 2.26)		
>1500 DDU (>37,500 mg)	16	125	1.34 (0.79 - 2.28)	1.35 (0.79 - 2.29)		
Trend Test	p=0.64					
Invasive SCC						
Never Use	923	9,473	1.00	1.00		
Ever Use	90	894	1.03 (0.82 - 1.30)	1.02 (0.81 - 1.29)		
Cumulative Dosage						
1-500 DDU (25-12,500 mg)	49	568	0.88 (0.65 - 1.20)	0.87 (0.64 - 1.18)		
501-1500 DDU (12,525-37,500 mg)	21	205	1.05 (0.67 - 1.66)	1.05 (0.66 - 1.66)		
>1500 DDU (>37,500 mg)	20	121	1.67 (1.03 - 2.71)	1.69 (1.04 - 2.74)		
Trend Test	p=0.1					

Table 6: Association between HCTZ use and risk of BCC, SCCis, and invasive SCC(Paper III. Jonas A. Adalsteinsson et al., 2020).

*Model adjusted for the use of the following photosensitizing medications: tetracyclines, oral retinoids, and topical retinoids.
Table 7: Associations of HCTZ use and KC by subgroup (Paper III. Jonas A. Adalsteinsson et al., 2020).

Subgroup	Case patients (exposed/ unexposed)	Controls (exposed/ unexposed)	OR (95% CI)	Adjusted OR (95% CI)*
BCC				
Male	136/1852	1226/18796	1.13 (0.94 - 1.37)	1.12 (0.93 - 1.36)
Female	210/2502	1840/25430	1.16 (1.00 - 1.36)	1.16 (0.99 - 1.35)
< 50 y	7/740	73/7445	0.97 (0.44 - 2.12)	0.72 (0.61 - 0.86)
≥ 50 y	339/3614	2993/36781	1.16 (1.03 - 1.30)	1.15 (1.02 - 1.30)
SCCis				
Male	44/381	328/4040	1.45 (1.04 - 2.04)	1.45 (1.03 - 2.04)
Female	72/670	651/6942	1.14 (0.88 - 1.48)	1.13 (0.87 - 1.47)
< 50 y	1/63	4/671	2.65 (0.27 - 26.29)	2.21 (0.21 - 22.94)
≥ 50 y	115/988	975/10311	1.24 (1.00 - 1.52)	1.23 (1.00 - 1.52)
Invasive SCC				
Male	39/482	389/4920	1.01 (0.71 - 1.43)	1.01 (0.71 - 1.43)
Female	51/441	505/4553	1.05 (0.77 - 1.43)	1.03 (0.75 - 1.41)
< 50 y	0/35	0/380	-	-
≥ 50 y	90/888	894/9093	1.03 (0.82 - 1.30)	1.021 (0.810 - 1.29)

*Model adjusted for the use of the following photosensitizing medications: tetracyclines, oral retinoids, and topical retinoids

Figure 13: Dose-response relationships between cumulative HCTZ dosage and risk of BCC, SCCis, and invasive SCC (Paper III. Jonas A. Adalsteinsson et al., 2020).



*Continuous trend test resulted in a p-value of 0.02, 0.64, and 0.1, respectively.

4.2.2 Statins (Study IV)

The results in this chapter have previously been published in the Archives of Dermatological Research (Paper IV. Jonas A. Adalsteinsson, Muzumdar, Waldman, Hu, Wu, Ratner, Feng, et al., 2021). 4,700 patients with BCC, 1,167 patients with SCCis and 1,013 patients with invasive SCC were identified and paired with 47,292, 11,961 and 10,367 controls respectively (**table 8**). Statin use was not associated with BCC but was associated with an increased risk of invasive SCC and SCCis (adjusted OR [95% CI]: 1.29 [1.11-1.50]; 1.43 [1.24-1.64]; 1.03 [0.95-1.12] respectively). Subgroup analysis was performed. It demonstrated that statins were significantly associated with invasive SCC and SCCis in patients over 60 but not in those under 60 (**table 9**).

Table 8: Demographics of patients with BCC, SCCis, and invasive SCC and age and sexmatched controls (Paper IV. Jonas A. Adalsteinsson, Muzumdar, Waldman, Hu, Wu, Ratner, Feng, et al., 2021).

BCC			SCCis		Invasive SCC	
	Case (n=4,700)	Control (n=47,292)	Case (n=1,167)	Control (n=11,961)	Case	Control
Age: Median (IQR)	69 (56 - 79)	69 (56 - 79)	77 (67 - 84)	77 (67 - 84)	79 (71 - 85)	79 (70 - 85)
Male sex	1988 (42.30%)	20022 (42.34%)	425 (36.42%)	4368 (36.52%)	521 (51.43%)	5309 (51.21%)
Use of Statin	1093 (23.26%)	10661 (22.54%)	405 (34.70%)	3350 (28.01%)	365 (36.03%)	3185 (30.72%)

Table 9: Association between statin exposure and risk of BCC, SCCis, and invasive SCC with subgroup analysis (Paper IV. Jonas A. Adalsteinsson, Muzumdar, Waldman, Hu, Wu, Ratner, Feng, et al., 2021).

	Cases (exposed/ unexposed)	Controls (exposed/ unexposed)	OR (95% CI)	Adjusted OR (95% CI) *	Adjusted OR (95% CI)**
BCC	1,093/3,607	10,661/36,631	1.05 (0.97 - 1.14)	1.05 (0.97-1.13)	1.03 (0.95 - 1.12)
Cumulative Dose					
1-500 DDU	315	3,000	1.07 (0.95 - 1.22)	1.07 (0.94-1.21)	1.06 (0.93 - 1.20)
501-1500 DDU	363	3,448	1.08 (0.96 - 1.21)	1.07 (0.95-1.20)	1.06 (0.94 - 1.19)
>1500 DDU	415	4,213	1.01 (0.90 - 1.13)	1.00 (0.81.13)	0.99 (0.88 - 1.11)
Subgroup					
Male	588/1400	5696/14326	1.07 (0.96 - 1.20)	1.07 (0.95-1.19)	1.05 (0.94 - 1.18)
Female	505/2207	4965/22305	1.03 (0.92 - 1.16)	1.03 (0.92-1.15)	1.01 (0.91 - 1.13)
<60 years old	61/1364	680/13703	0.90 (0.69 - 1.19)	0.89 (0.67-1.17)	0.87 (0.66 - 1.14)
≥60 years old	1032/2243	9981/22928	1.07 (0.98 - 1.16)	1.06 (0.98-1.15)	1.05 (0.98 - 1.14)
Simvastatin	574/3607	5527/36631	1.07 (0.97 - 1.18)	1.06 (0.96-1.17)	1.05 (0.95 - 1.16)
Atorvastatin	220/3607	2081/36631	1.07 (0.92 - 1.24)	1.06 (0.91-1.23)	1.05 (0.91 - 1.23)
SCCis	405/762	3,350/8,611	1.45 (1.26 - 1.67)	1.44 (1.25-1.66)	1.43 (1.24 - 1.64)
Cumulative Dose					
1-500 DDU	97	864	1.33 (1.05 - 1.67)	1.32 (1.05 - 1.65)	1.31 (1.05 - 1.65)
501-1500 DDU	126	1,091	1.37 (1.12 - 1.69)	1.36 (1.11 - 1.67)	1.35 (1.09 - 1.66)
>1500 DDU	182	1,395	1.63 (1.34 - 1.97)	1.61 (1.33 - 1.96)	1.59 (1.32 - 1.93)
Subgroup					
Male	170/255	1505/2863	1.33 (1.07 - 1.67)	1.31 (1.05-1.64)	1.30 (1.04 - 1.63)
Female	235/507	1845/5748	1.53 (1.28 - 1.83)	1.53 (1.27-1.83)	1.51 (1.26 - 1.81)
<60 years old	9/133	74/1466	1.55 (0.72 - 3.30)	1.50 (0.70-3.23)	1.47 (0.68 - 3.15)

≥60 years old	396/629	3276/7145	1.45 (1.25 - 1.67)	1.44 (1.25-1.66)	1.43 (1.24 -1.65)
Simvastatin	226/762	1760/8611	1.50 (1.26 - 1.78)	1.49 (1.25-1.76)	1.47 (1.23 - 1.74)
Atorvastatin	68/762	569/8611	1.35 (1.02 - 1.78)	1.34 (1.01-1.77)	1.34 (1.01 - 1.77)
Invasive SCC	365/648	3,185/7,182	1.31 (1.13 - 1.51)	1.31 (1.13-1.51)	1.29 (1.11 - 1.50)
Cumulative Dose					
1-500 DDU	86	759	1.28 (1.00 - 1.63)	1.28 (1.00 - 1.63)	1.27 (1.00 - 1.62)
501-1500 DDU	125	1038	1.36 (1.10 - 1.68)	1.36 (1.10 - 1.68)	1.35 (1.09 - 1.67)
>1500 DDU	154	1388	1.28 (1.04 - 1.57)	1.28 (1.04 - 1.57)	1.26 (1.02 - 1.54)
Subgroup					
Male	215/306	1936/3373	1.25 (1.02 -1.52)	1.25 (1.02-1.52)	1.24 (1.01 - 1.51)
Female	150/342	1249/3809	1.38 (1.11 - 1.73)	1.38 (1.11-1.73)	1.37 (1.10 - 1.71)
<60 years old	Jul-88	59/969	1.19 (0.49 - 2.88)	1.28 (0.53-3.10)	1.24 (0.51 - 3.02)
≥60 years old	358/560	3,126/6,213	1.31 (1.12 - 1.52)	1.30 (1.12-1.52)	1.29 (1.11 - 1.50)
Simvastatin	203/648	1679/7182	1.37 (1.15 - 1.64)	1.37 (1.15-1.65)	1.35 (1.13 - 1.62)
Atorvastatin	68 /648	577 /7182	1.28 (0.97 - 1.69)	1.28 (0.97-1.69)	1.27 (0.96 - 1.68)

*Adjusted for HCTZ.

**Adjusted for HCTZ and photosensitizing medications (tetracyclines, oral retinoids, and topical retinoids).

4.2.3TNF-inhibitors (Study V)

The results in this chapter have been previously published as paper V in the Journal of the American Association of Dermatology (Paper V. Jonas A. Adalsteinsson, Muzumdar, Waldman, Hu, Wu, Ratner, Ungar, et al., 2021). Age and sex matching was performed on 4,700 patients with BCC, 1,013 with SCC and 1,167 with SCCis and 47,293, 10,367 and 11,961 controls respectively (**Table 10**). TNFis were associated with an increased risk of SCCis (aOR [95% CI]: 3.13 [1.15-8.55]) (**Table 11**). There was no association with an increased risk of SCC. Exposure was not associated with increased risk of BCC. Sub-analysis revealed a slightly increased risk in individuals receiving TNFis for >3 years (OR [95% CI]: 2.28 [1.10-4.74]) (**Table 11**), but not >3 years (Paper V. Jonas A. Adalsteinsson, Muzumdar, Waldman, Hu, Wu, Ratner, Ungar, et al., 2021).

Table 10: Summary of patients with SCC, SCCis, and BCC and age and sex-matched controls (Paper V. Jonas A. Adalsteinsson, Muzumdar, Waldman, Hu, Wu, Ratner, Ungar, et al., 2021).

	SCC		SCCis		BCC	
	Case (n=1013)	Control (n=10367)	Case (n=1167)	Control (n=11961)	Case (n=4700)	Control (n=47293)
Age, median (IQR)	79 (71 - 85)	79 (70 - 85)	77 (67 - 84)	77 (67 - 84)	69 (56 - 79)	69 (56 - 79)
Male sex	521 (51.43%)	5309 (51.21%)	425 (36.42%)	4368 (36.52%)	1988 (42.30%)	20023 (42.34%)
Use of photosensitizing medication	403 (39.78%)	3597 (34.70%)	483 (41.39%)	4430 (37.04%)	1735 (36.91%)	15810 (33.43%)
Use of HCTZ	90 (8.88%)	894 (8.62%)	116 (9.94%)	979 (8.18%)	346 (7.36%)	3065 (6.48%)
Use of TNFi	3(0.30%)	16(0.15%)	5(0.43%)	19(0.16%)	12(0.26%)	70(0.15%)

Table 11: Association between TNFi exposure and incidence of BCC and SCC with subgroup analysis. (Paper V. Jonas A. Adalsteinsson, Muzumdar, Waldman, Hu, Wu, Ratner, Ungar, et al., 2021).

	Cases exposed/unexposed	Controls exposed/unexposed	Adjusted OR (95% CI)*
SCC	3/1,010	16/10,351	1.80 (0.51-6.34)
Male	1/520	7/5,302	1.37 (0.16-11.66)
Female	2/490	9/5,049	2.10 (0.44-10.09)
< 50 y	1/34	0/380	NA
≥ 50 y	2/976	16/9,971	1.19 (0.27-5.31)
≤ 3 years cumulative usage	1	8	1.26 (0.16-10.12)
> 3 years cumulative usage	2	8	2.28 (0.48-10.79)
SCCis	5/1,162	19/11,942	3.13 (1.15-8.55)
Male	1/424	3/4365	5.02 (0.45-55.69)
Female	4/738	16/7577	2.84 (0.93-8.63)
< 50 y	0/64	2/673	NA
≥ 50 y	5/1,098	17/11269	3.37 (1.22-9.28)
≤ 3 years cumulative usage	1	4	3.48 (0.36-33.51)
> 3 years cumulative usage	4	15	3.05 (0.99-9.37)
BCC	12/4,688	70/47,223	1.68 (0.91-3.11)
Male	4/1984	21/20002	1.82 (0.62-5.36)
Female	8/2704	49/27221	1.62 (0.76-3.42)
< 50 y	1/746	9/7509	1.00 (0.12-8.13)
≥ 50 y	11/3942	61/39714	1.78 (0.93-3.38)
≤ 3 years cumulative usage	9	39	2.28 (1.10-4.74)
> 3 years cumulative usage	3	31	0.94 (0.29-3.08)

* Odds ratio adjusted for the use of oral and topical retinoids,

tetracyclines, and HCTZ.

4.2.4 Metformin (Study VI)

The results in this chapter have been previously published as paper VI in the Journal of the American Association of Dermatology (Paper VI. Jonas A. Adalsteinsson, Muzumdar, Waldman, Wu, et al., 2021). 4,700 individuals with BCC, 1,167 with SCCis and 1,013 with invasive SCC were identified and matched with 47,293, 11,961 and 10,367 controls respectively (**table 12**).

The relationship between metformin use and KC risk is summarized in **table 13**. 4.0% of individuals with BCC and 5.3% of controls were exposed to metformin. Use was associated with a significantly lower risk of BCC (Adjusted OR [95% CI]: 0.71 [0.61-0.83]). When looking at SCCis, 7.5% compared to 6.2% of controls were exposed to metformin. Metformin use was not significantly associated with SCCis (Adjusted OR [95% CI]: 1.06 [0.84-1.35]). Finally, looking at SCC, 7.2% compared to 6.6% of controls were exposed to metformin. Metformin use was not significantly associated with invasive SCC (Adjusted OR [95% CI]: 1.01 [0.78-1.30]). Dose-response relationships were not statistically significant for BCC, SCCis, or invasive SCC (p = 0.87, 0.94, and 0.88, respectively) (Jonas A. Adalsteinsson, Muzumdar, Waldman, Wu, et al., 2021).

Table 12: Characteristics of individuals with BCC, SCCis, and SCC and age and sexmatched controls (Paper VI. Jonas A. Adalsteinsson, Muzumdar, Waldman, Wu, et al., 2021).

	BCC		SCCis		scc		
	Case (n=4,700)	Control (n=47,293)	Case (n=1,167)	Control (n=11,961)	Case (n=1,013)	Control (n=10,367)	
Age, Median (IQR)	69 (56 - 79)	69 (56 -79)	77 (67 - 84)	77 (67 - 84)	79 (71 - 85)	79 (70 - 85)	
Male Sex	1988 (42.30%)	20023 (42.34%)	425 (36.42%)	4368 (36.52%)	521 (51.43%)	5309 (51.21%)	
Metformin ever use	189 (4.02%)	2500 (5.29%)	87 (7.46%)	740 (6.19%)	73 (7.21%)	687 (6.63%)	
Metformin never use	4511 (95.98%)	44793 (94.71%)	1080 (92.54%)	11221 (93.81%)	940 (92.79%)	9680 (93.37%)	

 Table 13: Association between metformin and BCC, SCCis, and SCC. Doses are depicted in grams (g) (Paper VI. Jonas A. Adalsteinsson,

 Muzumdar, Waldman, Wu, et al., 2021).

	Cases	Controls	OR (95% CI)	Adjusted OR (95% CI)*	Adjusted OR (95% CI)**	Adjusted OR (95% Cl)***	Adjusted OR (95% Cl)****	
BCC								
Never Use	4511	44793	1.0 (ref)	1.0 (ref)	1.0 (ref)	1.0 (ref)	1.0 (ref)	
Ever Use	189	2500	0.75 (0.64 - 0.87)	0.74 (0.63-0.86)	0.73 (0.63 - 0.85)	0.71 (0.61 - 0.83)	0.71 (0.61 - 0.83)	
Cumulative Dose								
1-500 DDUs (2-1000g)	79	1041	0.75 (0.60 - 0.95)	0.75 (0.59-0.94)	0.74 (0.58 - 0.93)	0.72 (0.57 - 0.91)	0.72 (0.57 - 0.91)	
501-1500 DDUs (1002-3000g)	60	816	0.73 (0.56 - 0.95)	0.72 (0.54-0.93)	0.71 (0.54 - 0.93)	0.69 (0.53 - 0.90)	0.69 (0.53 - 0.90)	
>1500 DDUs (>3000g)	50	643	0.77 (0.57 - 1.03)	0.76 (0.57-1.01)	0.75 (0.56 - 1.00)	0.73 (0.54 - 0.98)	0.73 (0.54 - 0.98)	
Continuous Trend Test	p = 0.87		•					
SCCis								
Never Use	1080	11221	1.0 (ref)	1.0 (ref)	1.0 (ref)	1.0 (ref)	1.0 (ref)	
Ever Use	87	740	1.22 (0.97 - 1.54)	1.20 (0.95-1.52)	1.20 (0.95 - 1.51)	1.06 (0.84-1.35)	1.06 (0.84-1.35)	
Cumulative Dose								
1-500 DDUs (2-1000g)	25	281	0.92 (0.61-1.40)	0.91 (0.60-1.38)	0.91 (0.60-1.37)	0.83 (0.55 -1.27)	0.84 (0.55 -1.27)	
501-1500 DDUs (1002-3000g)	43	273	1.64 (1.18-2.27)	1.61 (1.16-2.24)	1.59 (1.15-2.22)	1.40 (1.00 -1.96)	1.40 (1.00 -1.96)	
>1500 DDUs (>3000g)	19	186	1.06 (0.65-1.71)	1.05(0.65-1.69)	1.05 (0.65-1.71)	0.91 (0.56-1.48)	0.90 (0.56-1.47)	
Continuous Trend Test	p = 0.94							
SCC								
Never Use	940	9680	1.0 (ref)	1.0 (ref)	1.0 (ref)	1.0 (ref)	1.0 (ref)	
Ever Use	73	687	1.10 (0.85- 1.42)	1.10 (0.85-1.42)	1.09 (0.85 - 1.41)	1.01 (0.78-1.30)	1.01 (0.78- 1.30)	
Cumulative Dose								
1-500 DDUs (2-1000g)	24	267	0.93 (0.61-1.42)	0.93 (0.60-1.42)	0.92 (0.60-1.40)	0.86 (0.56-1.32)	0.86 (0.56 -1.32)	
501-1500 DDUs (1002-3000g)	33	234	1.47 (1.01-2.14)	1.47 (1.01-2.14)	1.47 (1.01-2.14)	1.35 (0.92-1.97)	1.35 (0.92 - 1.97)	
>1500 DDUs (>3000g)	16	186	0.89 (0.53-1.50)	0.89 (0.53-1.50)	0.89 (0.53-1.50)	0.79 (0.47-1.34)	0.79 (0.47-1.34)	
Continuous Trend Test	p = 0.88							

*Adjusted for HCTZ. **Adjusted for HCTZ and photosensitizing medications. ***Adjusted for HCTZ, photosensitizing medications, and statins. ****Adjusted for HCTZ, photosensitizing medications, statins, and TNFis

Table 14: Associations of metformin use and KC risk by subgroup (Paper VI. Jonas A. Adalsteinsson, Muzumdar, Waldman, Wu, et al., 2021).

Subgroup	Case patients (exposed / unexposed)	Controls (exposed / unexposed)	OR (95% CI)	Adjusted OR (95% CI)					
BCC									
Male	100/1888	1314/18709	0.75 (0.61-0.93)	0.71 (0.57-0.88)					
Female	89/2623	1186/26084	0.75 (0.60-0.93)	0.72 (0.57-0.90)					
< 60 y	27/1398	309/14074	0.88 (0.59-1.31)	0.86 (0.57-1.30)					
≥ 60 y	162/3113	2191/30719	0.73 (0.62-0.86)	0.69 (0.59-0.82)					
SCCis									
Male	39/386	345/4023	1.18 (0.83-1.68)	1.06 (0.74-1.52)					
Female	48/694	395/7198	1.25 (0.92-1.71)	1.06 (0.77-1.47)					
< 60 y	4/138	32/1508	1.34 (0.46-3.88)	1.04 (0.34-3.21)					
≥ 60 y	83/942	708/9713	1.21 (0.96-1.54)	1.06 (0.83-1.36)					
SCC									
Male	50/471	435/4874	1.12 (0.88-1.64)	1.12 (0.81-1.54)					
Female	23/469	252/4806	0.94 (0.61-1.46)	0.83 (0.53-1.30)					
< 60 y	2/93	23/1005	1.17 (0.27-5.177)	1.10 (0.23-5.35)					
≥ 60 y	71/847	664/8675	1.10 (0.85-1.42)	1.01 (0.77-1.31)					

Subgroup analysis is shown in **table 14**. Metformin use was associated with a decreased risk of BCC in both men and women (Adjusted OR [95% CI]: 0.71 [0.57-0.88] and 0.72 [0.57-0.90] respectively). In addition, individuals over the age of 60 had a decreased risk of BCC with metformin exposure (Adjusted OR [95% CI]: 0.69 [0.59-0.82]) (Paper VI. Jonas A. Adalsteinsson, Muzumdar, Waldman, Wu, et al., 2021).

5 Discussion

5.1 Main findings

KC epidemiology

- We observed a steep rise in KC incidence in a country with very low background UVR (Weather-Atlas/Reykjavik, n.d.). This initial increase was associated with a surge in tanning bed use, increased level of travel abroad, and increased dermatology access. Today, tanning bed use in Iceland has decreased, but the incidence is still increasing.
- This observed rise was explicitly present in women, especially young women, and was most pronounced for BCC and SCCis. Iceland is the only population to our knowledge in which women are reported to have a statistically higher incidence of BCC and SCCis than men.
- In women, the rise was most prominent on anatomic sites that are not typically sun-exposed in Iceland, such as the legs and trunk, strongly suggesting that indoor tanning devices, travel abroad, and increased dermatology access played a significant role in the incidence increase.
- In men, most lesions were on the head and neck, and almost none occurred on the legs, signifying the possibility of significant behavioral differences between men and women. Men might be more susceptible to chronic outdoor UVR exposure.
- Men were more likely to develop more serious, invasive SCC, and women were more likely to develop multiple superficial and less severe BCCs and SCCiss.
- Lesions of the lip were more likely than lesions on other anatomic sites to be invasive rather than in-situ.
- The total KC tumor burden worldwide is most likely underestimated by a large margin.

• Risk in association with medication

- This is the first whole population study to our knowledge looking at the relationship between selected medications and SCCis.
- In a country where KC is sharply rising, we observed a relationship between increased KC risk with three different medications and identified a single medication associated with lower BCC risk.
- We saw an increased risk of all KC subtypes with the photosensitizer HCTZ, signifying that HCTZ use places patients at increased risk for developing skin cancer even in a low UV environment. This risk is likely much higher in high UVR environments such as Australia and the USA.
- We observed an increased risk of both invasive and SCCis, but not BCC, in patients taking statins. Simvastatin was associated with both SCCis and invasive SCC, but atorvastatin was only associated with SCCis. It is unclear whether this result simply signifies that patients on statins represent a population with a higher baseline risk for skin cancer.
- TNFis were associated with SCCis, but not invasive SCC. It is unclear whether this is due to T-cell suppressive functions or whether past PUVA/nbUVB exposure could play a role. Regardless, physicians who prescribe TNFis should be aware of this association.
- Metformin was strongly associated with decreased risk of BCC, but not SCC. The fact that SCC risk was unchanged makes potential confounding less likely. This association needs to be further studied in prospective controlled trials, but metformin could be a preventive option for patients who develop multiple BCCs and are poor surgical candidates.

5.2 Epidemiology of keratinocyte carcinoma (Studies I-II)

This is the first whole population study to our knowledge looking at the nationwide incidence of BCC, invasive SCC, and SCCis, while simultaneously assessing multiplicity proportions. Skin cancer used to be rare in the Icelandic population. However, KC has become some of the most prevalent cancers in this population, and its gender specific incidence has now surpassed that of lung and colon cancer, and comes very closely behind breast and prostate cancer (Icelandic Cancer Institute - Cancer Age Standardized Incidence Rates, n.d.). These trends are concerning since Reyjavik has low background UVR. In fact, Reykjavik's background UVR is lower than those of all other capital cities. In addition, Iceland has a higher proportion of cloudy days than sunny days, which is considered unusual by many who travel there, making for a relatively protective UV environment compared to many other countries (Weather-Atlas/Reykjavik, n.d.). At the beginning of the study period, the WSR for KC was lower than in most other countries. By the end of the study period, while the overall WSR for KC was still low, it had surpassed those of other countries, including Malta, Lithuania, Slovenia, and Croatia (de Vries et al., 2012; Jurciukonyte et al., 2013; Lomas, 2012b).

Our study emphasizes a dramatic disparity in skin cancer incidence between men and women. While KC incidence did increase for both genders, invasive SCC incidence increased a staggering 44-fold in women throughout the study period, compared to 5-fold for women over a similar time in a recent study from the Netherlands (Tokez et al., 2020). The extent to which KC increased in women was also noteworthy, as they are considered to be at much lower risk for KC than men. There are a few potential explanations that will be discussed later in this chapter, but there is no clear correlation between KC incidence and latitude on the European continent (Lomas, 2012b).

5.2.1 The relationship between sex and anatomic site

One of the more unique aspects of our results is the dramatic disparity observed between men and women in multiple features within the analysis. Men had a higher overall KC incidence at the beginning of the study period; however, we observed much steeper incidence slopes for women in the joinpoint analysis, with women also being younger when diagnosed with KC. By the end of the study period, women had surpassed men in most categories. In 2017, women had a considerably higher incidence of BCC and SCC is than men and had almost caught up with men in their invasive SCC incidence. This is highly unusual when considered in the broader context of other similar population-wide studies looking at KC. Men have been shown in multiple studies to consistently have a higher risk and incidence of both SCC and BCC than women, especially in areas with high overall background UVR. In those areas, men are often reported to have twice the incidence of women, including the southern United States and Australia (Athas, 2003; T Y Chuang et al., 1990; Harris, 2001; M R Karagas, 1999; Serrano, 1991). To our knowledge, a statistically significant higher incidence of BCC and SCCis in women compared to men has not been reported in a whole population study (Devine et al., 2018; Jurciukonyte et al., 2013; Leiter et al., 2017; Lomas et al., 2012; Mclean et al., 2012; Musah et al., 2013; Muzic et al., 2017; Pandeya et al., 2017a; Rogers et al., 2015; Rudolph et al., 2015).

Joinpoint analysis demonstrated a more rapid increase in all subtypes of KC, even invasive SCC, in women. The steepest slopes in women were observed after 1995, suggesting the advent of damaging behavioral changes in the 1980s or perhaps the early 1990s. The head and neck region was the dominant site for men for all subtypes of KC, but women demonstrated much more variety in the locations of their lesions, with a more generalized distribution of all KC subtypes. We noticed much steeper joinpoint slopes for SCCis compared to invasive SCC for women. If these lesions are pathologically related, we should see a similar trend for invasive SCC in women; however, we did not observe such a trend within our cohort. It could be that SCC is in women is over-diagnosed or that diagnosing a significant number of in-situ lesions prevents their progression into invasive disease. Further study will be required to explain these results. We also noticed steeper slopes for the lesions of the legs and trunk in women compared to the head and neck. In addition, figures 3 and 8 highlight how women are becoming younger when diagnosed with their first BCC and SCC compared to men. This result was especially pronounced for BCC, as women as young as 35 account for this increased incidence. Women also had a higher tumor burden, especially BCC and SCCis, and were more likely to develop multiple tumors. This has never been demonstrated before in any population, and we, therefore, suspect that the total tumor burden of KC may be substantially underestimated worldwide. Despite women's higher tumor burden and steeper KC incidence increase overall, men still tend to develop more serious disease. Men were much more likely to develop invasive SCC on the head and neck, especially those >70 years of age, who accounted for most of the increased incidence throughout the study period. These differences could result from important behavioral differences between men and women.

5.2.2 Artificial tanning and travel abroad

As discussed in the introduction, it is known that UVA based artificial tanning devices induce DNA damage via indirect mechanisms (Swerdlow & Weinstock, 1998), having the potential to induce keratinocyte and melanocyte mutations, leading to KC or melanoma (Tsu Yi Chuang et al., 1992; B. Lindelöf et al., 1991; Olsen, 1992; Reshad, 1984; Stern et al., 1984; S. Q. Wang et al., 2001). It has also been hypothesized that artificial tanning exposure at a young age might exponentially increase KC risk later in life. (M. Zhang et al., 2012) (Hery et al., 2010) (S. T., n.d.) Green et al. published a systematic review in 2007 summarizing more than 9300 cases, showing a 67% higher risk of SCC and a 29% higher risk of BCC with artificial UVR exposure. Specifically, exposure at a young age had a strong association with BCC development. Therefore, it is critical to continue public awareness efforts to prevent young individuals from using tanning beds (Adele Green, 2007).

There are multiple potential explanations for the differences we observed between men and women. One interesting observation is the absence of a relationship between latitude and KC incidence in Europe, either because 1. The Icelandic population is more genetically susceptible to KC. 2. The Icelandic population engages in high-risk behaviors such as artificial tanning and travel abroad with binge tanning 3. Icelanders have greater access to dermatology care and screening, leading to KC diagnosis. It is highly likely that reason 1 is valid, but that alone could not explain the markedly increased KC incidence in Iceland, as increased background UVR is unlikely to account for such a rapid increase in leg and truncal lesions. In Iceland, these anatomical sites are usually concealed under clothing, even during the summer. Availability of dermatology screening might play a role, but for this to be true, in the first years of the study, there would need to have been a sizeable undiagnosed reservoir of KC in the population that increased screening is now detecting. It is unknown whether such a reservoir exists for BCC or SCC but it

is likely, since recent evidence suggests that up to 50% of BCCs might demonstrate indolent or extremely slow growth (Winden et al., 2021). There has been a recent discussion about melanoma overdiagnosis due to increased screening. Since melanoma in situ is on a spectrum with severely dysplastic nevi, it may be challenging to ascertain which lesions truly have metastatic potential and which ones do not (Welch et al., 2021). Therefore, melanomas are believed to have such a reservoir of tumors that are now being diagnosed that might not have metastatic potential. It is conceivable that a subset of KC might demonstrate indolent behavior, growing slowly over many years without necessarily being detected, similar to atypical nevi, although this is unproven. For all of these reasons, while genetics and screening play a likely role in this incidence increase, we think high-risk tanning behaviors are likely culprits as they potentially explain some of the specific patterns we observed.

The frequency of travel abroad amongst Icelanders has increased considerably since the 1970s, from about 65,941 yearly voyages in 1970 to 937,315 in 2006. There are a few arguments against the possibility of foreign travel playing an exclusive role in the increased incidence of KC. Young adults and adolescents in Iceland make fewer trips abroad than older adults but have a much higher cumulative tanning bed exposure (Hery et al., 2010). A 2001-2002 survey showed that 16% of women and 12% of men aged 20-39 years had used an artificial tanning device > 100 times during their lifetime compared to only 2% and 1% among women and men aged 50 years or more. (Helgadottir, 2002) (Hery et al., 2010) (S. T., n.d.) These findings could certainly explain why an incidence surge was observed in younger individuals. The fact that we observed joinpoints in 1988 and 1993 for truncal lesions for both men and women <50 years of age, without any joinpoints occurring in individuals \geq 50 years, further suggests a behavioral change that might have been more prevalent in the <50 age group. These joinpoints occurred both during the height of travel abroad and the height of tanning bed use (1979-2004). We know that artificial tanning use was much more prevalent in the younger group, while travel abroad was more significant in the older age groups. Unfortunately, sex-specific travel data in Iceland is not available in the literature.

5.2.3 Occupational exposure and rural areas

KC rates in our study were lower overall in rural areas compared to in Reykjavik, but it is noteworthy that melanoma incidence in Iceland has shown a similar trend (Andradottir, 2019) (Hery et al., 2010). This could be explained by higher numbers of dermatologists in Reykjavik, leading to higher rates of screening. In both Australia and the US, the opposite is true. In rural areas in these countries, background UVR can be extremely high, and individuals are therefore thought to be at an increased KC risk in large part due to occupational sun exposure (Szewczyk et al., 2016). A systematic review published in 2020 showed that outdoor workers are almost certainly at increased risk for KC compared to the general population (Loney et al., 2021). This also explains why men have much higher rates of KC in the US and Australia compared to Iceland, as men in these countries are more likely to be outdoor workers and susceptible to high levels of background UVR (Fennell et al., 2017).

Artificial tanning use is similar between Reykjavik and rural areas, but lcelanders in rural areas might be less likely to see a dermatologist regularly due to low access in these regions. (Hery et al., 2010) (S. T., n.d.). Men have been reported to be less likely to use sunscreens daily. (Watts et al., 2018), although this matters less in Iceland's low UVR environment. Preventive efforts in Iceland have been effective in minimizing artificial tanning use. It could be that public health efforts are more effective in Iceland than in other countries with high background UVR or that it is easier for Icelandic individuals to minimize high-risk tanning (binge tanning, artificial tanning) than to limit chronic UV exposure.

Men in Iceland are more likely to be outdoor workers in rural areas. The greater number of cloudy days and low UVR create a sun-protective environment for men. However, men who work chronically outdoors, wear concealing clothing, and do not use sun protection would still be much more likely to develop lesions on the head and neck, possibly explaining why head and neck KC, and especially invasive SCC, was much more common in Icelandic men. Interestingly, throughout the entire study period, men showed almost no tendency to develop lesions on the legs, while in women, truncal and leg SCCis became almost as frequent as lesions on the head and neck. For women with invasive SCC, the head and neck was still the most common anatomical location, but the distribution of locations was much more homogeneous than in men. Since women are more likely to wear lighter clothing and engage in high-risk UVR behaviors than men, these differences can be easily accounted for (Szewczyk et al., 2016). However, tanning bed use

alone cannot explain the increase in men's invasive head and neck SCC. Therefore, it is likely that travel abroad and possible detection bias from increased skin cancer screening could explain the increased incidence of skin cancer.

5.2.4 Multiplicity and cumulative risk

This is the first whole population study looking at the multiplicity of BCC as well as SCCis. Our results indicate that the total tumor burden worldwide may be substantially underestimated, primarily due to the inability to account for multiple tumors in most national cancer registries, which document the first but not subsequently diagnosed tumors. While this might make sense for most cancer diagnoses, such as colon and lung cancer, as developing a second primary is extremely unlikely, this works poorly when monitoring skin cancer incidence, as most patients have an excellent survival rate and are highly likely to develop multiple skin cancers during their lifetime. One meta-analysis concluded that the risk for patients with a first BCC or SCC to develop subsequent skin cancer of the same type was at least ten times higher than the risk of a first KC among persons of the same age and sex in the corresponding general population (Marcil & Stern, 2000). Tracking multiple tumors makes it possible to accurately estimate a population's total tumor burden and the median interval between tumors. Our results indicate that multiplicity rates are as high as 1.7 for BCC and SCC is in females, substantially higher than the 1.3 recently estimated in a European study(de Vries et al., 2012). BCC and SCCis might therefore be an even more significant healthcare issue in Europe than was previously thought. The median interval between 1st and 2nd in-situ and invasive SCCs in women was only 1.3 and 1.6 years, respectively compared to 1.5 and 2.3 years in men. While women could be developing skin cancers at a faster rate, this could also be due to more frequent dermatology visits. We also noticed decreased KC multiplicity throughout the study period, likely due to shortened follow-up times for individuals diagnosed in later periods.

Iceland's lifetime risk for women developing a BCC is 10.1%, compared to 7.3% in men. This is still considerably lower than in other countries such as the US, where the lifetime risk in white populations is estimated at 30% (Miller & Weinstock, 1994). The lifetime risk for women tripled in Iceland from the 1980's onward, and the cumulative risk for women <40 years of age increased 6-fold, with no signs of this incidence increase slowing down. The lifetime risk of developing in-situ and invasive SCC is still much lower than BCCs, but it is rapidly rising. For example, the SCCis lifetime risk for women increased 9.3 fold from the 1981-1990 period until the end of the study period. The big question is, when and how will this increase end?

5.2.5 The relationship between BCC, SCCis, and invasive SCC

Prior studies looking at incidence rates of SCCis are limited and most often performed in small selected study populations. The highest rates were reported in a Hawaiian population, most likely due to a high concentration of Caucasians living in an environment with high UVR (Farmer, 1994). It is currently unknown whether all in-situ lesions have the potential to progress to invasive disease or whether that potential only applies to a subset. One study reported that among patients with at least 2 KC diagnoses, those who had a previous SCC is diagnosis had a 2-fold risk of developing invasive SCC (Xiong et al., 2013). A partial explanation might be that these patients share similar risk factors, such as a history of increased UVR exposure. However, this seems not entirely the case. A meta-analysis found that the risk of SCC after a BCC diagnosis was 6% at three years. In that same study, the authors reported that the risk of developing another BCC was eight times higher than the risk of that first SCC (Marcil & Stern, 2000). This has also been the authors' clinical experience. Patients who develop multiple BCCs do not necessarily develop SCCs, or at least not until much later in their lives. We did not calculate the subsequent risk of KC diagnosis after the development of a primary tumor in our study. However, we did notice a lower average age of diagnosis for SCCis than invasive SCC for both men (1.9 years) and women (2.7 years), supporting the notion that SCCiss are at least in part precursor lesions to invasive disease. Theoretically, the interval between SCCis formation and the subsequent development of invasive SCC could be 2-3 years.

The incidence of SCCis was higher for almost all anatomical locations compared to invasive SCC in the 2013-2017 period. The exceptions were the lip for both sexes and head/neck in males, where invasive SCC was more common than SCCis. It has been theorized that SCCis is probably underdiagnosed in men, as they likely present later with more invasive disease (Tokez et al., 2020). Assuming that invasive and SCCis are related on a histologic spectrum, our findings imply either a delay in diagnosis for lip and head and neck SCC, or that the invasive growth phase occurs more rapidly in these anatomic locations, as could very well be the case for lip SCC, which was more likely to be invasive in both men and women. This explanation seems less plausible for head and neck SCC, as we only observed this finding in men. Men have indeed been shown to seek medical care later than women, resulting in a delay in diagnosis and a higher likelihood of aggressive disease(Hollestein et al., 2012; Venables et al., 2019). One other explanation for the decreased head and neck lesions in women compared to men might be greater hair scalp density on average, which might be protective. Higher rates of SCCis were noted in Reykjavik compared to rural areas, likely due in part to greater dermatology access, but higher rates of invasive SCC were not noted in Reykjavik, suggesting that lesions may be diagnosed there that would not otherwise be diagnosed if those patients lived in a rural area.

We will compare our results with a recent study from the Netherlands (Tokez et al., 2020), the first to publish nationwide SCCis incidence rates but without evaluating multiplicity rates. They also noted increasing SCCis rates, especially in women, with a female/male ratio of 1.4 (Tokez et al., 2020). In our study, the ratio was 1.63, showing an even higher discrepancy between genders, possibly due to the low UVR in Iceland providing relative protection for men. Tokez et al. also suggested possible underdetection of in situ SCC among men, as we did (Tokez et al., 2020). However, "underdetection" may not be the correct terminology to use in this context. Must these lesions be diagnosed as early as possible? What is the risk of progression into invasive disease? These are questions to which we do not yet have answers.

5.2.6 Prevention methods

This chapter discusses various prevention methods that might be employed to reduce the public risk of KC. As mentioned in the previous chapters, the incidence increase observed in Iceland is likely due to a combination of preventative factors (such as binge UVR exposure), where prevention methods can be employed and increased dermatology screening. Primary prevention is the most efficacious and cost-effective form of prevention and is intended to reduce the actual incidence of a disease (Verkouteren et al., 2017). In the case of KC, primary prevention mostly centers around minimizing the population's UVR exposure. This can be done through tanning booth regulations, public awareness efforts, or minimizing the effect of UVR through the use of sunscreens, sun protection, dietary supplements, and retinoids. UVR is not the sole cause of KC, but the genetic risk cannot be modified using primary prevention methods. It is unclear how quickly the results of new primary prevention programs would become evident as we do not know the actual delay between UVR exposure and KC risk (Verkouteren et al., 2017). Secondary prevention aims to detect skin cancer soon after it occurs, otherwise known as screening. Tertiary prevention is intended to decrease the impact of disease on someone who has already been diagnosed but does not necessarily cure the disease process. The necessity of tertiary prevention is scarce when it comes to KC, especially BCC and SCCis. However, some patients with high-risk invasive SCC, especially lesions >2cm located on the lips, ears, genitals, will be at higher risk of metastasis, in which case radiotherapy, retinoids, chemotherapy, or sonic-hedgehog inhibitors can be used (Verkouteren et al., 2017). Interestingly, the success of behavioral intervention is most often measured by the reduction in tanning or sunburns rather than the reduction in actual skin cancer or precancerous lesions. This is easier to measure and has been employed in Iceland for many years, but suboptimal, as the true benefit of the intervention remains unknown (Janda & Green, 2014).

We will begin by discussing primary prevention methods, starting with public behavioral intervention.

5.2.6.1 Tanning booth regulations

To better understand the potential role of tanning beds in skin cancer development, we need to better understand their history, both in Iceland and abroad. As mentioned earlier, tanning bed usage in Iceland surged in the 1980s and 1990s. A 2002 Reykjavik study showed that 70% of women but only 35% of men had used a tanning bed within the previous 12 months (J. A. Adalsteinsson et al., 2020; Helgadottir, 2002). At that time, tanning bed usage in Iceland was twice as high as in Swedish adults and three times as high as in British adults (Helgadottir, 2002). An increase specifically in truncal lesions in women was reported in Iceland, with a rapid increase after 1992 attributed to tanning bed use (Hery et al., 2010). After this surge in melanoma incidence (figure 14), public health efforts were initiated to inform the public about the potential risks of tanning beds. After these educational efforts were initiated, melanoma incidence subsequently declined (figure 14). Such a decline in KC incidence was not noted in our study, however. It is conceivable that UVR might have a more immediate effect on melanoma risk than KC, with the risk of melanoma dropping 2-3 years after exposure while, for KC, the risk associated with artificial tanning might be long-lasting. The lag time between UVR exposure and increased KC risk is unclear, but studies have suggested it may be as little as two years (Hery et al., 2010) (Stern et al., 1979).

Women of all ages, especially adolescents, are more likely to have used a tanning bed (Andradottir, 2019), but the numbers have decreased more recently. In a Capacent-Gallup study from 2018, only 8% of adults reported using a tanning bed within the previous 12 months. **Figures 15** and **16** summarize the decline in tanning bed usage in Iceland from 2005 among adults, young adults, and adolescents. The total number of adults and adolescents that had experienced a sunburn in the previous year also declined during that time (Andradottir, 2019). From 1973 to 1988, the number of tanning salons in Iceland increased from 3 to 56, with 207 total available tanning beds. This increase continued until 2005 when the total number of tanning beds in Reykjavik was 277. This number decreased until 2017, stabilized at 90, but has steadily increased again, most recently being 97 in 2020 (**figure 17**). While tanning bed use decreased temporarily during the COVID-19 epidemic in Iceland, usage seems to be increasing again since the public restrictions were lifted (Geislavarnir rikisins, 2020).



Figure 14: Data summarizing melanoma age-standardized incidence in Iceland for all ages from 1990 until 2018 (Nordcan, 2021).



Figure 15: The percentage of adults in Iceland having used a tanning bed in the previous 12 months according to yearly Gallup questionnaires (Andradottir, 2019).



Figure 16: The percentage of adolescents and young adults in Iceland having used a tanning bed in the previous 12 months according to yearly Gallup questionnaires, stratified by age (20-23 in red, 16-19 in green, 12-15 in blue) (Andradottir, 2019).



Figure 17: The number of tanning beds in Iceland from 2005 until 2020. The whole country (green), Reykjavik (orange), and rural areas (yellow) (Geislavarnir rikisins, 2020).

Numerous countries have now restricted tanning bed use, banning use for children 18 years or younger. Brazil was the first country to pass such a law in 2009, and 8 states in the United States have implemented indoor tanning legislation since 2003 (Pawlak et al., 2012). Due to a sharp increase in melanoma incidence in Iceland, people were encouraged to attend skin cancer screenings and avoid artificial tanning starting in 1991. These public health efforts were continued for 17 years (Tryggvadottir, n.d.). A 2009 Capacent-Gallup questionnaire examined public views on the ban for minors (**figure 18**). Reassuringly, most people approved of such a law, and in 2011 the Icelandic government passed the first law banning artificial tanning for minors in the country (Capacent Gallup, 2009). Tanning booths emitting the highest amounts of UV radiation must also be labeled with a warning. In addition, artificial tanning devices can now only be used for up to 60 minutes at a time (Lög um geislavarnir, með síðari breytingum nr. 82/2010, n.d.).

Some countries have taken a different path concerning tanning regulations, most notably Australia and the United States. Australia has the most stringent artificial tanning legislation of any country worldwide. In 2016, Australia issued an outright ban on tanning beds. They were able to achieve this legislation by using incremental change to secure their public health reforms despite substantial public opposition. Considerable healthcare cost savings are expected from this ban (Sinclair, 2014) (Gordon, Sinclair, et al., 2020). In the United States, the National Institutes of Health (NIH), Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC), and the Food and Drug Administration (FDA) all classify UVA and UVB emitting devices to be in the highest risk category of known human carcinogens, alongside tobacco smoke (Swerdlow & Weinstock, 1998). Despite this, tanning beds still have low regulation rates in the United States as different states have different regulations. Twelve states have an absolute ban for minors with California being the first state to issue such a ban in 2012. Nine states have no laws regulating tanning access (Pan & Geller, 2015), and there is currently no federal law definitively banning artificial tanning device use. Other states have implemented laws requiring parental consent, but studies have shown these to be ineffective due to poor compliance. The FDA requires that artificial tanning devices carry a black box warning, clearly indicating the increased risk of skin cancer associated with their use. In 2010, indoor tanning devices also became subject to a 10% excise tax. As a result, about 1/3 of U.S. tanning salons lost clients. (Pan & Geller, 2015).

One study from 2020 estimated the long-term health and economic consequences of banning indoor tanning devices in North America and Europe. Their primary outcomes were numbers of melanomas and KC, as well as health care and productivity costs. For the next generation of youths and young adults during their remaining lifespans, banning indoor tanning devices could be expected to provide 423,000 additional life years and prevent 7.3 million KCs (-7.8%) and 240,000 melanomas (-8.2%) in North America, with economical cost savings of \$31.1 billion. The cost savings of banning tanning for minors in terms of skin cancer treatment would be approximately 1/3 of the corresponding benefits of a total ban (Gordon, Rodriguez-Acevedo, et al., 2020). While the actual effects of such measures are unclear, similar strategies can perhaps be utilized in Iceland and other countries as an incremental means of decreasing tanning bed use and an eventual permanent ban.

5.2.6.2 Other public behavioral interventions

Beyond strict tanning booth regulations, other methods exist to decrease public UVR exposure, including public education, environmental policy changes, media campaigns, social media awareness, and counseling by dermatologists and primary care physicians (Janda & Green, 2014) (NICE. NICE Public Health Guidance 6: Behaviour Change... - Google Scholar, n.d.). Public views regarding tanning can be powerful, and intervention can quickly fail, especially in young adults and adolescents, if social norms dictate that tanning is desirable. As previously discussed, this has certainly been the case in Icelandic high schools, as evident from the high proportion of teenagers using tanning beds. The consensus is that educational interventions aimed at adolescents and young adults can be effective in minimizing tan-seeking behavior in this population (Janda & Green, 2014) (NICE. NICE Public Health Guidance 6: Behaviour Change... - Google Scholar, n.d.) (J. S. Lin et al., 2011) (Moyer, 2012). As previously mentioned, targeting younger individuals is crucial, as UVR exposure at a young age has been hypothesized to increase KC risk exponentially. However, these efforts should also be directed explicitly toward high-risk groups, including patients with a history of KC, immunosuppressed individuals, or patients with a history of organ transplant (Mudigonda et al., 2013) (Berg & Otley, 2002). Another potentially successful policy change could focus on recommending sun-protective clothing for outdoor workers as well as in primary schools (Janda & Green, 2014). In our study population, the most important groups to target would be men who are outdoor workers, encouraging the use of sun-protective hats with a wide brim, and teenagers in high schools, especially girls, emphasizing the risks of tanning bed use.

Health policies that control or prevent invasive SCC have been costeffective, similar to the cost-effectiveness of banning tanning beds. SCC incidence is exceptionally responsive to various prevention measures that would also be likely to bring economic benefit. Governments would receive a return on investment with such public intervention programs (Drago et al., 2016) (Muranushi, 2015) (Adèle Green et al., 1999) (Muranushi et al., 2016) (Gordon & Rowell, 2015). It is, of course, possible that policy efforts aimed at preventing obesity, smoking, and excessive alcohol use might compete with programs aimed at preventing skin cancer, leading to other challenges. Furthermore, tanning salon owners and others declare that vitamin D deficiency can cause a wide variety of problems, including cancer and cardiovascular disease, and that dermatologists have therefore gone too far in telling people to avoid UVR, although the literature does not support this. Such arguments have led to confusion amongst the public, leading to further difficulties in implementing behavioral change efforts (Gordon & Rowell, 2015). Recently, Passeron et al. showed that diligent sunscreen use does not compromise vitamin D levels in healthy individuals but that high sun-protective behaviors in people with photosensitivity disorders, using protective clothing, and shade-seeking behavior are likely to compromise vitamin D status (Passeron et al., 2019). To assess whether the public would be receptive to behavioral change using sun protection programs, one study looked at a sample of 211 Caucasian women, randomly assigning them to a sun protection program or a stress management (control) program. The intervention produced significant behavioral modifications, including a higher intention to sun-protect and greater adherence to sun-protective behavior, and a lower desire to sunbathe (Jackson & Aiken, 2006). Another study demonstrated a decreased incidence of BCC in younger individuals after public intervention efforts in Australia (Staples, 1998).

5.2.6.3 Minimizing the effect of UVR with sun protection

Sun protection can take many forms, from sun protective clothing and topical sunscreens to oral medications such as beta-carotene. While oral retinoids have been shown to decrease SCC risk, they may be sun sensitizing, which can minimize benefit if the patient fails to adhere to sun-protective behaviors. Sunscreen efficiency is measured by the sun protective factor (SPF), which is calculated by applying sunscreen at 2mg/cm², a much higher dose than most individuals apply. UVB is then used to measure the minimal dose required to cause clinically apparent erythema. To be recommended for use in skin cancer prevention, a sunscreen must be both "broad spectrum" and have a minimum of 15 SPF (Geisler et al., 2021) (Reinau et al., n.d.) To be considered broad-spectrum, a sunscreen must absorb 90% of UVR above 370nm, including UVB, UVA1, and a portion of UVA2. An SPF of 15 means that a person can spend 15 times longer in the sun without burning than they would if they did not wear sunscreen. Unfortunately, most individuals underapply sunscreens by a considerable amount (Gabros et al., 2020).

Sunscreens contain UVR filters that are termed either organic (chemical) or inorganic (mineral); these are terms recommended by the FDA, as mineral filters can also be considered "chemicals" because they absorb UV photons (Geisler et al., 2021). In general, inorganic (mineral) sunscreens are more effective at blocking UVB, UVA1, and UVA2, and their use should therefore be encouraged. Oxybenzone is the most commonly used organic filter and absorbs UVB and short UVA but is usually combined with another organic filter.

Oxybenzone has been a topic of controversy in recent years, as it has been hypothesized to damage coral reefs, as has been shown in vitro. This has confused the public, causing distrust in sunscreens and resulting in decreased use (Geisler et al., 2021), even though the oxybenzone levels measured in the sea are 1/1000 of those shown to be toxic in vitro, and coral reef deaths are more likely due to global warming. Inorganic (mineral) filters have, therefore, rapidly become more popular. These are mostly zinc and titanium-based and can be identified by looking at the active ingredients or seeing the label "mineral" on the sunscreen bottle. Notably, this label does not apply to iron oxide, which is not classified as an active ingredient by the FDA. As a result, consumers must often go by the term "tinted", which should also be listed on the sunscreen label. Iron oxide has the benefit of being able to block visible light, in addition to UVR, providing additional benefit for patients with photodermatoses, such as melasma and porphyrias. Tinted sunscreens reduce visible light penetration by 93% to 98% (Boukari et al., 2015). These sunscreens always have a brown discoloration, while purely zinc/titaniumbased sunscreens will be white. Products containing zinc or titanium often cause a chalky white appearance, causing many consumers to shy away from them and to use micronized versions instead, which provide less photoprotection (Geisler et al., 2021) (Gasparro et al., 1998) Addition of photolyases and antioxidants to sunscreens could provide additional protective benefit. Photolyases are enzymes that repair pyrimidine dimers, while antioxidants reduce ROS formation and therefore reduce indirect DNA damage caused by UVA (Krutmann et al., 2020) (D. Y. Wang et al., 2019). Sunprotective clothing can also be effective, with particular benefits over sunscreens, including the convenience of application and protection against a broad spectrum of radiation, as opposed to specific UV wavelengths only (Adam, 1998). The term ultraviolet protection factor (UPF) is used for clothing rather than SPF and is dependent on the fabric quality and density of its weave (Adam, 1998).

Do sunscreens work for KC prevention? Most evidence points towards "yes". The use of sunscreens for KC prevention is safe and efficacious and confirmed in nonrandomized studies and randomized controlled trials. One trial from Australia showed a 40% reduction in cutaneous SCC formation after topical use of a broad spectrum SPF 15 based sunscreen compared with placebo. (Adèle C. Green, 2007) (Van Der Pols et al., 2006). The rate of AK formation has also been shown to be reduced with sunscreen use (Darlington et al., 2003) (Thompson et al., 1993). Thompson et al. published a randomized controlled trial in 1993 in the New England Journal of Medicine, looking at 588

people 40 years of age and older in Australia, using either sunscreen or placebo over a single summer. They observed a reduction in AKs of 0.6 in the sunscreen group and a dose-response relationship with the amount of sunscreen used and reduction in the development of new lesions (Thompson et al., 1993). Sunscreen use is also cost-effective. One study using primary data from a randomized controlled trial of regular sunscreen use showed that sunscreens are cost-effective for skin cancer prevention (Gordon et al., 2009). Interestingly, Van Der Pols et al. showed much more significant benefit in SCC prevention than BCC prevention after using sunscreens, which makes sense in the context of the higher risk of developing SCC than BCC with PUVA exposure. UVR might play a much more significant direct role in SCC pathogenesis, while BCC pathogenesis might be fueled to a greater extent by an underlying genetic predisposition (Van Der Pols et al., 2006).

Studies have also looked at oral agents for sun protection. One looked at oral beta carotene, 30mg/d, but did not note any effect on AK prevention (Darlington et al., 2003). Other photoprotective agents such as oral polypodium extract (Heliocare) and afamelanotide (an analog of alpha-melanocyte-stimulating hormone) are known to be photoprotective but have not been studied in skin cancer prevention (Geisler et al., 2021). Nicotinamide, an active form of vitamin B₃, was shown in a phase 3 randomized trial to reduce rates of AK development by 13% at 12 months at a dose of 500mg twice a day. No differences were observed in BCC or SCC development (A. C. Chen et al., 2015). While nicotinamide is safe and gives some photoprotection, many patients do not find it worth the trouble to take a pill twice a day for a minuscule effect. Taking 1500mg daily has no benefit over 500mg daily (Yiasemides et al., 2009).

Further studies are needed to truly understand the benefits of nicotinamide supplements. Oral retinoids and acitretin have been shown to suppress SCC development at low doses. However, retinoids are photosensitizing and not practical for primary prevention except in carefully selected individuals at high risk for skin cancer. While acitretin has been reported to treat and prevent BCC successfully, large studies are lacking (Lebwohl et al., 2003). A recent comprehensive review found weaknesses in the evidence supporting most oral chemoprotective options for SCC. Other agents that have shown promise include nonsteroidal antiinflammatory drugs (including topical diclofenac for AK prevention) (Muranushi, 2015) as well as field therapy using topical agents like 5-fluorouracil, imiquimod or photodynamic therapy(Mounessa et al., 2016).

5.2.6.4 Screening as a method for secondary prevention

The major goal of secondary prevention is to detect skin cancer as early as possible. BCC mostly causes local destruction of skin and soft tissue without mortality risk. SCCis has the theoretical risk of progressing into invasive disease, which has metastatic potential. Screening for BCC alone has thus been determined unlikely be cost effective in otherwise healthy individuals, and the U.S. Preventive Services Task Force in 2016 concluded that evidence is lacking for skin cancer screening in healthy adults. (Gordon & Rowell, 2015) (Verkouteren et al., 2017). However, other lesions are screened for, including melanoma. Furthermore, detecting KC early may reduce scarring and disfigurement, a clinical benefit which cannot be ignored (Marcil & Stern, 2000).

In high-risk patients, screening has been shown to temporarily increase skin cancer incidence, although there should eventually be a return to previous levels (Verkouteren et al., 2017). Our study did not document any decrease in KC incidence over time, so screening alone is unlikely to explain our results, in contrast to the results of an Icelandic melanoma study which observed an incidence increase among young women that normalized a few years later (Hery et al., 2010). To make screening more cost effective, it could be restricted to high-risk patients with a history of skin cancer or immunosuppression. Focused screenings in high risk patients however can theoretically lead to the "prevention paradox", causing the cases that occur in healthy individuals to be missed (Verkouteren et al., 2017).

Most KCs in our study were located on the head and neck, a location easily monitored by patients and family members. While increased education regarding early detection might be useful for more obvious lesions, the rapid rise of truncal and leg lesions noted in our study might make self-examinations less useful in detecting lesions in sites that are harder to monitor. The optimal follow up time for patients at high risk for multiple BCCs is not known; it is easier to justify closer clinical follow up for patients with a history of SCC, due to the greater risk for morbidity and mortality (Marcil & Stern, 2000). Our data suggest that women in Iceland are more diligent with skin cancer screening, allowing lesions that might have otherwise gone unnoticed to be diagnosed.

An argument has been made that the rapid rise in cutaneous melanoma diagnoses, without a corresponding increase in mortality, is similar to that seen in prostate cancer, whose screenings have not necessarily led to reduced mortality (Welch et al., 2021) (Ilic et al., 2013). However, Boniol et al documented decreased melanoma mortality following screening efforts, and a return to normal mortality levels after screening efforts were decreased to baseline levels (Boniol et al., 2015). Since melanoma in situ is on a spectrum with severely dysplastic nevi, it is unclear which lesions have metastatic potential and which ones do not (Welch et al., 2021). While it may be a matter of some importance whether to call a melanocytic lesion a severely dysplastic nevus, or a true melanoma in situ with metastatic potential, a similar dilemma does not exist for the diagnosis of BCC. It is not clear whether all BCCs inherently behave similarly, or whether there is a subset of SCCiss and BCCs that remain clinically indolent (Welch et al., 2021).

Ultimately, while the evidence strongly suggests that primary prevention using public behavioral interventions and sunscreens is an effective means of preventing skin cancer, the true benefits of screening remain unclear.

5.3 Risk in association with medication (Studies III-VI)

In a country where KC is on a sharp rise, we observed an increased risk of KC with three different medications commonly used in the Icelandic population and identified a single medication associated with lower BCC risk. A myriad of medications is prescribed every day in this country and worldwide, each having unique effects, some of which could potentially modify underlying cancer risk. Limitations plague most published studies looking at medication association with underlying cancer or disease: they are often small or use inconsistent definitions of medication exposure (medication alone or a combination with another medication). Additionally, multiple studies lump SCC and BCC together within their analysis. This is problematic as SCC and BCC are different cancers with clear divergence in their mutations, histopathology, and clinical behavior. It is of the utmost importance to understand the relationships between medication use and skin cancer risk to prescribe more appropriate medications for individuals at risk and on a population-wide level. Could medications perhaps be contributing to the epidemic we are observing? Could any medication potentially decrease KC risk in high-risk individuals, or more broadly, within the population? If so, could physician education and awareness lead to a change in prescribing habits, thereby limiting a further increase in the incidence of KC?

5.3.1 Hydrochlorothiazide (Study III)

Our results support an association between HCTZ, a thiazide diuretic, and all three subtypes of KC (Paper III. Jonas A. Adalsteinsson et al., 2020). Our analysis included over 1,000 patients with SCC, 1,100 patients with SCCis, and 4,700 patients with BCC and was unique for a few reasons. This was the first study examining the relationship between SCCis and HCTZ in a population exposed to meager background UVR. This is important, as HCTZ is one of the most commonly prescribed antihypertensives in Iceland and the rest of Europe and North America. In the US, antihypertensive medication use for blood pressure control has increased tremendously over the past ten years, with combination regimens being very common (Gu et al., 2012). Furthermore, accumulated evidence has hinted at a possible association between HCTZ and KC risk over the past few years. A meta-analysis from 2019 concluded that out of all thiazide diuretics, HCTZ had the strongest photosensitizing effect and a positive association with cutaneous SCC (Shin et al., 2019). The photosensitizing mechanism is thought to stem from UVR inducing dissociation of the chlorine substituent of thiazide's chemical structure, which causes the formation of reactive oxygen species and free radicals, subsequently leading to DNA damage. One study showed that HCTZ significantly increased such damage by increasing the formation of thymine-thymine dimers and cyclobutene pyrimidine dimers in keratinocytes (Kunisada et al., 2013). Such an effect increases the risk of SCC and less so BCC, but no studies have specifically evaluated SCCis risk (Shin et al., 2019). Due to this effect and with HCTZ being commonly prescribed in Iceland, whether HCTZ can also increase the risk of KC in a low UV environment must be considered. Three other population-based case-control studies have evaluated the association between HCTZ and KC, with conflicting results. Two of these were nationwide studies, one from Denmark and one from Korea (E. Park et al., 2020) (Pedersen et al., 2018) (A. Ø. Jensen et al., 2008). Jensen at all found that HCTZ increased the risk of SCC with an OR of 1.79 and melanoma by 1.43 among users of combined amiloride and hydrochlorothiazide therapy. They found little association with BCC, consistent with theories that BCC is less associated with UVR than SCC (Pedersen et al., 2018). These results were in concordance with another study, based on data from a large prospective population-based follow-up study in Rotterdam, which concluded that thiazide use was not associated with BCC, but that use of high ceiling diuretics (furosemide and bumetanide) was. High ceiling diuretics contain a sulfa group and can theoretically increase reactive oxygen species formation in the skin (Ruiter et al., 2010). However, a more recent study showed the reverse: HCTZ was associated with BCC with an odds ratio of 1.29 and SCC with an OR of 3.98 (Pedersen et al., 2018). One supplemental analysis looked at high-ceiling diuretics, angiotensin II receptor blockers, angiotensin-converting enzyme inhibitors, and calcium channel blockers. The study did not demonstrate any dose-response relationship between HCTZ and KC (Pedersen et al., 2018). Based on these studies, and after our HCTZ results were published, the FDA approved label changes on August 20, 2020, to HCTZ, noting "a small risk" of KC (FDA Approves Label Changes to Hydrochlorothiazide to Describe Small Risk of Non-Melanoma Skin Cancer | FDA, n.d.). While this is a step in the right direction, no guideline-driven changes or other clinical recommendations have yet been developed based on these findings (Armstrong & Senior Associate Editor, 2014). The Icelandic population is exceptionally homogenous with minimal variance in Fitzpatrick skin type, while Denmark is more genetically heterogeneous (Helgason et al., 2003). In addition, Iceland is small, with a surface of only 39,769 square miles, with an approximately 3-degree range in longitude from its southernmost to northernmost tip. As a result, the average daily UVR is consistent throughout the country. (Island Er Minna En Talið Var, 2015). This is important when studying the effects of photosensitizing medication, as Fitzpatrick skin type is universally agreed upon

to be a major risk factor for KC risk. A slight difference in skin pigmentation between individuals taking HCTZ and not taking HCTZ could skew the entire dataset. In contrast to all other published studies, Park et al. concluded that HCTZ might have a chemoprotective effect for KC as well as melanoma; they found a significantly lower risk of both cancers in their population, with a hazard ratio of 0.85 for HCTZ users for melanoma, and 0.96 for KC, as they combined SCC and BCC within their analysis. For high cumulative doses >50.000mg, they noted a hazard ratio of 0.2 for KC and 0.18 for melanoma (E. Park et al., 2020). While we disagree that HCTZ could potentially be chemoprotective, these results are nevertheless interesting. Korea is, like Iceland, ethnically homogeneous, but the incidence of KC in South Koreans is only a fraction of the incidence in the Icelandic population, or about 2.5% (E. Park et al., 2020) (J. A. Adalsteinsson et al., 2020). Although it is difficult to directly compare incidence rates between studies using different modes of standardization, it could well be that HCTZ does not exert a photosensitizing effect in darker skin types, Fitzpatrick III and higher, which would be extremely important to note when discussing potential changes in clinical guidelines. Our results suggest that in ethnicities with lighter skin tones, relatively low levels of UVR are sufficient to see an increased risk of KC with HCTZ use. Optimally, we would have wanted to stratify our analysis, specifically looking at abroad travel and tanning bed use, but this was not possible. It is unclear whether background UVR in Iceland is enough to produce a meaningful increase in KC risk or if this increased risk pertains only to Icelanders who engage in high-risk tanning behaviors. Even so, our results are concerning, as in Reykjavik, the average daily UV exposure is 957 J/m2, which is almost half of the exposure in Denmark (1691 J/m2), and only about one-third of the exposure seen in South Korea and the United States of America (2535 J/m2 and 2736 J/m2) (Lucas et al., 2010). It is interesting to compare our results directly to those of the Danish study, as the OR of developing KC in Iceland seems lower than the risk in Denmark (E. Park et al., 2020). It appears that the risk of KC development with HCTZ use may be greater in high UVR environments, and guidelines for its use should therefore keep in mind not only the individual patient but also the environment in which that patient lives. More recently, Schneider et al. published a high-quality cohort study using an active comparator group, finding that long-term HCTZ use increased the absolute and relative risks of SCC (RR 1.95), but not BCC or melanoma. Interestingly, they also looked at bendroflumethiazide (BFT), which was not meaningfully associated with the risk of any skin cancers. BFT might thus be an alternative thiazide option for patients with an extensive skin cancer history (Schneider et al., 2021).
Our study was the first to analyze the association between HCTZ and the risk of SCCis separate from that of invasive SCC, and we identified independent associations between HCTZ and invasive SCC as well as SCCis. We noted an increased risk of invasive SCC only in patients taking a high cumulative dose, or >1500 DDUs (37,500mg). Our sub-analyses did not show an association with invasive SCC, most likely because the study was not powered to detect association with many small sub-analyses. It is important to note that while there was a higher risk of SCCis with the >1500 DDU category, it was not significant. While it is possible that the study was not powered for this dose category, it is essential to look beyond p-values and confidence intervals when interpreting these results. Figure 13 strongly suggests a doseresponse with HCTZ and KC risk for BCC but not SCCis and invasive SCC. This dose-response was not significant for SCCis because of a slight drop in risk in the highest dose category and a drop in risk in the lowest dose category for invasive SCC. Looking at the figure, a longer CI can be seen with each dose increase category, which increases the chance of random variation, and decreases the chance of statistical significance. For SCCis, HCTZ use was associated with increased risk in males and individuals aged 50 and above, which is important to note for possible risk stratification. If SCCis and invasive SCC share the same pathogenesis and exist on a spectrum, we could combine our SCC and SCC is analysis to have more power to detect minor differences in our results. However, we cannot make such an assumption, as it is unknown whether this applies to all SCCis.

As mentioned earlier, an association between HCTZ and BCC development is less established in the literature, perhaps because BCCs have longer promoter periods than SCC or a weaker association with UVR exposure (Paper I. J. A. Adalsteinsson et al., 2020) (Ferreira et al., 2014). Our results showing an increased risk of BCC with HCTZ use are convincing, with a clear dose-response relationship as depicted in **figure 13**. This association was also significant for "ever-users" of HCTZ. However, statistical significance was only achieved for the >1500 DDU category, possibly because longer periods of HCTZ exposure might be necessary to observe an increased BCC risk or because of our study's inability due to low power to detect minor differences in the other dose categories. As with SCCis, people aged 50 and older had significantly increased BCC risk with HCTZ use. The Danish study also demonstrated a dose-dependent increase in BCC risk with HCTZ use (E. Park et al., 2020).

Our findings support the association of HCTZ with KC, with a more pronounced risk in individuals with prolonged exposure. The link between KC

and other Eighth Joint National Committee (JNC-8) first-line antihypertensive medications, including ACE inhibitors, ARBs, and calcium channel blockers, has not been previously noted (E. Park et al., 2020). Alternative first-line agents should therefore be considered in hypertensive patients at high baseline risk of KC. Physicians in Iceland need to be educated about the potential risks of tanning and baseline sun exposure to mitigate the ongoing epidemic of KC. When HCTZ is started, this risk should be discussed with patients, and sun avoidance and protection encouraged. For patients in countries with high background UVR, such as the United States and Australia, average sun protection behaviors may not eliminate the risk associated with HCTZ exposure, as demonstrated by the increased risk even in Iceland's low UVR environment. It has yet to be demonstrated whether HCTZ discontinuation decreases subsequent KC risk; the risk/benefit ratio of using HCTZ must be determined carefully in each case. It appears that the groups most likely to benefit from HCTZ avoidance in Iceland would be men >50 years of age, in whom HCTZ could increase the risk of developing invasive head/neck SCC, and females of all ages who engage in high-risk tanning behaviors (Paper II. J. A. Adalsteinsson et al., 2021) (Paper I. J. A. Adalsteinsson et al., 2020).

5.3.2 Statins (Study IV)

In this study, we demonstrated that statin exposure is associated with an increased risk of SCC, but not BCC (Paper IV. Jonas A. Adalsteinsson, Muzumdar, Waldman, Hu, Wu, Ratner, Feng, et al., 2021). Statins inhibit HMG-COA reductase, and thereby decrease cholesterol, as discussed earlier. These agents can increase CD4+CD25+ regulatory T cell activity, and thus impair the host antitumor Th1 response, which could theoretically increase KC risk. They have also been associated with inhibiting the Ras signaling pathway (Yang et al., 2017a) (B. M. Lin et al., 2018). Furthermore, high cholesterol levels have been associated with cancer development, as in prostate cancer (B. M. Lin et al., 2018).

Reports in the literature are inconsistent, however. In direct contradiction to the previously mentioned results, statins have also been shown to have pleiotropic properties with possible tumor-suppressive effects (B. M. Lin et al., 2018). One prospective study in women did not show any association between statin use and melanoma risk (Jagtap et al., 2012). Only one other populationwide study has been conducted, which analyzed the impact of statins on both SCC and BCC, but not SCCis, in Denmark (Arnspang et al., 2015). No increased risk with SCC was seen 1.01 (CI: 0.91–1.11), but the authors noted a slight increase in BCC risk, attributed to residual confounding (Arnspang et al., 2015). Similarly, the Nurses' Health Study and Health Professionals' Follow-up Study did not show any association between high cholesterol or statins with BCC, SCC, or melanoma (B. M. Lin et al., 2018). A large metaanalysis focusing on statin use and KC risk also found no evidence of association. However, this study pooled all BCCs and SCCs into the same dataset instead of doing a separate analysis for each tumor subtype, which confounds the results since statins are immunomodulatory and might have different effects on each tumor type (Yang et al., 2017b).

There may be residual confounders within our study design, as we could not correct for other underlying comorbidities. It has been reported that statin users live unhealthier lifestyles in general and have a lower socioeconomic status than non-statin users (Arnspang et al., 2015). In addition, dermatology access is high in Iceland, and patients under frequent observation by their physician might be more likely to be on statin therapy and to see a dermatologist, leading to the detection of KC that might have otherwise gone unnoticed. We saw variable risk between different subtypes of statins and lower overall risk with atorvastatin. Atorvastatin is a longer-acting, more potent HMG-CoA reductase inhibitor than simvastatin and was only associated with an increased risk of SCCis while simvastatin was associated with SCCis as well as invasive SCC. It could be that some property other than "statin intensity" affects KC formation or that individuals receiving atorvastatin and simvastatin have differing levels of baseline KC risk. Optimally more statins would have been included in the analysis, but we decided to focus on Iceland's most commonly prescribed statins. It has been suggested that hydrophilic statins might confer less of a risk for KC, but this is not proven. Both atorvastatin and simvastatin and simvastatin are lipophilic (Arnspang et al., 2015).

The relationship between statins and KC needs to be further investigated. The literature is split in the matter, and we found no dose-response relationship in our results. While there may be residual confounding within our dataset that is unaccounted for, we have identified a group of individuals who seem to be at a higher baseline risk for KC, which needs to be kept in mind when risk stratifying patients, even though it is too early to tell whether statins are truly associated with KC.

5.3.3TNF alpha inhibitors (Study V)

The data on TNFis demonstrated an association between TNFis use and SCCis compared to the general Icelandic population. It is possible that our study was not powered to detect differences when it came to SCC and BCC risk, especially since the \leq 3-year sub-analysis showed significantly increased risk of BCC with TNFis use (Paper V. Jonas A. Adalsteinsson, Muzumdar, Waldman, Hu, Wu, Ratner, Ungar, et al., 2021). Multiple studies have looked at the potential relationship between TNFis and cancer risk. One systematic review of eight prospective cohort studies concluded there is an increased risk of SCC with TNFis compared to the general US population (Peleva et al., 2018). Hellgren et al. reported that patients with spondyloarthritis and psoriatic arthritis on TNF were not at increased risk for cancer (Hellgren et al., 2017). It is unclear whether TNFis directly increase the risk of KC, but increased risk of both SCC and BCC, especially in patients with psoriasis, has been shown (Raaschou, 2016) (Van Lümig et al., 2015). Wang et al. reported in 2020 that RA patients treated with TNFis were at an increased risk of developing KC. These results are important, as patients with RA usually do not have a history of phototherapy, while psoriasis patients commonly use natural UV to improve their disease, potentially increasing their baseline risk through their behavior(J. lin Wang et al., 2020). One nationwide cohort study from Sweden looked at the risk of TNFis in rheumatoid arthritis patients. They observed no increased risk of BCC with TNFis, but they did note a baseline higher risk of SCC in RA patients, with that risk increasing by 30% after exposure to TNFi therapy (Raaschou, 2016). Our study differs from this one as we included all patients on TNFis, not only those with RA.

There were a few limitations to our TNFi analysis. We were unable to correct for comorbidities, sun exposure, and other indications for TNFi use, which could be potential confounders. In addition, we were unable to adjust for exposure to phototherapy, which may have been disproportionately higher in patients exposed to TNFis. It is important to note that patients with psoriasis and psoriatic arthritis may have a higher baseline risk of cancer than the rest of the population (Vaengebjerg et al., 2020). One study reported that although the overall rate of internal malignancy was the same, the incidence of KC was higher in patients with psoriasis (Marino et al., 2020). We also looked at patients taking adalimumab, etanercept, infliximab, and golimumab, which were the major TNFis prescribed in Iceland during this time frame and therefore should have been able to include the majority of the patients treated with these agents.

In conclusion, there is a considerable amount of data supporting the association of KC, especially SCC, with TNFis. The SCCis risk increase that we observed might be greater in regions with higher UV exposure. Moderate sun-protective behaviors alone might not eliminate this risk, even in the setting of low baseline UVR. The immunosuppression associated with TNFis might render the immune system less capable of mounting a T-cell response against dysplastic keratinocytes, leading to higher rates of progression into SCCis and possibly invasive SCC. Our study results also align with the hypothesis that T-cell-induced immunosuppression might play a more prominent role in SCC pathogenesis than BCC.

5.3.4 Metformin (Study VI)

Our study supports an association between metformin use and a significantly decreased risk of BCC in a low-UV environment (Paper VI. Jonas A. Adalsteinsson, Muzumdar, Waldman, Wu, et al., 2021). Metformin has been used for many decades as an oral hypoglycemic agent, being considered firstline therapy in obese type 2 diabetic patients (D et al., 2013). Its primary mechanism for use in diabetes is suppression of hepatic glucose production, thereby increasing glucose utilization by tissues, which lowers serum insulin levels (D et al., 2013). Metformin has been effective in many dermatologic conditions, including hidradenitis suppurativa and acanthosis nigricans, which are worsened by hyperinsulinemia (D et al., 2013). More recently, however, attention has shifted towards potential alternative functions of metformin, mainly its antiaging and anti-carcinogenic effects. It has been shown to have the potential to increase the lifespan of multiple model organisms and decrease carcinogenesis. There is growing evidence suggesting that it could decrease cancer risk and the risks of other age-related conditions, such as cardiovascular and neurodegenerative diseases (V et al., 2020). For metformin's anticarcinogenic effects, multiple pathways have been suggested, such as activation of AMP-kinase leading to the inhibition of mTOR, reduction of insulin growth factors, or inhibition of reactive oxygen species (Fan et al., 2015) (Kisfalvi et al., 2009) (Hosono et al., 2010) (CV et al., 2020). More recently, metformin has been shown to directly inhibit the Sonic hedgehog (Shh) signaling pathway (Niu et al., 2019; Z. Song et al., 2017), which is vital for cell growth and characterized by Shh ligand binding to the cell surface receptor Patched to initiate cell growth. Metformin inhibits Shh ligand expression, thereby reducing pathway activation, a clinically relevant finding, as demonstrated by direct inhibition of the Shh pathway in breast cancer cells and cancer stem cells (Fan et al., 2015).

Multiple studies have shown that metformin can inhibit cancer growth in humans, including cervical cancer (C et al., 2020) and breast, pancreatic and colorectal cancer (G et al., 2020) (Fan et al., 2015) (Kisfalvi et al., 2009) (Hosono et al., 2010). Studies looking at skin cancer are mainly conducted on small selected populations and have shown conflicting results. One metaanalysis, looking at six trials combining 8,541 patients, concluded that metformin was not significantly associated with decreased risk of melanoma, BCC, or SCC (MS et al., 2021). Another study that combined BCC and SCC in their analysis did show a reduced risk of a second KC in diabetic patients who were started on metformin (Ravishankar et al., 2020).

We observed a decreased risk of BCC, which was similar in all dose categories, for which there are a few potential explanations. An idiosyncratic risk lowering effect is one possibility, with metformin demonstrating beneficial effects even at low doses after a short time. Patients taking metformin are more likely to be on other medications, which could increase KC risk, such as HCTZ and statins. In the models adjusted for the use of these medications, we observed a decrease in OR. The OR did not decrease when adjusting for TNFis, which could be because this group of patients is not more likely to be on this class of medication. We also observed decreased BCC risk in all subanalyses except for the <60 years of age category, likely due to a lack of power, but metformin's protective effect could also be less significant in younger individuals. Interestingly, we saw a possibility of increased risk of SCCis 1.40 (95% CI: 1.00-1.96) as well as SCC (1.47 (95% CI: 1.01-2.14) in the 501-1500 DDU category. This was not seen in other subcategories and in the case of SCC, was not significant after adjusting for the use of other medications (1.35 (95% CI: 0.92 -1.97).

Unfortunately, our retrospective design did not allow for the possibility of residual confounders, including a diagnosis of diabetes, diabetic risk factors, or use of another diabetic medication. Some studies have reported an increased risk of skin cancer in type 2 diabetes (H. W. Tseng et al., 2016), while others have reported decreased risk (T.-Y. Chuang et al., 2005; Reinau et al., 2014). One study from the UK concluded that patients diagnosed with type 2 diabetes were diagnosed with BCC less often (Reinau et al., 2014), prompting speculation that differences in diabetic lifestyles could protect against the development of KC (Reinau et al., 2014). This is an unlikely explanation for our study findings, as we would expect to see decreased risks of SCC and SCCis in the metformin group, especially since SCC has been reported to have an even stronger UVR association than BCC. It has been speculated that insulin-like growth factor 1 receptor in keratinocytes might play a protective role, with activation protecting the cell from UVB-induced carcinogenesis (T.-Y. Chuang et al., 2005). Again, if this were the case, we would expect to see a decrease in SCC and SCCis risk. We, therefore, think that the most likely mechanism of metformin's protective effect is through selective inhibition of the Shh pathway.

While nicotinamide and acitretin have shown effectiveness in reducing SCC and AK counts, their role in treating and preventing BCC is unclear (Kadakia et al., 2012; Snaidr et al., 2019). The main chemoprophylaxis options for BCCs currently are the Shh inhibitors. The first Shh pathway inhibitor approved by the FDA was vismodegib (Aditya & Rattan, 2013), followed by

sonidegib (Lear et al., 2018), both of which block the SMO receptor, inhibiting Shh pathway activation (Aditya & Rattan, 2013). Long-term use of these agents is limited by side effects that affect many patients, the most notable being muscle spasms, dysgeusia, and alopecia (Aditya & Rattan, 2013). Notably, there does not seem to be an increased risk of SCC after treatment of BCC with vismodegib (Bhutani et al., 2017). This is important to consider in the context of our findings that some subanalyses showed increased risks of SCCis and SCC with metformin use. Metformin's most common side effects are nausea and diarrhea, which are usually mild and can be minimized by taking the medication with meals or decreasing the dose. These side effects are present in up to 50% of patients (Siavash et al., 2017). If the association we observe in this study is true, it could be that beneficial effects concerning KC prevention may be achievable with lower doses that are less likely to cause side effects.

5.4 Strengths and weaknesses

The major strength of our study is that we used nationwide population-based data that included all patients with pathologically confirmed KC in Iceland, including high-guality data available from the ICR and the Icelandic Prescription Medicine Register held by the Icelandic Directorate of Health. Most registries only document the first diagnosed SCC without registering BCC and SCCis. We had available data on not only the first tumor but subsequent diagnoses as well. In addition, we had data on BCC as well as SCCis. This makes our dataset highly unique. We were thus able to calculate accurate incidence rates and assess cumulative risk in a very well-defined homogeneous population. The main weaknesses of the epidemiology part of this study are the lack of individualized data on sun exposure, such as sexspecific travel data, artificial tanning exposure, and underlying co-morbidities. Furthermore, we probably underestimated the true incidence of KC by a small margin, as clinicians occasionally treat lesions without doing a biopsy (Hery et al., 2010). In addition, a reservoir of undiagnosed and untreated KC is bound to be present in the Icelandic population. It is unknown what proportion of KC has an indolent course without clinical progression, and thus, it is difficult to determine whether it is possible to 'overdiagnose" KC. Three notable articles exist on the disease course of BCC without treatment. Two of them looked at BCC progression without treatment, demonstrating that about 50% of lesions did not grow and the other half grew about 10% per month (W. MR et al., 2018; Winden et al., 2021). Another study demonstrated that only about 9% of incompletely excised BCCs and 4.6% of SCCis recurred. When looking at KC with minimal transection, the overall recurrence rate of 124 KC was only 5.6% (KE et al., 2010). This suggests that observation and nonsurgical treatments can potentially play a larger role in KC management that what current standard of care suggests but this needs to be confirmed in higher quality prospective studies (Wehner, 2021). Overdiagnosis, especially in the elderly population, thus seems like a definite possibility.

While retrospective observational studies are notorious for their potential to report spurious findings, they are at the same time vital for scientific progress. The central importance of observational studies lies in our ability to generate hypotheses that can later be tested with prospective randomized control trials (Nijsten et al., 2021). When interpreting the results of our medication analysis, one must keep in mind a few things. Even when a significant result is reported, it could be due to chance. When making conclusions based on subgroup analyses, one must always consider whether the effect seen could occur by chance and whether there is sufficient biological

basis for the suggested hypothesis. Therefore, consistency across multiple studies is essential when making conclusions or developing guidelines (X et al., 2014) (Nijsten et al., 2021). One other major limitation within our design is the possibility of residual confounding, which is unavoidable with most retrospective designs. We lacked data on UVR exposure habits, tanning bed use, smoking status, and socioeconomic status. In our statin study, it is possible that statin users had higher amounts of sunlight exposure, increasing their risk of SCC and SCCis, given that one Danish study showed that statin users had less healthy lifestyle profiles compared to nonusers (RW et al., 2013). This could also be the case for our HCTZ group, although our observed associations were stronger, have a confirmed biological explanation, and were consistent with those of other studies. An optimal strategy to minimize the risk of confounding would have been to use a cohort design with a control group on a separate anti-hypertensive medication, such as an ACE-inhibitor or a beta blocker. However, we lacked power to conduct such a study. Another benefit of cohort design would have been the abiiity to translate relative risk estimates into absolute risk, making it possible to calculate the number needed to treat, or harm. This should be an essential part of future studies so that we may elucidate the true risk/benefit ratio of using these medications, and determine the true significance of their side effects. One other explanation for increased KC risk in HCTZ, statin and TNFi users could be closer physician surveillance, leading to the diagnosis of lesions that might otherwise go unnoticed.

Replication is of utmost importance in the process of establishing an association between a disease and exposure. We, therefore, emphasize the importance of further research, both retrospective, and prospective, to confirm some of our findings. If warranted, the implementation of clinical prediction models could be of benefit in the future when or if these associations become more established.

Conclusions

All of the aims put forward in this thesis were met. Our data shows a serious public health problem in a population exposed to low levels of natural UVR. We observed a rapid increase in KC in both men and women that appeared to correlate with a period of high artificial tanning use in Iceland, as well as increased travel abroad. Our multiplicity numbers suggest that KC burden in white populations might be a more serious problem than previously estimated. In addition, our results suggest that significant behavioral differences between men and women should be considered when mapping out public health interventions for skin cancer prevention. Such efforts should focus on primary prevention methods, which have higher evidence levels than secondary prevention methods for KC.

Physicians should be aware of how medications potentially influence KC risk. Our results suggest that a complicated relationship exists between medications and skin cancer pathogenesis. When patients are started on HCTZ and TNFi, they should be counseled on the potential association with increased KC risk and educated about proper sun protection. Average sun protection might not be sufficient for patients living in environments with high background UVR to nullify this risk, especially with HCTZ exposure. It is too early to tell whether statins are truly associated with KC, as residual confounding is a possibility and could explain our findings. Patients on statins could be a population that is in general at higher risk for KC, which is also important to keep in mind for patient risk stratification. Finally, metformin showed a strong relationship with decreased BCC risk. While it is too early to tell, metformin could be an option in the future for patients at high risk for BCC, or in patients with a history of multiple BCCs to slow the rate of further BCC development.

References

- 9.2 Comparison of Cohort to Case/Control Study Designs with Regard to Sample Size | STAT 507. (n.d.). Retrieved June 26, 2021, from https://online.stat.psu.edu/stat507/lesson/9/9.2
- AAPC Definition Joinpoint Help System. (n.d.). Retrieved June 26, 2021, from https://surveillance.cancer.gov/help/joinpoint/tech-help/frequentlyasked-questions/aapc-definition
- Adalsteinsson, J. A., Olafsdottir, E., Ratner, D., Waldman, R., Feng, H., Ungar, J., Silverberg, J. I., Kristjansson, A. K., Jonasson, J. G., & Tryggvadottir, L. (2021). Invasive and in situ squamous cell carcinoma of the skin: a nationwide study in Iceland. *British Journal of Dermatology*. https://doi.org/10.1111/bjd.19879
- Adalsteinsson, J. A., Ratner, D., Olafsdóttir, E., Grant-Kels, J., Ungar, J., Silverberg, J. I., Kristjansson, A. K., Jonasson, J. G., & Tryggvadottir, L. (2020). Basal cell carcinoma: an emerging epidemic in women in Iceland. *British Journal of Dermatology*. https://doi.org/10.1111/bjd.18937
- Adalsteinsson, Jonas A., Muzumdar, S., Waldman, R., Hu, C., Wu, R., Ratner, D., Feng, H., Ungar, J., Silverberg, J. I., Olafsdottir, G. H., Kristjansson, A. K., Tryggvadottir, L., & Jonasson, J. G. (2021). Statins are associated with increased risk of squamous cell carcinoma of the skin: a wholepopulation study from Iceland. *Archives of Dermatological Research*. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00403-021-02227-w
- Adalsteinsson, Jonas A., Muzumdar, S., Waldman, R., Hu, C., Wu, R., Ratner, D., Ungar, J., Silverberg, J. I., Olafsdottir, G. H., Kristjansson, A. K., Tryggvadottir, L., & Jonasson, J. (2020). Association between Hydrochlorothiazide and the Risk of In-situ and Invasive Squamous Cell Skin Carcinoma and Basal Cell Carcinoma: A Population-Based Case-Control Study. *Journal of the American Academy of Dermatology*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jaad.2020.08.025
- Adalsteinsson, Jonas A., Muzumdar, S., Waldman, R., Hu, C., Wu, R., Ratner, D., Ungar, J., Silverberg, J. I., Olafsdottir, G. H., Kristjansson, A. K., Tryggvadottir, L., & Jonasson, J. G. (2021). Anti-tumor necrosis factor therapy is associated with increased in situ squamous cell carcinoma of the skin: A population-based case-control study. *Journal of the American Academy of Dermatology*, 84(6), 1760–1762. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jaad.2020.11.029
- Adalsteinsson, Jonas A., Muzumdar, S., Waldman, R., Wu, R., Ratner, D., Feng, H., Ungar, J., Silverberg, J. I., Olafsdottir, G. H., Kristjansson, A.

K., Tryggvadottir, L., & Jonasson, J. G. (2021). Metformin is associated with decreased risk of basal cell carcinoma: A whole-population casecontrol study from Iceland. *Journal of the American Academy of Dermatology*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jaad.2021.02.042

- Adam, J. (1998). Sun-protective clothing. *Journal of Cutaneous Medicine and Surgery*, *3*(1), 50–53. https://doi.org/10.1177/120347549800300115
- Aditya, S., & Rattan, A. (2013). Vismodegib: A smoothened inhibitor for the treatment of advanced basal cell carcinoma. *Indian Dermatology Online Journal*, 4(4), 365. https://doi.org/10.4103/2229-5178.120685
- Albert, M. R., & Weinstock, M. A. (2003). Keratinocyte Carcinoma. *CA: A Cancer Journal for Clinicians*, 53(5), 292–302. https://doi.org/10.3322/canjclin.53.5.292
- Albert, Michael R, & Weinstock, M. A. (2003). Keratinocyte carcinoma. *CA: A Cancer Journal for Clinicians*, 53(5), 292–302. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/14570228
- Andersson, K., Waterboer, T., Kirnbauer, R., Slupetzky, K., Iftner, T., De Villiers, E. M., Forslund, O., Pawlita, M., & Dillner, J. (2008). Seroreactivity to cutaneous human papillomaviruses among patients with nonmelanoma skin cancer or benign skin lesions. *Cancer Epidemiology Biomarkers and Prevention*, *17*(1), 189–195. https://doi.org/10.1158/1055-9965.EPI-07-0405
- Andradottir, E. (2019). Ris og hnig nygengis sortuaexla a Islandi.
- Ansems, T. M. R., van der Pols, J. C., Hughes, M. C., Ibiebele, T., Marks, G. C., & Green, A. C. (2008). Alcohol intake and risk of skin cancer: A prospective study. *European Journal of Clinical Nutrition*, 62(2), 162–170. https://doi.org/10.1038/sj.ejcn.1602717
- Applebaum, K. M., Nelson, H. H., Zens, M. S., Stukel, T. A., Spencer, S. K., & Karagas, M. R. (2009). Oral contraceptives: A risk factor for squamous cell carcinoma? *Journal of Investigative Dermatology*, *129*(12), 2760– 2765. https://doi.org/10.1038/jid.2009.168
- Archier, E., Devaux, S., Castela, E., Gallini, A., Aubin, F., Le Maître, M., Aractingi, S., Bachelez, H., Cribier, B., Joly, P., Jullien, D., Misery, L., Paul, C., Ortonne, J. P., & Richard, M. A. (2012). Carcinogenic risks of Psoralen UV-A therapy and Narrowband UV-B therapy in chronic plaque psoriasis: A systematic literature review. In *Journal of the European Academy of Dermatology and Venereology* (Vol. 26, Issue SUPPL. 3, pp. 22–31). J Eur Acad Dermatol Venereol. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1468-3083.2012.04520.x
- Armstrong, C., & Senior Associate Editor, A. (2014). JNC 8 Guidelines for the Management of Hypertension in Adults. In *American Family Physician* (Vol. 90, Issue 7). www.aafp.org/afpAmericanFamilyPhysician503

- Arnspang, S., Pottegård, A., Friis, S., Clemmensen, O., Andersen, K. E., Hallas, J., & Gaist, D. (2015). Statin use and risk of nonmelanoma skin cancer: A nationwide study in Denmark. *British Journal of Cancer*, *112*(1), 153–156. https://doi.org/10.1038/bjc.2014.527
- Asgari, M. M. (2010). Potential risk factors for cutaneous squamous cell carcinoma include oral contraceptives: Results of a nested case-control study. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, 7(2), 427–442. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph7020427
- Athas, W. F. (2003). Changes in nonmelanoma skin cancer incidence between 1977-1978 and 1998-1999 in Northcentral New Mexico. *Cancer Epidemiology, Biomarkers & Prevention : A Publication of the American Association for Cancer Research, Cosponsored by the American Society of Preventive Oncology, 12*(10), 1105–1108. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/14578151
- Bath-Hextall, F. (2007). Trends in incidence of skin basal cell carcinoma. Additional evidence from a UK primary care database study. *International Journal of Cancer*, 121(9), 2105–2108. https://doi.org/10.1002/ijc.22952
- Berg, D., & Otley, C. C. (2002). Skin cancer in organ transplant recipients: Epidemiology, pathogenesis, and management. *Journal of the American Academy* of *Dermatology*, 47(1), 1–20. https://doi.org/10.1067/mjd.2002.125579
- Bhutani, T., Abrouk, M., Sima, C. S., Sadetsky, N., Hou, J., Caro, I., Chren, M. M., & Arron, S. T. (2017). Risk of cutaneous squamous cell carcinoma after treatment of basal cell carcinoma with vismodegib. *Journal of the American Academy of Dermatology*, 77(4), 713–718. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jaad.2017.03.038
- Birch-Johansen, F. (2010). Trends in the incidence of nonmelanoma skin cancer in Denmark 1978-2007: Rapid incidence increase among young Danish women. *International Journal of Cancer*, *127*(9), 2190–2198. https://doi.org/10.1002/ijc.25411
- Birch-Johansen, F., Jensen, A., Mortensen, L., Olesen, A. B., & Kjaer, S. K. (2010). Trends in the incidence of nonmelanoma skin cancer in Denmark 1978-2007: Rapid incidence increase among young Danish women. *International Journal of Cancer*, 127(9), 2190–2198. https://doi.org/10.1002/ijc.25411
- Birch-Johansen, F., Jensen, A., Olesen, A. B., Christensen, J., Tjønneland, A., & Kjær, S. K. (2012). Does hormone replacement therapy and use of oral contraceptives increase the risk of non-melanoma skin cancer? *Cancer Causes and Control*, 23(2), 379–388. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10552-011-9887-4
- Black, R. J., & Gavin, A. T. (2006). Photocarcinogenic risk of narrowband ultraviolet B (TL-01) phototherapy: early follow-up data. *British Journal of*

Dermatology, *154*(3), 566–567. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2133.2005.07085.x

- Boi, S. (2003). Epidemiology of Skin Tumors: Data from the Cutaneous Cancer Registry in Trentino, Italy. *Journal of Cutaneous Medicine and Surgery*, 7(4), 300–305. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10227-002-0135-0
- Boniol, M. (2012). Cutaneous melanoma attributable to sunbed use: Systematic review and meta-analysis. *BMJ (Online)*, 345(7877). https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.e4757
- Boniol, M., Autier, P., & Gandini, S. (2015). Melanoma mortality following skin cancer screening in Germany. *BMJ Open*, *5*(9), 8158. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmjopen-2015-008158
- Boukari, F., Jourdan, E., Fontas, E., Montaudié, H., Castela, E., Lacour, J. P., & Passeron, T. (2015). Prevention of melasma relapses with sunscreen combining protection against UV and short wavelengths of visible light: A prospective randomized comparative trial. *Journal of the American Academy of Dermatology*, 72(1), 189-190.e1. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jaad.2014.08.023
- Box, N. F., Duffy, D. L., Irving, R. E., Russell, A., Chen, W., Griffyths, L. R., Parsons, P. G., Green, A. C., & Sturm, R. A. (2001). Melanocortin-1 receptor genotype is a risk factor for basal and squamous cell carcinoma. *Journal of Investigative Dermatology*, *116*(2), 224–229. https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1523-1747.2001.01224.x
- Boyers, L. N., Karimkhani, C., Naghavi, M., Sherwood, D., Margolis, D. J., Hay, R. J., Williams, H. C., Naldi, L., Coffeng, L. E., Weinstock, M. A., Dunnick, C. A., Pederson, H., Vos, T., & Dellavalle, R. P. (2014). Global mortality from conditions with skin manifestations. *Journal of the American Academy of Dermatology*, *71*(6), 1137-1143.e17. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jaad.2014.08.022
- Brash, D. E. (2015). UV signature mutations. In *Photochemistry and Photobiology* (Vol. 91, Issue 1, pp. 15–26). Blackwell Publishing Inc. https://doi.org/10.1111/php.12377
- Brewer, J. D., Shanafelt, T. D., Khezri, F., Sosa Seda, I. M., Zubair, A. S., Baum, C. L., Arpey, C. J., Cerhan, J. R., Call, T. G., Roenigk, R. K., Smith, C. Y., Weaver, A. L., & Otley, C. C. (2015). Increased incidence and recurrence rates of nonmelanoma skin cancer in patients with non-Hodgkin lymphoma: A Rochester epidemiology project population-based study in Minnesota. *Journal of the American Academy of Dermatology*, 72(2), 302–309. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jaad.2014.10.028
- Bruls, W. A. G. (1984). TRANSMISSION OF UV-RADIATION THROUGH HUMAN EPIDERMAL LAYERS AS A FACTOR INFLUENCING THE MINIMAL ERYTHEMA DOSE. *Photochemistry and Photobiology*, *39*(1), 63–67. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1751-1097.1984.tb03405.x

- Bulman, A. (1995). People are overusing sunbeds. In *BMJ* (Vol. 310, Issue 6990, p. 1327). BMJ Publishing Group. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.310.6990.1327
- C, X., C, L., Z, H., Y, C., & J, C. (2020). Metformin inhibits cervical cancer cell proliferation by modulating PI3K/Akt-induced major histocompatibility complex class I-related chain A gene expression. *Journal of Experimental* & *Clinical Cancer Research : CR*, *39*(1). https://doi.org/10.1186/S13046-020-01627-6
- Cameron, M. C., Lee, E., Hibler, B., Barker, C. A., Mori, S., Cordova, M., Nehal, K. S., & Rossi, A. M. (2018). Basal Cell Carcinoma: Part 1. *Journal of the American* https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jaad.2018.03.060
- Capacent Gallup. (2009). With or against tanning bed ban. Landlaeknir.
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC). (2012). Use of indoor tanning devices by adults--United States, 2010. MMWR. Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/22572978
- Chahal, H. S., Lin, Y., Ransohoff, K. J., Hinds, D. A., Wu, W., Dai, H. J., Qureshi, A. A., Li, W. Q., Kraft, P., Tang, J. Y., Han, J., & Sarin, K. Y. (2016). Genome-wide association study identifies novel susceptibility loci for cutaneous squamous cell carcinoma. *Nature Communications*, 7. https://doi.org/10.1038/ncomms12048
- Chen, A. C., Martin, A. J., Choy, B., Fernández-Peñas, P., Dalziell, R. A., McKenzie, C. A., Scolyer, R. A., Dhillon, H. M., Vardy, J. L., Kricker, A., St. George, G., Chinniah, N., Halliday, G. M., & Damian, D. L. (2015). A Phase 3 Randomized Trial of Nicotinamide for Skin-Cancer Chemoprevention. *New England Journal of Medicine*, *373*(17), 1618– 1626. https://doi.org/10.1056/NEJMoa1506197
- Chen, J. G., Fleischer, A. B., Smith, E. D., Kancler, C., Goldman, N. D., Williford, P. M., & Feldman, S. R. (2001). Cost of nonmelanoma skin cancer treatment in the United States. *Dermatologic Surgery*, *27*(12), 1035–1038. https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1524-4725.2001.01004.x
- Chuang, T.-Y., Lewis, D. A., & Spandau, D. F. (2005). Decreased incidence of nonmelanoma skin cancer in patients with type 2 diabetes mellitus using insulin: a pilot study. *British Journal of Dermatology*, *153*(3), 552–557. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2133.2005.06738.x
- Chuang, T Y, Popescu, A., Su, W. P., & Chute, C. G. (1990). Basal cell carcinoma. A population-based incidence study in Rochester, Minnesota. *Journal of the American Academy of Dermatology*, *22*(3), 413–417. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/2312827
- Chuang, Tsu Yi, Heinrich, L. A., Schultz, M. D., Reizner, G. T., Kumm, R. C., & Cripps, D. J. (1992). PUVA and skin cancer: A historical cohort study

on 492 patients. *Journal of the American Academy of Dermatology*, *26*(2), 173–177. https://doi.org/10.1016/0190-9622(92)70021-7

- CV, U., OJ, O., EE, Y., BM, O., & BC, E. (2020). Metformin: A Possible Option in Cancer Chemotherapy. *Analytical Cellular Pathology (Amsterdam)*, 2020. https://doi.org/10.1155/2020/7180923
- D, B., M, K., & O, A. (2013). Metformin in dermatology: an overview. *Journal* of the European Academy of Dermatology and Venereology: JEADV, 27(11), 1329–1335. https://doi.org/10.1111/JDV.12116
- Dantal, J., Hourmant, M., Cantarovich, D., Giral, M., Blancho, G., Dreno, B., & Soulillou, J. P. (1998). Effect of long-term immunosuppression in kidneygraft recipients on cancer incidence: Randomised comparison of two cyclosporin regimens. *Lancet*, *351*(9103), 623–628. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(97)08496-1
- Darlington, S., Williams, G., Neale, R., Frost, C., & Green, A. (2003). A randomized controlled trial to assess sunscreen application and beta carotene supplementation in the prevention of solar keratoses. *Archives of Dermatology*, 139(4), 451–455. https://doi.org/10.1001/archderm.139.4.451
- de Villiers, E. M. (2013). Cross-roads in the classification of papillomaviruses. In *Virology* (Vol. 445, Issues 1–2, pp. 2–10). Virology. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.virol.2013.04.023
- de Vries, E., Micallef, R., Brewster, D. H., Gibbs, J. H., Flohil, S. C., Saksela, O., Sankila, R., Forrest, A. D., Trakatelli, M., Coebergh, J. W. W., Proby, C. M., & EPIDERM Group. (2012). Population-Based Estimates of the Occurrence of Multiple vs First Primary Basal Cell Carcinomas in 4 European Regions. *Archives of Dermatology*, *148*(3), 347. https://doi.org/10.1001/archdermatol.2011.2244
- Demers, A. A. (2005). Trends of nonmelanoma skin cancer from 1960 through 2000 in a Canadian population. *Journal of the American Academy of Dermatology*, *53*(2), 320–328. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jaad.2005.03.043
- Devine, C., Srinivasan, B., Sayan, A., & Ilankovan, V. (2018). Epidemiology of basal cell carcinoma: a 10-year comparative study. *British Journal of Oral and Maxillofacial Surgery*, 56(2), 101–106. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bjoms.2017.11.018
- Didona, D. (2018). Non melanoma skin cancer pathogenesis overview. In *Biomedicines* (Vol. 6, Issue 1). MDPI AG. https://doi.org/10.3390/biomedicines6010006
- DR, E., BK, A., A, K., MG, W., PJ, H., & PL, R. (1998). Case-control study of sun exposure and squamous cell carcinoma of the skin. *International Journal of Cancer*, 77(3). https://doi.org/10.1002/(SICI)1097-0215(19980729)77:3<347::AID-IJC7>3.0.CO;2-O

- Drago, F., Ciccarese, G., & Parodi, A. (2016). Nicotinamide for Skin-Cancer Chemoprevention. *The New England Journal of Medicine*, *374*(8), 789– 790. https://doi.org/10.1056/NEJMc1514791
- Dreyer, L., Mellemkjær, L., Andersen, A. R., Bennett, P., Poulsen, U. E., Ellingsen, T. J., Hansen, T. H., Jensen, D. V., Linde, L., Lindegaard, H. M., Loft, A. G. R., Nordin, H., Omerovic, E., Rasmussen, C., Schlemmer, A., Tarp, U., & Hetland, M. L. (2013). Incidences of overall and site specific cancers in TNFα inhibitor treated patients with rheumatoid arthritis and other arthritides - A follow-up study from the DANBIO Registry. *Annals of the Rheumatic Diseases*, *72*(1), 79–82. https://doi.org/10.1136/annrheumdis-2012-201969
- Eisemann, N. (2016). Survival with nonmelanoma skin cancer in Germany. British Journal of Dermatology, 174(4), 778–785. https://doi.org/10.1111/bjd.14352
- Ernster, V. L. (1994). Nested Case-Control Studies. *Preventive Medicine*, 23(5), 587–590. https://doi.org/10.1006/pmed.1994.1093
- Euvrard, S. (2003). Skin cancers after organ transplantation. In *New England Journal of Medicine* (Vol. 348, Issue 17, pp. 1681–1691). N Engl J Med. https://doi.org/10.1056/NEJMra022137
- F, A., & B, M. (1985). Risk factors of squamous cell carcinoma of the skin. A case-control study in the Montreal region. *Cancer*, *55*(4). https://doi.org/10.1002/1097-0142(19850215)55:4<907::AID-CNCR2820550433>3.0.CO;2-5
- Fan, C., Wang, Y., Liu, Z., Sun, Y., Wang, X., Wei, G., & Wei, J. (2015). Metformin exerts anticancer effects through the inhibition of the Sonic hedgehog signaling pathway in breast cancer. *International Journal of Molecular Medicine*, 36(1), 204–214. https://doi.org/10.3892/ijmm.2015.2217
- Farmer, E. R. (1994). Bowen's disease (squamous cell carcinoma in situ) in Kauai, Hawaii: A population-based incidence report. *Journal of the American Academy of Dermatology*, 31(4), 596–600. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0190-9622(94)70222-5
- FDA approves label changes to hydrochlorothiazide to describe small risk of non-melanoma skin cancer | FDA. (n.d.). Retrieved July 5, 2021, from https://www.fda.gov/drugs/drug-safety-and-availability/fda-approves-label-changes-hydrochlorothiazide-describe-small-risk-non-melanoma-skin-cancer
- Fennell, K. M., Martin, K., Wilson, C. J., Trenerry, C., Sharplin, G., & Dollman, J. (2017). Barriers to Seeking Help for Skin Cancer Detection in Rural Australia. *Journal of Clinical Medicine*, 6(2). https://doi.org/10.3390/jcm6020019

- Ferreira, F. R., Nascimento, L. F. C., Ogawa, M. M., & Tomimori, J. (2014). Epidemiological profile of nonmelanoma skin cancer in renal transplant recipients: Experience of a referral center. *Anais Brasileiros de Dermatologia*, 89(5), 745–750. https://doi.org/10.1590/abd1806-4841.20142590
- Flohil, S. C., Seubring, I., van Rossum, M. M., Coebergh, J.-W. W., de Vries, E., & Nijsten, T. (2013). Trends in Basal Cell Carcinoma Incidence Rates: A 37-Year Dutch Observational Study. *Journal of Investigative Dermatology*, *133*(4), 913–918. https://doi.org/10.1038/jid.2012.431
- G, R., HS, R., N, G., M, P., & SB, G. (2020). Use of metformin and risk of breast and colorectal cancer. *Diabetes Research and Clinical Practice*, *165.* https://doi.org/10.1016/J.DIABRES.2020.108232
- Gabros, S., Nessel, T. A., & Zito, P. M. (2020). Sunscreens And Photoprotection. https://www-ncbi-nlm-nihgov.online.uchc.edu/books/NBK537164/
- Gailani, M. R., Stahle-Backdahl, M., Leffell, D. J., Glynn, M., Zaphiropoulos, P. G., Pressman, C., Unden, A. B., Dean, M., Brash, D. E., Bale, A. E., & Toftgard, R. (1996). The role of the human homologue of Drosophila patched in sporadic basal cell carcinomas. *Nature Genetics*, *14*(1), 78–81. https://doi.org/10.1038/ng0996-78
- Garrett, G. L. (2016). Trends of skin cancer mortality after transplantation in the United States: 1987 to 2013. *Journal of the American Academy of Dermatology*, 75(1), 106–112. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jaad.2016.02.1155
- Gasparro, F. P., Mitchnick, M., & Nash, J. F. (1998). A Review of Sunscreen Safety and Efficacy. In *Photochemistry and Photobiology* (Vol. 68, Issue 3, pp. 243–256). American Society for Photobiology. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1751-1097.1998.tb09677.x
- Geislavarnir rikisins. (2020). Ljosabekkjanotkun obreytt milli ara. *Https://Gr.Is/Ljosabekkjanotkun-a-Islandi-Obreytt-a-Milli-Ara/*.
- Geisler, A. N., Austin, E., Nguyen, J., Hamzavi, I., Jagdeo, J., & Lim, H. W. (2021). Visible light. Part II: Photoprotection against visible and ultraviolet light. *Journal of the American Academy of Dermatology*, *84*(5), 1233– 1244. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jaad.2020.11.074
- Gerriets, V. (2004). Tumor necrosis factor (TNF) inhibitors. In *Journal of Dermatological Treatment* (Vol. 15, Issue 5, p. 279). StatPearls Publishing. https://doi.org/10.1080/09546630410023683
- Giles, G. G. (1988). Incidence of non-melanocytic skin cancer treated in Australia. *British Medical Journal (Clinical Research Ed.)*, *296*(6614), 13–17. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/3122913
- Gillis, D., & Edwards, B. P. M. (2019). The utility of joinpoint regression for

estimating population parameters given changes in population structure. *Heliyon*, *5*(11), e02515. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.heliyon.2019.e02515

- Gordon, L. G., Rodriguez-Acevedo, A. J., Køster, B., Guy, G. P., Sinclair, C., Van Deventer, E., & Green, A. C. (2020). Association of indoor tanning regulations with health and economic outcomes in North America and Europe. JAMA Dermatology. https://doi.org/10.1001/jamadermatol.2020.0001
- Gordon, L. G., & Rowell, D. (2015). Health system costs of skin cancer and cost-effectiveness of skin cancer prevention and screening: A systematic review. In *European Journal of Cancer Prevention* (Vol. 24, Issue 2, pp. 141–149). Lippincott Williams and Wilkins. https://doi.org/10.1097/CEJ.000000000000056
- Gordon, L. G., Scuffham, P. A., Van Der Pols, J. C., McBride, P., Williams, G. M., & Green, A. C. (2009). Regular sunscreen use is a cost-effective approach to skin cancer prevention in subtropical settings. *Journal of Investigative Dermatology*, 129(12), 2766–2771. https://doi.org/10.1038/jid.2009.141
- Gordon, L. G., Sinclair, C., Cleaves, N., Makin, J. K., Rodriguez-Acevedo, A. J., & Green, A. C. (2020). Consequences of banning commercial solaria in 2016 in Australia. *Health Policy*, 124(6), 665–670. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.healthpol.2020.04.010
- Green, A.C., & Olsen, C. M. (2017). Cutaneous squamous cell carcinoma: an epidemiological review. *British Journal of Dermatology*, *177*(2), 373–381. https://doi.org/10.1111/bjd.15324
- Green, Adele. (2007). The association of use of sunbeds with cutaneous malignant melanoma and other skin cancers: A systematic review. *International Journal of Cancer*, 120(5), 1116–1122. https://doi.org/10.1002/ijc.22453
- Green, Adèle, Battistutta, D., Hart, V., Leslie, D., Weedon, D., Williams, G., Frost, C., Parsons, P., Marks, G., Gaffney, P., Hirst, L., Durham, K., Lang, C., Orrell, E., Neale, R., Russell, A., Luong, T., Read, J., Wherrett, J., ... Jeacocke, D. (1996). Skin cancer in a subtropical Australian population: Incidence and lack of association with occupation. *American Journal of Epidemiology*, 144(11), 1034–1040. https://doi.org/10.1093/oxfordjournals.aje.a008875
- Green, Adèle C. (2007). Point: Sunscreen use is a safe and effective approach to skin cancer prevention. In *Cancer Epidemiology Biomarkers and Prevention* (Vol. 16, Issue 10, pp. 1921–1924). Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev. https://doi.org/10.1158/1055-9965.EPI-07-0477
- Green, Adèle C. (2015). Epidemiology of actinic keratoses. *Current Problems in Dermatology* (*Switzerland*), 46, 1–7. https://doi.org/10.1159/000366525

- Green, Adèle, Williams, G., Neale, R., Hart, V., Leslie, D., Parsons, P., Marks, G. C., Gaffney, P., Battistutta, D., Frost, C., Lang, C., & Russell, A. (1999). Daily sunscreen application and betacarotene supplementation in prevention of basal-cell and squamous-cell carcinomas of the skin: A randomised controlled trial. *Lancet*, *354*(9180), 723–729. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(98)12168-2
- Grodstein, F. (1995). A prospective study of incident squamous cell carcinoma of the skin in the nurses' health study. Journal of the National Cancer Institute. https://doi.org/10.1093/jnci/87.14.1061
- Gu, Q., Burt, V. L., Dillon, C. F., & Yoon, S. (2012). Trends in antihypertensive medication use and blood pressure control among united states adults with hypertension: The national health and nutrition examination survey, 2001 to 2010. *Circulation*, 126(17), 2105–2114. https://doi.org/10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.112.096156
- Guba, M., Von Breitenbuch, P., Steinbauer, M., Koehl, G., Flegel, S., Hornung, M., Bruns, C. J., Zuelke, C., Farkas, S., Anthuber, M., Jauch, K. W., & Geissler, E. K. (2002). Rapamycin inhibits primary and metastatic tumor growth by antiangiogenesis: Involvement of vascular endothelial growth factor. *Nature Medicine*, *8*(2), 128–135. https://doi.org/10.1038/nm0202-128
- Han, J., Qureshi, A. A., Nan, H., Zhang, J., Song, Y., Guo, Q., & Hunter, D. J. (2011). A germline variant in the interferon regulatory factor 4 gene as a novel skin cancer risk locus. *Cancer Research*, 71(5), 1533–1539. https://doi.org/10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-10-1818
- Hannuksela-Svahn, A. (1999). Basal cell skin carcinoma and other nonmelanoma skin cancers in Finland from 1956 through 1995. *Archives* of *Dermatology*, 135(7), 781–786. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/10411152
- Harris, R. B. (2001). Trends in the incidence of nonmelanoma skin cancers in southeastern Arizona, 1985-1996. *Journal of the American Academy of Dermatology*, 45(4), 528–536. https://doi.org/10.1067/mjd.2001.114742
- Harwood, C. A. (2005). Low-dose retinoids in the prevention of cutaneous squamous cell carcinomas in organ transplant recipients: A 16-year retrospective study. *Archives of Dermatology*, *141*(4), 456–464. https://doi.org/10.1001/archderm.141.4.456
- Hearn, R. M. R. (2008a). Incidence of skin cancers in 3867 patients treated with narrow-band ultraviolet B phototherapy. *British Journal of Dermatology*, 159(4), 931–935. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2133.2008.08776.x
- Hearn, R. M. R. (2008b). Incidence of skin cancers in 3867 patients treated with narrow-band ultraviolet B phototherapy. *British Journal of Dermatology*, 159(4), 931–935. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-

2133.2008.08776.x

- Helgadottir, E. A. (2002). *Ljósabekkir og áhættan á sortuæxlum*. Department of Dermatology, University of Iceland. http://www.cutis.is/meluv.htm
- Helgason, A., Nicholson, G., Stefánsson, K., & Donnelly, P. (2003). A reassessment of genetic diversity in Icelanders: Strong evidence from multiple loci for relative homogeneity caused by genetic drift. *Annals of Human Genetics*, *67*(4), 281–297. https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1469-1809.2003.00046.x
- Hellgren, K., Dreyer, L., Arkema, E. V., Glintborg, B., Jacobsson, L. T. H., Kristensen, L. E., Feltelius, N., Hetland, M. L., Askling, J., Baecklund, E., Kastbom, A., Turesson, C., Lindqvist, E., Klareskog, L., D'Elia, H. F., Rantapää-Dahlqvist, S., & Van Vollenhoven, R. (2017). Cancer risk in patients with spondyloarthritis treated with TNF inhibitors: A collaborative study from the ARTIS and DANBIO registers. *Annals of the Rheumatic Diseases*, *76*(1), 105–111. https://doi.org/10.1136/annrheumdis-2016-209270
- Hemminki, K. (2003). Familial invasive and in situ squamous cell carcinoma of the skin. *British Journal of Cancer*, *88*(9), 1375–1380. https://doi.org/10.1038/sj.bjc.6600909
- Hemminki, Kari, & Dong, C. (2000). Subsequent Cancers After In Situ and Invasive Squamous Cell Carcinoma of the Skin. *Archives of Dermatology*, 136(5), 647–651. https://doi.org/10.1001/archderm.136.5.647
- Hery, C., Tryggvadottir, L., Sigurdsson, T., Olafsdottir, E., Sigurgeirsson, B., Jonasson, J. G., Olafsson, J. H., Boniol, M., Byrnes, G. B., Dore, J.-F., & Autier, P. (2010). A Melanoma Epidemic in Iceland: Possible Influence of Sunbed Use. *American Journal of Epidemiology*, *172*(7), 762–767. https://doi.org/10.1093/aje/kwq238
- Hollestein, L. M., de Vries, E., & Nijsten, T. (2012). Trends of cutaneous squamous cell carcinoma in the Netherlands: Increased incidence rates, but stable relative survival and mortality 1989–2008. *European Journal of Cancer*, 48(13), 2046–2053. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ejca.2012.01.003
- Holme, S. A. (2000). Changing trends in non-melanoma skin cancer in South Wales, 1988-98. *British Journal of Dermatology*, *143*(6), 1224–1229. https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1365-2133.2000.03892.x
- Holterhues, C., Vries, E. de, Louwman, M. W., Koljenović, S., & Nijsten, T. (2010). Incidence and Trends of Cutaneous Malignancies in the Netherlands, 1989–2005. *Journal of Investigative Dermatology*, 130(7), 1807–1812. https://doi.org/10.1038/jid.2010.58

Hosono, K., Endo, H., Takahashi, H., Sugiyama, M., Sakai, E., Uchiyama, T.,

Suzuki, K., Iida, H., Sakamoto, Y., Yoneda, K., Koide, T., Tokoro, C., Abe, Y., Inamori, M., Nakagama, H., & Nakajima, A. (2010). Metformin suppresses colorectal aberrant crypt foci in a short-term clinical trial. *Cancer Prevention Research*, *3*(9), 1077–1083. https://doi.org/10.1158/1940-6207.CAPR-10-0186

- Housman, T. S., Feldman, S. R., Williford, P. M., Fleischer, A. B., Goldman, N. D., Acostamadiedo, J. M., & Chen, G. J. (2003). Skin cancer is among the most costly of all cancers to treat for the Medicare population. *Journal of the American Academy of Dermatology*, *48*(3), 425–429. https://doi.org/10.1067/mjd.2003.186
- Hughes, M. C. B. (2009). Food intake, dietary patterns, and actinic keratoses of the skin: A longitudinal study. *American Journal of Clinical Nutrition*, *89*(4), 1246–1255. https://doi.org/10.3945/ajcn.2008.27053
- Huizinga, T. (2011). *Risk of non-melanoma skin cancer in a national cohort of veterans with rheumatoid arthritis: Commentary*. International Journal of Advances in Rheumatology. https://pubmed-ncbi-nlm-nihgov.online.uchc.edu/21415022/
- Hussain, S. K. (2010). Incidence trends of squamous cell and rare skin cancers in the swedish national cancer registry point to calendar year and agedependent increases. *Journal of Investigative Dermatology*, *130*(5), 1323–1328. https://doi.org/10.1038/jid.2009.426
- Icelandic Cancer Institute Cancer age standardized incidence rates. (n.d.). https://www.krabb.is/krabbameinsskra/upplysingar-umkrabbamein/toflur/
- Ilic, D., Neuberger, M. M., Djulbegovic, M., & Dahm, P. (2013). Screening for prostate cancer. In *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews* (Vol. 2013, Issue 1). John Wiley and Sons Ltd. https://doi.org/10.1002/14651858.CD004720.pub3
- Ísland er minna en talið var. (2015). RÚV. http://www.ruv.is/frett/island-erminna-en-talid-var
- Iversen, T., & Tretli, S. (1999). Trends for invasive squamous cell neoplasia of the skin in Norway. *British Journal of Cancer*, *81*(3), 528–531. https://doi.org/10.1038/sj.bjc.6690725
- Jackson, K. M., & Aiken, L. S. (2006). Evaluation of a multicomponent appearance-based sun-protective intervention for young women: Uncovering the mechanisms of program efficacy. *Health Psychology*, *25*(1), 34–46. https://doi.org/10.1037/0278-6133.25.1.34
- Jagtap, D., Rosenberg, C. A., Martin, L. W., Pettinger, M., Khandekar, J., Lane, D., Ockene, I., & Simon, M. S. (2012). Prospective analysis of association between use of statins and melanoma risk in the Women's Health Initiative. *Cancer*, *118*(20), 5124–5131.

https://doi.org/10.1002/cncr.27497

- Jaju, P. D. (2016). Familial skin cancer syndromes Increased risk of nonmelanotic skin cancers and extracutaneous tumors. In *Journal of the American Academy of Dermatology* (Vol. 74, Issue 3, pp. 437–451). Mosby Inc. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jaad.2015.08.073
- Janda, M., & Green, A. C. (2014). Primary Prevention of Skin Cancer. In *Evidence-Based Dermatology: Third Edition* (pp. 223–230). Wiley Blackwell. https://doi.org/10.1002/9781118357606.ch30
- Jensen, A. (2009). Use of oral glucocorticoids and risk of skin cancer and non-Hodgkin's lymphoma: A population-based case-control study. *British Journal* of *Cancer*, *100*(1), 200–205. https://doi.org/10.1038/sj.bjc.6604796
- Jensen, A. Ø., Thomsen, H. F., Engebjerg, M. C., Olesen, A. B., Sørensen, H. T., & Karagas, M. R. (2008). Use of photosensitising diuretics and risk of skin cancer: a population-based case-control study. *British Journal of Cancer*, 99(9), 1522–1528. https://doi.org/10.1038/sj.bjc.6604686
- Jensen, P. (2000). Skin cancer in kidney and heart transplant recipients and different long-term immunosuppressive therapy regimens [4]. In *Journal* of the American Academy of Dermatology (Vol. 42, Issue 2 I, p. 307). Mosby Inc. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0190-9622(00)90154-3
- Joseph, A. K., Mark, T. L., & Mueller, C. (2001). The period prevalence and costs of treating nonmelanoma skin cancers in patients over 65 years of age covered by medicare. *Dermatologic Surgery : Official Publication for American Society for Dermatologic Surgery [et Al.]*, 27(11), 955–959. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/11737130
- Jung, G. (2010a). Trends In Incidence Of Nonmelanoma Skin Cancers In Alberta, Canada From 1988 Through 2007. *British Journal of Dermatology*, *163*(1), 146–154. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2133.2010.09809.x
- Jung, G. (2010b). Trends In Incidence Of Nonmelanoma Skin Cancers In Alberta, Canada From 1988 Through 2007. *British Journal of Dermatology*, *163*(1), 146–154. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2133.2010.09809.x
- Jurciukonyte, R., Vincerzevskiene, I., Krilaviciute, A., Bylaite, M., & Smailyte, G. (2013). Epidemiology of basal cell carcinoma in Lithuania, 1996-2010. *British Journal of Dermatology*, *169*(5), 1100–1105. https://doi.org/10.1111/bjd.12485
- Kadakia, K. C., Barton, D. L., Loprinzi, C. L., Sloan, J. A., Otley, C. C., Diekmann, B. B., Novotny, P. J., Alberts, S. R., Limburg, P. J., & Pittelkow, M. R. (2012). Randomized controlled trial of acitretin versus placebo in patients at high-risk for basal cell or squamous cell carcinoma

of the skin (North Central Cancer Treatment Group Study 969251). *Cancer*, *118*(8), 2128–2137. https://doi.org/10.1002/cncr.26374

- Kallini, J. R., Hamed, N., & Khachemoune, A. (2015). Squamous cell carcinoma of the skin: epidemiology, classification, management, and novel trends. *International Journal of Dermatology*, *54*(2), 130–140. https://doi.org/10.1111/ijd.12553
- Karagas, M. R. (2001). Non-melanoma skin cancers and glucocorticoid therapy. *British Journal of Cancer*, *85*(5), 683–686. https://doi.org/10.1054/bjoc.2001.1931
- Karagas, M R. (1999). Increase in incidence rates of basal cell and squamous cell skin cancer in New Hampshire, USA. New Hampshire Skin Cancer Study Group. *International Journal of Cancer*, *81*(4), 555–559. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/10225444
- Karagas, Margaret R. (2006). *Human papillomavirus infection and incidence of squamous cell and basal cell carcinomas of the skin.* Journal of the National Cancer Institute. https://doi.org/10.1093/jnci/djj092
- KE, R., E, L., BM, E., & SM, S. (2010). Recurrence rates associated with incompletely excised low-risk nonmelanoma skin cancer. *Journal of Cutaneous Pathology*, 37(1), 59–67. https://doi.org/10.1111/J.1600-0560.2009.01340.X
- Kim, H. J., Fay, M. P., Feuer, E. J., & Midthune, D. N. (2000). Permutation tests for joinpoint regression with applications to cancer rates. *Statistics in Medicine*, 19(3), 335–351. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/10649300
- Kisfalvi, K., Eibl, G., Sinnett-Smith, J., & Rozengurt, E. (2009). Metformin disrupts crosstalk between G protein-coupled receptor and insulin receptor signaling systems and inhibits pancreatic cancer growth. *Cancer Research*, 69(16), 6539–6545. https://doi.org/10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-09-0418
- KO, C. B. (1994). The emerging epidemic of skin cancer. *British Journal of Dermatology*, *130*(3), 269–272. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2133.1994.tb02920.x
- Krutmann, J., Passeron, T., Gilaberte, Y., Granger, C., Leone, G., Narda, M., Schalka, S., Trullas, C., Masson, P., Lim, H. W., & Krutmann, J. (2020).
 Photoprotection of the future: challenges and opportunities Conflicts of interest. *Wiley Online Library*, 34(3), 447–454. https://doi.org/10.1111/jdv.16030
- Kunisada, M., Masaki, T., Ono, R., Morinaga, H., Nakano, E., Yogianti, F., Okunishi, K., Sugiyama, H., & Nishigori, C. (2013). Hydrochlorothiazide enhances UVA-induced DNA damage. *Photochemistry and Photobiology*, *89*(3), 649–654. https://doi.org/10.1111/php.12048

- Kyrgidis, A., Tzellos, T. G., Kechagias, N., Patrikidou, A., Xirou, P., Kitikidou, K., Bourlidou, E., Vahtsevanos, K., & Antoniades, K. (2010). Cutaneous squamous cell carcinoma (SCC) of the head and neck: Risk factors of overall and recurrence-free survival. *European Journal of Cancer*, *46*(9), 1563–1572. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ejca.2010.02.046
- Lahmann, P. H. (2011). Prospective study of physical activity and risk of squamous cell carcinoma of the skin. *BMC Cancer*, *11*. https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-2407-11-516
- Lear, J. T., Migden, M. R., Lewis, K. D., Chang, A. L. S., Guminski, A., Gutzmer, R., Dirix, L., Combemale, P., Stratigos, A., Plummer, R., Castro, H., Yi, T., Mone, M., Zhou, J., Trefzer, U., Kaatz, M., Loquai, C., Kudchadkar, R., Sellami, D., & Dummer, R. (2018). Long-term efficacy and safety of sonidegib in patients with locally advanced and metastatic basal cell carcinoma: 30-month analysis of the randomized phase 2 BOLT study. *Journal of the European Academy of Dermatology and Venereology*, *32*(3), 372–381. https://doi.org/10.1111/jdv.14542
- Lebwohl, M., Tannis, C., & Carrasco, D. (2003). Acitretin suppression of squamous cell carcinoma: Case report and literature review. *Journal of Dermatological Treatment*, 14(sup2), 3–6. https://doi.org/10.1080/jdt.14.s2.3.6
- Leiter, U., Keim, U., Eigentler, T., Katalinic, A., Holleczek, B., Martus, P., & Garbe, C. (2017). Incidence, Mortality, and Trends of Nonmelanoma Skin Cancer in Germany. *Journal of Investigative Dermatology*, *137*(9), 1860–1867. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jid.2017.04.020
- Leonardi-Bee, J. (2012). Smoking and the risk of nonmelanoma skin cancer: Systematic review and meta-analysis. In *Archives of Dermatology* (Vol. 148, Issue 8, pp. 939–946). Arch Dermatol. https://doi.org/10.1001/archdermatol.2012.1374
- Levi, F. (1995). Trends of skin cancer in the Canton of Vaud, 1976-92. *British Journal of Cancer*, 72(4), 1047–1053. https://doi.org/10.1038/bjc.1995.460
- Levi, F. (1996). Non-Hodgkin's lymphomas, chronic lymphocytic leukaemias and skin cancers. *British Journal of Cancer*, 74(11), 1847–1850. https://doi.org/10.1038/bjc.1996.642
- Levi, F. (2001). Trends in skin cancer incidence in Vaud: An update, 1976-1998. *European Journal of Cancer Prevention*, *10*(4), 371–373. https://doi.org/10.1097/00008469-200108000-00011
- Lin, B. M., Li, W.-Q., Cho, E., Curhan, G. C., & Qureshi, A. A. (2018). Statin use and risk of skin cancer. *Journal of the American Academy of Dermatology*, 78(4), 682–693. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jaad.2017.11.050
- Lin, J. S., Eder, M., & Weinmann, S. (2011). Behavioral counseling to prevent

skin cancer: A systematic review for the U.S. preventive services task force. In *Annals of Internal Medicine* (Vol. 154, Issue 3, pp. 190–201). American College of Physicians. https://doi.org/10.7326/0003-4819-154-3-201102010-00009

- Lindelöf, B., Sigurgeirsson, B., Tegner, E., Larkö, O., Johannesson, A., Berne, B., Christensen, O. B., Andersson, T., Törngren, M., Molin, L., Nylander-Lundqvist, E., & Emtestam, L. (1991). PUVA and cancer: a large-scale epidemiological study. *The Lancet*, 338(8759), 91–93. https://doi.org/10.1016/0140-6736(91)90083-2
- Lindelöf, Bernt, Sigurgeirsson, B., Tegner, E., Larkö, O., Johannesson, A., Berne, B., Ljunggren, B., Andersson, T., Molin, L., Nylander-Lundqvist, E., & Emtestam, L. (1999). PUVA and cancer risk: The Swedish followup study. *British Journal of Dermatology*, *141*(1), 108–112. https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1365-2133.1999.02928.x
- Lipozenčić, J. (2010). *Skin cancers in Croatia, 2003-2005: Epidemiological study.* Collegium Antropologicum. https://pubmed-ncbi-nlm-nih-gov.online.uchc.edu/20977074/
- Lloyd Roberts, D. (1990). Incidence of non-melanoma skin cancer in West Glamorgan, South Wales. *British Journal of Dermatology*, *122*(3), 399–403. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2133.1990.tb08289.x
- Lög um geislavarnir, með síðari breytingum nr. 82/2010, nr. 44/2002. (n.d.). No Title.
- Lomas, A. (2012a). A systematic review of worldwide incidence of nonmelanoma skin cancer. In *British Journal of Dermatology* (Vol. 166, Issue 5, pp. 1069–1080). https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2133.2012.10830.x
- Lomas, A. (2012b). A systematic review of worldwide incidence of nonmelanoma skin cancer. *British Journal of Dermatology*, *166*(5), 1069–1080. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2133.2012.10830.x
- Lomas, A., Leonardi-Bee, J., & Bath-Hextall, F. (2012). A systematic review of worldwide incidence of nonmelanoma skin cancer. *British Journal of Dermatology*, *166*(5), 1069–1080. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2133.2012.10830.x
- Loney, T., Paulo, M. S., Modenese, A., Gobba, F., Tenkate, T., Whiteman, D. C., Green, A. C., & John, S. M. (2021). Global evidence on occupational sun exposure and keratinocyte cancers: a systematic review. *British Journal of Dermatology*, *184*(2), 208–218. https://doi.org/10.1111/BJD.19152
- Luan, F. L. (2002). Rapamycin blocks tumor progression: unlinking immunosuppression from antitumor efficacy. *Transplantation*, 73(10), 1565–1572. https://doi.org/10.1097/00007890-200205270-00008

- Lucas, R., Prüss-Ustün, A., & Perkins Van Deventer, E. (2010). *Public Health* and the Environment Geneva.
- Madani, S., Marwaha, S., Dusendang, J. R., Alexeeff, S., Pham, N., Chen, E. H., Han, S., & Herrinton, L. J. (2021). Ten-Year Follow-up of Persons with Sun-Damaged Skin Associated with Subsequent Development of Cutaneous Squamous Cell Carcinoma. JAMA Dermatology, 157(5), E1– E7. https://doi.org/10.1001/jamadermatol.2021.0372
- Man, I. (2005). The photocarcinogenic risk of narrowband UVB (TL-01) phototherapy: Early follow-up data. *British Journal of Dermatology*, *152*(4), 755–757. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2133.2005.06537.x
- Marcil, I., & Stern, R. S. (2000). Risk of developing a subsequent nonmelanoma skin cancer in patients with a history of nonmelanoma skin cancer: A critical review of the literature and meta-analysis. *Archives of Dermatology*, *136*(12), 1524–1530. https://doi.org/10.1001/archderm.136.12.1524
- Marino, F., Nucera, V., Gerratana, E., Fiorenza, A., Sangari, D., Miceli, G., Masala, I. F., & Atzeni, F. (2020). Cancer risk and tumour necrosis factor inhibitors in patients with inflammatory arthritis. In *Pharmacological Research* (Vol. 158). Academic Press. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.phrs.2019.104507
- Marks, R. (1993a). Trends in non-melanocytic skin cancer treated in Australia: The second national survey. *International Journal of Cancer*, *53*(4), 585– 590. https://doi.org/10.1002/ijc.2910530410
- Marks, R. (1993b). Trends in non-melanocytic skin cancer treated in Australia: the second national survey. *International Journal of Cancer*, *53*(4), 585– 590. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/8436431
- McCusker, M., Basset-Seguin, N., Dummer, R., Lewis, K., Schadendorf, D., Sekulic, A., Hou, J., Wang, L., Yue, H., & Hauschild, A. (2014). Metastatic basal cell carcinoma: Prognosis dependent on anatomic site and spread of disease. In *European Journal of Cancer* (Vol. 50, Issue 4, pp. 774– 783). Eur J Cancer. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ejca.2013.12.013
- McLaughlin-Drubin, M. E. (2015). Human papillomaviruses and nonmelanoma skin cancer. In *Seminars in Oncology* (Vol. 42, Issue 2, pp. 284–290). W.B. Saunders. https://doi.org/10.1053/j.seminoncol.2014.12.032
- Mclean, D. I., Phillips, N., Zhou, Y., Gallagher, R., & Lee, T. K. (2012). 40-Year Trends in Skin Cancer in British Columbia, Canada, 1973 to 2003. *Journal of Cutaneous Medicine and Surgery*, 16(2), 83–91. https://doi.org/10.2310/7750.2011.11001
- Miller, D. L., & Weinstock, M. A. (1994). Nonmelanoma skin cancer in the United States: Incidence. *Journal of the American Academy of*

Dermatology, *30*(5), 774–778. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0190-9622(08)81509-5

- Miyamura, Y., Coelho, S. G., Schlenz, K., Batzer, J., Smuda, C., Choi, W., Brenner, M., Passeron, T., Zhang, G., Kolbe, L., Wolber, R., & Hearing, V. J. (2011). The deceptive nature of UVA tanning versus the modest protective effects of UVB tanning on human skin. *Pigment Cell and Melanoma Research*, *24*(1), 136–147. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1755-148X.2010.00764.x
- Montagna, E., & Lopes, O. S. (2017). Molecular basis of basal cell carcinoma. In *Anais Brasileiros de Dermatologia* (Vol. 92, Issue 4, pp. 517–520). Sociedade Brasileira de Dermatologia. https://doi.org/10.1590/abd1806-4841.20176544
- Mounessa, J., Qin, R., Dunnick, C. A., & Dellavalle, R. P. (2016). Chemoprevention of Keratinocyte Carcinomas: An Updated Review. In American Journal of Clinical Dermatology (Vol. 17, Issue 5, pp. 475–484). Springer International Publishing. https://doi.org/10.1007/s40257-016-0208-2
- Moyer, V. A. (2012). Behavioral counseling to prevent skin cancer: U.S. preventive services Task Force recommendation statement. *Annals of Internal Medicine*, *157*(1), 59–65. https://doi.org/10.7326/0003-4819-157-1-201207030-00442
- MR, K. (1999). Increase in incidence rates of basal cell and squamous cell skin cancer in New Hampshire, USA. New Hampshire Skin Cancer Study Group. *International Journal of Cancer*, *81*(4). https://doi.org/10.1002/(SICI)1097-0215(19990517)81:4<555::AID-IJC9>3.0.CO;2-R
- MR, W., N, D., C, L., A, P.-A., I, K., MM, C., N, A., CE, T., BA, K., J, T., K, C., & E, L. (2018). Natural history of lesions suspicious for basal cell carcinoma in older adults in Ikaria, Greece. *The British Journal of Dermatology*, 179(3), 767–768. https://doi.org/10.1111/BJD.16730
- MS, C., RI, H., J, X., EL, G., H, N., & K, Y. (2021). Risk of Skin Cancer Associated with Metformin Use: A Meta-Analysis of Randomized Controlled Trials and Observational Studies. *Cancer Prevention Research (Philadelphia, Pa.)*, 14(1), 77–84. https://doi.org/10.1158/1940-6207.CAPR-20-0376
- Mudigonda, T., Levender, M. M., O'Neill, J. L., West, C. E., Pearce, D. J., & Feldman, S. R. (2013). Incidence, risk factors, and preventative management of skin cancers in organ transplant recipients: A review of single- and multicenter retrospective studies from 2006 to 2010. In *Dermatologic Surgery* (Vol. 39, Issue 3 PART 1, pp. 345–364). https://doi.org/10.1111/dsu.12028

Muir C, Waterhouse J, M. T. (1987). Cumulative rates and cumulative risk.

IARC Scientific Publication, Cancer Inc(No. 88), p787–p789.

- Muranushi, C. (2015). Aspirin and Nonsteroidal Anti-Inflammatory Drugs Can Prevent Cutaneous Squamous Cell Carcinoma: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis. *Journal of Investigative Dermatology*, *135*(4), 975– 983. https://doi.org/10.1038/jid.2014.531
- Muranushi, C., Olsen, C. M., Green, A. C., & Pandeya, N. (2016). Can oral nonsteroidal antiinflammatory drugs play a role in the prevention of basal cell carcinoma? A systematic review and metaanalysis. *Journal of the American Academy of Dermatology*, *74*(1), 108-119.e1. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jaad.2015.08.034
- Murdaca, G., Spanò, F., Contatore, M., Guastalla, A., Penza, E., Magnani, O., & Puppo, F. (2015). Infection risk associated with anti-TNF-α agents: A review. In *Expert Opinion on Drug Safety* (Vol. 14, Issue 4, pp. 571–582). Informa Healthcare. https://doi.org/10.1517/14740338.2015.1009036
- Musah, A., Gibson, J. E., Leonardi-Bee, J., Cave, M. R., Ander, E. L., & Bath-Hextall, F. (2013). Regional variations of basal cell carcinoma incidence in the U.K. using The Health Improvement Network database (2004-10). *British Journal of Dermatology*, *169*(5), 1093–1099. https://doi.org/10.1111/bjd.12446
- Muzic, J. G., Schmitt, A. R., Wright, A. C., Alniemi, D. T., Zubair, A. S., Olazagasti Lourido, J. M., Sosa Seda, I. M., Weaver, A. L., & Baum, C. L. (2017). Incidence and Trends of Basal Cell Carcinoma and Cutaneous Squamous Cell Carcinoma. *Mayo Clinic Proceedings*, *92*(6), 890–898. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.mayocp.2017.02.015
- Nan, H. (2009). Genetic variants in pigmentation genes, pigmentary phenotypes, and risk of skin cancer in Caucasians. *International Journal* of Cancer, 125(4), 909–917. https://doi.org/10.1002/ijc.24327
- Nan, H. (2011). Genome-wide association study identifies novel alleles associated with risk of cutaneous basal cell carcinoma and squamous cell carcinoma - PubMed. https://pubmed-ncbi-nlm-nihgov.online.uchc.edu/21700618/
- Nelson, C. (2011). Diclofenac gel in the treatment of actinic keratoses. *Therapeutics and Clinical Risk Management*, 7, 207. https://doi.org/10.2147/tcrm.s12498
- NICE. NICE Public Health Guidance 6: Behaviour change... Google Scholar. (n.d.). Retrieved August 4, 2020, from https://scholar-googlecom.online.uchc.edu/scholar?hl=en&q=NICE.+NICE+Public+Health+Gu idance+6%3A+Behaviour+change+at+population%2C+community+and +individual+levels.+London%3A+National+Institute+for+Health+and+Cli nical+Excellence%2C+2007.

Nijsten, T., Silverberg, J., Gisondi, P., Vestergaard, C., Hollestein, L., &

Wakkee, M. (2021). Considerations in association studies in dermatoepidemiology. *British Journal of Dermatology*, 185(1), 1–2. https://doi.org/10.1111/BJD.20393

- Nikolaou, V. (2012). Hereditary Nonmelanoma Skin Cancer. In *Seminars in Cutaneous Medicine and Surgery* (Vol. 31, Issue 4, pp. 204–210). Semin Cutan Med Surg. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.sder.2012.08.005
- Niu, C., Chen, Z., Kim, K. T., Sun, J., Xue, M., Chen, G., Li, S., Shen, Y., Zhu, Z., Wang, X., Liang, J., Jiang, C., Cong, W., Jin, L., & Li, X. (2019). Metformin alleviates hyperglycemia-induced endothelial impairment by downregulating autophagy via the Hedgehog pathway. *Autophagy*, *15*(5), 843–870. https://doi.org/10.1080/15548627.2019.1569913
- Nordcan. (2021). Nordcan Iceland Melanoma. Https://Nordcan.Iarc.Fr/En/Dataviz/Trends?Cancers=290&sexes=1_2&p opulations=352&years=1990_2018&age_end=17.
- NTP 12th Report on Carcinogens PubMed. (2011). https://pubmed-ncbi-nlmnih-gov.online.uchc.edu/21822324/
- Olsen, J. H. (1992). Malignant tumors in patients with psoriasis. *Journal of the American Academy of Dermatology*, 27(5), 716–722. https://doi.org/10.1016/0190-9622(92)70244-A
- Østerlind, A., Hou-Jensen, K., & Møller Jensen, O. (1988). Incidence of cutaneous malignant melanoma in denmark 1978-1982. Anatomic site distribution, histologic types, and comparison with non-melanoma skin cancer. *British Journal of Cancer*, *58*(3), 385–391. https://doi.org/10.1038/bjc.1988.225
- Pan, M., & Geller, L. (2015). Update on indoor tanning legislation in the United States. *Clinics in Dermatology*, 33(3), 387–392. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.clindermatol.2014.12.016
- Pandeya, N. (2017). The incidence and multiplicity rates of keratinocyte cancers in Australia. *The Medical Journal of Australia*, *207*(8), 339–343. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/29020905
- Pandeya, N., Olsen, C. M., & Whiteman, D. C. (2017a). The incidence and multiplicity rates of keratinocyte cancers in Australia. *The Medical Journal* of *Australia*, 207(8), 339–343. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/29020905
- Pandeya, N., Olsen, C. M., & Whiteman, D. C. (2017b). The incidence of keratinocyte cancers in Australia. *The Medical Journal of Australia*, 207(8), 339–343. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/29020905
- Park, E., Lee, Y., & Jue, M. S. (2020). Hydrochlorothiazide use and the risk of skin cancer in patients with hypertensive disorder: A nationwide retrospective cohort study from Korea. *Korean Journal of Internal Medicine*, 35(4), 917–928. https://doi.org/10.3904/KJIM.2019.218

- Park, W. S., Lee, H. K., Lee, J. Y., Yoo, N. J., Kim, C. S., & Kim, S. H. (1996). p53 Mutations in solar keratoses. *Human Pathology*, 27(11), 1180–1184. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0046-8177(96)90312-3
- Passeron, T., Bouillon, R., Callender, V., Cestari, T., Diepgen, T. L., Green, A. C., van der Pols, J. C., Bernard, B. A., Ly, F., Bernerd, F., Marrot, L., Nielsen, M., Verschoore, M., Jablonski, N. G., & Young, A. R. (2019). Sunscreen photoprotection and vitamin D status. In *British Journal of Dermatology* (Vol. 181, Issue 5, pp. 916–931). Blackwell Publishing Ltd. https://doi.org/10.1111/bjd.17992
- Pawlak, M. T., Bui, M., Amir, M., Burkhardt, D. L., Chen, A. K., & Dellavalle, R. P. (2012). Legislation restricting access to indoor tanning throughout the world. Archives of Dermatology, 148(9), 1006–1012. https://doi.org/10.1001/archdermatol.2012.2080
- Pedersen, S. A., Gaist, D., Schmidt, S. A. J., Hölmich, L. R., Friis, S., & Pottegård, A. (2018). Hydrochlorothiazide use and risk of nonmelanoma skin cancer: A nationwide case-control study from Denmark. *Journal of the American Academy of Dermatology*, 78(4), 673-681.e9. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jaad.2017.11.042
- Peleva, E., Exton, L. S., Kelley, K., Kleyn, C. E., Mason, K. J., & Smith, C. H. (2018). Risk of cancer in patients with psoriasis on biological therapies: a systematic review. *British Journal of Dermatology*, *178*(1), 103–113. https://doi.org/10.1111/bjd.15830
- Pfister, H. (2003). Chapter 8: Human papillomavirus and skin cancer. In Journal of the National Cancer Institute. Monographs (Issue 31, pp. 52– 56). J Natl Cancer Inst Monogr. https://doi.org/10.1093/oxfordjournals.jncimonographs.a003483
- PG, B., & BA, R. (1998). Incidence rates of skin cancer in Townsville, Australia. *International Journal of Cancer*, 78(5). https://doi.org/10.1002/(SICI)1097-0215(19981123)78:5<587::AID-IJC10>3.0.CO;2-E
- Plesko, I. (2000). Trends in the incidence of non-melanoma skin cancer in Slovakia, 1978-1995. *Neoplasma*, *47*(3), 137–142. https://europepmc.org/article/med/11043834
- Pothiawala, S. (2012). Obesity and the incidence of skin cancer in US Caucasians. *Cancer Causes and Control*, 23(5), 717–726. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10552-012-9941-x
- Raasch, B. A., & Buettner, P. G. (2002). Multiple nonmelanoma skin cancer in an exposed Australian population. *International Journal of Dermatology*, *41*(10), 652–658. https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1365-4362.2002.01573.x
- Raaschou, P. (2016). Rheumatoid arthritis, anti-tumour necrosis factor treatment, and risk of squamous cell and basal cell skin cancer: Cohort

study based on nationwide prospectively recorded data from Sweden. *The BMJ*, 352. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.i262

- Ramos, J. (2004). UV dose determines key characteristics of nonmelanoma skin cancer. Cancer Epidemiology Biomarkers and Prevention. https://pubmed-ncbi-nlm-nih-gov.online.uchc.edu/15598755/
- Rangwala, S., & Tsai, K. Y. (2011). Roles of the immune system in skin cancer. In *British Journal of Dermatology* (Vol. 165, Issue 5, pp. 953–965). NIH Public Access. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2133.2011.10507.x
- Raone, B. (2018). Cutaneous carcinogenic risk evaluation in 375 patients treated with narrowband-UVB phototherapy: A 15-year experience from our Institute. *Photodermatology Photoimmunology and Photomedicine*, 34(5), 302–306. https://doi.org/10.1111/phpp.12382
- Ravishankar, A., Zhang, T., Lindgren, B. R., Farah, R. S., Dong, Z., & Goldfarb, N. I. (2020). The effect of metformin on the risk of recurrent nonmelanoma skin cancers. *International Journal of Dermatology*, *59*(8), e303–e305. https://doi.org/10.1111/ijd.14829
- Reinau, D., Osterwalder, U., Stockfleth, E., Dermatol, C. S.-B. J., & 2015, undefined. (n.d.). The meaning and implication of sun protection factor. *Academia.Edu.* Retrieved July 4, 2021, from https://www.academia.edu/download/39608412/SPF_BJD_2015.pdf
- Reinau, D., Surber, C., Jick, S. S., & Meier, C. R. (2014). Epidemiology of basal cell carcinoma in the United Kingdom: Incidence, lifestyle factors, and comorbidities. *British Journal of Cancer*, 111(1), 203–206. https://doi.org/10.1038/bjc.2014.265
- Reshad, H. (1984). Cutaneous carcinoma in psoriatic patients treated with PUVA. *British Journal of Dermatology*, *110*(3), 299–305. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2133.1984.tb04635.x
- Richmond-Sinclair, N. M., Pandeya, N., Ware, R. S., Neale, R. E., Williams, G. M., van der Pols, J. C., & Green, A. C. (2009). Incidence of Basal Cell Carcinoma Multiplicity and Detailed Anatomic Distribution: Longitudinal Study of an Australian Population. *Journal of Investigative Dermatology*, *129*(2), 323–328. https://doi.org/10.1038/jid.2008.234
- Robsahm, T. E., Helsing, P., & Veierød, M. B. (2015). Cutaneous squamous cell carcinoma in norway 1963-2011: Increasing incidence and stable mortality. *Cancer Medicine*, *4*(3), 472–480. https://doi.org/10.1002/cam4.404
- Rogers, H. W., Weinstock, M. A., Feldman, S. R., & Coldiron, B. M. (2015). Incidence Estimate of Nonmelanoma Skin Cancer (Keratinocyte Carcinomas) in the US Population, 2012. *JAMA Dermatology*, *151*(10), 1081. https://doi.org/10.1001/jamadermatol.2015.1187

Rosso, S., Zanetti, R., Martinez, C., Tormo, M. J., Schraub, S., Sancho-

Garnier, H., Franceschi, S., Gafà, L., Perea, E., Navarro, C., Laurent, R., Schrameck, C., Talamini, R., Tumino, R., & Wechsler, J. (1996). The multicentre south European study "Helios" II: Different sun exposure patterns in the aetiology of basal cell and squamous cell carcinomas of the skin. *British Journal of Cancer*, *73*(11), 1447–1454. https://doi.org/10.1038/bjc.1996.275

- Rudolph, C., Schnoor, M., Eisemann, N., & Katalinic, A. (2015). Incidence trends of nonmelanoma skin cancer in Germany from 1998 to 2010. *JDDG: Journal Der Deutschen Dermatologischen Gesellschaft*, 13(8), 788–797. https://doi.org/10.1111/ddg.12690
- Ruiter, R., Visser, L. E., Eijgelsheim, M., Rodenburg, E. M., Hofman, A., Coebergh, J. W. W., Nijsten, T., & Stricker, B. H. C. (2010). High-ceiling diuretics are associated with an increased risk of basal cell carcinoma in a population-based follow-up study. *European Journal of Cancer*, 46(13), 2467–2472. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ejca.2010.04.024
- RW, T., RB, N., M, N., HT, H., T, S., FB, L., & HT, S. (2013). Lifestyle profile among statin users. *Epidemiology (Cambridge, Mass.)*, 24(4), 619–620. https://doi.org/10.1097/EDE.0B013E318296E646
- Saraei, P. (2019). The beneficial effects of metformin on cancer prevention and therapy: A comprehensive review of recent advances. *Cancer Management and Research*, *11*, 3295–3313. https://doi.org/10.2147/CMAR.S200059
- Schabert, V. F., Watson, C., Joseph, G. J., Iversen, P., Burudpakdee, C., & Harrison, D. J. (2013). Costs of tumor necrosis factor blockers per treated patient using real-world drug data in a managed care population. *Journal* of Managed Care Pharmacy, 19(8), 621–630. https://doi.org/10.18553/jmcp.2013.19.8.621
- Schmults, C. D. (2013). Factors predictive of recurrence and death from cutaneous squamous cell carcinoma: A 10-year, single-institution cohort study. *JAMA Dermatology*, *149*(5), 541–547. https://doi.org/10.1001/jamadermatol.2013.2139
- Schneider, R., Reinau, D., Stoffel, S., Jick, S. S., Meier, C. R., & Spoendlin, J. (2021). Risk of skin cancer in new users of thiazides and thiazide-like diuretics: a cohort study using an active comparator group. *British Journal* of *Dermatology*. https://doi.org/10.1111/bjd.19880
- Segi M. (1960). Trends in cancer mortality for selected sites in 24 countries 1950-1959. Sendai, Japan, Dept. of Public Health, Tohoku University School of Medicine Medicine.
- Serrano, H. (1991). Incidence of nonmelanoma skin cancer in New Hampshire and Vermont. *Journal of the American Academy of Dermatology*, *24*(4), 574–579. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/2033134
- Shin, D., Lee, E. S., Kim, J., Guerra, L., Naik, D., & Prida, X. (2019). Association Between the Use of Thiazide Diuretics and the Risk of Skin Cancers: A Meta-Analysis of Observational Studies. *Journal of Clinical Medicine Research*, *11*(4), 247–255. https://doi.org/10.14740/jocmr3744
- Siavash, M., Tabbakhian, M., Sabzghabaee, A., & Razavi, N. (2017). Severity of gastrointestinal side effects of metformin tablet compared to metformin capsule in type 2 diabetes mellitus patients. *Journal of Research in Pharmacy Practice*, *6*(2), 73. https://doi.org/10.4103/jrpp.jrpp_17_2
- Sigurdardottir, L. G., Jonasson, J. G., Stefansdottir, S., Jonsdottir, A., Olafsdottir, G. H., Olafsdottir, E. J., & Tryggvadottir, L. (2012). Data quality at the Icelandic Cancer Registry: comparability, validity, timeliness and completeness. *Acta Oncologica (Stockholm, Sweden)*, *51*(7), 880– 889. https://doi.org/10.3109/0284186X.2012.698751
- Siiskonen, S., Han, J., Li, T., Cho, E., Nijsten, T., & Qureshi, A. (2016). Alcohol Intake is Associated with Increased Risk of Squamous Cell Carcinoma of the Skin: Three US Prospective Cohort Studies. *Nutrition and Cancer*, *68*(4), 545–553. https://doi.org/10.1080/01635581.2016.1158296
- Siiskonen, S. J., Zhang, M., Li, W. Q., Liang, L., Kraft, P., Nijsten, T., Han, J., & Qureshi, A. A. (2016). A genome-wide association study of cutaneous squamous cell carcinoma among european descendants. *Cancer Epidemiology Biomarkers and Prevention*, *25*(4), 714–720. https://doi.org/10.1158/1055-9965.EPI-15-1070
- Sinclair, C. A. (2014). The role of public health advocacy in achieving an outright ban on commercial tanning beds in Australia. *American Journal of Public Health*, *104*(2). https://doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.2013.301703
- Snaidr, V. A., Damian, D. L., & Halliday, G. M. (2019). Nicotinamide for photoprotection and skin cancer chemoprevention: A review of efficacy and safety. *Experimental Dermatology*, 28, 15–22. https://doi.org/10.1111/exd.13819
- Song, F. (2012). Smoking and risk of skin cancer: A prospective analysis and a meta-analysis. International Journal of Epidemiology. https://doi.org/10.1093/ije/dys146
- Song, Z., Wei, B., Lu, C., Huang, X., Li, P., & Chen, L. (2017). Metformin suppresses the expression of Sonic hedgehog in gastric cancer cells. *Molecular Medicine Reports*, *15*(4), 1909–1915. https://doi.org/10.3892/mmr.2017.6205
- Spencer, J. M., & Amonette, R. A. (1995). Indoor tanning: Risks, benefits, and future trends. *Journal of the American Academy of Dermatology*, *33*(2 PART 1), 288–298. https://doi.org/10.1016/0190-9622(95)90263-5
- Staples, M. (1998). Trends in the incidence of non-melanocytic skin cancer (NMSC) treated in Australia 1985-1995: are primary prevention programs

starting to have an effect? *International Journal of Cancer*, 78(2), 144–148. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/9754642

- Stern, R. S., Laird, N., Melski, J., Parrish, J. A., Fitzpatrick, T. B., & Bleich, H. L. (1984). Cutaneous Squamous-Cell Carcinoma in Patients Treated with PUVA. *New England Journal of Medicine*, 310(18), 1156–1161. https://doi.org/10.1056/NEJM198405033101805
- Stern, R. S., Thibodeau, L. A., Kleinerman, R. A., Parrish, J. A., & Fitzpatrick, T. B. (1979). Risk of Cutaneous Carcinoma in Patients Treated with Oral Methoxsalen Photochemotherapy for Psoriasis. *New England Journal of Medicine*, 300(15), 809–813. https://doi.org/10.1056/NEJM197904123001501
- Swerdlow, A. J., & Weinstock, M. A. (1998). Do tanning lamps cause melanoma? An epidemiologic assessment. *Journal of the American Academy of Dermatology*, 38(1), 89–98. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0190-9622(98)70544-4
- Szewczyk, M., Pazdrowski, J., Golusiński, P., Dańczak-Pazdrowska, A., Łuczewski, Ł., Marszałek, S., Majchrzak, E., & Golusiński, W. (2016). Basal cell carcinoma in farmers: an occupation group at high risk. *International Archives of Occupational and Environmental Health*, 89(3), 497–501. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00420-015-1088-0
- T., S. (n.d.). The number and usage of sunbeds in Iceland 1988 and 2005. *Radiation Protection Institute*.
- T, O., SN, S., G, S., G, T., K, N., B, S., K, T., AK, K., L, T., KY, S., R, B., JG, J., A, S., A, J., S, K., H, J., A, G., A, O., R, F., ... K, S. (2021). Loss-of-Function Variants in the Tumor-Suppressor Gene PTPN14 Confer Increased Cancer Risk. *Cancer Research*, *81*(8), 1954–1964. https://doi.org/10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-20-3065
- T, R., GR, S., SN, S., G, H., P, S., LM, P., H, H., ST, S., T, G., L, T., GH, O., JG, J., K, A., A, S., J, G., J, S., JK, S., H, J., A, U., ... K, S. (2018). Association of BRCA2 K3326* With Small Cell Lung Cancer and Squamous Cell Cancer of the Skin. *Journal of the National Cancer Institute*, *110*(9), 967–974. https://doi.org/10.1093/JNCI/DJY002
- Tagliabue, E., Fargnoli, M. C., Gandini, S., Maisonneuve, P., Liu, F., Kayser, M., Nijsten, T., Han, J., Kumar, R., Gruis, N. A., Ferrucci, L., Branicki, W., Dwyer, T., Blizzard, L., Helsing, P., Autier, P., García-Borrón, J. C., Kanetsky, P. A., Landi, M. T., ... Setlow, R. (2015). MC1R gene variants and non-melanoma skin cancer: A pooled-analysis from the M-SKIP project. *British Journal of Cancer*, *113*(2), 354–363. https://doi.org/10.1038/bjc.2015.231
- The defined daily dose system (DDD) for drug utilization review PubMed. (n.d.). Retrieved June 26, 2021, from https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/10317694/

- The Icelandic Directorate of Health Web site, https://www.landlaeknir.is/english. (2020).
- Thompson, S. C., Jolley, D., & Marks, R. (1993). Reduction of Solar Keratoses by Regular Sunscreen Use. *New England Journal of Medicine*, *329*(16), 1147–1151. https://doi.org/10.1056/NEJM199310143291602
- Tokez, S., Hollestein, L., Louwman, M., Nijsten, T., & Wakkee, M. (2020). Incidence of Multiple vs First Cutaneous Squamous Cell Carcinoma on a Nationwide Scale and Estimation of Future Incidences of Cutaneous Squamous Cell Carcinoma. *JAMA Dermatology*, *156*(12), 1300–1306. https://doi.org/10.1001/jamadermatol.2020.3677
- Torinuki, W., & Tagami, H. (1988). Incidence of skin cancer in Japanese psoriatic patients treated with either methoxsalen phototherapy, Goeckerman regimen, or both therapies: A 10-year follow-up study. *Journal of the American Academy of Dermatology*, *18*(6), 1278–1281. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0190-9622(88)70135-8
- Tryggvadottir, L. (n.d.). Saga og þróun Krabbameinsfélags Íslands. *Læknablaðið.* 2014;100(10):526-536.
- Tseng, C. H. (2018). Metformin is associated with decreased skin cancer risk in Taiwanese patients with type 2 diabetes. *Journal of the American Academy* of *Dermatology*, 78(4), 694–700. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jaad.2017.12.016
- Tseng, H. W., Shiue, Y. L., Tsai, K. W., Huang, W. C., Tang, P. L., & Lam, H. C. (2016). Risk of skin cancer in patients with diabetes mellitus. *Medicine (United States)*, 95(26). https://doi.org/10.1097/MD.000000000004070
- V, P., KB, S., AM, V., & O, L. (2020). The Use of Metformin to Increase the Human Healthspan. Advances in Experimental Medicine and Biology, 1260, 319–332. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-42667-5_13
- Vaengebjerg, S., Skov, L., Egeberg, A., & Loft, N. D. (2020). Prevalence, Incidence, and Risk of Cancer in Patients with Psoriasis and Psoriatic Arthritis: A Systematic Review and Meta-analysis. *JAMA Dermatology*, 156(4), 421–429. https://doi.org/10.1001/jamadermatol.2020.0024
- Van Der Pols, J. C., Williams, G. M., Pandeya, N., Logan, V., & Green, A. C. (2006). Prolonged prevention of squamous cell carcinoma of the skin by regular sunscreen use. *Cancer Epidemiology Biomarkers and Prevention*, 15(12), 2546–2548. https://doi.org/10.1158/1055-9965.EPI-06-0352
- Van Lümig, P. P. M., Menting, S. P., Van Den Reek, J. M. P. A., Spuls, P. I., Van Riel, P. L. C. M., Van De Kerkhof, P. C. M., Fransen, J., Kievit, W., & De Jong, E. M. G. J. (2015). An increased risk of non-melanoma skin cancer during TNF-inhibitor treatment in psoriasis patients compared to rheumatoid arthritis patients probably relates to disease-related factors.

Journal of the European Academy of Dermatology and Venereology, 29(4), 752–760. https://doi.org/10.1111/jdv.12675

- Venables, Z. C., Autier, P., Nijsten, T., Wong, K. F., Langan, S. M., Rous, B., Broggio, J., Harwood, C., Henson, K., Proby, C. M., Rashbass, J., & Leigh, I. M. (2019). Nationwide Incidence of Metastatic Cutaneous Squamous Cell Carcinoma in England. *JAMA Dermatology*, *155*(3), 298– 306. https://doi.org/10.1001/jamadermatol.2018.4219
- Verkouteren, J. A. C., Ramdas, K. H. R., Wakkee, M., & Nijsten, T. (2017). Epidemiology of basal cell carcinoma: scholarly review. In *British Journal* of *Dermatology* (Vol. 177, Issue 2, pp. 359–372). Blackwell Publishing Ltd. https://doi.org/10.1111/bjd.15321
- Vidarsdottir, H., Gunnarsdottir, H. K., Olafsdottir, E. J., Olafsdottir, G. H., Pukkala, E., & Tryggvadottir, L. (2008). Cancer risk by education in Iceland; a census-based cohort study. *Acta Oncologica*, *47*(3), 385–390. https://doi.org/10.1080/02841860801888773
- Wallingford, S. C. (2015). Actinic keratoses, actinic field change and associations with squamous cell carcinoma in renal transplant recipients in Manchester, UK. *Acta Dermato-Venereologica*, *95*(7), 830–834. https://doi.org/10.2340/00015555-2098
- Wang, D. Y., Fu, B., Tong, S. M., Ying, S. H., & Feng, M. G. (2019). Two Photolyases Repair Distinct DNA Lesions and Reactivate UVB-Inactivated Conidia of an Insect Mycopathogen under Visible Light. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology*, 85(4). https://doi.org/10.1128/AEM.02459-18
- Wang, J. lin, Yin, W. jun, Zhou, L. yun, Zhou, G., Liu, K., Hu, C., Zuo, X. cong, & Wang, Y. feng. (2020). Risk of non-melanoma skin cancer for rheumatoid arthritis patients receiving TNF antagonist: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Clinical Rheumatology*, *39*(3), 769–778. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10067-019-04865-y
- Wang, S. Q., Setlow, R., Berwick, M., Polsky, D., Marghoob, A. A., Kopf, A. W., & Bart, R. S. (2001). Ultraviolet A and melanoma: A review. *Journal of the American Academy of Dermatology*, *44*(5), 837–846. https://doi.org/10.1067/mjd.2001.114594
- Wassberg, C., Thörn, M., Johansson, A.-M., Bergström, R., Ringborg, U., & Berne, B. (2001). Increasing Incidence Rates of Squamous Cell Carcinoma of the Skin in Sweden. *Acta Dermato-Venereologica*, *81*(4), 268–272. https://doi.org/10.1080/00015550152572903
- Watts, C. G., Drummond, M., Goumas, C., Schmid, H., Armstrong, B. K., Aitken, J. F., Jenkins, M. A., Giles, G. G., Hopper, J. L., Mann, G. J., & Cust, A. E. (2018). Sunscreen Use and Melanoma Risk Among Young Australian Adults. *JAMA Dermatology*, *154*(9), 1001. https://doi.org/10.1001/jamadermatol.2018.1774

weather-atlas/reykjavik. (n.d.). https://www.weatheratlas.com/en/iceland/reykjavik-climate#uv_index

- Wehner, M. R. (2021). Clinical Evidence on "Watchful Waiting" in Basal Cell Carcinoma. JAMA Dermatology. https://doi.org/10.1001/JAMADERMATOL.2021.3019
- Wehner, M. R., Shive, M. L., Chren, M. M., Han, J., Qureshi, A. A., & Linos, E. (2012). Indoor tanning and non-melanoma skin cancer: Systematic review and meta-analysis. *BMJ* (Online), 345(7877). https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.e5909
- Weischer, M. (2004). No evidence for increased skin cancer risk in psoriasis patients treated with broadband or narrowband UVB phototherapy: A first retrospective study. *Acta Dermato-Venereologica*, *84*(5), 370–374. https://doi.org/10.1080/00015550410026948
- Welch, H. G., Mazer, B. L., & Adamson, A. S. (2021). The Rapid Rise in Cutaneous Melanoma Diagnoses. *New England Journal of Medicine*, 384(1), 72–79. https://doi.org/10.1056/nejmsb2019760
- Winden, M. E. C. van, Hetterschijt, C. R. M., Bronkhorst, E. M., Kerkhof, P. C. M. van de, Jong, E. M. G. J. de, & Lubeek, S. F. K. (2021). Evaluation of Watchful Waiting and Tumor Behavior in Patients With Basal Cell Carcinoma: An Observational Cohort Study of 280 Basal Cell Carcinomas in 89 Patients. JAMA Dermatology. https://doi.org/10.1001/JAMADERMATOL.2021.3020
- Wisgerhof, H. C., Edelbroek, J. R. J., de Fijter, J. W., Haasnoot, G. W., Claas, F. H. J., Willemze, R., & Bavinck, J. N. B. (2010). Subsequent Squamousand Basal-Cell Carcinomas in Kidney-Transplant Recipients After the First Skin Cancer: Cumulative Incidence and Risk Factors. *Transplantation*, 89(10), 1231–1238. https://doi.org/10.1097/TP.0b013e3181d84cdc
- Wu, W., & Weinstock, M. A. (2014). Trends of keratinocyte carcinoma mortality rates in the United States as reported on death certificates, 1999 through 2010. *Dermatologic Surgery*, 40(12), 1395–1401. https://doi.org/10.1097/DSS.00000000000194
- X, S., JP, I., T, A., AC, A., & G, G. (2014). How to use a subgroup analysis: users' guide to the medical literature. *JAMA*, *311*(4), 405–411. https://doi.org/10.1001/JAMA.2013.285063
- Xiong, M. Y., Rizzo, A. E., Cohen, T. S. D., Dyer, R. K., Korgavkar, K., Bingham, S. F., & Weinstock, M. A. (2013). Predictors of squamous cell carcinoma in high-risk patients in the VATTC trial. *Journal of Investigative Dermatology*, 133(6), 1521–1532. https://doi.org/10.1038/jid.2013.35
- Yang, K., Marley, A., Tang, H., Song, Y., Tang, J. Y., & Han, J. (2017a). Statin use and non-melanoma skin cancer risk: A meta-analysis of randomized

controlled trials and observational studies. *Oncotarget*, 8(43), 75411–75417. https://doi.org/10.18632/oncotarget.20034

- Yang, K., Marley, A., Tang, H., Song, Y., Tang, J. Y., & Han, J. (2017b). Statin use and non-melanoma skin cancer risk: A meta-analysis of randomized controlled trials and observational studies. *Oncotarget*, 8(43), 75411– 75417. https://doi.org/10.18632/oncotarget.20034
- Yiasemides, E., Sivapirabu, G., Halliday, G. M., Park, J., & Damian, D. L. (2009). Oral nicotinamide protects against ultraviolet radiation-induced immunosuppression in humans. *Carcinogenesis*, 30(1), 101–105. https://doi.org/10.1093/carcin/bgn248
- Yilmaz, A. S., Ozer, H. G., Gillespie, J. L., Allain, D. C., Bernhardt, M. N., Furlan, K. C., Castro, L. T. F., Peters, S. B., Nagarajan, P., Kang, S. Y., Iwenofu, O. H., Olencki, T., Teknos, T. N., & Toland, A. E. (2017). Differential mutation frequencies in metastatic cutaneous squamous cell carcinomas versus primary tumors. *Cancer*, *123*(7), 1184–1193. https://doi.org/10.1002/cncr.30459
- Zhang, M., Qureshi, A. A., Geller, A. C., Frazier, L., Hunter, D. J., & Han, J. (2012). Use of tanning beds and incidence of skin cancer. *Journal of Clinical Oncology: Official Journal of the American Society of Clinical Oncology*, 30(14), 1588–1593. https://doi.org/10.1200/JCO.2011.39.3652
- Zhang, Z. (2014). Too much covariates in a multivariable model may cause the problem of overfitting. In *Journal of Thoracic Disease* (Vol. 6, Issue 9, pp. E196–E197). Pioneer Bioscience Publishing. https://doi.org/10.3978/j.issn.2072-1439.2014.08.33
- Zhao, H. (2016). The risk of non-melanoma skin cancer in HIV-infected patients: new data and meta-analysis. *International Journal of STD and AIDS*, *27*(7), 568–575. https://doi.org/10.1177/0956462415586316
- Zhou, D. (2016). Body mass index and risk of non-melanoma skin cancer: Cumulative evidence from prospective studies. *Scientific Reports*, *6*(1), 1–8. https://doi.org/10.1038/srep37691

Original publications

Paper I

Adalsteinsson, J.A., Ratner, D., Olafsdottir, E., Grant-Kels, J., Ungar, J., Silverberg, J.I., Kristjansson, A.K., Jonasson J.G., Tryggvadottir, L. Basal cell carcinoma: an emerging epidemic in women in Iceland. Br J Dermatology.

Basal cell carcinoma: an emerging epidemic in women in Iceland

J.A. Adalsteinsson ⁽¹⁾,^{1,2} D. Ratner,³ E. Olafsdóttir,^{1,4} J. Grant-Kels,² J. Ungar,⁵ J.I. Silverberg ⁽¹⁾,⁶ A.K. Kristjansson,² J.G. Jonasson^{7,8} and L. Tryggvadottir⁴

¹University of Iceland, Saemundargata 2, 101 Reykjavik, Iceland

²University of Connecticut Department of Dermatology, 263 Farmington Ave, Farmington, CT 06003, USA

³NYU Langone Health, Department of Dermatology, New York, NY 10016, USA

⁴Icelandic Cancer Registry, Skogarhlid 8, 105 Reykjavik, Iceland

⁵Mount Sinai Department of Dermatology, One Gustave L. Levy Place, NY 10029, USA

⁶The George Washington University School of Medicine and Health Sciences, Washington, DC, USA

⁷Faculty of Medicine, University of Iceland, Saemundargata 2, 101 Reykjavik, Iceland

⁸Department of Pathology, Landspitali National-University Hospital, Hringbraut 101, 101 Reykjavik, Iceland

Summary

Correspondence

Jonas A. Adalsteinsson. Email: adalsteinsson@uchc.edu

Accepted for publication 4 February 2020

Funding sources

Conflicts of interest

The authors declare they have no conflicts of interest.

DOI 10.1111/bjd.18937

Background An epidemic of basal cell carcinoma (BCC) has led to a significant healthcare burden in white populations.

Objectives To provide an update on incidence rates and tumour burden in an unselected, geographically isolated population that is exposed to a low level of ultraviolet radiation.

Methods This was a whole-population study using a cancer registry containing records of all cases of BCC in 1981–2017. We assessed BCC incidence according to age, residence and multiplicity and assessed trends using join-point analysis. Age-standardized and age-specific incidence rates were calculated along with cumulative and lifetime risks.

Results During the study period, the age-standardized incidence rates increased from 25.7 to 59.9 for men, and from 22.2 to 83.1 for women (per 100 000). Compared with the single-tumour burden, the total tumour burden in the population was 1.72 times higher when accounting for multiplicity. At the beginning of the study period, the world-standardized rates in men and women were similar, but by the end of the study period the rates were 39% higher in women (83.1 per 100 000, 95% confidence interval 77.9-88.3) than in men (59.9 per 100 000, 95% confidence interval 55.6-64.2). This increase was most prominent in women on sites that are normally not exposed to ultraviolet radiation in Iceland: the trunk and legs.

Conclusions This is the only reported population in which the incidence of BCC is significantly higher in women than in men. The period of notable increase in BCC lesions correlates with the period of an increase in tanning beds and travel popularity. The high multiplicity rates suggest that the total tumour burden worldwide might be higher than previously thought.

What is already known about this topic?

- Basal cell carcinoma (BCC) is becoming an increasing healthcare burden worldwide, especially in white populations.
- Recent population studies have reported a rapid increase in incidence among younger individuals, especially women.

What does this study add?

- Iceland is the only reported population in which the incidence of BCC is significantly higher in women than in men, and there does not seem to be a clear relationship between latitude and BCC incidence in Europe.
- Men might be comparatively protected in the northern low-ultraviolet environment, with tanning beds and travel abroad likely playing important roles in the observed incidence increase, especially in women.
- The high multiplicity rates suggest that the total tumour burden worldwide might be higher than previously thought.

Basal cell carcinoma (BCC) is the most common cancer in white populations,^{1,2} and associated healthcare costs have become an increasing burden.^{2,3} Although BCCs are historically associated with male sex and increasing age, recent population studies have reported a rapid increase in incidence among younger individuals, especially women. This trend may lead to an exponential increase in the overall occurrence of BCCs.^{4,5}

As BCCs are not a reportable disease in most countries, they are not included in most national cancer registry incidence reports. Because of this, the majority of data on BCC incidence come from local studies of incidence in well-defined geographical regions. Furthermore, in a large number of registries only the first case of BCC is reported, and subsequent tumours are excluded. Consequently, the true incidence and tumour burden of BCC remain unknown and are probably underestimated.⁶ Based on data from the Icelandic Cancer Registry (ICR), a population-based national cancer registry,⁷ it was possible to analyse incidence trends and multiplicity from 1981 to 2017 by taking advantage of the complete records of pathologically confirmed BCCs diagnosed within this time period. This registry afforded a unique opportunity to combine histological confirmation of keratinocyte cancers with tumour registry verification over an extensive time period for an entire population, while simultaneously looking at multiplicity.

BCC incidence has a strong relationship with skin colour and an inverse relationship with latitude. Reykjavik is the northernmost capital in the world, with no other capital having a lower overall background ultraviolet index (UVI). The Icelandic population therefore represents an interesting contrast to Australia's population, which has the highest reported BCC incidence rates in the world.⁸ Tanning beds are a known risk factor for BCCs,⁹ and use in Iceland increased tremendously from the 1980s up until 2004.¹⁰ Studying the Icelandic population may therefore provide important information regarding the behaviour of these cancers.

Patients and methods

The ICR is a high-quality registry that contains complete records of all cases of pathologically confirmed skin cancers nationwide from 1981, with histological verification.⁷ Our

study cohort contained all patients diagnosed with first and subsequent BCCs in the years 1981–2017, with an associated International Classification of Diseases code and pathological diagnosis. We divided Iceland into two regions: (i) Reykjavik and the adjacent Reykjanes peninsula, and (ii) the rest of the country, which is composed mainly of small towns and rural areas. All BCCs diagnosed in individuals younger than 30 years of age were re-reviewed by a dermatopathologist accredited by the Accreditation Council for Graduate Medical Education before being included in the study.

For BCC incidence and join-point analysis, we used data from the population-based ICR. All new BCCs that occurred between January 1981 and December 2017 were included. Incidence rates of confirmed BCCs were presented for the 37year period using world-standardized rates (WSRs)¹¹ expressed per 100 000 person-years, as well as cumulative risk. Cumulative risk of BCC occurrence before ages 40, 65 and 80 years (the latter defined as the lifetime risk) was calculated using age-specific rates, multiplied by the proportion of survivors and expressed as a percentage: cumulative risk = $1 - \exp(-$ cumulative rate).¹²

For single and multiple BCCs, we present age-specific incidence rates. Due to the small population of Iceland (350 000 individuals), random variation was prominent. For example, the average yearly number of cases was only between one and four for sites other than the head/neck, trunk and legs (women). Therefore we used 5-year moving averages when showing changes with time, instead of looking at individual years. When calculating multiplicity, because the same tumour might be histologically diagnosed twice, all records of apparently multiple BCCs diagnosed within a 4-month period in the same person, and at the same anatomical location, were excluded. We also calculated the median interval between first and second BCCs, as well as the overall median interval between all BCCs that occurred.

Trends and join points were calculated for the three most common sites (head/neck, trunk and legs; in women) using Joinpoint version $4 \cdot 6 \cdot 0 \cdot 0$.¹³ We stratified according to age (< 50 years and \geq 50 years) in order to be able to compare the data with those from a previous Icelandic study on melanoma.¹⁴ Trends were assessed by calculating the annual

percentage change and the corresponding 95% confidence interval (CI).¹³ Due to the large sample size in this whole population with independent observations, P-values were calculated using the c^2 -test, which met all assumptions. P-values < 0.05 were considered statistically significant. Due to the chance of BCCs in the early years of the study being second or third lesions we conducted a sensitivity analysis.

Results

Sensitivity analysis showed a nonsignificant difference in multiplicity proportions. Thus, all years were included in the analysis. The final number of first diagnosed BCCs after excluding 32 cases diagnosed outside of the country was 7226. No cases diagnosed in individuals aged < 30 years were excluded after review. There were 3100 cases in men (42.9%) and 4126 (57.1%) in women. For first BCC, the average age at diagnosis for the entire study period was 67.2 years for men and 65.2 years for women (P < 0.001). Overall, 71% of all BCCs in men and 72% in women (P = 0.21) were diagnosed in the Reykjavik region. Head and neck was the most common anatomical location for both men and women (62% and 55%, respectively) (P < 0.01). Next was the trunk (29% for men and women) (P = 0.56) and then the legs (3% for men, 8% for women) (P < 0.01).

Age-standardized incidence rates - by sex

In 1981 the age-standardized incidence rates were 25.7 tumours per 100 000 for men and 22.2 per 100 000 for

women (not statistically significantly different). The rates had increased approximately 2.33 times for men and 3.74 times for women by 2017 (Figure 1). After the period 1998–2002 the difference in incidence the between sexes became statistically significant, as can be seen in Figure 1 from the nonoverlapping 95% CIs. In the final 2013–2017 period, the WSR was 1.39-fold higher for women than for men (83.1 and 59.9 per 100 000, respectively). The largest increase in WSR was observed for women between 1995 and 2004, with a 1.49-fold difference (from 39.8 to 59.2). For men, the increase in WSR was more stable over time, with the WSR increasing 1.19-fold during the same period (35.5 to 42.4).

Age-standardized incidence rates – by anatomical location and geographical area

For all body sites, the WSR increased for both men and women from 1981 to 2017 (Figure 2). The higher total number of BCCs in women compared with men can be mostly accounted for by a rapid increase in truncal and leg lesions compared with head and neck lesions. In the 1981–1990 time period, 72% of BCCs were located on the head and neck in both men and women. In the 2009–2017 time period this percentage had decreased to 57% for men and 49% for women (P < 0.01), not because of a decrease in the number of cases, but because of a proportional increase in truncal and leg lesions in women.

There was a notable increase in BCC age-standardized rates for both Reykjavik and rural areas. Rates in rural areas were lower for both sexes (Figure 3). For 2009–2017, the difference in incidence between rural men (50.0 per 100 000,



Figure 1 Histologically confirmed basal cell carcinoma in Iceland, age-standardized (world) incidence (5-year moving averages) from 1981 to 2017 for men (blue) and women (red), including 95% confidence intervals (dotted lines).



Figure 2 Trends in age-standardized (world) incidence (5-year moving averages) of basal cell carcinoma according to sex, anatomical location and time period. (a) Men and (b) women.



Figure 3 Trends in age-standardized (world) incidence (5-year moving averages) of basal cell carcinoma according to time period, sex and residence (Reykjavik vs. rural areas). (a) Men and (b) women.

95% CI 44·7–55·3) and Reykjavik men ($62\cdot2$, 95% CI 58·2– 66·2) was statistically significant. The difference between Reykjavik women ($83\cdot8$, 95% CI 79·0–88·5) and rural women ($72\cdot4$, 95% CI 65·7–79·2) was marginally significant.

Join-point analysis

For the whole study period the annual percentage change in incidence was 2.99% for men and 4.12% for women. Figure 4 shows slopes for BCCs of the head and neck for the groups aged < 50 years and \geq 50 years. No join points occurred. There was a marginally significant difference between the slopes in the < 50-year group: 0.11 (95% CI 0.05–0.17) for men and 0.24 (95% CI 0.17–0.31) for women. In the \geq 50-year group there was no significant difference between the slopes: 2.89 (95% CI 2.38–3.40) for men and 3.26 (95% CI 2.66–3.86) for women.

For lesions of the trunk in the < 50-year group (Figure 5), join points occurred for women in 1993 and men in 1988. No join points were observed in the \geq 50-year group. As with head and neck lesions, a more prominent difference between sexes was noted for the < 50-year age category compared with age \geq 50 years. For leg lesions, statistically significant join points occurred for women aged < 50 years in 2004 (slope increased from 0.0 to 0.36) and for women aged \geq 50 years in 1992 (slope increased from 0.0 to 1.34). For men there was no corresponding increase in leg lesions.

Multiplicity

When accounting for multiplicity, the total number of BCCs during the entire study period was 12 432 lesions in 7226 individuals. Similar numbers of lesions on average were diagnosed in men and women (1·7 and 1·73, respectively). Overall, 92% of individuals, both men and women, had between one and three lesions. During the first period of the study (1981–1990) a slightly higher proportion of men had multiple lesions (35%) compared with women (33%; P = 0.74). During the last period (2009–2017) the multiplicity proportions had decreased to 25% for both sexes.

The median time interval between first and second BCCs was 2·2 years for women (range 0–34) and 2·1 years for men (range 0–30). The overall median interval between all BCCs that developed was 1·4 years (range 0–34) for women and 1·3 years (range 0–30) for men. This difference between sexes was not statistically significant. Table 1 demonstrates age-specific rates (ASRs) analysed by age group and sex. Overall, women had higher ASRs for both single and multiple tumours, with the exception being the \geq 65-year single-BCC category, where men had a higher ASR.

Lifetime and cumulative risk

In the 2009–2017 time period the lifetime risk for women was 10·1%, compared with 7·3% in men (P < 0.01). This is an increase from the 1981–1990 period, when the lifetime

risk was $3\cdot 2\%$ for women and $2\cdot 8\%$ for men (P = $0\cdot 1$). The risk for women aged < 40 years saw the highest proportional increase: sixfold (from $0\cdot 1\%$ to $0\cdot 6\%$), compared with three-fold for men (from $0\cdot 1\%$ to $0\cdot 3\%$).

Discussion

Although skin cancer used to be rare in Iceland, BCC has now become one of the cancers with the highest incidence in the Icelandic population, surpassing lung and colon cancer, but not prostate and breast cancer.¹⁵ The country's capital, Reykjavik, has the lowest UVI of all world capitals and has on average a higher proportion of cloudy days than sunny days.¹⁶ The WSR in Iceland is among the lowest reported (60 for men, 83 for women, per 100 000), with lower rates reported in Malta, Slovenia, Croatia and Lithuania,6,17,18 despite Iceland's UV exposure being dramatically lower than in these countries. Thus, there does not seem to be a clear correlation between latitude and BCC incidence in Europe.⁶ While the head and neck region was the most commonly affected location in this study, the incidence of leg and truncal lesions is increasing at a much faster rate. It is thus unlikely that natural background UV in Iceland is playing a significant role in this increase, as these anatomical locations are usually concealed outdoors in this population.

We noted a significantly higher BCC incidence in women than in men, as well as a greater increase in incidence, with women also being younger when diagnosed with their first BCC. A statistically significant higher incidence in women has not been observed previously, to our knowledge, in a wholepopulation epidemiological study.^{18–25} In some areas that tend to have high overall background UV exposure, men have an incidence rate that is almost twice that of women.^{26–30}

There are a few potential explanations for this observed sex difference. A 2002 survey conducted in the Reykjavik area indicated that 70% of women and 35% of men had used a tanning bed. This difference was especially pronounced in Icelandic teenagers: 50% of teenage girls had used a tanning bed in the previous year, compared with 30% of boys. It has been hypothesized that tanning bed exposure at a young age might exponentially increase BCC risk at a later age.9,14,31 Women might also be more diligent with skin cancer screening, leading to discovery of BCCs on the legs and trunk that might otherwise have gone unnoticed. Some parts of the southern USA have considerably less access to dermatology care than Iceland, yet their BCC rates are much higher in comparison. This suggests that while increased screening might play some part in the increased incidence that has been observed, it cannot explain the whole picture.^{28,30}

BCC rates in rural areas in Iceland were lower overall than in Reykjavik. This is the opposite of what is presumed to be the case in the USA and Australia, with individuals in rural areas thought to be at increased risk of developing BCCs due to occupational sun exposure.³² The high rates observed there in rural areas in men are most likely due to chronic background occupational UV exposure.³³ In Iceland, the greater



Figure 4 Join-point analysis of basal cell carcinomas of the head and neck for men (blue) and women (orange), using age-standardized rates (world) per 100 000. (a) Age < 50 years and (b) age \geq 50 years. ^ indicates that the slope is significantly different from zero at the alpha = 0.05 level.



Figure 5 Join-point analysis of basal cell carcinomas of the trunk for men (blue/dark green) and women (orange/light green), using agestandardized rates (world) per 100 000. (a) Age < 50 years and (b) age \geq 50 years. ^ indicates that the slope is significantly different from zero at the alpha = 0.05 level.

	All BCCs		Single BCC		Multiple BCCs	
	n	Rate (95% CI)	n	Rate (95% CI)	n	Rate (95% CI)
Male						
< 40	139	4.3 (3.6-5.0)	109	3.4 (2.7-4.0)	30	0.9 (0.6-1.3)
40-64	1049	72.5 (68.1–76.9)	712	49.2 (45.6-52.8)	337	23.3 (20.8-25.8)
≥ 65	1912	347.0 (331.5–362.6)	1352	245.4 (232.3–258.5)	560	101.6 (93.2-110.1)
WSR	3100	42.4 (40.8-43.9)	2173	29.5 (28.2–30.8)	927	12.9 (12.0-13.7)
Female						
< 40	278	8.9 (7.9–10.0)	211	6.8 (5.9–7.7)	67	2.2 (1.6-2.7)
40-64	1528	108.0 (102.6-113.4)	1024	72.4 (67.9–76.8)	504	35.6 (32.5-38.7)
≥ 65	2320	351.0 (336.7-365.3)	1604	242.7 (230.8-254.6)	716	108.3 (100.4-116.3
WSR	4126	53.9(42.2-55.7)	2839	36.7 (35.2-38.1)	1287	17.3 (16.3 - 18.3)

Table 1 Single and multiple basal cell carcinoma (BCC) age-specific incidence rates per 100 000 during 1981–2017, stratified by sex and age in years. The world-standardized rate (WSR) is reported for each sex in each category

number of cloudy days and low UVI create a sun-protective environment for outdoor workers. Tanning bed use is comparable between Reykjavik and rural areas, but rural Icelanders might be less likely to see a dermatologist regularly due to low access.^{14,31} Men also tend to be less diligent in their dayto-day sunscreen use.³⁴ Preventive efforts in Iceland and other countries with low background UVI might thus be more effective than in other countries with a high UVI and lightskinned populations. Theoretically it is easier for individuals to avoid high-risk behaviours such as tanning bed use, or to apply sunscreens in the little time spent in high UVI zones, rather than to avoid daily chronic UV exposure.

Tanning booths are an avoidable source of exposure to highly carcinogenic UV radiation, which increases the risk of both melanoma and nonmelanoma skin cancers.³⁵ The fact that there does not generally seem to be a relationship between latitude and BCC incidence in Europe could partly be explained by the increased use of tanning beds seen in Iceland between 1979 and 2004, as well as increased travel abroad. In 1979 there were only three sunbed salons in Reykjavik. By 1988 this number had increased to 56 facilities with 207 sunbeds.¹⁰ The average of 2.8 tanning bed sessions per year in 2004–2007 in Iceland was around two to three times higher than in neighbouring countries, with a rapid decline in tanning bed use after the year 2004. In 2005, the number of publicly available sunbeds in the Reykjavik area had decreased to 144, and it further decreased to 97 in 2008.¹⁰

The significant join points noted in this study were on the trunk in men aged < 50 years in 1988 and in women aged < 50 years in 1992, and on the legs in 1992 for women aged ≥ 50 years and in 2004 for women aged < 50 years. These are anatomical locations not normally exposed to the sun in Iceland. All of these join points occurred within the height of tanning bed usage in Iceland (1979–2004). Interestingly, the join points occurred mostly in individuals aged < 50 years, but a 2001–2002 survey showed that 16% of women and 12% of men aged 20–39 years had used a solarium more than

100 times during their lifetime. In contrast, these proportions were 2% and 1% among women and men aged \geq 50 years. 10,14,31

Another potential reason for the increase in BCC incidence is travel abroad. The frequency of travelling abroad for Icelanders has increased considerably, from 65 941 yearly voyages to 937 315 between 1970 and 2006. Young Icelanders make fewer cumulative trips abroad but have higher cumulative tanning bed use than older Icelanders.¹⁴ In 1988 and 1993 a join point was noted for truncal lesions for men and women < 50 years of age, but no join point was seen in individuals aged \geq 50 years, possibly suggesting that a behavioural change might have occurred in the < 50-year group, which had less impact in the \geq 50-year group. We lack sex-specific travel data, which could help delineate further the differences observed between sexes in this study. The reason for the sexspecific increase in leg lesions in women is unclear, but it could be a combination of tanning bed exposure, increased travel abroad and increased screening.14

An increase in truncal lesions in women was also reported in a 2010 study looking at melanoma in Iceland, which demonstrated a rapid increase in truncal lesions in women after 1992, and was attributed at least in part to use of tanning beds.¹⁴ In that study, a decrease was seen in melanoma incidence after 2001, which was attributed to population-wide educational efforts against the use of tanning beds.¹⁴ However, we do not see the same trend for BCC incidence. This might be explained by UV exposure having a more immediate effect on melanoma risk, with risk rapidly falling off 2–3 years after exposure. This might not be true for BCCs, where risk of development after UV exposure may be more prolonged.¹⁴ It is not clear what the lag time is between UV exposure and increased risk of BCC development, but it might be as low as 2 years.³⁶

To our knowledge, this is the first whole-population study investigating BCC multiplicity. A recent study exploring multiplicity rate estimates throughout Europe reported that for total estimates of BCC incidence, the first BCC diagnosis should be multiplied by $1\cdot3$.¹⁷ Our study indicated that the rate should be multiplied by $1\cdot7$, implying that BCCs might be an even larger healthcare burden worldwide than previously thought. The median interval between development of BCCs decreased between the third and fourth BCC diagnoses ($1\cdot3$ and $1\cdot4$ years for men and women, respectively) compared with that of the first and second diagnoses ($2\cdot1$ and $2\cdot2$ years, respectively), supporting that more frequent surveillance might be warranted for individuals who have developed more than two lesions. The reason for the decreased multiplicity seen with time throughout the study period is likely to be in part due to shortened follow-up for individuals diagnosed late in the study.

This study's main weaknesses are its retrospective nature and the resulting inability to analyse specific characteristics of individuals developing BCCs.

In conclusion, these data show a significant public health problem in a country with limited UV radiation. There is a notable increase in BCC lesions, especially in women, which correlates with both a period of increase in tanning bed popularity and increasing travelling abroad. The trends observed in this study imply that BCCs are an even larger problem worldwide than previously thought, with behavioural differences existing between sexes that should be taken into consideration when planning much needed educational initiatives to decrease the incidence of skin cancer.

References

- 1 Albert MR, Weinstock MA. Keratinocyte carcinoma. CA Cancer J Clin 2018; **53**:292–302.
- 2 Cameron MC, Lee E, Hibler B et al. Basal cell carcinoma: part 1. J Am Acad Dermatol 2019; **80**:303–17.
- 3 Joseph AK, Mark TL, Mueller C. The period prevalence and costs of treating nonmelanoma skin cancers in patients over 65 years of age covered by Medicare. Dermatol Surg 2001; **27**:955–9.
- 4 Flohil SC, Seubring I, van Rossum MM et al. Trends in basal cell carcinoma incidence rates: a 37-year Dutch observational study. J Invest Dermatol 2013; 133:913–18.
- 5 Birch-Johansen F, Jensen A, Mortensen L et al. Trends in the incidence of nonmelanoma skin cancer in Denmark 1978–2007: rapid incidence increase among young Danish women. Int J Cancer 2010; 127:2190–8.
- 6 Lomas A, Leonardi-Bee J, Bath-Hextall F. A systematic review of worldwide incidence of nonmelanoma skin cancer. Br J Dermatol 2012; 166:1069–80.
- 7 Sigurdardottir LG, Jonasson JG, Stefansdottir S et al. Data quality at the Icelandic Cancer Registry: comparability, validity, timeliness and completeness. *Acta Oncol* 2012; **51**:880–9.
- 8 Pandeya N, Olsen CM, Whiteman DC. The incidence multiplicity rates of keratinocyte cancers in Australia. Med J Aust 2017; 207:339–43.
- 9 Zhang M, Qureshi AA, Geller AC et al. Use of tanning beds and incidence of skin cancer. J Clin Oncol 2012; **30**:1588–93.
- 10 Helgadóttir EA, Sigurgeirsson B, Ólafsson JH, Rafnsson V. Ljósabekkir og áhættan á sortuæxlum [Tanning beds and the risk of melanoma]. Available at: http://www.cutis.is/meluv.htm (last accessed 7 February 2020).

- 11 Segi M. Trends in Cancer Mortality for Selected Sites in 24 Countries 1950– 1959. Sendai, Japan: Japan Cancer Society, 1960.
- 12 Muir C, Waterhouse J, Mack T. Cumulative rate and cumulative risk. In: Cancer Incidence in Five Continents. IARC Scientific Publication No. 88 (Muir C, Waterhouse J, Mack T, Powell J, Whelan S, eds), vol. V. Lyon: International Agency for Research on Cancer, 1987; 787–9.
- 13 Kim HJ, Fay MP, Feuer EJ, Midthune DN. Permutation tests for joinpoint regression with applications to cancer rates. Stat Med 2000; 19:335–51.
- 14 Hery C, Tryggvadottir L, Sigurdsson T et al. A melanoma epidemic in Iceland: possible influence of sunbed use. Am J Epidemiol 2010; 172:762–7.
- 15 Icelandic Cancer Institute. Cancer age standardized incidence rates. Available at: https://www.krabb.is/krabbameinsskra/upplysingarum-krabbamein/toflur (last accessed 7 February 2020).
- 16 Weather Atlas. Average UV index in Reykjavik. Available at: https://www.weather-atlas.com/en/iceland/reykjavik-climate#uv_ index (last accessed 7 February 2020).
- 17 de Vries E, Micallef R, Brewster DH et al. Population-based estimates of the occurrence of multiple versus first primary basal cell carcinomas in 4 European regions. Arch Dermatol 2012; 148:347.
- 18 Jurciukonyte R, Vincerzevskiene I, Krilaviciute A et al. Epidemiology of basal cell carcinoma in Lithuania, 1996–2010. Br J Dermatol 2013; 169:1100–5.
- 19 Devine C, Srinivasan B, Sayan A, Ilankovan V. Epidemiology of basal cell carcinoma: a 10-year comparative study. Br J Oral Maxillofac Surg 2018; 56:101-6.
- 20 Rogers HW, Weinstock MA, Feldman SR, Coldiron BM. Incidence estimate of nonmelanoma skin cancer (keratinocyte carcinomas) in the US population, 2012. JAMA Dermatol 2015; 151:1081.
- 21 Rudolph C, Schnoor M, Eisemann N, Katalinic A. Incidence trends of nonmelanoma skin cancer in Germany from 1998 to 2010. J Dtsch Dermatol Ges 2015; 13:788–97.
- 22 Leiter U, Keim U, Eigentler T et al. Incidence, mortality, and trends of nonmelanoma skin cancer in Germany. J Invest Dermatol 2017; 137:1860-7.
- 23 Muzic JG, Schmitt AR, Wright AC et al. Incidence and trends of basal cell carcinoma and cutaneous squamous cell carcinoma. Mayo Clin Proc 2017; 92:890–8.
- 24 Musah A, Gibson JE, Leonardi-Bee J et al. Regional variations of basal cell carcinoma incidence in the U.K. using The Health Improvement Network database (2004–10). Br J Dermatol 2013; 169:1093–9.
- 25 McLean DI, Phillips N, Zhou Y et al. 40-Year trends in skin cancer in British Columbia, Canada, 1973 to 2003. J Cutan Med Surg 2012; 16:83-91.
- 26 Serrano H, Scotto J, Shornick G et al. Incidence of nonmelanoma skin cancer in New Hampshire and Vermont. J Am Acad Dermatol 1991; 24:574–9.
- 27 Karagas MR, Greenberg ER, Spencer SK et al. Increase in incidence rates of basal cell and squamous cell skin cancer in New Hampshire, USA. New Hampshire Skin Cancer Study Group. Int J Cancer 1999; 81:555–9.
- 28 Harris RB, Griffith K, Moon TE. Trends in the incidence of nonmelanoma skin cancers in southeastern Arizona, 1985–1996. J Am Acad Dermatol 2001; 45:528–36.
- 29 Chuang TY, Popescu A, Su WP, Chute CG. Basal cell carcinoma. A population-based incidence study in Rochester, Minnesota. J Am Acad Dermatol 1990; 22:413–17.
- 30 Athas WF, Hunt WC, Key CR. Changes in nonmelanoma skin cancer incidence between 1977–1978 and 1998–1999 in Northcentral New Mexico. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 2003; 12:1105–8.

- 31 Sigurdsson T. The number and usage of sunbeds in Iceland 1988 and 2005. Available at: http://nsfs.org/wp-content/uploads/ 2013/11/Sunbeds_Iceland_Sigurdsson.pdf (last accessed 7 February 2020).
- 32 Szewczyk M, Pazdrowski J, Golusiński P et al. Basal cell carcinoma in farmers: an occupation group at high risk. Int Arch Occup Environ Health 2016; **89**:497–501.
- 33 Fennell KM, Martin K, Wilson CJ et al. Barriers to seeking help for skin cancer detection in rural Australia. J Clin Med 2017; 6:E19.
- 34 Watts CG, Drummond M, Goumas C et al. Sunscreen use and melanoma risk among young Australian adults. JAMA Dermatol 2018; 154:1001.
- 35 Mogensen M, Jemec GB. The potential carcinogenic risk of tanning beds: clinical guidelines and patient safety advice. Cancer Manag Res 2010; 2:277–82.
- 36 Stern RS, Thibodeau LA, Kleinerman RA et al. Risk of cutaneous carcinoma in patients treated with oral methoxsalen photochemotherapy for psoriasis. N Engl J Med 1979; 300:809–13.



Adalsteinsson, J.A., Olafsdottir, E., Ratner, D., Feng, H., J., Ungar, J., Silverberg, J.I., Kristjansson, A.K., Jonasson J.G., Tryggvadottir, L. Invasive and *in situ* squamous cell carcinoma of the skin: a nationwide study in Iceland. Br J Dermatology. February 2021. DOI: 10.1111/bjd.19879.

Invasive and *in situ* squamous cell carcinoma of the skin: a nationwide study in Iceland

J.A. Adalsteinsson ^{1,2} E. Olafsdottir,³ D. Ratner,⁴ R. Waldman,² H. Feng,² J. Ungar,⁵ J.I. Silverberg ⁶,⁶ A.K. Kristjansson,⁷ J.G. Jonasson^{1,7} and L. Tryggvadottir^{1,3}

¹Faculty of Medicine, University of Iceland, Saemundargata 2, Reykjavik, 101, Iceland

²Department of Dermatology, University of Connecticut, 21 South Road, Farmington, CT, USA

³Icelandic Cancer Registry, Skogarhlid 8, Reykjavik, 105, Iceland

⁴Department of Dermatology, NYU Langone Health, New York, NY, USA

⁵Department of Dermatology, The Mount Sinai Hospital, 1 Gustave L. Levy Place, NY, USA

⁶The George Washington University School of Medicine and Health Sciences, Washington, DC, USA

⁷Department of Pathology, Landspitali National-University Hospital, Hringbraut, Reykjavik, 101, Iceland

Summary

Correspondence

Jonas A. Adalsteinsson. Email: adalsteinsson@uchc.edu

Accepted for publication 15 February 2021

Funding sources None.

Conflicts of interest

The authors declare they have no conflicts of interest.

DOI 10.1111/bjd.19879

Background The worldwide incidence of cutaneous squamous cell carcinoma (cSCC) is increasing.

Objectives To evaluate the tumour burden of in situ and invasive cSCC in Iceland, where the population is exposed to limited ultraviolet radiation.

Methods This whole-population study used the Icelandic Cancer Registry, which contains records of all in situ and invasive cSCC cases from 1981 to 2017. Incidence of cSCC was evaluated according to age, anatomical location, residence and multiplicity, and trends were assessed using joinpoint analysis. Age-standard-ized rates (WSR) and age-specific incidence rates per 100 000 person-years were calculated, along with cumulative and lifetime risks.

Results Between 1981 and 2017, in situ cSCC WSR increased from 1.2 to 19.1 for men and from 2.0 to 22.3 for women. Invasive cSCC WSR rose from 4.6 to 14 for men and from 0.3 to 13.2 for women. The average number of in situ cSCC lesions was 1.71 per woman and 1.39 per man. Women developed more in situ cSCCs than invasive cSCCs in almost all anatomical locations, whereas men developed more invasive cSCCs, mostly on the head and neck. The rates of in situ cSCC were higher in Reykjavik compared with rural areas. Furthermore, women more commonly developed multiple in situ lesions. For lip cSCCs, invasive lesions occurred more frequently than in situ lesions among both sexes. Joinpoint analysis showed that in situ cSCC in women exhibited the most rapid incidence increase.

Conclusions cSCC has become an increasingly significant public health problem in Iceland. Tanning bed use and travelling abroad may contribute to skin cancer development. Public health efforts are needed to stem the behaviours leading to this rapid rise in cSCC.

What is already known about this topic?

• Cutaneous squamous cell carcinoma (cSCC) incidence is on the rise worldwide, posing a significant public health threat, especially in light-skinned populations.

What does this study add?

• Icelandic women were more likely to develop in situ cSCC, and men were more likely to develop invasive cSCC of the head and neck.

- Women with in situ cSCCs were also at a higher risk of developing more than one cSCC compared with men.
- cSCC is becoming a significant public health problem in a country with low background ultraviolet radiation. This finding may be due, in part, to increased tanning bed exposure and travel abroad.

Cutaneous squamous cell carcinoma (cSCC) is the second most common human cancer after basal cell carcinoma (BCC),^{1–3} and has the potential to metastasize and cause significant morbidity.⁴ cSCC occurs in both in situ and invasive forms, but it is unclear whether in situ cSCC is a true precursor to invasive cSCC.^{5,6} Most national cancer registries register only the first diagnosed invasive cSCC, and most do not register in situ disease.^{5,6} While the incidence of cSCC is rising worldwide, the epidemiological relationship between in situ and invasive cSCC remains unclear.

We recently described rapid increases in the incidence of BCC in Iceland and noted that the total worldwide tumour burden might be higher than previously estimated.⁷ However, the incidence and tumour burden of invasive and in situ cSCC in the Icelandic population is unknown. Using the unique database constructed by the Icelandic Cancer Registry (ICR), which contains complete records of pathologically confirmed cSCCs diagnosed within this time period, it was possible to analyse incidence trends and multiplicity between 1981 and 2017. The population of Iceland is homogeneous and is exposed to low levels of ambient ultraviolet (UV) radiation.^{8,9} Therefore, studying population trends in this country may provide important information regarding the incidence of in situ and invasive cSCC and the relationship between these two forms of carcinoma.

Patients and methods

The ICR is a high-quality registry, containing complete case records of all pathologically confirmed skin cancers nationwide since 1981.¹⁰ All patients diagnosed with first and subsequent invasive and in situ cSCCs between 1981 and 2017, with an associated International Classification of Diseases code and pathological diagnosis, were included in this study. A dermatopathologist (A.K.K.) accredited by the Accreditation Council for Graduate Medical Education reviewed all cases diagnosed in individuals < 30 years of age before study inclusion.

Using the population-based ICR, age-standardized incidence rates per 100 000 person-years using the world standard (WSR) were calculated. Median age with interquartile range (IQR) was also calculated. Joinpoint analysis was performed. All new cSCCs occurring between January 1981 and December 2017 were included. We divided Iceland into the following two regions: (i) Reykjavik and the adjacent Reykjanes peninsula, and (ii) the rest of the country, mainly comprising small towns and rural areas. Cumulative cSCC risk before age 40 years, 65 years and 80 years (defined as the lifetime risk) was calculated using age-specific rates, multiplied by the proportion of survivors and expressed as a percentage [cumulative risk = $1 - \exp(-\text{cumulative rate})$].¹¹

Age-specific incidence rates were calculated, for single and multiple in situ and invasive cSCCs. Owing to the small population of Iceland (350 000 individuals), random variation was frequently observed. Therefore, 5-year moving averages were used to evaluate age-related changes rather than individual years. Multiplicity was also calculated for in situ and invasive cSCCs. Notably, to avoid data duplication, all cSCCs diagnosed within 4 months after the first diagnosis were excluded if they occurred in the same anatomical location as the primary tumour.

Trends and joinpoints were calculated for in situ and invasive cSCC separately using Joinpoint version 4.8.0.1 (National Cancer Institute, Bethesda, MD USA).¹² Joinpoints were also calculated for the most commonly affected anatomical sites [head/neck, trunk, and legs (in women only)]. Trends were assessed by calculating the average annual percentage change (AAPC) and the corresponding 95% confidence intervals (CIs).¹² χ^2 -tests were used to compare proportions, and t-tests were used to compare the mean number of diagnoses; all statistical assumptions were met. Statistical tests were two-sided. P-values < 0.05 were considered statistically significant.

Results

Between 1981 and 2017, there were 1534 first diagnosed in situ cSCCs and 1471 invasive cSCCs. No cases were excluded from analysis. During this period, the first diagnosed in situ cSCC WSR increased from 1.2 to 19.1 in men and from 2.0 to 22.3 in women; the first diagnosed invasive cSCC WSR increased from 4.6 to 14 in men, and from 0.3 to 13.2 in women (per 100 000 person-years). There were 560 first diagnosed in situ cSCCs in men (36.5%) and 974 in women (63.5%) (male/female ratio = 0.57), with 70% of cases in men and 75% of cases in women diagnosed in the Reykjavik area (P = 0.035). There were 769 first diagnosed invasive cSCCs in men (52.3%) and 702 in women (47.7%) (male/female ratio = 1.1). Overall, 67% of cases in men and 70% of cases in women were diagnosed in the Reykjavik area (P = 0.22). The median age at diagnosis was similar in men and women for in situ cSCC [76 years (IQR 15) vs. 75 years (IQR 18), P > 0.05] and invasive cSCC [77 years (IQR 15) vs. 78 years (IQR 16), P > 0.05]. The median age at diagnosis

for in situ cSCC was lower than the median age at diagnosis for invasive cSCC for both male patients (P < 0.01) and female patients (P < 0.01).

The frequencies of in situ and invasive cSCC arising at different anatomical locations in both sexes are summarized in Table 1. The head and neck was the most common location for both invasive cSCC (74% in male patients, 53% in female patients; P < 0.01) and in situ cSCC (54% in male patients, 45% in female patients; P < 0.01). Women were found to have invasive (14%) and in situ (20%) leg lesions more frequently than men (2% and 6%, respectively; P < 0.01). Lip lesions were more likely to be invasive than in situ. Invasive lip lesions accounted for 6% of invasive cSCCs in men and 4% in women with 1% of in situ lesions occurring on the lip in both men and women (P < 0.01).

Age-standardized and specific incidence rates stratified by sex

The in situ cSCC WSR consistently increased over time for both sexes, from 1.2 to 11.6 in men and from 2.7 to 18.9 in

women per 100 000 person-years (Figure 1). Women had a higher in situ cSCC WSR compared with men from 1981 onwards, but the sex differences did not become statistically significant until 1999–2003.

For invasive cSCC, a different trend was noted. Men had a higher WSR throughout most of the study period, but the sex difference was statistically significant only within the 1993–1997 time period, when the WSR increased from 4.3 to 13.2 in men and from 2.3 to 11.0 in women. Men currently have a similar incidence of invasive cSCC and in situ cSCC [13.2 (11.8–14.6) and 11.6 (10.2–12.9), P > 0.05], whereas women have a higher WSR of in situ cSCC than invasive cSCC [18.9 (17.1–20.6) and 11.0 (9.7–12.2), P < 0.05].

Figure 2 summarizes age-specific incidence rates of invasive cSCC and in situ cSCC for both sexes.

Age-standardized incidence rates stratified by anatomical location

Figure 3 summarizes in situ cSCC incidence trends. The most common location of in situ cSCC in men and women was the

Table 1 Frequency of in situ cutaneous squamous cell carcinoma (cSCC) and invasive cSCC among men and women for different anatomic locations for the study period (1981–2017) (upper part of the table). Trends in age-standardized (world) incidence (10-year averages) of in situ and invasive cSCC from 1981 to 2017 according to sex, geographical area and time period per 100 000 person-years (lower part of the table)

In situ cSCC freque	ency			
Anatomical locatio	on, n (%)	Men (n = 560)	Women $(n = 974)$	P-values ^a
Lip		5 (1)	9 (1)	0.95
Head/neck		304 (54)	438 (45)	< 0.01
Trunk		122 (22)	194 (20)	0.38
Arms		79 (14)	120 (12)	0.31
Legs		32 (6)	195 (20)	< 0.01
Other and unkr	iown	18 (3)	18 (2)	0.09
Invasive cSCC freq	luency			
Anatomical locatio	on, n (%)	Men (n = 769)	Women (n = 702)	P-values
Lip		44 (6)	27 (4)	0.11
Head/neck		566 (74)	372 (53)	< 0.01
Trunk		63 (8)	100 (14)	< 0.01
Arms		71 (9)	87 (12)	0.06
Legs		18 (2)	98 (14)	< 0.01
Other and unknown		7 (1)	18 (3)	0.01
In situ cSCC incide	nce (95% confidence interval)			
	Men		Women	
Time period	Reykjavik–Reykjanes	Outside capital area	Reykjavik–Reykjanes	Outside capital area
1981-1990	1.3 (0.5-2.1)	1.0 (0.3–1.6)	3.2 (2.1-4.3)	1.7 (0.7–2.8)
1991-1999	4.1 (2.8–5.4)	3.6 (2.1–5.1)	5.0 (4.2-5.8)	3.2 (2.1-4.3)
2000-2008	7.5 (5.9–9.0)	6.2 (4.4-8.0)	12.9 (10.9–14.8)	8.8 (6.4-11.2)
2009-2017	13.3 (11.6–15.1)	8.0 (6.1–9.8)	20.5 (18.4-22.7)	15.2 (12.4-18.0)
Invasive cSCC inci	dence			
1981-1990	3.8 (2.5-5.0)	5.0 (3.2-6.9)	2.7 (1.7-3.7)	1.4 (0.7 - 2.1)
1991-1999	6.0 (4.5–7.5)	5.9 (4.0-7.7)	3.6 (2.5-4.7)	3.6 (2.1-5.1)
2000-2008	9.3 (7.6–10.9)	9.7 (7.4–12.1)	8.5 (6.1–10.8)	8.4 (6.1–10.8)
2009-2017	14.5 (12.7–16.3)	10.9 (8.7–13.2)	11.5 (9.9–13.0)	9.9 (7.7–12.1)
	2 2			

^aCalculated using the χ^2 -test.



Figure 1 The age-standardized incidence rate using the world global standard population (WSR) per 100 000 person-years of histologically confirmed in situ and invasive cutaneous squamous cell carcinoma (cSCC) in Iceland for men and women from 1981 to 2017 (5-year averages).



Figure 2 Age-specific incidence rates per 100 000 person-years for men and women for both in situ and invasive cutaneous squamous cell carcinoma (cSCC). Age-specific incidence rates are indicated on the y-axes and the x-axes indicate age ranges.

head and neck. The proportion of head/neck lesions increased from 47% to 56% in men and decreased from 57% to 43% in women, mainly because of increased truncal, leg and arm lesions.

Figure 4 summarizes incidence trends for invasive cSCC, which resemble those of in situ cSCC. The head and neck was the most commonly affected location in men and women. However, the proportional increase of invasive cSCC on the



Figure 3 Trends in age-standardized (world) incidence (5-year moving averages) of in situ squamous cell carcinoma from 1981 to 2017 according to sex, anatomical location and time period. Trends for men are shown in the upper panel and trends for women are shown in the lower panel.

Lip

Trunk

1981-1985 1985-1989 1989-1993 1993-1997 1997-2001 2001-2005 2005-2009 2009-2013 2013-2017 Year of diagnosis

-Arms

head and neck in men was much lower than that of in situ cSCC. Head and neck lesions accounted for 83% of all lesions in the 1981-1985 period, decreasing to 74% by the end of

Head and neck

the study. In contrast, the proportion of in situ cSCC occurring on the head and neck in men increased over the same period. In women, the proportion of invasive cSCC occurring on the

Legs

3

2

1

0

Other



6 Invasive and *in situ* cSCC in Iceland, J.A. Adalsteinsson *et al*.

Figure 4 Trends in age-standardized (world) incidence (5-year moving averages) of invasive squamous cell carcinoma from 1981 to 2017 according to sex, anatomical location and time period. Trends for men are shown in the upper panel and trends for women are shown in the lower panel.

Age-standardized incidence rates stratified by geographical area

The in situ cSCC WSR increased steadily in both geographical areas for men and women (Table 1). Although the increase was slightly higher overall in Reykjavik, this difference was generally insignificant. However, by the end of the study period, the in situ cSCC WSR was higher in Reykjavik than in rural areas for men and women (Table 1).

Joinpoint analysis

For the study period the AAPC was $7 \cdot 1\%$ (95% CI $5 \cdot 9 - 8 \cdot 4$) for in situ cSCC in male patients, $7 \cdot 0\%$ (95% CI $5 \cdot 8 - 8 \cdot 2$) for in situ cSCC in female patients, $3 \cdot 8\%$ (95% CI $3 \cdot 1 - 4 \cdot 6$) for invasive cSCC in male patients and $5 \cdot 2\%$ (95% CI $4 \cdot 0 - 6 \cdot 4$) for invasive cSCC in female patients. Throughout the study period, we saw a higher increase in the incidence of in situ cSCC compared with invasive cSCC.

Figure 5 summarizes the joinpoint analysis for all sites, and specifically for the head and neck for in situ cSCC and invasive cSCC. When examining in situ cSCC, joinpoints occurred in 1987 for men and 1995 in women. After the joinpoints, the slope was 0.76 (95% CI 0.60-0.93) for women and 0.41 (95% CI 0.36-0.47) for men, which was a statistically significant difference. For invasive cSCC, a joinpoint occurred in 1994 for women, changing the slope from 0.15 (95% CI 0.03-0.28) to 0.44 (95% CI 0.32-0.55). The slope for men was 0.31 (95% CI 0.26-0.37) throughout the study period. For in situ cSCC, joinpoints occurred in 1991 for men and 1994 for women, but the slopes were similar [0.25 (95% CI 0.18-0.31) and 0.29 (95% CI 0.22-0.36), respectively]. For invasive cSCC, no joinpoints occurred, and the slope was steeper for men (0.21, 95% CI 0.17–0.26) than for women (0.15, 95% CI 0.12-0.17).

Figure 6 summarizes joinpoint analysis for the trunk for both in situ cSCC and invasive cSCC, and for the legs for in situ cSCC only. For in situ cSCC, joinpoints occurred in 1994, 2009 and 2012 for men, and in 1997 for women. Notably, the 2009 and 2012 joinpoints for men occurred because of a single year in which the incidence was low. For invasive cSCC, joinpoints occurred in 1998 for men and in 2006 for women. The postjoinpoint slopes were 0.08 (95% CI 0.05–0.11) for men, and 0.26 (95% CI 0.12–0.40) for women, which was a statistically significant difference. The incidence of in situ leg lesions was stable throughout the study period for men. However, a joinpoint occurred for women in 1997, after which a steep increase in leg lesions was noted.

Multiplicity

between the first and second in situ cSCC was 1.5 years for men and 1.3 years for women. The median interval between the first and second invasive cSCC was 2.3 years for men and 1.6 years for women. Women had on average a significantly greater number of in situ lesions than men [1.71 (range 1-20)]compared with 1.39 (range 1–15) (P < 0.01)]. Overall, 19% of men and 29% of women had at least two lesions (P < 0.01). The total number of invasive cSCCs during the study period was 2144 lesions in 1471 individuals. Women and men had a similar number of lesions on average [1.49 (range 1-29) and 1.43 (range 1-13), respectively (P = 0.45)]. Overall, 22% of men and 18% of women had at least two lesions (P = 0.09). Women had a significantly higher number of in situ lesions on average compared with invasive lesions (P < 0.01), while men had a similar average number of in situ and invasive lesions (P = 0.24).

Table 2 presents age-specific incidence rates stratified by age group and sex. Women had higher in situ cSCC age-specific rates for single and multiple lesions in all age groups. Invasive cSCC age-specific rates were similar for both sexes for ages < 65 years, whereas for those aged \geq 65 years, men had significantly higher age-specific rates when it came to developing single or multiple invasive cSCCs.

Cumulative and lifetime risk

The lifetime invasive cSCC risk in the 2009–2017 period was similar for men (1·7%, 95% CI 1·5–1·9) and women (1·6%, 95% CI 1·4–1·8). The in situ cSCC lifetime risk for women (2·8%, 95% CI 2·6–3·0) was significantly higher than for men (1·6%, 95% CI 1·4–1·8). The in situ cSCC lifetime risk for women has increased 9·3-fold since 1981–1990, when it was 0·3%. The cumulative invasive cSCC risk was 0·3% for both men and women aged < 65 years. The cumulative in situ cSCC risk was 0·4% for men aged < 65 years, which was an increase from 0·1% for women and 0·0% for men and during the 1981–1990 time period.

Discussion

This is the first whole-population study to report the multiplicity for in situ cSCC. A recent study from the Netherlands examined nationwide incidence trends of invasive cSCC and found that age-standardized incidence rates of a first cSCC increased threefold for men and fivefold for women.¹³ In our study, the rates of invasive cSCC increased threefold for men but 44-fold for women. This large increase of WSR in women is mostly due to a low WSR of 0.3 at the beginning of the study period. Thus, cSCC went from being a relatively rare disease in women in Iceland to being one of the most common cancers. In addition, similar to the Netherlands study, the multiplicity seen in our cohort suggests that cSCC burden worldwide is likely to be largely underestimated, not only for invasive cSCC, but also for in situ disease.¹³

The total number of in situ cSCCs during the study period was 2443 lesions in 1534 individuals. The median interval

The principal weaknesses of this study are its retrospective nature and the resulting inability to analyse specific



Figure 5 Joinpoint analysis for men and women. All anatomical sites for in situ cutaneous squamous cell carcinoma (cSCC) (upper left) and invasive cSCC (upper right). Head and neck cancer incidence for in situ cSCC (lower left) and invasive cSCC (lower right), using age-standardized rates (world) per 100 000 person-years.

characteristics of individuals developing in situ and invasive cSCCs. In addition, by using pathologically confirmed cases we probably underestimated the true incidence of BCC and in situ cSCC, which are sometimes treated by clinicians without doing a biopsy.

The most critical findings of this study include the following: (i) there was a sharp rise in cSCC in a country with low natural UV,¹⁴ (ii) this rise was particularly prominent in women, who were more likely to develop in situ cSCC, whereas men were more likely to develop invasive cSCC, (iii) most invasive and in situ lesions occurring in men were located on the head and neck, whereas lesions occurring in women were more generalized (including lesions occurring on the arms and legs), signifying possible important behavioural differences between sexes, (iv) lip lesions were more likely to be invasive than in situ for both men and women, (v) women with in situ cSCC were significantly more likely to have multiple in situ tumours than men and (vi) the total tumour burden is probably substantially underestimated for both invasive and in situ cSCC worldwide.

A lower average age of diagnosis for in situ cSCC, compared with invasive cSCC, was noted in this dataset for men and women. Although it may be difficult to prove, the difference of 1.9 years in men and 2.7 years in women could suggest that, on average, the interval between in situ cSCC formation and the development of invasive disease could be 2-3 years. In situ cSCC incidence was higher than that of invasive cSCC



Figure 6 Joinpoint analysis in men and women. Truncal in situ cutaneous squamous cell carcinoma (cSCC) (upper panel), truncal invasive cSCC (bottom left) and in situ lesions of the legs (bottom right) using age-standardized rates (world) per 100 000 person-years.

for almost all anatomical locations in the 2013–2017 time period, with the two following exceptions: invasive lip SCC in both sexes and invasive head and neck cSCC in men. Assuming that in situ and invasive lesions exist on a histological spectrum, these findings suggest either a significant delay in diagnosing lip cSCC, or that the invasive growth phase of lip cSCC occurs more rapidly than that of other cSCCs. The findings regarding invasive head and neck lesions may be explained by the fact that men may simply seek medical care later than women, delaying diagnosis, or be more prone to developing aggressive cSCCs than women.^{15,16} Women may also have a lower incidence of cSCC of the scalp owing to greater hair coverage, which could confer protection. It is unclear why in situ cSCC WSR in Reykjavik was higher compared with rural areas, but it could be a result of higher rates of travel and tanning bed use among those living in Reykjavik, in addition to having higher levels of access to dermatological treatment.

The most striking epidemiological trend noted was that the increase in incidence of in situ and invasive cSCC was more rapid for women than for men. Joinpoint analysis supported this finding, showing the steepest slope of 0.76 for in situ cSCC

	All in situ cSCCs		Single cSC	C (in situ)	Multiple in situ cSCCs	
	n	Rate (95% CI)	n	Rate (95% CI)	n	Rate (95% CI)
Men						
Age, years						
< 40	7	0.1 (0.0-0.3)	6	0.1 (0.0-0.2)	1	0.0 (0.0-0.1)
40-64	100	6.9 (5.6-8.3)	77	5.4 (4.2-6.6)	23	1.6 (0.9-2.2)
≥ 65	453	69.5 (62.8–76.2)	373	56.9 (50.9-62.9)	80	12.6 (9.7–15.5)
Incidence	560	6.7 (6.1–7.3)	456	5.4 (4.9-5.9)	104	1.3 (1.0-1.6)
Women						
Age, years						
< 40	21	0.5 (0.3–0.8)	18	0.5 (0.2-0.7)	3	0.1 (0.0-0.2)
40-64	214	15.0 (13.0-17.1)	155	10.8 (9.1-12.5)	59	4.2 (3.1-5.3)
≥ 65	739	91.0 (83.8–98.2)	519	62.3 (56.4-68.1)	220	28.7 (24.6-32.9)
Incidence	974	10.5 (9.8–11.2)	692	7.4 (6.8–8.0)	282	3.1 (2.7–3.5)
	All invasi	ve cSCCs	Single inv	asive cSCCs	Multiple	invasive cSCCs
	n	Rate (95% CI)	n	Rate (95% CI)	n	Rate (95% CI)
Men						
Age, years						
< 40	6	0.1 (0.0-0.3)	5	0.1 (0.0-0.2)	1	0.0 (0.0-0.1)
40-64	114	7.9 (6.4–9.3)	91	6.3 (5.0–7.6)	23	1.6 (0.9-2.2)
≥ 65	649	98.0 (90.2-105.8)	507	76.8 (69.9-83.8)	142	21.2 (17.6-24.8)
Incidence	769	8.9 (8.3–9.6)	603	7.0 (6.4–7.6)	166	1.9 (1.6-2.2)
Women						
< 40	7	0.2 (0.0-0.3)	6	0.2 (0.0-0.3)	1	0.0 (0.0-0.1)
40-64	118	8.2 (6.7–9.6)	91	6.3 (5.0-7.6)	27	1.9 (1.2-2.6)
≥ 65	577	67.6 (61.6-73.7)	1604	56.0 (50.5-61.5)	99	11.6 (9.1–14.1)
Incidence	702	6.9(6.3-7.5)	575	5.6 (5.1-6.1)	127	1.3 (1.0-1.6)

Table 2 Single and multiple in situ and invasive cutaneous squamous cell carcinoma (cSCC) age-specific incidence rates per 100 000 person-years during the study period (1981–2017), stratified by sex and age. Age-standardized (world) incidence rate is reported for each sex in each category

in female patients after 1995, suggesting behavioural changes in the 1980s or early 1990s, which was a similar trend to that seen in BCC incidence in Iceland,⁷ with a sharper rise for women than for men.

Men usually have much higher nonmelanoma skin cancer incidence rates compared with women, especially in areas with high ambient UV, where age-standardized rates are up to twice as high for men as for women.^{17,18} Therefore, the comparable age-standardized rates of invasive cSCC seen in this dataset are unusual.

Although the head and neck region seems to be the most cSCC-prone region for men, a more generalized distribution was reported for women, which was similar to that observed in our BCC study where a more generalized distribution was reported for female patients.⁷ Interestingly, in situ cSCCs seem to be sharply rising in women, while invasive cSCC does not appear to be following suit. If in situ cSCCs are merely precursor lesions, a similar trend would be expected, with invasive lesions appearing a few years after a sharp increase in in situ lesions; however, this did not occur in our cohort.

In Figure 2, we can see how the age at diagnosis of first cSCC seems to be decreasing for women. This could signify that increased high-risk UV exposure is more likely to occur in younger women compared with younger men.

We considered the most likely explanations for the increasing incidence and sex differences reported in our findings. These possible explanations include the following: (i) increased tanning bed use among women,^{7,19} leading to lesions in nonsun-exposed areas; (ii) significant work-related outdoor UV exposure, which is more common in men, who tend to be less diligent with sunscreen,²⁰ and therefore develop more head and neck lesions; (iii) increased travel to sunny climates for both men and women,²¹ which further increases the risk of keratinocyte carcinoma, (iv) increased surveillance, particularly in women and younger individuals, which may lead to higher detection rates of in situ lesions that may have otherwise remained undiagnosed and (v) men aged > 65 years may be less likely to see a dermatologist, leading to higher incidence rates of more serious invasive disease. This was the case for melanoma in Iceland, where men aged > 50 years more often presented with deeper lesions compared with women or younger men.²²

Iceland has low natural background UV, and its residents usually cover their skin for most of the year, with exposure mainly affecting the head and neck.¹⁴ Tanning bed usage surged in the 1980s and 1990s, with women and teenage girls more likely to have used tanning beds.^{21,23} This time course correlates with most of the joinpoints observed in this

study, in addition to the increase in leg lesions occurring in women. Travel abroad has increased among Icelanders, but sex-specific travel data that could explain the differences observed between men and women is not available.²¹ Iceland's low-UV environment might be relatively protective for men, who more often work outdoors,²⁴ whereas women are more likely to engage in high-risk UV behaviours, such as using tanning booths and wearing lighter clothing, which might partially explain why the invasive cSCC WSR for men and women is similar.²⁵ While the use of tanning beds could explain the increased incidence of in situ and invasive cSCC lesions in women, this does not explain why invasive cSCCs in men are almost exclusively on the head and neck. It could be that travel abroad and detection bias from increased skin cancer screening play a larger role in the observed risk of developing skin cancer for women, whereas chronic outdoor exposure is more relevant for men.

With Iceland's ageing population, cSCC has become a significant public health issue. Initiating population-based educational efforts to prevent high-risk behaviours is essential to bring about a decrease in skin cancer rates and to effect significant and long-lasting change in a population whose risk level was hitherto unrecognized.

References

- 1 Albert MR, Weinstock MA. Keratinocyte carcinoma. CA Cancer J Clin 2003; **53**:292–302.
- 2 Cameron MC, Lee E, Hibler B et al. Basal cell carcinoma: epidemiology; pathophysiology; clinical and histological subtypes; and disease associations. J Am Acad Dermatol 2019; 80:303–17.
- 3 Kallini JR, Hamed N, Khachemoune A. Squamous cell carcinoma of the skin: epidemiology, classification, management, and novel trends. Int J Dermatol 2015; **54**:130–40.
- 4 Green AC, Olsen CM. Cutaneous squamous cell carcinoma: an epidemiological review. Br J Dermatol 2017; 177:373–81.
- 5 Hemminki K. Familial invasive and in situ squamous cell carcinoma of the skin. Br J Cancer 2003; **88**:1375–80.
- 6 Hemminki K, Dong C. Subsequent cancers after in situ and invasive squamous cell carcinoma of the skin. Arch Dermatol 2000; 136:647– 51.
- 7 Adalsteinsson JA, Ratner D, Olafsdóttir E et al. Basal cell carcinoma: an emerging epidemic in women in Iceland. Br J Dermatol 2020; 183:847–56.
- 8 Vidarsdottir H, Gunnarsdottir HK, Olafsdottir EJ et al. Cancer risk by education in Iceland; a census-based cohort study. Acta Oncol 2008; 47:385–90.
- 9 Helgason A, Nicholson G, Stefánsson K, Donnelly P. A reassessment of genetic diversity in Icelanders: strong evidence from

multiple loci for relative homogeneity caused by genetic drift. Ann Hum Genet 2003; 67:281-97.

- 10 Sigurdardottir LG, Jonasson JG, Stefansdottir S et al. Data quality at the Icelandic Cancer Registry: comparability, validity, timeliness and completeness. *Acta Oncol* 2012; **51**:880–89.
- 11 Day NE. Cumulative rates and cumulative risk. In: Cancer Incidence in Five Continents (Muir C, Waterhouse J, Mack T, Powell J, Whelan S eds), vol. 5. Lyon: International Agency for Research on Cancer. IARC Scientific Publications No, 1987; 787–9.
- 12 Kim HJ, Fay MP, Feuer EJ, Midthune DN. Permutation tests for joinpoint regression with applications to cancer rates. Stat Med 2000; 19:335–51.
- 13 Tokez S, Hollestein L, Louwman M et al. Incidence of multiple vs first cutaneous squamous cell carcinoma on a nationwide scale and estimation of future incidences of cutaneous squamous cell carcinoma. JAMA Dermatology 2020; 156:1300–6.
- 14 Weather Atlas. Reykjavik, Iceland. Long-term weather forecast. Available at https://www.weather-atlas.com/en/iceland/reykjavikclimate#uv_index (last accessed 13 March 2021).
- 15 Venables ZC, Autier P, Nijsten T et al. Nationwide incidence of metastatic cutaneous squamous cell carcinoma in England. JAMA Dermatology 2019; 155:298–306.
- 16 Hollestein LM, de Vries E, Nijsten T. Trends of cutaneous squamous cell carcinoma in the Netherlands: Increased incidence rates, but stable relative survival and mortality 1989–2008. Eur J Cancer 2012; 48:2046–53.
- 17 Athas WF. Changes in nonmelanoma skin cancer incidence between 1977–1978 and 1998–1999 in Northcentral New Mexico. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 2003; 12:1105–8.
- 18 Hoey SEH, Devereux CEJ, Murray L et al. Skin cancer trends in Northern Ireland and consequences for provision of dermatology services. Br J Dermatol 2007; 156:1301–7.
- 19 Helgadottir EA, Sigurgeirsson B, Ólafsson JH, Rafnsson V. [Sunbeds and the risk of melanoma]. Available at http://www.cutis.is/ meluv.htm. (last accessed 3 August 2019) (in Icelandic).
- 20 Watts CG, Drummond M, Goumas C et al. Sunscreen use and melanoma risk among young Australian adults. JAMA Dermatology 2018; 154:1001-9.
- 21 Héry C, Tryggvadottir L, Sigurdsson T et al. A melanoma epidemic in Iceland: possible influence of sunbed use. Am J Epidemiol 2010; 172:762–7.
- 22 Stefansson H, Tryggvadottir L, Olafsdottir EJ et al. Cutaneous melanoma in Iceland: changing Breslow's tumour thickness. J Eur Acad Dermatology Venereol 2015; 29:346–52.
- 23 Sigurdsson T. The number and usage of sunbeds in Iceland 1988 and 2005. Available at https://nsfs.org/wp-content/uploads/ 2013/11/Sunbeds_Iceland_Sigurdsson.pdf (last accessed 13 March 2021).
- 24 Fennell KM, Martin K, Wilson CJ et al. Barriers to seeking help for skin cancer detection in rural Australia. J Clin Med 2017; 6:19.
- 25 Szewczyk M, Pazdrowski J, Golusiński P et al. Basal cell carcinoma in farmers: an occupation group at high risk. Int Arch Occup Environ Health 2016; 89:497–501.



Adalsteinsson, J.A., Muzumdar S., Waldman, R., Hu, C., Wu, R., Ratner, D., Ungar, J., Silverberg, J.I.,
Olafsdottir, G., Kristjansson, A.K., Tryggvadottir, L., Jonasson J.G. Association between
Hydrochlorothiazide and the Risk of In-Situ and Invasive Squamous Cell Skin Carcinoma and Basal Cell
Carcinoma: A Population-Based Case-Control Study. Journal of the American Association of
Dermatology. March 2021. DOI: 10.1016/j.jaad.2020.08.025.



Association between hydrochlorothiazide and the risk of in situ and invasive squamous cell skin carcinoma and basal cell carcinoma: A population-based case-control study

Jonas A. Adalsteinsson, MD,^{a,b} Sonal Muzumdar, BS,^b Reid Waldman, MD,^b Chaoran Hu, MS,^c Rong Wu, PhD,^c Désirée Ratner, MD,^d Jonathan Ungar, MD,^e Jonathan I. Silverberg, MD, PhD, MPH,^f

Gudridur H. Olafsdottir, BSc,^g Arni Kjalar Kristjansson, MD,^h Laufey Tryggvadottir, MS,^{a,g} and Jon Gunnlaugur Jonasson, MD^{a,h}

Reykjavik, Iceland; Farmington, Connecticut; Washington, DC; and New York, New York

Background: Population-based studies analyzing hydrochlorothiazide's (HCTZ's) effect on keratinocyte carcinoma, and particularly invasive squamous cell carcinoma (SCC), are lacking.

Objectives: To characterize the association between HCTZ use and invasive SCC, SCC in situ (SCCis), and basal cell carcinoma (BCC).

Metbods: This population-based case-control study included all 6880 patients diagnosed with first-time BCC, SCCis, and invasive SCC between 2003 and 2017 in Iceland and 69,620 population controls. Conditional logistic regression analyses were used to calculate multivariate odds ratios (ORs) for keratinocyte carcinoma associated with HCTZ use.

Results: A cumulative HCTZ dose above 37,500 mg was associated with increased risk of invasive SCC (OR, 1.69; 95% confidence interval [CI], 1.04-2.74). Users of HCTZ also had an increased risk of SCCis (OR, 1.24; 95% CI, 1.01-1.52) and BCC (OR, 1.14; 95% CI, 1.02-1.29).

Limitations: Limitations include this study's retrospective nature with the resulting inability to adjust for ultraviolet exposure, Fitzpatrick skin type, and comorbidities.

Conclusions: High cumulative exposure to HCTZ is associated with the development of keratinocyte carcinoma and, most importantly, invasive SCC. Sun protective behaviors alone may not eliminate the carcinogenic potential of HCTZ. (J Am Acad Dermatol 2021;84:669-75.)

Key words: basal cell carcinoma; epidemiology; hydrochlorothiazide; keratinocyte carcinoma; squamous cell carcinoma.

here is increasing evidence suggesting an association between hydrochlorothiazide (HCTZ) exposure and the development of

basal cell carcinoma (BCC) and squamous cell carcinoma (SCC).^{1,2} Whether HCTZ has a causal effect on the development of keratinocyte carcinoma

From the Faculty of Medicine, University of Iceland, Reykjavik^a; University of Connecticut Department of Dermatology, Farmington^b; Connecticut Convergence Institute for Translation in Regenerative Engineering, Farmington^c; New York University Langone Health, Department of Dermatology, New York^d; Mount Sinai Department of Dermatology, New York^e; The George Washington University School of Medicine and Health Sciences, Washington, DC^f; Icelandic Cancer Registry, Reykjavik⁹; Department of Pathology, Landspitali National-University Hospital, Reykjavik.^h

Dr Adalsteinsson and Author Muzumdar contributed equally to this article.

Funding sources: None.

Conflicts of interest: None disclosed.

IRB approval status: The study protocol was approved by the Icelandic National Bioethics Committee (VSNb2018030013). Accepted for publication August 7, 2020.

Reprints not available from the authors.

Correspondence to: Jonas A. Adalsteinsson, MD, University of Connecticut Department of Dermatology, 21 South Rd, Farmington, CT 06030. E-mail: adalsteinsson@uchc.edu.

Published online August 11, 2020.

^{0190-9622/\$36.00}

^{© 2020} by the American Academy of Dermatology, Inc. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jaad.2020.08.025

is of great interest because HCTZ is one of the most commonly prescribed antihypertensives in Europe and North America.^{2,3} HCTZ is a known photosensitizer and is thought to contribute to the development of keratinocyte carcinoma by causing the production of free radicals and reactive oxygen species upon exposure to ultraviolet (UV) radiation.²

The effect of HCTZ in low-UV environments is unknown, and the identification of strong epidemiologic data supporting a causal association between HCTZ use and keratinocyte carcinoma development would help guide initial antihypertensive management in patients at high risk of developing keratinocyte carcinoma.

To date, 3 populationbased case-control studies and several smaller casecontrol and cohort studies have evaluated the association between HCTZ and keratinocyte carcinoma.^{1,4-12} However, the results from these studies

were conflicting. As a result, no clear clinical recommendations have been developed based on their findings.¹³ Previous studies were limited by small sample size, inconsistent definitions of exposure (HCTZ alone, HCTZ in combination with other medications, or all thiazide diuretics), and different outcome measures (SCC, BCC, or keratinocyte carcinoma).

We present a population-based study analyzing the association between keratinocyte carcinoma and HCTZ in Iceland. This study covering the entire Icelandic population is a unique addition to previous studies because (1) Iceland's population is homogenous^{14,15}; (2) Reykjavik, Iceland's capital, is the northernmost capital in the world, with very low levels of daily ambient UV radiation 16; (3) Iceland is a small country with minimal variation in daily ambient UV exposure¹⁷; and (4) the Icelandic Cancer Registry (ICR) separately classifies squamous cell carcinoma in situ (SCCis) from invasive SCC, allowing this study to be the first to assess HCTZ's relationship with each of these prognostically distinct entities¹⁸; (5) The Icelandic Prescription Medicine Register is a population-based registry that records all outpatient prescriptions and can be directly linked to the ICR.¹⁹

METHODS

This is a population-based case-control study. The group of cases consisted of all individuals diagnosed

for the first time with SCCis, invasive SCC, and BCC of the skin with histologic confirmation in Iceland between 2003 and 2017. For each case, 10 unaffected population control individuals, matched by year of birth and sex, were randomly selected from the National Register of Iceland.

Two nationwide databases were used to extract data

about keratinocyte carcinoma diagnosis and prescription drug use in Iceland. The ICR records all cases of skin cancer diagnosed with histologic verification.¹⁸ The Icelandic Prescription Medicine Register is run by the Directorate of Health and records all electronic outpatient prescriptions since 2002.¹⁹ Demographic data, including Charleston Comorbidity Index, ethnicity, smoking status, and socioeconomic status, were not available for analysis. By record linkage using the unique personal identification number, all HCTZ prescriptions for case patients and control individ-

uals were identified from the Icelandic Prescription Medicine Register.

The index date was defined as the date of keratinocyte carcinoma diagnosis. Patients were considered exposed to HCTZ if they had filled 1 or more HCTZ prescriptions at least 2 years before the index date. Prescriptions of HCTZ filled less than 2 years before the index date were disregarded to account for possible lag time of HCTZ affecting the risk of developing keratinocyte carcinoma. We chose to implement a 2-year lag time because it has been shown in other similar studies that increased lag time is associated with increasing SCC risk.⁴ Prescriptions filled less than 2 years before diagnosis were unlikely to have affected the risk of keratinocyte carcinoma because photosensitization is a chronic process that takes multiple years.²⁰ For all patients, cumulative exposure to HCTZ was recorded in daily dose units (DDU) and milligrams. A DDU is the average daily maintenance dose of a drug when used for its primary indication.²¹ Patients taking azathioprine, mycophenolate mofetil, and cyclosporine were subsequently excluded as these immunosuppressive medications dramatically increase the risk of keratinocyte carcinoma.²⁰

Conditional logistic regression analyses were performed to determine multivariate odds ratios (ORs) with 95% confidence intervals (CI) for the

CAPSULE SUMMARY

- High cumulative hydrochlorothiazide (HCTZ) exposure is associated with an increased risk of keratinocyte carcinoma and, particularly, invasive squamous cell carcinoma.
- Patients on long-term HCTZ treatment should be counseled about the risk of developing keratinocyte carcinoma.
 Because average sun protection alone may not eliminate HCTZ's carcinogenic potential, practitioners may consider switching patients to other first-line antihypertensives.

BCC:	basal cell carcinoma
CI:	confidence interval
DDU:	daily dose unit
HCTZ:	hydrochlorothiazide
ICR:	Icelandic Cancer Registry
OR:	odds ratio
SCC:	squamous cell carcinoma
SCCis:	squamous cell carcinoma in-situ
UV:	ultraviolet

association between HCTZ use and the likelihood of BCC, invasive SCC, and SCCis. ORs were adjusted for the use of tetracyclines and topical and oral retinoids because these are photosensitizing medications that independently increase the risk of keratinocyte carcinoma.²⁰ Invasive SCC, SCCis, and BCC were evaluated separately in all analyses, with never users of HCTZ serving as the control for all cases. Trend analysis was used to assess for a dose-response relationship for each tumor subtype. *P* values of the tests were calculated by using weighted linear regression, which regressed ORs based on the median dosage for each HCTZ dose category (1-500, 501-1500, and >1500 DDU). The inverse variance of the log-effect size was used as weight.²² A P value of less than .05 was considered statistically significant. The study protocol was approved by the Icelandic National Bioethics Committee (VSNb2018030013).

RESULTS

Altogether, 1013 patients with invasive SCC, 1167 with SCCis, and 4700 with BCC were identified and were age- and sex-matched with 10,367; 11,961; and 47,292 control individuals, respectively. Patient characteristics are described in Table I. Male patients constituted 42%, 36%, and 51% of patients with BCC, SCCis, and invasive SCC, respectively.

The relationship between HCTZ exposure and keratinocyte carcinoma risk is reported in Table II and Fig 1. Of individuals with invasive SCC, 8.9% were users of HCTZ as compared to 8.6% of control individuals. At low and moderate doses of HCTZ, there was no difference in invasive SCC risk between HCTZ users and control individuals. Cumulative HCTZ doses greater than 1500 DDU (37,500 mg) were associated with an increased risk of invasive SCC (OR, 1.69; 95% CI, 1.04-2.74).

Similarly, 10.0% of individuals diagnosed with SCCis were users of HCTZ as compared to 8.2% of control individuals. Users of HCTZ showed a significant increase in SCCis risk as compared to control individuals (OR, 1.24; 95% CI, 1.01-1.52).

Additionally, 7.4% of individuals diagnosed with BCC were users of HCTZ compared to 6.5% of control individuals. HCTZ use was associated with an increased risk of developing BCC (OR, 1.14; 95% CI, 1.02-1.29). The dose-response relationship was statistically significant for BCC (P = .02) but not for SCCis (P = .64) or for invasive SCC (P = .1) (Fig 1).

Subgroup analysis was performed (Table III). HCTZ use was associated with a significant increase in risk of SCCis in male patients and people aged 50 years and older (OR, 1.45; 95% CI, 1.03-2.04 and OR, 1.23; 95% CI, 1.00-1.52, respectively). Similarly, HCTZ use was associated with a significant increase in BCC risk in people aged 50 years and older (OR, 1.15; 95% CI, 1.02-1.30).

DISCUSSION

This population-based Icelandic study, which includes more than 1000 patients with invasive SCC, 1100 patients with SCCis, and 4700 patients with BCC, supports an association between HCTZ use and all 3 types of keratinocyte carcinoma studied herein. This study is well suited to show an association between HCTZ use and keratinocyte carcinoma because of Iceland's unique demographics, low average daily ambient UV exposure, and stringent recording of keratinocyte carcinoma cases.

The Icelandic population is exceptionally homogenous with minimal variance in Fitzpatrick skin type among Icelanders.¹⁵ Close to 100% of Icelanders are white.¹⁴ In contrast, Denmark, where a similar population-based cohort study was performed, is more genetically heterogeneous.¹⁵ Because Fitzpatrick skin type is a major determinant of skin cancer risk at the population level, Iceland's homogeneity strongly contributes to the study's internal validity. Although South Korea, where a population-based cohort study was also performed, is also ethnically homogenous, the incidence of keratinocyte carcinoma in South Koreans is approximately 24 to 40 times lower than the incidence of keratinocyte carcinoma in Iceland, due in large part to ethnic differences between the populations.¹²

Additionally, our data suggest that relatively low levels of average daily UV exposure are sufficient to observe an association between HCTZ exposure and keratinocyte carcinoma development. As mentioned previously, Reykjavik, Iceland's capital, is the northernmost capital in the world.¹⁶ The average daily UV exposure in Iceland is 957 J/m², which is roughly half of Denmark's exposure (1691 J/m²), and one third that of South Korea and the United States (2535 J/m²)

Ever use

894 (8.6)

	BCC		SCCis		Invasive SCC		
Characteristics	Case patients (n = 4700)	Control individuals (n = 47,292)	Case patients (n = 1167)	Control individuals (n = 11,961)	Case patients (n = 1013)	Control individuals (n = 10,376)	
Age, y, median (IQR)	69 (56-79)	69 (56-79)	77 (67-84)	77 (67-84)	79 (71-85)	79 (70-85)	
Male sex, n (%) Use of HCTZ, n (%)	1988 (42.3)	20,022 (42.3)	425 (36.4)	4368 (36.5)	521 (51.4)	5309 (51.2)	
Never use	4354 (92.6)	44,226 (93.5)	1051 (90.1)	10982 (91.8)	923 (91.1)	9473 (91.4)	

Table I. Characteristics of patients with BCC, SCCis, and invasive SCC and age- and sex-matched control individuals

BCC, Basal cell carcinoma; HCTZ, hydrochlorothiazide; IQR, interquartile range; SCC, squamous cell carcinoma; SCCis, in situ squamous cell carcinoma.

116 (10.0)

979 (8.2)

90 (8.9)

Table II. Association betweer	HCTZ use and ri	sk of BCC, SCCis, a	and invasive SCC
-------------------------------	-----------------	---------------------	------------------

3066 (6.5)

346 (7.4)

Subgroup	Case patients	Control individuals	OR (95% CI)	Adjusted OR (95% CI)*
ВСС				
Never use, n	4354	44,226	1.00	1.00
Ever use	346	3066	1.15 (1.02-1.30)	1.14 (1.02-1.29)
Cumulative dosage, n				
1-500 DDU (25-12,500 mg)	210	1981	1.08 (0.93-1.25)	1.07 (0.93-1.24)
501-1500 DDU (12,525-37,500 mg)	87	734	1.22 (0.97-1.53)	1.21 (0.97-1.52)
>1500 DDU (>37,500 mg)	49	351	1.43 (1.06-1.94)	1.42 (1.05-1.92)
BCC continuous trend test	<i>P</i> = .02			
SCCis				
Never use, n	1051	10,982	1.00	1.00
Ever use, n	116	979	1.24 (1.01-1.53)	1.24 (1.01-1.52)
Cumulative dosage, n				
1-500 DDU (25-12,500 mg)	68	639	1.12 (0.86-1.45)	1.11 (0.86-1.45)
501-1500 DDU (12,525-37,500 mg)	32	215	1.55 (1.06-2.26)	1.55 (1.06-2.26)
>1500 DDU (>37,500 mg)	16	125	1.34 (0.79-2.28)	1.35 (0.79-2.29)
SCCis continuous trend test	<i>P</i> = .64			
Invasive SCC				
Never use, n	923	9473	1.00	1.00
Ever use, n	90	894	1.03 (0.82-1.30)	1.02 (0.81-1.29)
Cumulative dosage, n				
1-500 DDU (25-12,500 mg)	49	568	0.88 (0.65-1.20)	0.87 (0.64-1.18)
501-1500 DDU (12,525-37,500 mg)	21	205	1.05 (0.67-1.66)	1.05 (0.66-1.66)
>1500 DDU (>37,500 mg)	20	121	1.67 (1.03-2.71)	1.69 (1.04-2.74)
Invasive SCC continuous trend test	<i>P</i> = .1			

BCC, Basal cell carcinoma; CI, confidence interval; DDU, daily dose unit; HCTZ, hydrochlorothiazide; OR, odds ratio; SCC, squamous cell carcinoma; SCCis, in situ squamous cell carcinoma.

*Model adjusted for the use of the following photosensitizing medications: tetracyclines, oral retinoids, and topical retinoids.

and 2736 J/m²).²³ Furthermore, because of Iceland's small size of 39,769 square miles and approximately 3° range of latitude from its northernmost to southernmost tips, average daily ambient UV exposure is relatively consistent throughout the country.²⁴ Tanning bed use is commonplace in Iceland, with 70% of women and 35% of men having used a tanning bed.¹⁶ Foreign travel is also common and has been increasing in recent years.¹⁶ It is likely that these 2 factors play an important part in the UV exposure of this population.

SCCis and invasive SCC

To our knowledge, this study is the first to analyze the association between HCTZ and the risk of invasive SCC and SCCis separately. This is important because invasive SCC has a more aggressive disease course compared to SCCis. Our study was able to distinguish between these entities because the ICR records these histopathologic diagnoses separately.¹⁸ We identified independent associations between invasive SCC and SCCis with HCTZ use. Only patients with the highest exposures


Fig 1. Dose-response relationships between cumulative HCTZ dosage and risk of BCC, SCCis, and invasive SCC. A continuous trend test resulted in *P* values of .02, .64, and .1, respectively.

Table III.	Associations	of HCTZ	use and	keratinocyte	carcinoma	by sub	group
------------	--------------	---------	---------	--------------	-----------	--------	-------

Subgroup	Case patients,	Control individuals,	OR (95% CI)	Adjusted OR (95% CI)
	ii (exposed/unexposed)	ii (exposed/unexposed)		
DCC				
Male	136/1852	1226/18,796	1.13 (0.94-1.37)	1.12 (0.93-1.36)
Female	210/2502	1840/25,430	1.16 (1.00-1.36)	1.16 (0.99-1.35)
<50 y	7/740	73/7445	0.97 (0.44-2.12)	0.72 (0.61-0.86)
≥50 y	339/3614	2993/36,781	1.16 (1.03-1.30)	1.15 (1.02-1.30)
SCCis				
Male	44/381	328/4040	1.45 (1.04-2.04)	1.45 (1.03-2.04)
Female	72/670	651/6942	1.14 (0.88-1.48)	1.13 (0.87-1.47)
<50 y	1/63	4/671	2.65 (0.27-26.29)	2.21 (0.21-22.94)
≥50 y	115/988	975/10,311	1.24 (1.00-1.52)	1.23 (1.00-1.52)
Invasive SCC				
Male	39/482	389/4920	1.01 (0.71-1.43)	1.01 (0.71-1.43)
Female	51/441	505/4553	1.05 (0.77-1.43)	1.03 (0.75-1.41)
<50 y	0/35	0/380	_	_
≥50 y	90/888	894/9093	1.03 (0.82-1.30)	1.021 (0.810-1.29)

BCC, Basal cell carcinoma; CI, confidence interval; HCTZ, hydrochlorothiazide; OR, odds ratio; SCC, squamous cell carcinoma; SCCis, in situ squamous cell carcinoma.

to HCTZ (cumulative dose of >1500 DDU or 37,500 mg) showed a statistically significant association with invasive SCC, and a significant doseresponse relationship was not detected. When stratified into subgroups by age and sex, HCTZ use was not significantly associated with invasive SCC, likely because the study was not sufficiently powered to detect these associations.

Interestingly, although the overall association between SCCis and HCTZ use was stronger than the association between invasive SCC and HCTZ, there was no association seen between the highest cumulative dosages of HCTZ (cumulative dose of >1500 DDU or >37,500 mg) and SCCis; however, both ever use and use of 500t o 1500 DDU of HCTZ were associated with SCCis development. It is possible that the study was not powered to identify associations of SCCis with different doses of HCTZ or that the observed relationship between ever use of HCTZ and SCCis was, in fact, spurious. When stratified by age and sex, HCTZ use was significantly associated with SCCis in male patients and individuals aged 50 years and older.

Previous studies evaluating the association of SCC with HCTZ use did not distinguish between cases of invasive SCC and SCCis, as noted earlier. The majority of these studies found a significantly increased risk of SCC with HCTZ use.² The 2 population-based studies found a significant dose-dependent increase in the risk

of cutaneous SCC and SCC of the lip in the Danish population. 1,4

BCC

An association between BCC development and HCTZ use has been less consistently shown in previous research than the relationship between SCC and HCTZ,² possibly because BCCs have been shown to have longer promoter periods than SCC.²⁵ As a result of this longer promoter period, previous case-control studies evaluating the relationship of keratinocyte carcinoma with other exposures (eg, sunscreen) have frequently had more difficulty demonstrating an association with BCC than with SCC.

We found a significantly increased risk of BCC with HCTZ use with a clear dose-response relationship. The association was shown for ever users of HCTZ. When further stratified by cumulative dose, statistical significance was observed only at cumulative doses above 1500 DDU. These results may be explained by the fact that significantly longer periods of HCTZ use are required to observe an increased risk of BCC, as has been documented with other known causal exposures, or may suggest that this study was not powered to evaluate these smaller subgroups. Similarly, when divided into subgroups by age and sex, only people aged 50 years and older had a significant increase in BCC risk with HCTZ use.

Only 1 other population-based study, of the Danish population, evaluated the risk of BCC with HCTZ use.¹ The investigators identified a dosedependent increase in BCC risk with use of HCTZ. Similarly, a cohort study from the United States showed a significant association between thiazides and increased BCC risk.⁵ Two case-control studies from Denmark, a case-control multicenter study from Europe, and a cohort study from the Netherlands trended toward an association between BCC and thiazide use but did not reach statistical significance.^{6,8,10,11} Of note, a recent meta-analysis that included all of the aforementioned studies found a marginal association between BCC development and HCTZ exposure.²

Strengths and limitations

An important strength of the study is the population-based design using record linkage of high-quality nationwide health registries. This design eliminates the drawbacks typical for most case-control studies, that is, a nonrepresentative control group and information bias. In addition, using the unique personal identification number for record linkage ensures accurate linkage and virtually no loss to follow-up. This study has several key limitations affecting its internal and external validity. The relationship between HCTZ and skin cancer raises the possibility of hypertension or other antihypertensive medications being possible confounders. Optimally, we would have included a control group on a separate antihypertensive medication, such as a beta-blocker or an angiotensinconverting enzyme inhibitor. However, we lacked sufficient power to assess this. Internal validity is primarily affected by the inherent limitations of the ICR. For example, the registry does not record potential confounders such as patient comorbidities, UV exposure habits, tanning bed use, smoking status, or socioeconomic status.¹⁸ Finally, one possible explanation for the increased risk in HCTZ users could be the fact that they are under closer surveillance and, thus, are more frequently diagnosed with skin cancer, and this was impossible to correct for in this study.

CONCLUSION AND CLINICAL IMPLICATIONS

Our findings strengthen the argument that HCTZ exposure is associated with the development of SCCis, SCC, and BCC. This risk, at least for BCC and invasive SCC, was shown to be most pronounced in individuals with prolonged exposure to HCTZ. Importantly, a similar risk has not been observed with other Eighth Joint National Committee first-line antihypertensive medications, including angiotensin-converting enzyme inhibitors, angiotensin receptor blockers, and calcium channel blockers,^{1,13} suggesting that a patient's individual skin cancer risk should be accounted for when choosing a first-line hypertensive. When HCTZ is initiated, patients should be counseled about the potential association of its use with keratinocyte carcinoma and, therefore, encouraged to practice sun protection. Because an association between keratinocyte carcinoma and HCTZ has now been documented in Iceland's low-UV environment, it is important to recognize that average sun protection behaviors may not necessarily eliminate the carcinogenic potential of HCTZ. Although additional studies are required to show that discontinuation of HCTZ decreases the risk of subsequent keratinocyte carcinoma development, the risk/benefit ratio of using HCTZ in patients at risk for keratinocyte carcinoma development needs to be carefully considered.

REFERENCES

 Pedersen SA, Gaist D, Schmidt SAJ, Hölmich LR, Friis S, Pottegård A. Hydrochlorothiazide use and risk of nonmelanoma skin cancer: a nationwide case-control study from Denmark. *J Am Acad Dermatol*. 2018;78(4):673-681.

- Shin D, Lee ES, Kim J, Guerra L, Naik D, Prida X. Association between the use of thiazide diuretics and the risk of skin cancers: a meta-analysis of observational studies. J Clin Med Res. 2019;11(4):247-255.
- Gu Q, Burt VL, Dillon CF, Yoon S. Trends in antihypertensive medication use and blood pressure control among United States adults with hypertension: the National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey, 2001 to 2010. *Circulation*. 2012; 126(17):2105-2114.
- Pottegård A, Hallas J, Olesen M, et al. Hydrochlorothiazide use is strongly associated with risk of lip cancer. J Intern Med. 2017; 282(4):322-331.
- Nardone B, Majewski S, Kim AS, et al. Melanoma and nonmelanoma skin cancer associated with angiotensin-convertingenzyme inhibitors, angiotensin-receptor blockers and thiazides: a matched cohort study. *Drug Saf.* 2017;40(3):249-255.
- 6. Schmidt S, Schmidt M, Mehnert F, Lemeshow S, Sørensen H. Use of antihypertensive drugs and risk of skin cancer. *J Eur Acad Dermatol Venereol*. 2015;29(8):1545-1554.
- Robinson SN, Zens MS, Perry AE, Spencer SK, Duell EJ, Karagas MR. Photosensitizing agents and the risk of nonmelanoma skin cancer: a population-based case—control study. J Invest Dermatol. 2013;133(8):1950-1955.
- de Vries E, Trakatelli M, Kalabalikis D, et al. Known and potential new risk factors for skin cancer in European populations: a multicentre case—control study. Br J Dermatol. 2012;167:1-13.
- **9.** Friedman GD, Asgari MM, Warton EM, Chan J, Habel LA. Antihypertensive drugs and lip cancer in non-Hispanic whites. *Arch Intern Med.* 2012;172(16):1246-1251.
- Ruiter R, Visser LE, Eijgelsheim M, et al. High-ceiling diuretics are associated with an increased risk of basal cell carcinoma in a population-based follow-up study. *Eur J Cancer*. 2010;46(13): 2467-2472.
- Jensen AØ, Thomsen H, Engebjerg MC, Olesen AB, Sørensen HT, Karagas M. Use of photosensitising diuretics and risk of skin cancer: a population-based case—control study. Br J Cancer. 2008;99(9):1522-1528.
- Park E, Lee Y, Jue M. Hydrochlorothiazide use and the risk of skin cancer in patients with hypertensive disorder: a nationwide retrospective cohort study from Korea. *Korean J Intern Med.* 2019;35(4):917-928.

- Armstrong C. JNC8 guidelines for the management of hypertension in adults. Am Fam Physician. 2014;90(7):503-504.
- Vidarsdottir H, Gunnarsdottir HK, Olafsdottir EJ, Olafsdottir GH, Pukkala E, Tryggvadottir L. Cancer risk by education in Iceland; a census-based cohort study. *Acta Oncol.* 2008;47(3):385-390.
- Helgason A, Nicholson G, Stefansson K, Donnelly P. A reassessment of genetic diversity in Icelanders: strong evidence from multiple loci for relative homogeneity caused by genetic drift. *Ann Hum Genet*. 2003;67(4):281-297.
- Adalsteinsson J, Ratner D, Olafsdóttir E, et al. Basal cell carcinoma: an emerging epidemic in women in Iceland. Br J Dermatol. 2020;183(5):847-856.
- Average UV index Reykjavík, Iceland. Weather Atlas Web site. Available at: https://www.weather-atlas.com/en/iceland/ reykjavik-climate#uv_index. Accessed March 24, 2020.
- Sigurdardottir LG, Jonasson JG, Stefansdottir S, et al. Data quality at the Icelandic Cancer Registry: comparability, validity, timeliness and completeness. *Acta Oncol.* 2012;51(7):880-889.
- The directorate of health. The Icelandic Directorate of Health. 2016. Available at: https://www.landlaeknir.is/english/. Accessed March 11, 2020.
- Didona D, Paolino G, Bottoni U, Cantisani C. Non melanoma skin cancer pathogenesis overview. *Biomedicines*. 2018;6(1):6.
- Defined daily dose (DDD). World Health Organization. Available at: https://www.who.int/medicines/regulation/medicinessafety/toolkit_ddd/en/. Accessed June 29, 2020.
- 22. Brownstein NC, Cai J. Tests of trend between disease outcomes and ordinal covariates discretized from underlying continuous variables: simulation studies and applications to NHANES 2007–2008. BMC Med Res Methodol. 2019;19(1):2.
- Lucas R. Solar ultraviolet radiation: assessing the environmental burden of disease at national and local levels. World Health Organization. 2010. Available at: https://www.who.int/quantifying_ehimpacts/publications/UV.pdf. Accessed March 24, 2020.
- 24. Iceland country profile. British Broadcasting Corporation. 2018. Available at: https://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-17383525. Accessed March 24, 2020.
- Ferreira FR, Ogawa MM, Nascimento LFC, Tomimori J. Epidemiological profile of nonmelanoma skin cancer in renal transplant recipients: experience of a referral center. *An Bras Dermatol.* 2014;89(5):745-750.



Adalsteinsson, J.A., Muzumdar S., Waldman, R., Hu, C., Wu, R., Ratner, D., Feng, H., Ungar, J., Silverberg, J.I., Olafsdottir, G., Kristjansson, A.K., Tryggvadottir, L., Jonasson J.G. Statins are associated with increased risk of squamous cell carcinoma of the skin: a whole-population study from Iceland. Arch Dermatol Res. March 2021.

CONCISE COMMUNICATIONS



Statins are associated with increased risk of squamous cell carcinoma of the skin: a whole-population study from Iceland

Jonas A. Adalsteinsson^{1,2} · Sonal Muzumdar¹ · Reid Waldman¹ · Chaoran Hu³ · Rong Wu³ · Désirée Ratner⁷ · Hao Feng¹ · Jonathan Ungar⁶ · Jonathan I. Silverberg⁴ · Gudridur H. Olafsdottir⁵ · Arni Kjalar Kristjansson⁸ · Laufey Tryggvadottir^{2,5} · Jon Gunnlaugur Jonasson^{2,8}

Received: 30 November 2020 / Revised: 14 February 2021 / Accepted: 19 March 2021 © The Author(s), under exclusive licence to Springer-Verlag GmbH Germany, part of Springer Nature 2021

Abstract

Statins have been associated with an increased risk of keratinocyte carcinoma but data are limited and conflicting. Statins are hypothesized to contribute to KC through immunomodulation. A whole-population case–control study of the Icelandic population was conducted using the Icelandic Cancer Registry and Icelandic Prescription Medicine Register. These are high-quality registers which include all cancer diagnoses, as well as every prescription in the country. Cases included all first-time histologically confirmed diagnoses of (BCC), in situ squamous cell carcinoma (SCCis) and invasive SCC between 2003 and 2017. Each case was paired with 10 age- and sex-matched controls. Multivariate conditional logistic regression analysis was performed. Four thousand seven hundred patients with BCC, 1167 patients with SCCis and 1013 patients with invasive SCC were identified and paired with 47,292, 11,961 and 10,367 controls, respectively. Overall statin use was associated with an increased risk of invasive SCC and SCCis but not BCC (adjusted OR [95% CI]: 1.29 [1.11–1.50]; 1.43 [1.24–1.64]; 1.03 [0.95–1.12], respectively). Subgroup analysis demonstrated that statins were significantly associated with invasive SCC and SCCis in patients over 60, but not in those under 60. Atorvastatin was only associated with an increased risk of SCCis; whereas, simvastatin was associated with an increased risk of both invasive SCC and SCCis. This whole-population study of Iceland demonstrates that statin exposure is associated with increased risk of SCC, but not BCC, in a low UV environment. The reasons are unclear, but our results may suggest that individuals receiving atorvastatin and simvastatin have differing levels of baseline keratinocyte cancer risk or that properties of a statin other than 'statin intensity' affect association with SCC.

Keywords Statins \cdot Atorvastatin \cdot Simvastatin \cdot Nonmelanoma skin cancer \cdot Basal cell carcinoma \cdot Squamous cell carcinoma

Jonas A. Adalsteinsson and Sonal Muzumdar are the co-first authors.

Jonas A. Adalsteinsson adalsteinsson@uchc.edu

- ¹ University of Connecticut Department of Dermatology, 21 South Road, Farmington, CT 06030, USA
- ² Faculty of Medicine, University of Iceland, Saemundargata 2, 101 Reykjavík, Iceland
- ³ Connecticut Convergence Institute for Translation in Regenerative Engineering, 195 Farmington Avenue, Farmington, CT 06030, USA
- ⁴ The George Washington University School of Medicine and Health Sciences, Washington, DC, USA

Statins have been associated with an increased risk of keratinocyte carcinoma (KC), but data are limited and conflicting [1]. Population-wide data are especially lacking, with most studies combining basal cell carcinoma (BCC) and

- ⁵ Icelandic Cancer Registry, Skogarhlid 8, 105 Reykjavík, Iceland
- ⁶ Mount Sinai Department of Dermatology, One Gustave L. Levy Place, New York, NY 10029, USA
- ⁷ Department of Dermatology, NYU Langone Health, New York, NY 10016, USA
- ⁸ Department of Pathology, Landspitali National-University Hospital, Hringbraut, 101 Reykjavik, Iceland

Characteristic	BCC		SCCis		Invasive SCC	
	Case ($n = 4700$)	Control (<i>n</i> =47,292)	Case (<i>n</i> =1167)	Control $(n = 11,961)$	Case	Control
Age: median (IQR)	69 (56–79)	69 (56–79)	77 (67–84)	77 (67–84)	79 (71–85)	79 (70–85)
Male sex	1988 (42.30%)	20,022 (42.34%)	425 (36.42%)	4368 (36.52%)	521 (51.43%)	5309 (51.21%)
Use of statin	1093 (23.26%)	10,661 (22.54%)	405 (34.70%)	3350 (28.01%)	365 (36.03%)	3185 (30.72%)

Table 1 Demographics of patients with basal cell carcinoma, in situ squamous cell carcinoma and invasive squamous cell carcinoma and ageand sex-matched controls

BCC basal cell carcinoma, SCCis in situ squamous cell carcinoma, SCC squamous cell carcinoma, IQR interquartile range

squamous cell carcinoma (SCC) into a suboptimal unified analysis [2, 3]. Due to this lack of quality data, we decided to analyze this relationship in Iceland, which has very low background UV environment in a genetically homogenous population, providing an interesting environment to study the possible relationship between KC and statin use [4, 5].

A whole-population case-control study of the Icelandic population was conducted using the Icelandic Cancer Registry and Icelandic Prescription Medicine Register. These are high-quality registers which include all cancer diagnoses, as well as every prescription in the country [6, 7]. Cases included all first-time histologically confirmed diagnoses of (BCC), in situ squamous cell carcinoma (SCCis) and invasive SCC between 2003 and 2017. Patients using mycophenolate mofetil, azathioprine and cyclosporine were excluded. Statin prescriptions initiated less than 2 years before the index date were disregarded to account for possible lag time. Each case was paired with 10 age- and sex-matched controls. Patients who filled at least one statin (simvastatin or atorvastatin) prescription prior to their first KC diagnosis were considered exposed. Multivariate conditional logistic regression analysis was performed to assess the association

between statin exposure and BCC, SCCis and invasive SCC. Odds ratios (ORs) and 95% confidence intervals (CIs) were adjusted for age, sex and the use of hydrochlorothiazide and photosensitizing medications (retinoids; tetracyclines).

Four thousand seven hundred patients with BCC, 1167 patients with SCCis and 1013 patients with invasive SCC were identified and paired with 47,292, 11,961 and 10,367 controls, respectively (Table 1). Overall statin use was associated with an increased risk of invasive SCC and SCCis but not BCC (adjusted OR [95% CI]: 1.29 [1.11–1.50]; 1.43 [1.24–1.64]; 1.03 [0.95–1.12], respectively). Subgroup analysis demonstrated that statins were significantly associated with invasive SCC and SCCis in patients over 60, but not in those under 60 (Table 2).

This whole-population study of Iceland demonstrates that statin exposure is associated with increased risk of SCC, but not BCC, in a low UV environment. One other population wide study from Denmark has analyzed the impact of statins on SCC and BCC in a separate manner. In their study, no increased risk of invasive SCC was found but they did not analyze SCCis risk [2, 3]. Similarly, an analysis of the Nurses' Health Study and Health Professionals' Follow-up

Table 2	Association between a	statin exposure a	and risk of basal	cell carcinoma	, in situ squamous	cell carcinoma	and invasive	squamous	cell carci-
noma w	ith subgroup analysis								

	Cases (exposed/ unexposed)	Controls (exposed/ unexposed)	OR (95% CI)	Adjusted OR (95% CI)*	Adjusted OR (95% CI)**
BCC	1093/3607	10,661/36,631	1.05 (0.97–1.14)	1.05 (0.97–1.13)	1.03 (0.95–1.12)
Cumulative dose					
1-500 DDU	315	3000	1.07 (0.95-1.22)	1.07 (0.94–1.21)	1.06 (0.93-1.20)
501-1500 DDU	363	3448	1.08 (0.96-1.21)	1.07 (0.95-1.20)	1.06 (0.94–1.19)
>1500 DDU	415	4213	1.01 (0.90-1.13)	1.00 (0.89–1.13)	0.99 (0.88-1.11)
Subgroup					
Male	588/1400	5696/14,326	1.07 (0.96-1.20)	1.07 (0.95-1.19)	1.05 (0.94–1.18)
Female	505/2207	4965/22,305	1.03 (0.92–1.16)	1.03 (0.92–1.15)	1.01 (0.91–1.13)
<60 years old	61/1364	680/13,703	0.90 (0.69–1.19)	0.89 (0.67-1.17)	0.87 (0.66–1.14)
\geq 60 years old	1032/2243	9981/22,928	1.07 (0.98–1.16)	1.06 (0.98-1.15)	1.05 (0.98–1.14)
Simvastatin	574/3607	5527/36,631	1.07 (0.97-1.18)	1.06 (0.96–1.17)	1.05 (0.95–1.16)
Atorvastatin	220/3607	2081/36,631	1.07 (0.92–1.24)	1.06 (0.91–1.23)	1.05 (0.91–1.23)
SCCis	405/762	3,350/8,611	1.45 (1.26–1.67)	1.44 (1.25–1.66)	1.43 (1.24–1.64)
Cumulative dose					
1-500 DDU	97	864	1.33 (1.05–1.67)	1.32 (1.05–1.65)	1.31 (1.05–1.65)
501-1500 DDU	126	1091	1.37 (1.12–1.69)	1.36 (1.11–1.67)	1.35 (1.09–1.66)
>1500 DDU	182	1395	1.63 (1.34–1.97)	1.61 (1.33–1.96)	1.59 (1.32–1.93)
Subgroup					
Male	170/255	1505/2863	1.33 (1.07–1.67)	1.31 (1.05–1.64)	1.30 (1.04–1.63)
Female	235/507	1845/5748	1.53 (1.28–1.83)	1.53 (1.27–1.83)	1.51 (1.26–1.81)
< 60 years old	9/133	74/1466	1.55 (0.72–3.30)	1.50 (0.70-3.23)	1.47 (0.68–3.15)
\geq 60 years old	396/629	3276/7145	1.45 (1.25–1.67)	1.44 (1.25–1.66)	1.43 (1.24–1.65)
Simvastatin	226/762	1760/8611	1.50 (1.26–1.78)	1.49 (1.25–1.76)	1.47 (1.23–1.74)
Atorvastatin	68/762	569/8611	1.35 (1.02–1.78)	1.34 (1.01–1.77)	1.34 (1.01–1.77)
Invasive SCC	365/648	3,185/7,182	1.31 (1.13–1.51)	1.31 (1.13–1.51)	1.29 (1.11–1.50)
Cumulative dose					
1-500 DDU	86	759	1.28 (1.00–1.63)	1.28 (1.00–1.63)	1.27 (1.00–1.62)
501-1500 DDU	125	1038	1.36 (1.10–1.68)	1.36 (1.10–1.68)	1.35 (1.09–1.67)
>1500 DDU	154	1388	1.28 (1.04–1.57)	1.28 (1.04–1.57)	1.26 (1.02–1.54)
Subgroup					
Male	215/306	1936/3373	1.25 (1.02–1.52)	1.25 (1.02–1.52)	1.24 (1.01–1.51)
Female	150/342	1249/3809	1.38 (1.11–1.73)	1.38 (1.11–1.73)	1.37 (1.10–1.71)
< 60 years old	Jul-88	59/969	1.19 (0.49–2.88)	1.28 (0.53-3.10)	1.24 (0.51–3.02)
\geq 60 years old	358/560	3,126/6,213	1.31 (1.12–1.52)	1.30 (1.12–1.52)	1.29 (1.11–1.50)
Simvastatin	203/648	1679/7182	1.37 (1.15–1.64)	1.37 (1.15–1.65)	1.35 (1.13–1.62)
Atorvastatin	68 /648	577 /7182	1.28 (0.97–1.69)	1.28 (0.97–1.69)	1.27 (0.96–1.68)

BCC basal cell carcinoma, SCCis in situ squamous cell carcinoma, SCC squamous cell carcinoma, DDU daily dose units, OR odds ratio, CI confidence interval

*Adjusted for hydrochlorothiazide

**Adjusted for hydrochlorothiazide and photosensitizing medications

Study found no significant association between statins and SCC, but did not assess SCCis risk [8]. It is unclear why this is but the differences observed could be due to numerous reasons. First, as discussed below, we see different risk increases between different subtypes of statins (with lower risk observed with atorvastatin). Statin intake could differ between these populations. The age composition might also differ, as the risk increase we observed was not significant for individuals < 60. Dermatology access is high in Iceland, and patients who are under frequent observation by their physician might both be more likely to take a statin, and also more likely to see a dermatologist for screening This could be leading to the discovery of SCCs that might otherwise not have been diagnosed. Statins are hypothesized to contribute to KC through immunomodulation [1]. They increase regulatory T cell concentration which may impair host effector T cell surveillance-promoting carcinogenesis [1]. While atorvastatin is a longer-acting, more potent inhibitor of HMG-CoA reductase than simvastatin [1], atorvastatin was only associated with an increased risk of SCCis; whereas, simvastatin was associated with an increased risk of both invasive SCC and SCCis. This may suggest that individuals receiving atorvastatin and simvastatin have differing levels of baseline KC risk or that properties of a statin other than 'statin intensity' affect association with SCC.

Limitations of this study include the inability to adjust for patient comorbidities, potential confounding medications, Fitzpatrick skin type, smoking, ultraviolet exposure and patient socioeconomic status. Our results, thus, cannot confirm causation. While the reason for the observed association is unclear, our results suggest that there is reason to conduct larger prospective studies looking at statin exposure and KC risk. We emphasize that moving forward, the risk might be different between different subtypes of statins, and thus, they should be analyzed in a separate manner.

Funding None.

Declarations

Conflict of interest The authors declare that there is no conflict of interest.

References

- Yang K, Marley A, Tang H, Song Y, Tang JY, Han J (2017) Statin use and non-melanoma skin cancer risk: a meta-analysis of randomized controlled trials and observational studies. Oncotarget 8(43):75411–75417. https://doi.org/10.18632/oncotarget.20034
- Arnspang S, Pottegård A, Friis S et al (2015) Statin use and risk of nonmelanoma skin cancer: a nationwide study in Denmark. Br J Cancer 112(1):153–156. https://doi.org/10.1038/bjc.2014.527
- Haukka J, Sankila R, Klaukka T et al (2010) Incidence of cancer and statin usage—record linkage study. Int J Cancer 126(1):279– 284. https://doi.org/10.1002/ijc.24536
- Lucas R (2010) Solar ultraviolet radiation: Assessing the environmental burden of disease at national and local levels. World Health Organization. Published 2010. Accessed October 4, 2020. https://www.who.int/quantifying_ehimpacts/publications/UV.pdf.
- Helgason A, Nicholson G, Stefansson K, Donnelly P (2003) A reassessment of genetic diversity in Icelanders: strong evidence from multiple loci for relative homogeneity caused by genetic drift. Ann Hum Genet 67(4):281–297
- Sigurdardottir LG, Jonasson JG, Stefansdottir S et al (2012) Data quality at the Icelandic Cancer Registry: comparability, validity, timeliness and completeness. Acta Oncol Stockh Swed 51(7):880– 889. https://doi.org/10.3109/0284186X.2012.698751
- The directorate of health. 2016. The Icelandic Directorate of Health Web site. https://www.landlaeknir.is/english/. Updated 2016. Accessed 3 Nov 2020
- Lin BM, Li W-Q, Cho E, Curhan GC, Qureshi AA (2018) Statin use and risk of skin cancer. J Am Acad Dermatol 78(4):682–693. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jaad.2017.11.050

Publisher's Note Springer Nature remains neutral with regard to jurisdictional claims in published maps and institutional affiliations.



Adalsteinsson, J.A., Muzumdar S., Waldman, R., Hu, C., Wu, R., Ratner, D., Ungar, J., Silverberg, J.I., Olafsdottir, G., Kristjansson, A.K., Tryggvadottir, L., Jonasson J.G. Anti-Tumor Necrosis Factor Therapy is Associated with Increased In-Situ Squamous Cell Carcinoma of the Skin: A Population-Based Case-Control Study. Journal of the American Association of Dermatology. June 2021. DOI: 10.1016/j.jaad.2020.11.029.

nail unit, including the hyponychium, in pediatric patients with longitudinal melanonychia. We propose that hyponychial LBP is a distinctive dermoscopic feature observed in pediatric longitudinal melanonychia and that its presence supports the clinical impression of NMN in pediatric patients.

- Jongeun Lee, MD,^a Sewon Park, MD,^a Dongyoun Lee, MD, PhD,^a Kee-Taek Jang, MD, PhD,^b and Eun Ji Kwon, MD^c
- From the Departments of Dermatology^a and Pathology,^b Samsung Medical Center, Sungkyunkwan University School of Medicine, Seoul, Korea; and Morristown Pathology Associates, Morristown, NJ.^c

Funding sources: None.

- *IRB approval status: This study was approved by the Institutional Review Board of Samsung Medical Center.*
- Correspondence to: Dongyoun Lee, MD, PhD, Department of Dermatology, Samsung Medical Center, Sungkyunkwan University School of Medicine, 81 Irwon Ro, Gangnam Gu, Seoul, 06351, Republic of Korea

E-mail: dylee@skku.edu

Conflicts of interest

None disclosed.

REFERENCES

- 1. Cooper C, Arva NC, Lee C, et al. A clinical, histopathologic, and outcome study of melanonychia striata in childhood. *J Am Acad Dermatol*. 2015;72:773-779.
- 2. Ohn J, Choe YS, Mun JH. Dermoscopic features of nail matrix nevus (NMN) in adults and children: a comparative analysis. *J Am Acad Dermatol.* 2016;75:535-540.
- **3.** Lee JH, Lim Y, Park JH, et al. Clinicopathologic features of 28 cases of nail matrix nevi (NMNs) in Asians: comparison between children and adults. *J Am Acad Dermatol*. 2018;78: 479-489.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jaad.2020.11.012

Anti-tumor necrosis factor therapy is associated with increased in situ squamous cell carcinoma of the skin: A population-based casecontrol study

To the Editor: Tumor necrosis factor inhibitors (TNFis) have been associated with an increased risk of keratinocyte carcinoma in patients with rheumatoid arthritis and psoriasis, but

population-wide data are lacking.¹⁻³ A populationbased case-control study was performed to analyze the association between TNFis and keratinocyte carcinoma using the Icelandic Cancer Registry and the Icelandic Prescription Medicine Register.^{4,5} All patients with an initial, histologically confirmed diagnosis of invasive squamous cell carcinoma (SCC), SCC in situ (SCCis), or basal cell carcinoma (BCC) were included as cases and were identified using an International Classification of Diseases, 10th revision code between 2003 and 2017. Patients taking cyclosporine, azathioprine, or mycophenolate mofetil were excluded. Risk-set sampling was used to pair each case with 10 age- and sex-matched control subjects. Patients were considered exposed to TNFi if they filled ≥ 1 prescription for adalimumab, etanercept, infliximab, or golimumab before their first diagnosis of keratinocyte carcinoma. Multivariable conditional logistic regression was performed and adjusted for age, sex, and the use of photosensitizing medications (tetracyclines or oral and topical retinoids) and hydrochlorothiazide. Adjusted odds ratio (aORs) and 95% confidence intervals (CIs) were estimated.

Four thousand seven hundred patients with BCC, 1013 with invasive SCC, and 1167 with SCCis and 47,293, 10,367, and 11,961 control subjects, respectively, were identified (Table I). TNFi exposure was associated with an increased risk of SCCis (aOR 3.13 [95% CI 1.15-8.55]; Table II) but not invasive SCC. Overall TNFi exposure was not associated with risk of BCC (aOR 1.68 [95% CI 0.91-3.11]).

This population-based study shows a significantly increased risk of SCCis, but not invasive SCC, among TNFi users compared with the general Icelandic population. While other studies found an association between TNFi and SCC,^{2,3} they did not separate invasive SCC and SCCis in their analyses. It is possible that our study was not powered to detect differences in invasive SCC and BCC risk. Iceland has a low level of background ultraviolet light exposure in a population that is almost exclusively white. The SCCis risk increase with TNFi exposure could be even greater in regions with higher exposure to ultraviolet light. This study differs from the Swedish population-based study of TNFi and keratinocyte carcinoma in that it includes all patients taking TNFis, whereas the Swedish study only studied patients with rheumatoid arthritis.² Previous studies have not shown an increased risk of BCC with TNFi use.^{2,3}

Study limitations include the inability to adjust for sun exposure, patient comorbidities, and indication for TNFi use. Similarly, we were unable to adjust for exposure to phototherapy, which may have been



	Inva	asive SCC		SCCis	BCC		
Characteristic	Case, n = 1013	Control, n = 10,367	Case, n = 1167	Control, n = 11,961	Case, n = 4700	Control, n = 47,293	
Age, median (IQR)	79 (71-85)	79 (70-85)	77 (67-84)	77 (67-84)	69 (56-79)	69 (56-79)	
Male sex, n (%)	521 (51.43)	5309 (51.21)	425 (36.42)	4368 (36.52)	1988 (42.30)	20,023 (42.34)	
Use of PM, n (%)	403 (39.78)	3597 (34.70)	483 (41.39)	4430 (37.04)	1735 (36.91)	15,810 (33.43)	
Use of HCTZ, n (%)	90 (8.88)	894 (8.62)	116 (9.94)	979 (8.18)	346 (7.36)	3065 (6.48)	
Use of TNFi, n (%)	3 (0.30)	16 (0.15)	5 (0.43)	19 (0.16)	12 (0.26)	70 (0.15)	

Table I. Summary of patients with SCC, SCCis, and BCC and age- and sex-matched control subjects

BCC, Basal cell carcinoma; HCTZ, hydrochlorothiazide; IQR, interquartile range; PM, photosensitizing medications, including tetracyclines and retinoids; SCC, squamous cell carcinoma; SCCis, SCC in situ; TNFi, tumor necrosis factor alpha inhibitor.

Table II. Association between TNFi exposure and incidence of BCC and SCC with subgroup analysis

	Cases exposed/unexposed	Control subjects exposed/unexposed	Adjusted OR (95% CI)*
Invasive SCC	3/1010	16/10,351	1.80 (0.51-6.34)
Male	1/520	7/5302	1.37 (0.16-11.66)
Female	2/490	9/5049	2.10 (0.44-10.09)
<50 y	1/34	0/380	N/A
≥50 y	2/976	16/9971	1.19 (0.27-5.31)
SCCis	5/1162	19/11,942	3.13 (1.15-8.55)
Male	1/424	3/4365	5.02 (0.45-55.69)
Female	4/738	16/7577	2.84 (0.93-8.63)
<50 y	0/64	2/673	N/A
≥50 y	5/1098	17/11,269	3.37 (1.22-9.28)
BCC	12/4688	70/47,223	1.68 (0.91-3.11)
Male	4/1984	21/20,002	1.82 (0.62-5.36)
Female	8/2704	49/27,221	1.62 (0.76-3.42)
<50 y	1/746	9/7509	1.00 (0.12-8.13)
≥50 y	11/3942	61/39,714	1.78 (0.93-3.38)

BCC, Basal cell carcinoma; CI, confidence interval; N/A, not available; OR, odds ratio; SCC, squamous cell carcinoma; SCCis, SCC in situ; TNFi, tumor necrosis factor alpha inhibitor.

*Odds ratio adjusted for use of oral and topical retinoids, tetracyclines, and hydrochlorothiazide.

disproportionately higher in individuals exposed to TNFi. In addition, only patients taking adalimumab, etanercept, infliximab, and golimumab were evaluated because these were the only TNFis prescribed significantly in Iceland during this timeframe.

In conclusion, this population-based study suggests that individuals receiving TNFis are at an elevated risk of developing SCCis in a low ultraviolet light environment. Sun protective behaviors alone might not eliminate this risk. TNFi-induced immunosuppression might play a larger role in the pathogenesis of SCCis compared with BCC.

- Jonas A. Adalsteinsson, MD,^{a,b} Sonal Muzumdar, BS,^b Reid Waldman, MD,^b Chaoran Hu, MS,^c Rong Wu, PbD,^c Désirée Ratner, MD,^g Jonathan Ungar, MD,^f Jonathan I. Silverberg, MD, PhD, MPH,^d Gudridur H. Olafsdottir, BSc,^e Arni Kjalar Kristjansson, MD,^b Laufey Tryggvadottir, MS,^{a,e} and Jon Gunnlaugur Jonasson, MD^{a,b}
- From the Faculty of Medicine,^a University of Iceland, Icelandic Cancer Registry,^e and the

Department of Pathology,^b Landspitali National-University Hospital, Reykjavik, Iceland; University of Connecticut Department of Dermatology^b and the Connecticut Convergence Institute for Translation in Regenerative Engineering,^c Farmington, CT; The George Washington University School of Medicine and Health Sciences,^d Washington, DC; and the Mount Sinai Department of Dermatology^f and the Department of Dermatology,^g New York University Langone Health, New York, NY.

- Authors Adalsteinsson and Muzumdar are cofirst authors.
- Funding sources: None.
- IRB approval status: Not applicable.
- Reprint requests: Jonas A. Adalsteinsson, MD, University of Connecticut Department of Dermatology, 21 South Road, Farmington, CT 06032

E-mail: adalsteinsson@uchc.edu

Conflicts of interest

None disclosed.

REFERENCES

- 1. Dreyer L, Mellemkjær L, Andersen AR, et al. Incidences of overall and site specific cancers in TNF α inhibitor treated patients with rheumatoid arthritis and other arthritides a follow-up study from the DANBIO Registry. *Ann Rheum Dis.* 2013;72:79-82.
- 2. Raaschou P, Simard JF, Asker Hagelberg C, Askling J, ARTIS Study Group. Rheumatoid arthritis, anti-tumour necrosis factor treatment, and risk of squamous cell and basal cell skin cancer: cohort study based on nationwide prospectively recorded data from sweden. *BMJ*. 2016;352:i262.
- **3.** Nardone B, Orrell KA, Vakharia PP, West DP. Skin cancer associated with commonly prescribed drugs: tumor necrosis factor alpha inhibitors (TNF- α ls), angiotensin-receptor blockers (ARBs), phosphodiesterase type 5 inhibitors (PDE5Is) and statins-weighing the evidence. *Expert Opin Drug Saf.* 2018; 17:139-147.
- **4.** Sigurdardottir LG, Jonasson JG, Stefansdottir S, et al. Data quality at the icelandic cancer registry: comparability, validity, timeliness and completeness. *Acta Oncol*. 2012;51:880-889.
- The Icelandic Directorate of Health website. The directorate of health. Accessed November 3, 2020. Available at: https:// www.landlaeknir.is/english/

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jaad.2020.11.029

The chronic use of multiple photosensitizing drugs is associated with Breslow thickness in female melanoma patients: A bicentric retrospective study

To the Editor: Pharmacopoeia encompasses a wide spectrum of molecules known to have a photosensitizing effect.¹ Both experimental and epidemiologic studies suggest that photosensitizing drugs, especially antihypertensive agents, may influence the incidence of skin cancer.^{2,3} The objective of our study was to investigate a possible association between the intake of photosensitizing drugs and Breslow thickness (BT) among melanoma patients. The study was retrospectively performed at inpatient wards of melanoma units from 2 different hospitals: IDI-IRCCS in Rome and University Hospital Sant'Orsola-Malpighi in Bologna, Italy. A total of 554 patients with cutaneous melanoma met the inclusion criteria and were enrolled in the study. Data on socio-demographic variables, histologic variables, skin phototype, and sun exposure and clinical variables, including the presence of chronic diseases, the regular use of drugs, and the body mass index (BMI), were collected. To investigate a possible association between photosensitizing drug use and BT, the Cumulative Logit Model was used.

Sex, age, center, ulceration, mitotic rate, anatomic site of the lesion, BMI, the presence of chronic diseases, skin phototype, and sun exposure were considered potential confounders. Statistically significant variables were included in the final multivariate model. The likelihood-ratio test was used to test for interactions. Because the non-drug users may differ from the users on uncontrolled confounders, we also included in the model an indication of drug use. To test if the effect of photosensitizing drug exposure would increase systematically with the level of BT (dose-response), we included the intensity of photosensitizing drugs use as an ordinal variable in the logit model and tested for any trends (Wald test). The statistical software used was package STATA, release 15 (StataCorp LLC, College Station, TX).

Table I shows the demographic, clinical, and histologic characteristics of the subjects as well as drug use and association with BT together with a univariate analysis.

In the multivariate model, after adjusting for age, center, BMI, skin phototype, and sun exposure, women taking 2 or more photosensitizing drugs had 3 times an increased risk of a thicker melanoma compared with non-drug users (odds ratio [OR], 3.77; 95% confidence interval [CI], 1.36-10.4, P-trend = .003). This result seemed to be caused by the calcium channel blockers (OR, 3.32; 95% CI, 1.00-11.0; P = .049). However, no association was found among men (OR, 1.0; 95% CI, 0.40-2.55) (Table II). This finding may be explained by the gender differences in the cancer biology, genetic background, pharmacokinetics, and immune response or by differences in the behavior toward sun exposure and healthcare.⁴ The mean BT in men was 1.3 mm (standard deviation, 1.6) and 1.0 mm (standard deviation, 1.5) in women (P = .071).

The limitations of this study include the low number of participants, its retrospective nature, and the possible recall bias.

Further studies with a larger sample size are necessary. Because of population aging and an increased life expectancy, there is a high prevalence of the so-called polypharmacy to treat chronic diseases. The effects of the drugs on photosensitization can be subclinical and go unnoticed. Long-term surveillance may be indicated together with photoprotection as an effective form of cancer prevention in patients receiving multiple drugs.⁵

Emi Dika, PhD,^a Simona Mastroeni, MD,^b Martina Lambertini, MD,^a Federica Scarfi, MD,^a Annalisa Patrizi, PhD,^a Giulia Veronesi, MD,^a Elisabetta Magnaterra, MD,^a Alessandro Borghi, MD,^c

Paper VI

Adalsteinsson, J.A., Muzumdar S., Waldman, R., Hu, C., Wu, R., Ratner, D., Feng, H., Ungar, J., Silverberg, J.I., Olafsdottir, G., Kristjansson, A.K., Tryggvadottir, L., Jonasson J.G. Metformin is associated with decreased risk of basal cell carcinoma: A whole-population case-control study from Iceland. Journal of the American Association of Dermatology. February 2021. DOI: 10.1016/j.jaad.2021.02.042.

ORIGINAL ARTICLE

Metformin is associated with decreased risk of basal cell carcinoma: A whole-population case-control study from Iceland

Jonas A. Adalsteinsson, MD,^{a,b} Sonal Muzumdar, BS,^b Reid Waldman, MD,^b Rong Wu, PhD,^c Désirée Ratner, MD,^d Hao Feng, MD,^b Jonathan Ungar, MD,^e Jonathan I. Silverberg, MD, PhD, MPH,^f Gudridur H. Olafsdottir, BSc,^g Arni Kjalar Kristjansson, MD,^h Laufey Tryggvadottir, MS,^{a,g} and Jon Gunnlaugur Jonasson, MD^{a,h}

Reykjavik, Iceland; Farmington, Connecticut; New York, New York; and Washington, DC

Background: Metformin has anticarcinogenic properties and is also known to inhibit the sonic hedgehog pathway, but population-based studies analyzing the potential protective effect for basal cell carcinoma (BCC) and squamous cell carcinoma (SCC) are needed.

Objectives: To delineate the association between metformin use and invasive SCC, SCC in situ (SCCis), and BCC.

Methods: A population-based case-control study design was employed using all 6880 patients diagnosed in Iceland between 2003-2017 with first-time BCC, SCCis, or invasive SCC, and 69,620 population controls. Multivariate odds ratios (ORs) were calculated using conditional logistic regression.

Results: Metformin was associated with a lower risk of developing BCC (OR, 0.71; 95% confidence interval [CI], 0.61-0.83), even at low doses. No increased risk of developing SCC was observed. SCCis risk was mildly elevated in the 501-1500 daily dose unit category (OR, 1.40; 95% CI, 1.00-1.96).

Limitations: This study was retrospective in nature with the inability to adjust for ultraviolet exposure, Fitzpatrick skin type, and comorbidities.

Conclusion: Metformin is associated with decreased risk of BCC development, even at low doses. Metformin might have potential as a chemoprotective agent for patients at high risk of BCC, although this will need confirmation in future studies. (J Am Acad Dermatol https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jaad.2021.02.042.)

Key words: basal cell carcinoma; keratinocyte carcinoma; metformin; squamous cell carcinoma; squamous cell carcinoma in situ.

INTRODUCTION

There is growing evidence to suggest that metformin may decrease the risk of several human malignancies, including those of the liver, pancreas, colon, and breast.¹ Metformin is thought to inhibit carcinogenesis through a number of mechanisms, including (1) inhibition of the mammalian target of rapamycin; (2) inhibition of

From the Faculty of Medicine, University of Iceland, Reykjavik^a; Department of Dermatology, University of Connecticut, Farmington^b; Connecticut Convergence Institute for Translation in Regenerative Engineering, Farmington^c; Department of Dermatology, New York University Langone Health^d; Mount Sinai Department of Dermatology, New York^e; The George Washington University School of Medicine and Health Sciences, Washington, DC^f; Icelandic Cancer Registry, Reykjavik^g; and the Department of Pathology, Landspitali National-University Hospital, Reykjavik.^h

Funding sources: None.

IRB approval status: This protocol was approved by the Icelandic National Bioethics Committee (VSNb2018030013/03.03).

Accepted for publication February 14, 2021.

Reprints not available from the authors.

Correspondence to: Jonas A. Adalsteinsson, MD, Department of Dermatology, University of Connecticut, 21 South Road, Farmington, CT 06030. E-mail: adalsteinsson@uchc.edu. Published online March 23, 2021.

²ublished online iv

^{0190-9622/\$36.00}

^{© 2021} by the American Academy of Dermatology, Inc. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jaad.2021.02.042

ARTICLE IN PRESS

· Metformin is known for its antiaging and

Metformin is associated with decreased

risk of basal cell carcinoma and could

chemoprotective agent in patients at

increased risk for basal cell carcinoma.

CAPSULE SUMMARY

anticarcinogenic effects.

have future potential as a

protein synthesis and the cell cycle; (3) activation of p53 and p21, leading to cell apoptosis and autophagy; (4) activation of the immune system; (5) destruction of cancer stem cells; (6) inhibition of angiogenesis; and (7) reduction in blood lipid and insulin levels.² In addition to general anticarcinogenic effects, metformin has also been shown

to directly inhibit the sonic hedgehog (Shh) pathway, a key pathway in basal cell carcinoma (BCC) pathogenesis.^{3,4} This pathway is the target of vismodegib and sonidegib, which are highly effective for BCC prevention, but their broad use for BCC prophylaxis is limited due to numerous side effects.^{5,6}

The relationship between

metformin and keratinocyte carcinoma has not been well-characterized but is of importance considering that metformin is a commonly prescribed medication.⁷ To date, only 1 populationwide study from Taiwan has analyzed the impact of metformin on the development of keratinocyte carcinoma.8 This retrospective cohort study found a significantly decreased risk of first-time keratinocyte carcinoma with metformin use, especially at higher cumulative doses, but it did not differentiate between BCC and squamous cell carcinoma (SCC).⁸ Additionally, the Taiwanese population has a low baseline risk for keratinocyte carcinoma.⁸ Another smaller retrospective cohort study of the Veterans Affairs population found no significant association between metformin and the development of a second keratinocyte carcinoma, but it was limited by the fact that BCC and SCC were not analyzed separately.⁹

Herein, we conducted a whole-population casecontrol study in the Icelandic population to better delineate the relationship between metformin and the development of BCC, in situ SCC (SCCis), and SCC. Iceland is unique compared with previously studied populations as it (1) has a largely White and genetically homogenous population¹⁰; (2) has a low level of ambient ultraviolet (UV) exposure given its high latitude¹¹; (3) has minimal countrywide variation in UV exposure due to its small size; (4) keeps thorough records of skin cancer diagnoses with histologic verification in the Icelandic Cancer Registry (ICR)¹²; and (5) documents all electronic outpatient prescriptions in the Prescription Medicine Register.¹³

METHODS

A whole-population case-control study of the Icelandic population was performed using the ICR and Icelandic Prescription Medicine Register. The ICR records all keratinocyte carcinoma diagnoses with histologic verification.¹² The Prescription Medicine Register has documented all electronic

Iceland since 2002.¹³ All first-time diagnoses of SCCis, SCC, or BCC in the ICR between 2003 and 2017 were included as cases. Each case was matched with 10 randomly selected unaffected age- and gendermatched population controls. Unique personal identification numbers were used to identify all metfor-

outpatient prescriptions in

min prescriptions among cases and controls.

Individuals were considered exposed to metformin if they had filled at least 1 prescription of metformin more than 2 years before their diagnosis of keratinocyte carcinoma. To account for possible lag time, all medication prescriptions within 2 years of diagnosis were disregarded. Analyses were conducted using grams and daily dose units (DDUs) of metformin. A DDU of metformin, or its average daily maintenance dose when used for its primary indication, is 2 grams.¹⁴

Azathioprine, mycophenolate mofetil, and cyclosporine have been shown to increase the risk of keratinocyte carcinoma, thus individuals on these medications were excluded.¹⁵ Multivariate odds ratios (ORs) were calculated with 95% confidence intervals (CIs) using conditional logistic regression analyses for the association between metformin and the risk of first-time SCCis, invasive SCC, and BCC. Analyses were adjusted for photosensitizing medications (tetracyclines and oral and topical retinoids), hydrochlorothiazide, statins, and tumor necrosis alpha inhibitors because these medications have been associated with increased risk of skin cancer.¹⁵⁻¹⁸ Analyses were performed separately for SCCis, invasive SCC, and BCC with never-users of metformin serving as controls.

Cumulative dose-response analyses were conducted for each subtype of keratinocyte carcinoma using trend analysis. Weighted linear regression was used to calculate ORs based on the median dose of metformin for each category (1-500, 501-1500, and >1500 DDUs). For all analyses, P < .05 was considered statistically significant.

Abbrevi	ations used:
BCC: DDU: ICR: OR: SCC: SCCis: Shh: T2DM·	basal cell carcinoma daily dose unit The Icelandic Cancer Registry odds ratio squamous cell carcinoma squamous cell carcinoma in situ sonic hedgehog type 2 diabetes mellitus
	71

RESULTS

During this study, 4700 individuals with BCC, 1167 with SCCis, and 1013 with invasive SCC were identified and matched with 47,293, 11,961, and 10,367 controls, respectively (Table I).

The relationship between metformin use and keratinocyte carcinoma risk is summarized in Table II. Of the individuals with BCC, 4.0% were exposed to metformin, as compared to 5.3% of controls. Lower risk of BCC was significantly associated with metformin use as compared to nonuse (adjusted OR, 0.71; 95% CI, 0.61-0.83).

Additionally, 7.5% of individuals with SCCis and 6.2% of controls were exposed to metformin. Metformin use was not significantly associated with SCCis (adjusted OR, 1.06; 95% CI, 0.84-0.35).

Similarly, 7.2% of individuals with invasive SCC and 6.6% of controls were exposed to metformin. Metformin use was not significantly associated with invasive SCC (adjusted OR, 1.01; 95% CI, 0.78-1.30). Dose-response relationships were not statistically significant for BCC, SCCis, or invasive SCC (P = .87, .94, and .88, respectively).

Subgroup analysis was conducted and shown in Table III. Metformin use was associated with a lower risk of BCC in both males and females (adjusted OR, 0.71; 95% CI, 0.57-0.88 and adjusted OR, 0.72; 95% CI, 0.57-0.90, respectively). Similarly, individuals older than 60 years had a decreased risk of BCC with metformin exposure (adjusted OR, 0.69; 95% CI, 0.59-0.82).

DISCUSSION

This population-based study shows an association between decreased risk of BCC and metformin use in a low-UV environment. By using a nested casecontrol design and linking nationwide health registries, the risks of having a nonrepresentative control group or information bias were eliminated. These are drawbacks typical for most case-control studies. The Icelandic unique personal identification numbers provided high-quality record linkage and ensured that virtually no loss to follow-up occurred during the study's 15-year span. Fitzpatrick skin type is a risk factor for skin cancer development at a population level. The majority of the Icelandic population is White,¹⁴ which contributes to the study's internal validity. Although background UV is low in Iceland, it is important to note that tanning bed use and foreign travel are commonplace.¹⁶ These 2 factors likely play a relatively recent and important role in the exposure of this population to UV radiation.

Metformin is an oral medication used mostly for type 2 diabetes mellitus (T2DM). It has been shown to have potential when it comes to inhibiting cancer cell proliferation in animal models and, to a limited extent, has been linked with a lower risk of certain types of cancer in humans, such as breast, pancreatic, and colon cancer.¹⁹⁻²¹ Metformin's main antitumor properties are thought to be due to AMPkinase inhibition, leading to the inhibition of the mammalian target of rapamycin.¹⁹ In addition, metformin can directly inhibit the Shh signaling pathway,^{3,4} which is an important pathway for cell growth in BCC. Specifically, it has been shown that metformin inhibits expression of the Shh ligand, thereby reducing activation of this pathway, a finding that is clinically relevant, as demonstrated by direct inhibition of the Shh pathway in breast cancer cells and cancer stem cells.¹⁹

Decreased BCC risk seen with metformin administration was similar for all dose categories. It is unclear why this is. It could be that we have a

Table 1. Characteristics of mathadalis with Deer Seels, and See and age and genaet materied contr	liched controls
--	-----------------

	I	BCC	In-si	tu SCC	SCC	
Characteristic	Case (n = 4700)	Control (n = 47,293)	Case (n = 1167)	Control (n = 11,961)	Case (n = 1013)	Control (n = 10,367)
Age, Median (IQR)	69 (56-79)	69 (56-79)	77 (67-84)	77 (67-84)	79 (71-85)	79 (70-85)
Gender						
Male	1988 (42.30%)	20,023 (42.34%)	425 (36.42%)	4368 (36.52%)	521 (51.43%)	5309 (51.21%)
Female	2712 (57.70%)	27,270 (57.66%)	742 (63.58%)	7593 (63.48%)	492 (48.57%)	5058 (48.79%)
Metformin Use						
Ever	189 (4.02%)	2500 (5.29%)	87 (7.46%)	740 (6.19%)	73 (7.21%)	687 (6.63%)
Never	4511 (95.98%)	44,793 (94.71%)	1080 (92.54%)	11,221 (93.81%)	940 (92.79%)	9680 (93.37%)

BCC, Basal cell carcinoma; IQR, interquartile range; SCC, squamous cell carcinoma; SCCis, squamous cell carcinoma in situ.

	Cases	Controls	OR (95% CI)	Adjusted OR (95% CI)*	Adjusted OR (95% CI) [†]	Adjusted OR (95% CI) [‡]	Adjusted OR (95% CI) [§]	Adjusted OR (95% CI)
ВСС								
Never use	4511	44,793	1.0	1.0	1.0	1.0	1.0	1.0
Ever use	189	2500	0.75 (0.64-0.87)	0.74 (0.63-0.86)	0.73 (0.63-0.85)	0.71 (0.61-0.83)	0.71 (0.61-0.83)	0.72 (0.61-0.85)
Cumulative dose								
1-500 DDUs	79	1041	0.75 (0.60-0.95)	0.75 (0.59-0.94)	0.74 (0.58-0.93)	0.72 (0.57-0.91)	0.72 (0.57-0.91)	0.76 (0.59-0.97)
501-1500 DDUs	60	816	0.73 (0.56-0.95)	0.72 (0.54-0.93)	0.71 (0.54-0.93)	0.69 (0.53-0.90)	0.69 (0.53-0.90)	0.69 (0.53-0.90)
>1500 DDUs	50	643	0.77 (0.57-1.03)	0.76 (0.57-1.01)	0.75 (0.56-1.00)	0.73 (0.54-0.98)	0.73 (0.54-0.98)	0.73 (0.54-0.97)
Continuous trend test		P = .	.87					
In situ SCC								
Never use	1080	11,221	1.0	1.0	1.0	1.0	1.0	1.0
Ever use	87	740	1.22 (0.97-1.54)	1.20 (0.95-1.52)	1.20 (0.95-1.51)	1.06 (0.84-1.35)	1.06 (0.84-1.35)	1.05 (0.82-1.34)
Cumulative dose								
1-500 DDUs	25	281	0.92 (0.61-1.40)	0.91 (0.60-1.38)	0.91 (0.60-1.37)	0.83 (0.55-1.27)	0.84 (0.55-1.27)	0.74 (0.46-1.21)
501-1500 DDUs	43	273	1.64 (1.18-2.27)	1.61 (1.16-2.24)	1.59 (1.15-2.22)	1.40 (1.00-1.96)	1.40 (1.00-1.96)	1.38 (0.99-1.93)
>1500 DDUs	19	186	1.06 (0.65-1.71)	1.05 (0.65-1.69)	1.05 (0.65-1.71)	0.91 (0.56-1.48)	0.90 (0.56-1.47)	0.91 (0.56-1.49)
Continuous trend test		P = .	.94					
SCC								
Never use	940	9680	1.0	1.0	1.0	1.0	1.0	1.0
Ever use	73	687	1.10 (0.85-1.42)	1.10 (0.85-1.42)	1.09 (0.85-1.41)	1.01 (0.78-1.30)	1.01 (0.78-1.30)	1.05 (0.80-1.37)
Cumulative dose								
1-500 DDUs	24	267	0.93 (0.61-1.42)	0.93 (0.60-1.42)	0.92 (0.60-1.40)	0.86 (0.56-1.32)	0.86 (0.56-1.32)	0.95 (0.60-1.51)
501-1500 DDUs	33	234	1.47 (1.01-2.14)	1.47 (1.01-2.14)	1.47 (1.01-2.14)	1.35 (0.92-1.97)	1.35 (0.92-1.97)	1.35 (0.92-1.97)
>1500 DDUs	16	186	0.89 (0.53-1.50)	0.89 (0.53-1.50)	0.89 (0.53-1.50)	0.79 (0.47-1.34)	0.79 (0.47-1.34)	0.79 (0.47-1.34)
Continuous trend test		P =	.88					

Table II. Association between metformin and BCC, SCCis, and SCC

BCC, Basal cell carcinoma; Cl, confidence interval; DDU, daily dose units; OR, odds ratio; SCC, squamous cell carcinoma; SCCis, squamous cell carcinoma in situ.

1-500 DDUs equivalent to 2-1000 g; 501-1500 DDUs equivalent to 1002-3000g; >1500 DDUs equivalent to >3000 g.

*Adjusted for hydrochlorothiazide.

[†]Adjusted for hydrochlorothiazide and photosensitizing medications.

[‡]Adjusted for hydrochlorothiazide, photosensitizing medications, and statins.

[§]Adjusted for hydrochlorothiazide, photosensitizing medications, statins, and tumor necrosis alpha inhibitors.

Excludes patients on voriconazole and those with <2 filled metformin prescriptions; adjusted for hydrochlorothiazide, photosensitizing medications, statins, and tumor necrosis alpha inhibitors.

Subgroup	Case patients (exposed/unexposed)	Controls (exposed/unexposed)	OR (95% CI)	Adjusted OR (95% CI)*
BCC				·
Male	100/1888	1314/18,709	0.75 (0.61-0.93)	0.71 (0.57-0.88)
Female	89/2623	1186/26,084	0.75 (0.60-0.93)	0.72 (0.57-0.90)
<60 years	27/1398	309/14,074	0.88 (0.59-1.31)	0.86 (0.57-1.30)
≥60 years	162/3113	2191/30,719	0.73 (0.62-0.86)	0.69 (0.59-0.82)
In situ SCC				
Male	39/386	345/4023	1.18 (0.83-1.68)	1.06 (0.74-1.52)
Female	48/694	395/7198	1.25 (0.92-1.71)	1.06 (0.77-1.47)
<60 years	4/138	32/1508	1.34 (0.46-3.88)	1.04 (0.34-3.21)
≥60 years	83/942	708/9713	1.21 (0.96-1.54)	1.06 (0.83-1.36)
SCC				
Male	50/471	435/4874	1.12 (0.88-1.64)	1.12 (0.81-1.54)
Female	23/469	252/4806	0.94 (0.61-1.46)	0.83 (0.53-1.30)
<60 years	2/93	23/1005	1.17 (0.27-5.177)	1.10 (0.23-5.35)
≥60 years	71/847	664/8675	1.10 (0.85-1.42)	1.01 (0.77-1.31)

Table III. Subgroup analysis by age and gender

BCC, Basal cell carcinoma; CI, confidence interval; OR, odds ratio; SCC, squamous cell carcinoma.

*Adjusted for hydrochlorothiazide, photosensitizing medications, statins, and tumor-necrosis alpha inhibitors.

confounder that is unaccounted for in the analysis. It could also be that metformin's BCC risk-lowering effect is immediate, with only a low dose being needed to see a clinical benefit. Notably, the OR continued to decrease when adjusted for hydrochlorothiazide and statins, but not TNF-alpha inhibitors, which have been associated with increased risk of keratinocyte cancer in this population. This decreased risk of BCC was seen in all subanalyses, except for the younger than 60 years category. This might signify that metformin has less of a protective effect in younger individuals, but we might also have lacked power in this category. Looking at SCCis, we saw no decrease in risk; on the contrary, for the 501-1500 DDU dose category, we observed an adjusted OR of 1.40 (95% CI, 1.00-1.96), showing a possible increased risk of SCCis. This was not seen in any of the subanalyses or the other dose categories. A decrease or increase in risk was not observed for SCC formation with metformin exposure. However, similar to what we saw with SCCis, there was a significantly higher risk of SCC in the 501-1500 DDU category (OR, 1.47; 95% CI, 1.01-2.14), but this was not significant after adjusting for the use of other medication (OR, 1.35; 95% CI, 0.92-.97).

This study has several important limitations. We did not have information on patient comorbidities (eg, T2DM), photodynamic therapy utilization, tanning bed use, UV exposure habits, smoking status, socioeconomic status, or all potential confounding medications patients were taking.¹⁸ The relationship between metformin and lower BCC risk raises the possibility of diabetes or other diabetic medication being possible confounders. It is unclear whether T2DM truly affects the risk of keratinocyte carcinoma,

with some studies reporting an increased risk of skin cancer²² and others reporting a decreased risk.^{23,24} A study based in the United Kingdom observed that patients diagnosed with BCC had T2DM less often.²³ They speculated that differences in lifestyle of diabetic patients might account for the association they observed.²³ This reason is unlikely to explain this study's findings, as decreased risk of SCC in addition to BCC would be expected. In addition, it has been reported that there might be a possible protective role of insulin-like growth factor 1 receptor in keratinocytes, with activation protecting keratinocytes from UVB-induced carcinogenesis.²⁴ However, if this were the case, a decreased risk of SCC in addition to BCC would be expected. Thus, we speculate that metformin's selective inhibition of the Shh pathway is the main mechanism that decreased the observed risk of BCC in exposed Icelanders. It might be that T2DM increases the overall risk of SCC, as some studies have shown²² with metformin selectively decreasing the risk of BCC rather than SCC. Optimally, a control group taking a separate diabetic medication, such as insulin, should have been included in this study. However, we lacked sufficient power to assess this variable.

BCC chemoprophylaxis options are lacking. Nicotinamide and acitretin have shown effectiveness in reducing SCC and actinic keratoses counts, but the benefit for BCC prophylaxis is less clear.^{25,26} Vismodegib was the first Shh pathway inhibitor to gain Food and Drug Administration approval for the treatment of BCC,⁵ followed by sonidegib.⁶ These agents work as antagonists to the smoothened receptor, directly inhibiting activation of the Shh pathway.⁵ However, their use is limited by side

ARTICLE IN PRESS

6 Adalsteinsson et al

effects, which affect most patients, such as muscle spasms, alopecia, and dysgeusia.⁵ Metformin's most common side effects are diarrhea and nausea, which are present in up to 50% of patients. These effects are usually mild and can be minimized by taking metformin at mealtimes or by lowering the dose.²⁷ As mentioned earlier, our results suggest that metformin's BCC risk reduction might be idiosyncratic, with only small doses required to be effective, thereby lowering the risk of side effects. Limiting the potential of Shh inhibitors is the possibility of increased SCC risk.²⁸ This might also be the case with metformin, as we saw a borderline significant increase of in situ SCC risk with moderate doses. This observed risk increase might be due to an inability to adjust for all possible confounders, such as organ transplant status and all potential immunosuppressive medication.

While this study does not imply causation, it does suggest an association between metformin use and lower rates of first-time BCC. Furthermore, randomized prospective trials are required to fully understand the effect metformin has on BCC and SCC risk.

Conflicts of interest

None disclosed.

REFERENCES

- Zhang P, Li H, Tan X, Chen L, Wang S. Association of metformin use with cancer incidence and mortality: a metaanalysis. *Cancer Epidemiol.* 2013;37(3):207-218.
- Saraei P, Asadi I, Kakar MA, Moradi-Kor N. The beneficial effects of metformin on cancer prevention and therapy: a comprehensive review of recent advances. *Cancer Manag Res.* 2019; 11:3295-3313.
- Niu C, Chen Z, Kim KT, et al. Metformin alleviates hyperglycemia-induced endothelial impairment by downregulating autophagy via the Hedgehog pathway. *Autophagy*. 2019;15(5):843-870.
- Song Z, Wei B, Lu C, Huang X, Li P, Chen L. Metformin suppresses the expression of Sonic hedgehog in gastric cancer cells. *Mol Med Rep.* 2017;15(4):1909-1915.
- Aditya S, Rattan A. Vismodegib: a smoothened inhibitor for the treatment of advanced basal cell carcinoma. *Indian Dermatol Online J.* 2013;4(4):365-368.
- Lear JT, Migden MR, Lewis KD, et al. Long-term efficacy and safety of sonidegib in patients with locally advanced and metastatic basal cell carcinoma: 30-month analysis of the randomized phase 2 BOLT study. *J Eur Acad Dermatol Venereol*. 2018;32(3):372-381.
- Marshall SM. 60 years of metformin use: a glance at the past and a look to the future. *Diabetologia*. 2017;60(9):1561-1565.
- Tseng CH. Metformin is associated with decreased skin cancer risk in Taiwanese patients with type 2 diabetes. J Am Acad Dermatol. 2018;78(4):694-700.
- **9.** Ravishankar A, Zhang T, Lindgren BR, Farah RS, Dong Z, Goldfarb NI. The effect of metformin on the risk of recurrent nonmelanoma skin cancers. *Int J Dermatol.* 2020;59(8):e303-e305.
- Helgason A, Nicholson G, Stefánsson K, Donnelly P. A reassessment of genetic diversity in Icelanders: strong

evidence from multiple loci for relative homogeneity caused by genetic drift. *Ann Hum Genet*. 2003;67(4):281-297.

- Adalsteinsson JA, Ratner D, Olafsdóttir E, et al. Basal cell carcinoma: an emerging epidemic in women in Iceland. Br J Dermatol. 2020;183(5):847-856.
- Sigurdardottir LG, Jonasson JG, Stefansdottir S, et al. Data quality at the Icelandic Cancer Registry: comparability, validity, timeliness and completeness. *Acta Oncol.* 2012;51(7):880-889.
- 13. The Icelandic Directorate of Health Web site. 2020. Accessed October 1, 2020. Available at: https://www.landlaeknir.is/ english
- World Health Organization. Biguanides. Accessed October 1, 2020. Available at: https://www.whocc.no/atc_ddd_index/? code=A10BA02
- Didona D. Non melanoma skin cancer pathogenesis overview. Biomedicines. 2018;6(1):6.
- 16. Adalsteinsson JA, Muzumdar S, Waldman R, et al. Association between hydrochlorothiazide and the risk of in situ and invasive squamous cell skin carcinoma and basal cell carcinoma: a population-based case-control study. J Am Acad Dermatol. 2021;84(3):669-675.
- Wang JL, Yin WJ, Zhou LY, et al. Risk of non-melanoma skin cancer for rheumatoid arthritis patients receiving TNF antagonist: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Clin Rheumatol.* 2020;39(3):769-778.
- Yang K, Marley A, Tang H, Song Y, Tang JY, Han J. Statin use and non-melanoma skin cancer risk: a meta-analysis of randomized controlled trials and observational studies. *Oncotarget*. 2017;8(43):75411-75417.
- Fan C, Wang Y, Liu Z, et al. Metformin exerts anticancer effects through the inhibition of the Sonic hedgehog signaling pathway in breast cancer. *Int J Mol Med.* 2015; 36(1):204-214.
- Kisfalvi K, Eibl G, Sinnett-Smith J, Rozengurt E. Metformin disrupts crosstalk between G protein-coupled receptor and insulin receptor signaling systems and inhibits pancreatic cancer growth. *Cancer Res.* 2009;69(16):6539-6545.
- Hosono K, Endo H, Takahashi H, et al. Metformin suppresses colorectal aberrant crypt foci in a short-term clinical trial. *Cancer Prev Res.* 2010;3(9):1077-1083.
- Tseng HW, Shiue YL, Tsai KW, Huang WC, Tang PL, Lam HC. Risk of skin cancer in patients with diabetes mellitus. *Medicine* (*Baltimore*). 2016;95(26):e4070.
- Reinau D, Surber C, Jick SS, Meier CR. Epidemiology of basal cell carcinoma in the United Kingdom: incidence, lifestyle factors, and comorbidities. *Br J Cancer*. 2014;111(1):203-206.
- Chuang TY, Lewis DA, Spandau DF. Decreased incidence of nonmelanoma skin cancer in patients with type 2 diabetes mellitus using insulin: a pilot study. Br J Dermatol. 2005;153(3):552-557.
- Snaidr VA, Damian DL, Halliday GM. Nicotinamide for photoprotection and skin cancer chemoprevention: a review of efficacy and safety. *Exp Dermatol.* 2019;28:15-22.
- 26. Kadakia KC, Barton DL, Loprinzi CL, et al. Randomized controlled trial of acitretin versus placebo in patients at high-risk for basal cell or squamous cell carcinoma of the skin (North Central Cancer Treatment Group Study 969251). *Cancer.* 2012;118(8):2128-2137.
- 27. Siavash M, Tabbakhian M, Sabzghabaee A, Razavi N. Severity of gastrointestinal side effects of metformin tablet compared to metformin capsule in type 2 diabetes mellitus patients. J Res Pharm Pract. 2017;6(2):73-76.
- Bhutani T, Abrouk M, Sima CS, et al. Risk of cutaneous squamous cell carcinoma after treatment of basal cell carcinoma with vismodegib. J Am Acad Dermatol. 2017;77(4):713-718.